Balancing Curriculum Regulation and Freedom across Europe



Wilmad Kuiper & Jan Berkvens (Eds.)



CIDREE yearbook 2013

Balancing Curriculum Regulation and Freedom across Europe

Wilmad Kuiper & Jan Berkvens (Eds.)



CIDREE yearbook 2013 © CIDREE: Consortium of Institutions for Development and Research in Education in Europe, 2013.

CIDREE is a network of educational organisations involved in curriculum development and/or educational research, set up in 1990 to establish closer working relationships at a European level.

All rights reserved. No part of the publication may be reproduced, stored in an information storage and retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying and recording, without prior permission in writing from the publisher.

Authors:

Anita Kärner, Maria Jürimäe, Juta Jaani, Pille Kõiv Irmeli Halinen, Arja-Sisko Holappa Maryline Coquidé, Michèle Prieur Uwe Hameyer, Pierre Tulowitzki Zsuzsanna Horvát, József Kaposi, Attila Varga Sarah FitzPatrick, Majella O' Shea Wilmad Kuiper, Nienke Nieveen, Jan Berkvens Kirsten Sivesind, Kari Bachmann, Azita Afsar Francisco Sousa Ken McAra, Eddie Broadley, Joanne McLauchlan David Leat, Kay Livingston, Mark Priestley Amalija Žakelj, Andreja Barle, Franc Cankar Ulf P. Lundgren

Editors: Wilmad Kuiper & Jan Berkvens

Editorial assistance: Ria Benamirouche

Cover picture: Shutterstock - ollyy

Published in 2013 by:

SLO Netherlands Institute for Curriculum Development Enschede, the Netherlands

Printed by: Gildeprint - Enschede, the Netherlands

Order address:

SLO PO Box 2041 7500 CA ENSCHEDE the Netherlands www.slo.nl www.cidree.org

ISBN 978-90-329-2336-5

How to cite this publication:

Kuiper, W., & Berkvens, J. (Eds.). *Balancing curriculum regulation and freedom across Europe*. CIDREE Yearbook 2013. Enschede, the Netherlands: SLO.

Contents

Foreword		5
Gre	egor Mohorčič	
	torial introduction Imad Kuiper & Jan Berkvens	7
1.	Principal steps towards curricular freedom in Estonia Anita Kärner, Maria Jürimäe, Juta Jaani, & Pille Kõiv	21
2.	Curricular balance based on dialogue, cooperation and trust - The case of Finland Irmeli Halinen & Arja-Sisko Holappa	39
3.	The French science curriculum - Work in progress? Maryline Coquidé & Michèle Prieur	63
4.	Reflecting curriculum trends in Germany - A conceptual framework for analysis Uwe Hameyer & Pierre Tulowitzki	81
5.	The curriculum pendulum swings in Hungary Zsuzsanna Horvát, József Kaposi, & Attila Varga	99
6.	Moving up the line - Schools at the hub of policy development in Ireland Sarah FitzPatrick & Majella O' Shea	119
7.	Curriculum regulation and freedom in the Netherlands - A puzzling paradox Wilmad Kuiper, Nienke Nieveen, & Jan Berkvens	139
8.	Researching curriculum specification and freedom in Norway Kirsten Sivesind, Kari Bachmann, & Azita Afsar	163

9.	Portugal - The mirage of curricular autonomy	189
	Francisco Sousa	
10.	Curriculum for excellence in Scotland - Local flexibility or national exemplification? Ken McAra, Eddie Broadley, & Joanne McLauchlan	211
11.	Curriculum deregulation in England and Scotland - Different directions of travel? David Leat, Kay Livingston, & Mark Priestley	229
12.	Slovenia - Between the school system's decentralization, curriculum autonomy, and teachers' professionalism Amalija Žakelj, Andreja Barle, & Franc Cankar	249
13.	Sweden - From governing with curricula to steering with outcomes Ulf P. Lundgren	269

Foreword

For the last decades, most countries have been trying to improve their education system and find efficient solutions, so that pupils and students will be able to achieve the required skills for living and working in the 21st century. We are all aware that in this competitive world we need to cooperate, exchange our experiences and ideas, try to understand each other's solutions and, accordingly, adapt them to our systems.

While education systems are multidimensional, we should take into account each dimension and not forget other dimensions in order to find out the best possibilities. Decentralization and autonomy are most common words when we are talking about curriculum freedom. Redistributing power from the centre to the schools could make education systems more flexible and efficient. However, Europe shows a wide variety in curriculum regulation and freedom. Some countries have a strong input regulation through highly prescriptive curricula, others use output regulation through tests/exams and inspectorate, others emphasize deregulation by affording schools and teachers space for local curricular decision-making, and others have some sort of a mixture of the above. Anyhow, there are notable differences between countries in balancing central politics and local dynamics. Policy makers, curriculum developers, and schools should work together and take responsibility for achieving an optimum in providing conditions. With this Yearbook, CIDREE pictures different approaches to curriculum regulation and curriculum deregulation in different countries (as well as intriguing pendulum swings over the years), aimed at sharing good practices and, first and foremost, providing insights to learn from

On behalf of all of CIDREE members, I would like to express our thanks to our Dutch colleagues from the Netherlands Institute for Curriculum Development (SLO) for their initiative for this Yearbook and their fine editorial work. These thanks, of course, also go to all contributing authors who made it possible to assemble a broad as well as in-depth picture of the similarities and differences of approaches to the same challenge in different European countries. In view of the universality of the challenges and dilemmas for curriculum development, I am convinced that this book will be read widely, also beyond the CIDREE community, by researchers, developers, school principals, and teachers engaged in curriculum development.

Gregor Mohorčič President CIDREE 2013-2014 Director, the National Education Institute Slovenia (ZRSŠ)

Editorial introduction

Wilmad Kuiper & Jan Berkvens

1. Theme of the CIDREE Yearbook 2013

Curriculum issues can be approached from various analytical perspectives. One perspective is the substantive one, which focuses on the classical curriculum question about what knowledge is of most worth teaching and learning within the limited amount of time available for schooling. This question needs to be addressed at all levels of curriculum planning, first and foremost at system/society level. Decision-making about what should be built in and what should be left out of a curriculum in order to avoid overload, and about the extent to which goals and contents of education should be regulated, often can be characterized as a battle field on which various stakeholders bombard and try to persuade each other with all kinds of substantive and socio-political arguments.

The CIDREE Yearbook 2013 focuses on curriculum (de)regulation policies, practices and research first and foremost (but not solely) as regards the compulsory age of schooling across Europe. In particular, it aims to provide curriculum policy-makers, curriculum developers and curriculum researchers in (and outside) Europe with a collection of country papers in which attempts are made to disentangle, interpret, position, and discuss the (often complicated) balancing act between curriculum regulation and curriculum deregulation. 'Curriculum regulation' (Kuiper, Nieveen, & Berkvens, elsewhere in this Yearbook) is defined as a government's intention to prescribe the high-fidelity implementation of directives at the input level (goals and contents, in terms of 'goals to attain' or 'goals to strive for') and at the output level (modes of assessments and examinations, surveillance by the inspection; governance). Those prescriptions at 'the front door' and at 'the back door' of education imply that the room for site-specific curricular choices is restricted. On the other hand, 'curriculum deregulation' reflects a government's intention to refrain from prescription and control at the input and output level by

stimulating school-based decision-making. At the heart of curriculum deregulation is the focus on and trust in schools and teachers having the freedom to make site-specific interpretations of curriculum guidelines and to lead curriculum renewal.

Curriculum (de)regulation pertains to both curricular documents and the process of implementation. The level of (de)regulation marks the curricular space available to decide on curricular input and output - and by whom. Arguments in favour of curriculum regulation may involve: (i) a general attempt of raising the bar and narrowing the gap for all students (serving equity goals); (ii) the provision of more curriculum coherence; and (iii) regeneration of economic prosperity. Arguments in favour of curriculum deregulation may involve: (i) marketization; and (ii) acknowledgement of teachers' professionalism.

For curriculum development agencies it is of major relevance to reflect also from a historical perspective - on what amount of curricular space can or should be offered to schools while at the same time meeting societal, political, social, academic, cultural and personal demands (e.g. to realize equity). Obviously, the direction of the pendulum swing on the regulation deregulation continuum varies across countries, and the same is true for (the why of) the force of the swing. Also, all kinds of actors or mechanisms in the education system – for instance, inspection frameworks and teachers' heavy reliance on textbooks - may support or (unintentionally) counteract curriculum policy ambitions to come true at the school and classroom level. Other intriguing issues are to which degree directives and/or guidelines are specified and what curricular components address at the national level (only 'what' or also 'how' aspects?). The idea behind Yearbook 2013 is that much can be learned from an analysis of examples of, motives behind and experiences with searching a proper balance between more or less curriculum regulation and offering schools more or less freedom to make site-specific curricular choices in a number of European countries. Policy, research and practice should all three inform curriculum development activities conducted by CIDREE agencies. And articulating experiences should solidify the curriculum knowledge base.

2. A glimpse into the Yearbook

The thirteen contributions to this Yearbook are all taking a different angle on the theme. During the last decade we have seen the demand for generic skills to be taught, and standards setting to ensure literacy and numeracy knowledge and skills. What knowledge and skills are of most worth is fundamental to curriculum development, but enactment in the classroom asks for adjustments of what is intended in order to make a fit to the local context and student population. The discourse on the needs for and the effects of curriculum regulation and deregulation is very relevant to the daily work of the member institutions of CIDREE. We are all familiar with the tension that exists between the intended, enacted and the attained curriculum, with its concerns about teacher professionalism, equity for students, cries for freedom and calls for specifications. The various contributions to this Yearbook give a rich view on those needs, intentions, tensions and effects and can briefly be summarized as follows.

Estonia: Finding one's own way

How political events shape curriculum development is shown in the first chapter. Estonia's history involves a number of dramatic events, which had large influence on education and curriculum. Coming from one of the oldest educational systems in the world, Estonia experienced Russian domination (from 1940 up till regaining independence in 1992), in which curriculum freedom was not an option. After decades of rigidly following foreign prescription, Estonia is now - as a sovereign country again - finding its own way, with increasing curricular freedom and localized adaptation of learning plans. The contribution shows us how difficult such an endeavour is, when people have experienced a rigid system for so long. In their conclusion section the authors plea for the government to support innovations over a longer period of time, and to keep curriculum development coherent.

Finland: A balance based on dialogue, cooperation and trust

The Finnish chapter addresses the strong features of their approach: intensive cooperation between national and local levels with teachers in the key role as experts, trust in teachers and local authorities, and engaging stakeholders

in a productive dialogue in order to create and maintain balance between the national core curriculum, local curricula and school-specific learning plans. Finland does not have educational control systems like a school inspectorate or national achievement tests covering entire age groups. Instead, school self-assessments and sample evaluations inform curriculum enactment and improvement. Their system is a typical example of a system that combines curriculum regulation and deregulation.

France: Work in progress

The French contribution focuses on the reform of the secondary science curriculum, which is exemplary for the process French education is currently going through. Coming from a long tradition of centralization, the authors show how challenging the search for more curricular freedom is. Institutional innovations boost the implementation of new experimental and local strategies in the field of science education, which was strongly content-driven in the past. Although content parts are still prescribed at the central level, space has been created for local solutions and improvements. This shift has large consequences for teachers, who are not prepared for the way their subject content is changing. Also, their role as 'bringers of knowledge' shifts towards helping students apply transversal skills. Modern applications are envisaged to promote teacher dialogue in order to support each other in making curricular choices.

Germany: Decreasing autonomy at many levels

The fourth chapter shows the intricate system in Germany, where since some years national output standards for the main subjects have been implemented in an otherwise federal autonomous system (*Bundesländer*). Within the federal states, schools now must commit themselves to goal contracts for one to two years, which they develop with local authorities. The German *Länder* now develop high school graduation examinations, instead of the schools themselves. Some innovations seem not to be steered at all; for instance, schools implemented individualized learning in the absence of central directions, leading to a multitude of approaches. A slow and timid move towards more steering is noticeable in German education.

Hungary: A swinging pendulum

The Hungarian chapter shows how this country is - since the beginning of the 1990s -evolving towards more decentralization through the establishment of a mandatory national core curriculum, prescriptive framework curricula, and local curricula. The core curriculum is established at the central level, the framework curricula are meant to support the development of local curricular choices. The past 25 years have been characterized by violent pendulum swings. National identity building is an important aspect of the national core curriculum, including the sense of identity of national and ethnic minorities living in Hungary. Political expectations of what a curriculum should look like, and how prescriptive it should be seem to influence the Hungarian curriculum development process. A shared long-term vision could help to reduce pendulum swings.

Ireland: A growing role for schools

In the Irish contribution to this Yearbook it is analysed how curricular space has developed during three decades in Ireland. Support for teachers as reflective practitioners, the quality of the student-teacher relationship, curriculum customization to account for difference, and skills and competences are the main four issues through which educational development is explored. Although initially the role of schools, and later of school networks, has increased over time, steering was not really decreasing. When input regulation diminished the assessment cadres did not change consistently, damping the curricular reforms. Recent reforms show a curriculum that is underpinned with eight principles, providing a basis for school planning and learner-based curricula.

Netherlands: Curriculum regulation and freedom as a puzzling paradox

The extent to which the goals and contents of education should be regulated has been a complicated balancing act in the Netherlands over the years. Against a backdrop of a long-standing statutory tradition of freedom of education, governmental decisions about 'what knowledge is of most worth' have been delicate. The authors make an attempt to disentangle, interpret and discuss this complicated balancing act between curriculum regulation and curriculum freedom, designated as two 'paradoxical perspectives'. Based on conceptualizations of the terms 'curriculum', 'curriculum regulation' and 'curriculum deregulation', curriculum policy and practices in the Netherlands during the past 40 years are described and discussed. In doing so, three major episodes are distinguished. During these episodes slight, but in some respect remarkable, pendulum swings are visible. The analysis shows that both curriculum regulation and deregulation are needed to be considered in order to come to successful educational change.

Norway: Seeking guidance and autonomy

The pendulum swing experienced in Norway during the last 25 years, is addressed in the Norwegian chapter. The 1987 and 1997 versions of the national curriculum were meant as 'input guides', not detailing minimum contents to be taught and not aligned with a test system. However, with the introduction, since 2006, of the National Curriculum for Knowledge Promotion, curriculum policy combines input regulation (more prescription with the aim to improve outcomes in particular as regards basic skills to be covered within and across subjects), output regulation (via a new assessment system) and providing room for local curricular decision-making. Research shows a gap between what teachers perceive as their responsibility and what they mark as important in education, and what at the national level has been identified as of importance. Consistency, for example, between subjects and pedagogical approaches are seen as less important from the side of the teachers, while democratic values, long-term planning and the feasibility of reforms are valued. Teachers also seem to be less sensitive for outcomes of comparative studies, but are concerned with the achievements of their students. Aspiration to perform in public rankings is also considered less important. Teachers and principals would appreciate more concrete guidelines, but at the same time expect autonomy for the choices of teaching materials and pedagogical approach.

Portugal: Struggling with decentralization

The Portuguese contribution shows a long struggle for decentralization in curriculum over the past 25 years. Coming from a very centralist position in the 1980s, several calls for decentralization have been voiced, but curricula and syllabi are still very detailed and prescriptive in nature. A tendency towards uniformity seems to be limiting the execution of the rather rhetoric level of the policy documents. It is acknowledged that central steering limits possibilities of gaining innovative experiences. The attempts included the formation of a supplementary curriculum, projects and school networks. In general, the Portuguese curriculum is making a swing towards disciplinary knowledge, with a focus on fundamental subjects and measurable goals. At regional level, the Azores gained the right for the formation of a regional curriculum in order to fit the context better. The Azorean curriculum is based on key competencies, guidelines for each curriculum area, teaching methods, assessment and construction of instructional materials.

Scotland: Calls for exemplification

Scotland's contribution shows how the country has been working on the Curriculum for Excellence over the last thirteen years, focusing their work around the pillars that were identified during a large national debate on education in Scotland. This solid basis helped to keep course since. Although Scotland has been moving away from the perceived prescriptive nature of the previous 5-14 curriculum to give greater flexibility, there have been continuing requests from practitioners and those who represent them for ever greater levels of exemplification. The authors examine the continuing paradox of the broad welcome for greater flexibility along with the demand for 'exemplification'.

England and Scotland: Divergent moves

This chapter is a comparison of the English and Scottish curricula. The 1998 National Curriculum in England was highly prescriptive in relation to inputs. Following reforms showed a general trend towards less prescription. From 2010 there has been an increased re-emphasis on input regulation, along with for schools and teachers constraining output regulation through surveillance by Ofsted instilling accountability and a 'performance culture'. The Curriculum for Excellence in Scotland explicitly reduces prescription in terms of content and represents a considerable relaxation in the nature of input regulation, also positioning teachers as key agents of change. However, it is argued that this apparent shift to weaker input regulation at the national level is partly tempered by output regulation in terms of an accountability system established by the 'Quality Improvement Initiative' (since 1997), the role of the Inspectorate, and the role played by local authorities. This regulation shifted emphasis from a supportive advisory role to a quality improvement role.

Slovenia: Curricular autonomy and teacher professionalism

Chapter 12 shows how Slovenia, since the 1990s, moved from a strongly centralized curriculum towards its current still - but less - prescriptive curriculum. The attempts of creating more freedom for schools to meet the needs of learners involve 15 - 20% of the space schools can use to adapt the curriculum to the local needs. One of the constraints is that the teacher population is not prepared for the challenges of curricular reform and the changing roles it means for them. Teacher organisations should play a stronger role in voicing the needs and wishes of teachers in the education and curriculum debates in the country. Although several measures have been taken, many responsibilities remain at central level.

Sweden: Steering with outcomes

The Swedish contribution gives a chronological overview of how historical events shape educational and curricular decision-making in Sweden. From governing with curricula, through a more deregulated and decentralized approach, to steering with outcomes in the present. The consequence is decreased space for curricular decisions at the local level. For a long time, the goal was to reach social equality, contemporary goals focus more on quality. (International) rankings have become increasingly important. The influence of educational research on curriculum policy is addressed as well. Whilst there was a strong relationship over the years ('educational engineering'), the relation is vague nowadays.

3. Curriculum regulation and deregulation across Europe: Some reflections

A curricular 'smörgasbård'

Not surprisingly, the thirteen contributions to the CIDREE Yearbook 2013 show that almost all countries are in a process of changing their curriculum. The reasons for, contexts wherein and directions of these changes, however, vary widely. The curriculum pendulum is in a continuous motion, slightly or violently swinging from regulation to deregulation, or the other way around. Countries swinging towards more regulation do so through developing and implementing curricula with more specified goals and objectives, and/or by taking assessment and accountability measures. Countries moving in the opposite direction tend to loose detail in goals and objectives descriptions and put less emphasis on assessment and accountability, although the latter may vary. What makes the picture more complicated is that some countries show multiple moves along the continuum, in opposite directions at the same time. The curricular landscape in Europe is, so to say, quite a varied *'smörgasbård*'.

Who is constructing the curriculum?

Large differences exist as to how curricular responsibilities are appointed to central and local levels. Some countries (still) have a prescriptive national curriculum (e.g. France) or are re-emphasizing prescription (e.g. England). Others (like Finland, Estonia, Hungary, and Scotland) have a national core curriculum that can - and is - expected to be shaped at local, governing board or school levels. The ways through which core curricula, or more general curriculum frameworks, are developed and reviewed, differ from specialized groups working with or without the input from field consultations, to intricate collaborative development systems seeking the involvement of many. All contributions recognize the value of involvement of the main stakeholders, i.e. teachers, school leaders, subject experts, policy-makers et cetera, but the way stakeholders are involved differs widely. Finland is the most inclusive, as not only teachers and school leaders are involved, but also parents and students have the opportunity to voice their needs, wishes and concerns for, during and after curriculum revisions. The Finnish even seek wider involvement through new media channels. An important given in the Finnish context is the wide dedication towards the educational vision and underlying values. The Scottish Curriculum for Excellence (CfE) also seeks ownership of the learning plan, with a strong vision and broadly shared educational values based on a wide national debate held in 2002. The enactment of the curriculum at grass roots level will need more time and support to develop before the national goals with CfE are met throughout the nation. Many other

countries are struggling with ownership issues. A clear and long-term vision would benefit wide and shared consensus building, but in many countries educational policy changes alter with the changing of socio-political contexts. Slovenia held a public debate on what was expected from education after the Slovenian state was established in 1992. Since then, Slovenia tries to prevent the kidnapping of education in the political arena in order to stay independent from political gain.

Does 'curricular space offered' mean 'curricular space taken'?

Overlooking the various contributions another phenomenon deserves attention: curricular space offered to schools and teachers (like, for instance, in Estonia and the Netherlands) does not necessarily mean that curricular space is also taken by schools and teachers. The latter appears to be affected by a variety of factors, like the following. Teachers and school principals may lack the competences (or at least they may feel insecure about how) to cope with the freedom they have for developing the curriculum. The authors of the Slovenian chapter, for instance, warn that increasing autonomy is questionable if the level of professional expertise of teachers is too low and if professional norms are not worked out. Another factor is that more freedom may not be the lived experience of teachers, for two reasons. First, they may feel constrained by output regulation which powerfully "supersedes and counter-balances input *regulation*" (a quote from the chapter about the comparison between England and Scotland). Second, by heavily relying on textbooks, teachers themselves restrict the strategic space they have available. So, unintentionally, textbooks have quite an input-regulative effect on teaching practices, representing 'self-imposed prescription' (for instance, England and the Netherlands).

Does input regulation restrict professional freedom?

At first sight, one should think that input regulation does restrict the professional freedom of teachers in developing local curriculum. However, from some of the contributions the opposite emerges. The authors of the Norwegian chapter, for instance, conclude that curriculum regulations in terms of applying a formal curriculum do not necessarily restrict professional freedom. For, the formal boundaries of goals and contents without assessment that direct instruction in schools creates a wide professional space, legitimized by the government. The authors claim that much depends on how a curriculum is put into practice with regard to other policy tools, such as national evaluation systems. As long as the reform actors are not controlled in terms of what they do or accomplish, they feel free to choose between different recommendations suggested by the formal curriculum. More or less the same line of reasoning is followed by the authors of the Dutch chapter. They advocate the development of a common, comprehensive and curriculum framework for basic education. Such a provision of sense of purpose about the 'what', they argue, could stimulate schools and teachers to take advantage of better use of the space offered for their own curricular choices, particularly regarding 'how' to realize the 'what'. In other words, offering room for site-specific curricular choices - and ambitions - should go with such a curriculum framework that provides specifics concerning goals and contents that are considered relevant. So, freedom that goes along with specification and exemplification (see also Scotland).

What about accountability and assessment?

As it seems, several countries (a.o. Germany, Norway, Scotland, Sweden, and the Netherlands) have been infected by what Sahlberg calls the GERM-virus. GERM stands for the Global Education Reform Movement and describes the drive towards more and more accountability measures in education. Standards that have originally been developed to lay out a consistent and concentric learning plan are turned into assessment and accountability frameworks that, in some cases, put severe pressure on and hard dividing lines in education. The English system is pushing percentages every year for increasing learning outcomes. The Swedish system publishes the outcomes of national and international tests publicly. Norwegian teachers seem not to be very interested in the schools' or nation's position in rankings at all, while the Norwegian government publishes outcomes of comparative studies online. Finland takes another approach and puts the responsibility to be accountable to a great extent on the schools themselves. Instead of rigorous national testing, there is an intricate support system established in order to support students that need learning support. Yearly sample surveys from the national level evaluate the results for a limited number of subjects in schools.

The role of the inspectorate differs from country to country. In some countries the inspectorate is acting very formally, while in others the inspectorate seeks to approach schools from a more supportive angle. Some countries (like Finland) do not have an inspection system at all. School self-assessment is introduced in many nations, but the use of the outcomes differs (Scotland, Slovenia, Finland). Where in Finland the self-assessment helps schools to make improvements and results are not shared publicly, the Scottish inspectorate uses the outcomes for evaluation purposes and inspectorate reports are put on the website. The Finnish want to stay away from parents selecting schools, although they see that happening more often in urban areas nowadays, while the Scottish and the Dutch allow parents to choose schools meeting their wishes.

Teachers are the key, aren't they?

The importance of teachers in education is widely acknowledged. All authors mention the crucial role of teachers and school leaders at some point in their contributions. Large differences, however, exist in the extent to which teachers are prepared to fulfil their roles in curriculum issues. Countries that have invested in the quality of their teachers over extended periods of time leave their teachers with large responsibilities in customizing their education. Others seek middle ground in what is described in central documents, or prescribed in cases where they decide their teachers need such structures. Still others are seeking their teachers' need to extend their professionalism within limited financial resources. Finland notes an important aspect that shows how it values its teachers and the responsibility they take for localizing and enacting the curriculum in their schools: trust in their teachers' professional skills. Other countries mention the need for professional teachers, but none describe their teaching staff as being professional enough yet, nor ways how to ensure their development to the expected levels of professionalism. Ireland seems to be making a similar shift as Finland, valuing teacher inquiry, instead of putting them at the receiving end of policy changes, as was too long the case. Teachers in England are under extreme pressure to deliver exactly what they are expected to deliver, which diminishes teachers to post-professional apprentices. In Scotland, the extent to which teachers are really on board with

the current reform seems to be less than one would expect. Teacher agency, as it is called, shows that there is a gap between how well teachers think they cohere with the reform and the level to which they actually do. Similar experiences are reported from Norway, where teachers tend to refer to their own school practice when they feel uncertain about what is expected.

21st century skills and new curricular spaces?

The majority of the countries contributing to this Yearbook mention the need for preparing students to live, work and learn in the 21st century. Almost all countries have prepared their own set of skills, called 21st century skills, transversal skills, competences, and the like. The scope of these competences is based on national, regional and international needs and wishes. It is interesting to notice that the international perspective is either based on 'outward challenges' or 'inward fear'; i.e. preparing the students for act responsibly in a globalized world, or having to be competitive as a nation in a changing world. Although this distinction seems arbitrary, its focus is important for the way students are prepared for the future: either as positive contributors and responsible citizens in a globalized world, or as responsible citizens and economic value contributing to the competitiveness of the nation. These are, of course, opposites, and each country has its own mixture, or blend, of both aspects. Some countries, like Hungary, decided that the curriculum has to play a role in national identity building, as well as strengthening its position in Europe.

What knowledge is of most worth is a perpetual discussion that follows its own pendulum. The need for generic skills or competences is widely advocated, but - at least in some countries - is counteracted with a move towards more attention for the knowledge component. How to incorporate the set of generic skills into the curriculum for basic education is a search that is reflected in many of the contributions. Many choose the path of incorporating these in areas where subject history is little or absent, for example the supplementary curriculum in Portugal. These subjects are usually new and are characterized by limited descriptions of content and objectives, thus allowing the incorporation of skills more easily. Many of these subjects, though, tend to be terminated after a couple of years for several reasons. In some cases, more time is allocated to 'the basics', in others these new curricular spaces did not deliver what was intended. What certainly seems questionable is the assumption that the trendsetter role of these subjects and projects, or as it was called in Portugal 'a lever function', helps the innovation to seep through to the more established subjects. In England the focus on the 'basics' abandons a broad and balanced curriculum. It is rather unfortunate to find that the created curricular space to be innovative is later used as the argument for the opposite: its low worth because detailed descriptions are missing. Norway introduced generic skills within existing subjects. Currently, countries like England and Portugal are again moving towards more time for the 'basics' or 'fundamental subjects', as these are sometimes called.

Research for informed curriculum policy

The contribution of educational research to the possibility of informed curriculum policy-making is evident in many of the work of the authors. In practice, the socio-political agenda is often of strong influence on curriculum policy, compared to academic studies. The Swedish contribution shows how the influence of educational research grew over the years, and diminished gradually recently. An important issue here is the extended periods of time needed for curriculum reform to take place and educational research to show the impact of reforms. Socio-political agendas, however, tend to work at much shorter timescales. Educational research is, thus, far from always used for making research-informed curriculum decisions. Finland shows the benefits of a well-established and widely shared education agenda, ensuring long-term focus and alignment of research in support to improving education and its outcomes. Scotland does so to a certain extent, but in many other countries educational research needs to ensure its value regularly. Ireland has incorporated research and action at local levels as a hallmark of curriculum reforms since 2000.

Wilmad Kuiper (SLO/Utrecht University) & Jan Berkvens (SLO)

Principal steps towards curricular freedom in Estonia

Anita Kärner, Maria Jürimäe, Juta Jaani, & Pille Kõiv (University of Tartu)

Abstract

A national curriculum in general education reflects a society's goals and hopes for future citizens' development. On the other hand, it also reflects the status and level of education in society. In the Estonian case, the number of transitions in the past century has had a strong impact on educational content, as well as on the freedom of schools and teachers in implementing the national curriculum. In this chapter the correlations are described and explained between changes in society, whether violent or through democratic processes, and the regulation of the curriculum. Also research data and some examples that illustrate the problems of curricular freedom for teachers are presented.

1. Introduction

Schooling in Estonia stretches back more than 700 years. The first schools were monastic and cathedral schools that were founded in the 13th century. The need for public literacy and systematic native-language education emerged after the Reformation in the 16th century. At this time Estonia was incorporated into the Swedish Kingdom. The governor's instruction of 1586 made congregations responsible for children's education, and emphasized the development of church schools (Estonica, 2002).

The tradition of public schools in Estonia began in the 17th century. The curriculum as a framework or object of study appeared at the beginning of the 20th century, but educational goals (see Tyler, 1969) and a rudimentary 'plan for learning' (Taba, 1962) already existed. The curriculum in early schools

was not broad – pupils had to learn to read and know the basics of Lutheran morality.

Schooling initially depended on local authorities. Compulsory general education (two to three years in duration) was introduced in 1870. The curricula of that period described teachers' responsibilities not only in school, but also in cooperating with homes and visiting children taught by their parents before formal schooling commenced at the age of twelve, to assess their progress. The teachers were to consult parents and motivate the children to learn, and not forcing them to learn through fear (Eisenschmidt, Wühner, & Wühner, 1874, p. 4). Curricula introduced the aims, goals and organization of formal schooling (dividing students into groups, et cetera) in short and stated the list of compulsory subjects. The subjects were introduced in a general way - each subject was described on less than one page. The main principles of teaching were still introduced, for example when teaching the Bible, the teacher had to introduce the stories by heart (ibid, p. 6). Teachers were advised to assess levels of pupil development and plan the next steps according to previous results – this suggests a pupil-centred approach with a lot of pedagogical freedom. At the same time, teachers were instructed to follow the textbooks (ibid).

In 1918, the struggle for self-determination was rewarded with the proclamation of the Republic of Estonia. This necessitated that a national, Estonian curriculum for compulsory education be implemented. In 1921, a new curriculum for six years of compulsory education was introduced. During the first period of Estonian independence, all four national curricula (1921, 1928, 1937, and 1938) followed the similar path: they were framework documents consisting of a general part and subject syllabi (see Läänemets, 1995; Krull & Mikser, 2010, pp. 40-43 for a more detailed analysis). The curricula introduced before World War II were comparable to Estonian national curricula of the 21st century – the emphasis was on the ideas of holistic development of a person, responsibility and democratic values, integration of subjects and learning in and outside classroom, the importance of learners independent, meaningful work (Haridusministeerium, 1928; Haridusministeerium, 1937). Curricula

provided teachers with guidelines for the holistic learning (üldõpetus – in Estonian language), where subjects were merged and integrated around the familiar and relevant themes. This approach was suggested for the first grades but allowed in all grades.

All four consecutive curricula offered general guidelines for schools and teachers without any detailed prescriptions. The teachers were obliged to plan out their own work according to the national curricula, but considering the local conditions and their students' needs. The school council, consisting of teachers, parents and the representatives of local authorities, had the right to offer new subjects to the curriculum of that particular school (Kooliuuenduse päevaküsimusi, 1930, p. 23). Estonian pre-war curricula even surpassed the contemporary ones in some aspects: for example, the texts for the general parts were easy to read and understand (contrary to the complicated juridical phrasing of today's curricula). Teachers were provided with general guidelines for teaching. The methods of instruction were to some extent described but not prescribed.

Ideas about teaching and learning in Estonian schools were influenced by the pedagogical ideas of Johannes Käis and Peeter Põld. These educational leaders worked in line with contemporary pedagogical thought – the ideas of active learning, the integration of subjects with each other and real life, the individualization of learning and the need to support independent study habits by delegating more responsibility (planning, evaluating), and using more group work. The ideas of Käis and Põld were revived in the 1980s and are still relevant in the national pedagogy. During the period of the first Estonian Republic, Hilda Taba, later recognized as one of the developers of curriculum theory, also began her work in Estonia. Later, working in the USA with Ralph W. Tyler, she advocated bottom-up movements in curriculum theory and practice – involving teachers and helping them to raise their professionalism (Taba, 1962). The idea of building up curricular innovations in cooperation with professional teachers has been supported by many curriculum and educational theorists (Fullan, 2001a; Fullan, 2001b; Kelly, 2004). In 1940, the Soviet Union used military force to incorporate Estonia into the Soviet Empire. The freedom that teachers had to develop and interpret curricula was dramatically decreased – almost everything was prescribed. All curriculum documents and textbooks in the Soviet Union had to observe and rigorously follow the canonized principles of instruction. Alternative ideas were in some case forbidden and others not tolerated. Therefore, the Soviet curricula/ instructional programmes had no need to explain educational aims and approaches as would be necessary in a democratic society with a plurality of ideas (e.g. Krull & Mikser, 2010).

The Soviet school programme (curriculum) was in use in all fifteen republics of the Soviet Union. However, Estonian educational leaders still succeeded to tailor the programme (as best as was possible during the Soviet regime) to suit Estonia's traditions and cultural heritage. In this way progressive and democratic educational ideas were kept alive, secondary education was relatively broad, all subjects had textbooks published in the Estonian language (except schools for Russian speaking students, where Russian textbooks were in use) and workbooks developed by Estonian educators were in use. Even though the school programmes were unified, some specialist experimental schools were allowed, where extended courses in foreign languages (integrated learning of subjects in English or German), science, mathematics, physics, music or sports were taught. Estonian-language education existed throughout the soviet occupation at all levels of education (Ruus et al., 2008).

The Estonian Teachers' Congress in 1987 was a breakthrough event. Teachers demanded the independence of Estonian education. They criticized the existing school system and curricula, and expressed the need to establish a new curriculum for Estonian general education. It was a bold and radical step, where teachers and others (school leaders, teachers in higher education, scientists, writers, philosophers, and pupils) in a very democratic way emphasized various projects and decided about them by voting. An open call was announced for people to prepare a new curriculum. Between 1987 and 1988, subject committees worked on the new subject syllabi, and in 1992, after regaining the independent Estonian Republic in 1991, the schools adopted the

new curriculum for nine years of basic education. Some authors expressed the idea that the changes were not structurally radical (Krull & Mikser, 2010) – the 'red stuff' had just been removed and replaced with themes relevant to Estonia. According to other views (Estonica, 2002; Ruus & Sarv, 2000; Ruus et al., 2008) the changes were more radical – the content of subjects (particularly in the social sciences and humanities) was changed and some subjects were replaced.

2. Attempts to implement a curriculum based on formalized general outcomes

To Krull and Mikser's (2010) opinion a radical change took place in the curricula of 1996 and 2002. It was explained by the complex measures for cross-curricular integration of instruction proposed in the general parts of the curricula. Also formal systems of competences as integral yields of school instruction and education were introduced. After five years of re-independence, the school autonomy was increased through the guidelines for compiling school curricula.

According to some experts (see Opetushallitus, 1999) the main flaw in the curriculum from 1996 was a theoretical unevenness: the general part of the document and the approach to the study process in subject syllabi mostly contradicted each other. The subject syllabi were not all structured in the same way – some of them (language arts and history) were treated in quite a modern way (for example, integrating topics from other subjects and adopting cross-curricular themes), while others (mathematics, science, foreign languages) were presented in quite a classical subject-centred manner.

Krull (2001) mentioned the linguistic performance of the curriculum and its structure being abstruse to the target group (teachers and school staff) and the document itself was too long to comprehend its entire meaning. The most serious expostulations for the curriculum of 1996 handled the intangible opening and generality of competences. Experts from Tallinn University, in their report on the 1996 curriculum (Aruanne, 1998), explained the sequences that might result from the inherent contradictions. According to the experts the subject centeredness in the learning outcomes and their unattainability

for most learners in turn promoted the emergence of selective functions in schools of general education and increased drop-out in elementary schools. Even the national examinations contradicted the principle of the openness of the curriculum. Examinations that were composed or organized outside the school might provide unnecessary restrictions for teachers. There was a tendency to consider only those aspects that were primarily inspected through external examination, which discounted all other important aspects that could be assessed by other means.

As in the national curriculum, the school curriculum had to consist of a general part and subject syllabi. When designing the school curriculum, the interests of parents and students, as well as local knowledge and material resources should have been taken into consideration. Schools had problems with the new task of writing the school curriculum – there were insufficient support materials, lack of in-service training, et cetera. Being a new phenomenon in post-Soviet Estonia, private schools established on the basis of alternative pedagogical approach (for instance, Steiner, Montessori) or of religious principles (for instance, Catholic and Lutheran schools), used their freedom to the full to develop distinctly unique curricula reflecting their particular values. Though, the majority of schools still copied the national curricula making only slight modifications.

In 2002, the national curriculum was introduced via a system with three levels of competencies divided between general, subject and general subject domain competences: communication, value-related (attitudes), and activity competences (or general skills, including learning skills). The guidelines for organizing instruction by school levels became in some parts extremely detailed, prescriptive and formal. They list nineteen general competences for pupils to be achieved by the end of the third grade, seventeen by the sixth, twenty-one by the ninth, and eighteen by the end of the twelfth grade. The general part contained guidelines for compiling the school curriculum in a more concrete and clear manner in comparison with the previous curriculum, but unfortunately at the same time it became more formal and incoherent regarding subject syllabi (Krull & Mikser, 2010). Because there was no national implementation plan, application of the curricula from 1996 and 2002 was impeded in both cases. The realization of curricular ideas in textbooks and through in-service training was elaborated insufficiently, nor appointed enough resources. It was pointed out that a counselling system was missing (Ruus, 2004), although some international initiatives like Soros, ISSA (International Step by Step Association) and the International Reading Association, to mention a few, did provide training and support for teachers and school leaders.

3. Innovation in the general education system – Two national curricula *3.1 Two national curricula*

In 2011, the Estonian Government approved the updated national curriculum as two separate documents – the 2011 National Curriculum for Basic Schools and the 2011 National Curriculum for Upper Secondary Schools. The 2011 National Curriculum for Basic Schools includes both elementary and lower secondary schools as compulsory education levels in Estonia. On the one hand, the decision to separate curricula was based on the on-going reform of the school network, and, on the other hand, it was a significant renewal in curriculum policy in general. The main reason for this rearrangement was to provide more freedom of choice in upper secondary schools.

Both curricula consist of a general part and subject syllabi grouped according to subject fields and descriptions of cross-curricular topics. The general part sets educational objectives and principles for learning, general competences, the concept of the learning environment, the organization of studies and the weekly amount of lessons for compulsory subjects. In addition, assessment and graduation, exceptions applied to pupils with special education needs and the structure of the school curriculum are introduced. The subject syllabi define subject competences, subjects within the subject area, a general description of the subject field, the volume in course hours per week, and integration with other subjects and with cross-curricular topics. In addition, the subject syllabi determine the learning and educational objectives, learning outcomes grouped by stages of study, learning content, study activities and assessment (Estonian National Curriculum for Basic Schools, 2011; Estonian National Curriculum for Upper Secondary Schools, 2011).

3.2 Changes in the national curricula in 2011 to ensure school level innovation

There have been no significant changes in the 2011 curriculum regarding learning and educational goals in the updated curriculum compared to those approved in 2002. The similarity of the aims between the curricula might be one reason the Ministry of Education and Research presented them as updated or revised instead of completely new (Tõnisson, 2010). The main changes in the general part of the curricula aim to ensure that the achievement of general objectives and competences, integration within and across subject areas, subject integration via cross-curricular topics and implementation of active learning methods will appear in practice. In order to achieve this aim, the amount of subject content and the number of outcomes have been reduced.

Compared to the previous national curriculum, the learning concept and the learning environment are more precisely explained in the updated version. The learning environment is understood as the combination of mental, social and physical environment surrounding students. The national curriculum's learning concept is based on the constructivist approach of learning. The student is seen as an active participant in the learning process and is expected to participate in setting the goals for his/her studies. The school is responsible for organizing the whole learning process, including a learning environment to support the development of students.

The curricula specify the framework of assessment. To reduce the focus on grades, the curricula emphasize the role of the teacher as to support, provide feedback and guide students in the learning process. To this end, the term formative assessment has been added to the assessment framework. Portfolios are suggested as one method for implementing formative assessment. These could be composed in a subject- or subject field based manner, regarding cross-curricular topics or general competences. The role of grades is meant to provide indicators for assessing the achievement of students entering the next year or graduating from basic school or upper secondary school.

3.3 Increasing freedom in the national curricula

Despite a number of regulations, the freedom of choice has increased in the updated curricula. Flexibility of curricula appears in the subject fields. With the agreement of the board of trustees, the schools are allowed to change the amount of subjects and cross-curricular topics, using electives based on the initiative of the students. At the same time, the schools have to ensure equal opportunities for the achievement of outcomes and general competences for every student. These opportunities would be introduced and specified in the school-based curriculum. Teachers are encouraged to organize studies outside the classroom, for instance in the schoolyard, the nature environment, museums, archives, environmental education centres, companies and institutions as well in virtual study environments.

Besides compulsory subjects, the National Curriculum for Basic Schools sets forth three optional subjects: religious studies, informatics, and career education. The National Curriculum for Upper Secondary schools also includes religious studies, national defence, economics and business, career education, basics of inquiry, psychology, and philosophy as optional courses. Schools are free to make all of these available, taking into account student wishes and suggestions. In addition to the optional subjects prescribed by the curriculum, upper secondary schools are encouraged to design additional internal courses or career courses in collaboration with the local vocational education institutions. In the third stage of study (forms 7-9), the basic school shall assign for students a creative project that is based on cross-curricular topics or integrates subjects. Participating and completing in a certain creative project is one of the requirements for graduation from basic school. The list of topics is proposed by the school. The precise topic, as well the format of the presentation, is chosen collaboratively by the teacher and student(s). The creative project may be completed individually or as group work. With the agreement of the school's board of trustees, the school may follow principles approved by the European Council for Steiner Waldorf Education. This freedom of choice is used by eight private schools to date.

4. Teachers' perceptions of Estonian national curricular directives and guidelines

As stated by Goodlad (1994), there may be tension between the national curriculum and teachers' own perceptions and curricular intentions. Taking into account teachers' beliefs are of crucial importance in the successful implementation of a new curriculum (van Driel, Bulte, & Verloop, 2008), understanding these is a prerequisite for designing a new curriculum. Therefore, to assess national and school curricula as perceived, the comparative perceptions of Estonian teachers about the 2002 and 2011 national curricula were studied. In the research two different tools for data collection were used – face-to-face interviews based on a semi-structured questionnaire and a written inquiry with multiple-choice questionnaire items.

In a study conducted by Krull, Mikser and Viirpalu (2013) 150 teachers were contacted to fill out a questionnaire. 103 questionnaires were completed. From these 103 questionnaires, 35 were returned by teachers of the social sciences and humanities, and 34 by sciences teachers and class teachers. Teachers were asked to reply in three sections: (1) teachers as users of curricula, (2) teachers' experience in curriculum development, and (3) their expectations for an ideal curriculum. Some results are the following. When asked to estimate the extent to which the national curriculum and school curriculum have been helpful as a guide for teachers, more than half (58%) of the respondents states that they had been 'helpful in some way', and 39% that they have been 'most helpful'. 60% of the teachers finds that the relative importance of national and school curricula as guides for teaching is about the same. However, 25% answers only to rely on the school curricula as a guide compared to 11% that sais to rely on the national curriculum. When asked to characterize the extent to which the national or school curricula empower or limit their freedom for site-specific decision-making, the majority (74%) of the respondents replies that the curricula do not empower or limit their decision-making freedom. Between 11% and 13% of the teachers indicates that these documents restrict or increase their rights. 39% of the respondents prefer a school curriculum that strictly follows the methodological prescription of the national curriculum, and 35% a school curriculum that is relatively free of such prescriptions.

39% of the teachers prefer a curriculum that presents detailed educational objectives where achievement is easy to observe, and the same percentage of teachers prefers a curriculum that presents educational objectives in more general terms as it is difficult to prove their achievement, and they serve for orientation in teaching only. The main factors causing the greatest problems in implementing the curricula are lack of study aids, shortage of time, overloaded subject syllabi and wordiness, also impracticality and vagueness in describing instructional content (ibid).

Some examples following from research done by the authors of this chapter that illustrate the problems of curricular freedom for teachers indicated above, will now be presented. The research group consisted of a sample of 74 basic and secondary school teachers. All these teachers were interviewed individually, bearing in mind their involvement in the development of the national and/or school curriculum and their teaching experience. Every national curriculum update brings some changes to subject syllabi or requirements for graduation from each school level. These changes mean additional workload for teachers on the one hand, but also problems associated with the lack of knowledge and skills needed to implement the new approach in terms of the subject or teaching methodology on the other. The new requirement for graduation from upper secondary school – writing a research paper – has caused concern for some teachers about their ability to guide the students in their research, students' real involvement and interest in this kind of work, the lack of time and the increased workload. One geography teacher with five years of teaching experience explained: "If I have seven to eight lessons every day, where do I find the time to deal with a student who does some piece of research? If (s)he is really enthusiastic and interested and wants to do it him(her)self, then it's OK ... But I do not know how to manage with those, who start to do this work, but who are weak and do not want to do it and who are just lazy."

The national curricula describe precisely the physical environment, materials and equipment needed in the school for the teaching and learning process. The teachers' feelings about these descriptions vary depending on their school's actual conditions. According to many teachers, the reality and curricular descriptions or requirements and the study materials and equipment have to match, but they do not. One teacher of Estonian language and literature with twenty years of experience stated: "Actually, integration between subjects was also written into the previous national curriculum, but it does not work in reality yet. It is similar in the current curriculum. More attention needed to be paid to this in the school. And everything else the curriculum contains, does it match reality? That I have a classroom where I can change the order of tables and so on ... That I can use technical equipment ... Not all schools can reach these conditions. This is the worst gap I see ... because I do not even know what textbooks I will use in the next academic year in the upper secondary classes. There are such big changes in the programme, but no new textbooks yet; they are still being written."

Teachers notice controversy between the goals in the different national strategies and the developmental plans. National strategic development aims should be mirrored in the national curriculum in a balanced manner. One technology teacher with ten years of experience argued against the 'vague' principles in the curriculum: *"Let's say that we have to look at what the main aim of our state is and proceed from that. Then we can draw up real plans and programmes. What kind of education do we need? Do we want to receive investments on the basis of our cheap labour? Or do we want to get really good quality workforce to achieve and use innovation of the economy. These are totally different starting points."*

This teacher has touched upon a sensitive problem in Estonian policy making. Estonia does not have a national education strategy. Although the first draft was prepared at the beginning of the 2000s by the Estonian Educational Forum, it was not accepted by the ruling coalition in parliament. However, there is a development plan by the Ministry of Education and Research, dealing with the main areas of the Ministry's responsibility (Estonian Human Development Report, 2011) and the project of the education strategy is in the process of adoption.

5. Discussion

In almost 20 years, since the Estonian republic regained its independence, curricula for general education have been renewed three times. During these improvements some principles introduced in 1996 have not yet been achieved in the daily practice of schools in 2013. Not all teachers are certain about the general competencies or the methods of active learning. From one curriculum to the next, the direction has been towards better integration of subjects. Most of the subject syllabi are also described through an outcomes-based approach. At the same time, some syllabi have experienced a backlash by introducing quite prescriptive content. On the other hand, teachers do not try to use all the freedom of choice provided in the national curriculum, including the subject syllabi. They prefer to follow the textbooks in order to 'ensure' their students attain good results in tests and exams arranged by the state.

Kreitzberg (2006), professor of education and former minister of education, once wrote: "If we want to retain comprehensive schooling, we have to set pluralism and freedom in a sensible framework. To provide the curriculum with a satisfactory relationship between freedom and strict principles – this is the art – but neither can be denied."

Kreitzberg also stressed the role of subject experts in the process of developing the curriculum. Until they dictate the content and main principles of the curriculum, it is not possible to overcome curriculum overload. The other factor of overload is societal expectations that schools can defuse, integrate, prevent and compensate for problems that remain elsewhere (Hopmann & Kunzli, 1997). Therefore, the general part of the Estonian national curriculum is wordy, containing longer or shorter lists of general competencies, competencies for general subject domains and single subjects, cross-curricular themes and their descriptions. Krull and Mikser (2010) have concluded that the general parts of Estonian national curricula reflect the pragmatic needs and interests of a certain era or the personal preferences of the authors. On the other hand, the lack of coherence between the general part and the rest of the curriculum has partially decreased but still exists, as mentioned by Finnish experts about the 1996 national curriculum (Opetushallitus, 1999). The same experts remarked at a meeting at Tallinn University (13 February 2013) the move towards a more neo-liberalist approach to learning and teaching in the 2011 national curriculum. A lot of attention has been paid to the physical environment of schools, but teachers seem to have been neglected. According to the Finnish experts, the student is seen as a consumer and the teacher as a servant. This view may be due to their understanding that a curriculum has to also contain teaching methodology and some pedagogical advice. In the 2011 national curriculum, some hints about teaching methodology are actually 'hidden' within the descriptions of teaching and learning processes in the general subject domain syllabi.

The introduction of important principles in different curriculum documents and even in slightly different ways has resulted in explanations of assessment that are confusing for teachers. The situation is better now than in 1996, when ideas about assessment for learning (this time called process assessment) were made impossible to follow by the subsequent treaty of the Minister of Education (see: Decree of Assessment, 2000). The term formative assessment, used in the latest national curricula, has probably caused the most of confusion among teachers. Connections between formative assessment (an approach to individual development) and standards-based output control seem to be elaborated vaguely. Although the principles of formative assessment are neither unknown nor unused by Estonian teachers, they do find the new terminology and legislation for these principles in the national curriculum disturbing. In a number of cases, teachers have reported controversial attitudes towards formative assessment. While some have already seen it as an everyday practice for some time without the need for special legislation, others are afraid it makes organizing the learning process more time-consuming.

To encourage schools in using more site-specific elements and teacher creativity, the Ministry of Education and Research is planning to reduce the impact of state examinations for teaching and learning. The first step has already been made: the amount of state examinations was changed in the last versions of the national curricula – two examinations prescribed by the state (Estonian language and mathematics) for basic school and three (Estonian language, mathematics, and a foreign language) for upper secondary school. The second step – changing the goals of the examinations – is in progress. State examinations were introduced in 1996, when the main aim was to get a basis for the clear and objective comparison of the achievement of outcomes. From year to year, the aims were broadened, connecting graduation examinations with universities entrance exams. Therefore, the threshold for a positive result was raised from 20 points to 50 points on a 100-point scale to select best candidates for the universities. Now, the Ministry plans to change the goal of these examinations. They will be used primarily as feedback to students on their achievement, accordingly increasing the freedom of choice for graduates. For instance, graduates can choose 'wider' or 'narrower' content examination in mathematics.

Estonian national curricula in general education permit a healthy amount of freedom for schools and teachers to act in accordance with the needs and interests of their students and the community. Main problems in using this freedom may be a lack of knowledge and skills in implementing innovation, tensions between outcomes-based syllabi, teachers preferring to teach according to textbooks, and external assessment. School principals, headmasters and other leaders have the responsibility to fall in line with the changes themselves, while also supporting the professional development of their teachers (Kõiv & Lamesoo, 2012). As shown by examples of good practice, innovations are successfully implemented in cases when schools' cooperation with the community is a normal way of operation (Kärner, 2011).

The state and the local governments' responsibility could be to support priority innovations over a longer period of time, and keeping curriculum development coherent. Therefore, the initiation of the legislation act of the agreement on educational strategy should be an important basis for the continuing development of the national curriculum in general education.
References

Decree of assessment = Hindamismäärus (2000). Õpilaste hindamise, järgmisse klassi üleviimise ning klassikursust kordama jätmise alused, tingimused ja kord. Haridusministri määrus [Decree of the minister of education] 33 RTL 2000, 102, 1601.

Eisenschmidt, G., Wühner, H., & Wühner M. (1874) *Kooli õpetuse plaan* [*külakoolis*] [The plan for teaching in the [village] school], Viljandi: F.Feldt. Retrieved February 11, 2013, from http://digar.nlib.ee/digar/show/?id=101013

Estonian Human Development Report 2010/2011 (2011). *Baltic way(s) of human development: Twenty years on* (pp. 96-114). Tallinn: Estonian Cooperation Assembly. Retrieved December 14, 2012, from http://kogu.ee/public/eia2011/eia_eng_2011.pdf

Estonian National Curriculum for Basic Schools = Põhikooli riiklik õppekava. (2011). *Act of the Government of Estonian Republic* RT I, 14.01.2011, 1. Retrieved January 12, 2012, from https://www.riigiteataja.ee/akt/114012011001?leiaKehtiv

Estonian National Curriculum for Upper Secondary Schools = Gümnaasiumi riiklik õppekava (2011). *Act of the Government of Estonian Republic* RT I, 14.01.2011, 2. Retrieved January 12, 2012, from https://www.riigiteataja.ee/ akt/114012011002?leiaKehtiv

Estonica (2002). Estonica: Education and science. The history of Estonian education. Retrieved January 17, 2013, from http://www.estonica.org/en/ Education_and_science/The_history_of_Estonian_education_%E2%80%94_ the_story_of_the_intellectual_liberation_of_a_nation/

Fullan, M. (2001a). *The new meaning of educational change* (third edition). New York: Teachers College Press.

Fullan, M. (2001b). Leading in a culture of change. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.

Goodlad, J.I. (1994). *Educational renewal. Better teachers, better schools*. San Fransisco: Jossey-Bass.

Haridusministeerium (1928). *Algkooli õppekavad* [Curricula for elementary schools]. Tallinn: Haridusministeeriumi väljaanne.

Haridusministeerium (1937). *Algkooli õppekavad* [Curricula for elementary schools]. Tallinn: Haridusministeeriumi väljaanne.

Hopmann, S., & Kunzli, R. (1997). Close our schools against current trends in policy making, educational theory and curriculum studies. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, 29(3), 259-266.

Kelly, A.V. (2004). *The curriculum: Theory and practice*. London: Sage.

Kreitzberg, P. (2006). Õppekava koostamine on kompromisside otsimise kunst [Curriculum design is an art of looking for the compromises], *Riigikogu* *Toimetised* [Estonian parliament edition] 14. Retrieved March 10, 2013, from http://www.riigikogu.ee/rito/index.php?id=10947

Krull, E. (2001.) *Põhikooli ja gümnaasiumi riikliku õppekava eelnõu üldosa analüüs ja hinnang* [The analysis and evaluation of the project of the national curriculum for basic and upper secondary school]. Tallinn: HTM.

Krull, E., & Mikser, R. (2010). Reflection of cross-curricular ideas in the Estonian curricula of general education: An historical study. *TRAMES*, *14*(1), 34-53.

Krull, E., Mikser, R., & Viirpalu, P. (2013). *The expectations of Estonian teachers'* as consumers and developers of curricula of general education towards reflecting cross-curricular ideas and concepts in these curricula. A pilot study. Unpublished manuscript (31.01.2013).

Kõiv, P., & Lamesoo, K. (2012). School-based curriculum development – document or process? In U. Lindqvist & S. Pettersson (Eds.), *Create learning for all - What matters*? CIDREE Yearbook 2012 (pp. 105-120). Stockholm: National Agency for Education.

Kärner, A. (2011). Kooli innovatsiooni mudelid maakoolide näitel [Models of school innovation on example of rural schools]. Ülevaade haridussüsteemi välishindamisest 2010/2011. õppeaastal [The overview of assessment of the educational system in the academic year 2010/2011]. Tartu: Haridus- ja Teadusministeerium.

Kooliuuenduse päevaküsimusi (1930). [Topical questions of school innovation]. In E. Martinson (Ed.), *Eesti Õpetajate Liidu väljaanne*. Tallinn: Tallinna Eesti Kirjastus-Ühistus.

Läänemets, U. (1995). *Hariduse sisu ja õppekavade arengust Eestis* [The content of education and about curriculum development in Estonia], Tallinn: Jaan Tõnissoni Instituut.

Opetushallitus (1999). *Hinnang Eesti õppekavale. Kokkuvõte õppekava üldosa ja ainekavade tugevatest ja nõrkadest külgedest* [Assessment of the Estonian curriculum. A summary of the strong and weak parts of the curriculum]. Unpublished manuscript.

Report = Aruanne (1998). "Eesti põhi- ja keskhariduse riikliku õppekava (RÕK) rakendamise tulemuslikkuse ja RÕKi arendamisega seonduvate probleemide uurimise kavandamine" [About problems in the Estonian national curriculum for basic and upper secondary education]. Tallinn: TPÜ.

Ruus, V.R. (2004). Eesti õppekava reform 1987-2002 [Estonian curriculum reform 1987-2002]. In A. Liimets & V.R. Ruus (Eds.), *Õppimine mitmetest vaatenurkadest* [Learning from the various aspects] (pp. 13-22). Tallinna Ülikooli Toimetised. Humaniora.

Ruus, V.R., Henno, I., Eisenschmidt, E., Loogma, K., Noorväli, H., Reiska, P., & Rekkor, S. (2008). Reforms, developments and trends in Estonian education during recent decades. In J. Mikk, M. Veisson, & P. Luik (Eds.), *Reforms and innovations in Estonian education* (pp. 43-60). Frankfurt am Main: Peter Lang.

Ruus, V.R., & Sarv, E.-S. (2000). Changes in Estonian school curricula (1987-1999) and thoughts about the future. In B.T. Peck & A. Mays (Eds.), *Challenge and change in education: the experience of Baltic States in 1990s* (pp. 141-152). Nova Science.

Taba, H. (1962). *Curriculum development: Theory and practice*. New York: Harcourt, Brace & World.

Tõnisson, A. (2010). Uuendatud riiklik õppekava [Renewed national curriculum], Õpetajate Leht [The Teachers' Newspaper], 8 January 2010. Retrieved January 22, 2013, from http://opleht.ee/arhiiv/?archive_mode=article&articleid=2690

Tyler, R. (1969). *Basic principles of curriculum and instruction*. Chicago: The University of Chicago Press.

van Driel, J.H., Bulte, A.M.W., & Verloop, N. (2008). Using the curriculum emphasis concept to investigate teachers' curricular beliefs in the context of educational reform. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, *40*(1), 107–122.

Curricular balance based on dialogue, cooperation and trust – The case of Finland

Irmeli Halinen & Arja-Sisko Holappa (Finnish National Board of Education)

Abstract

This chapter addresses the educational administration system in Finland focusing on one of its key elements, curriculum development, and furthermore, on the relationship between the national core curricula and local curricula. First of all the curriculum development system is described and then focus on the curriculum reform of the national core curricula for pre-primary and basic education, launched in 2012. This reform demonstrates a situation which is characteristic for Finland and internationally quite unique, simultaneously amplifying the roles of national policy and local development work. The curriculum reform process calls for intensive cooperation between national and local levels with teachers in the key role as experts.

1. Introduction

The Finnish educational administration system is rather unique compared to many other countries. In the last few decades, the national core curricula and the local curricula as well as the processes through which they are developed have been given a key role. The existing system has more players and more interaction than ever before, based on a mutual relationship between national and local decision-making. The impact of the joint curriculum work is displayed in the development of education and teaching in Finland (Atjonen, 2005; Halinen & Järvinen, 2008; Holappa, 2007; Rokka, 2011). It is also reflected at the three levels of curriculum work and education development where Finnish teachers can exert their expertise: they have a part to play in school-specific, local and national processes (Jauhiainen, 1995; Sulonen, 2004; Syrjäläinen, 1994).

Finland does not have educational control systems like school inspections or national school achievement tests covering entire age groups. Instead of control, the aim is to engage people in development processes such as curriculum development. Reforms are accelerated by a variety of supportive means as well as by keeping the processes transparent and collaborative, thus promoting the commitment of different stakeholders to joint goals, and generating an atmosphere of trust between national, local and school level actors. In Finland, curriculum development combines the perspectives of research, administration and practical teaching into a productive dialogue shared by the different players. In recent years, the Finnish education system has been able to ensure sufficient national uniformity, thus, on the one hand, providing educational equity and equality, and, on the other, to cater for local needs and competence, establishing good learning results and warranting quality teaching. The results of international evaluations and research such as PISA exemplify this rather clearly. Since PISA 2000, Finland has been one of the top countries with high level of student achievement and very small differences between schools. However, the rapidly changing world poses challenges to schools and the entire education system. At the same time, national evaluation and research in Finland expose development needs like gender differences in students' achievement and growing local differences in educational resources and outcomes. Thus, there is a constant need to develop Finnish education with respect to these three key goals – equity, equality, and high quality.

Also important to notice at the beginning of this chapter is that early childhood education and care (ages 0-5) has just been moved from the Ministry of Social Affairs and Health into the jurisdiction of the Ministry of Education and Culture, thus corroborating the continuum of the entire school system. Pre-primary education is an independent part of early childhood education. It is voluntary for 6-year olds, comprising the year before children enter basic education. Basic education is the compulsory, common, nine-year education for all, and it starts at the age of seven. There is no streaming or tracking in it. After completing basic education students are free to apply for either general or vocational upper secondary education. Approximately half of the age cohorts choose general and the other half vocational education. Both ways they may proceed to tertiary level studies.

2. A centralized or decentralized system – Which path will Finland take?

In decision-making concerning education development and curricula, development usually takes the direction of either stricter national regulation or greater local authority, i.e. deregulation. Questions concerning the relationship and balance between national and local authority, as well as between the authority of political decision makers and education experts, are topical in a lot of countries, so also in Finland.

The deregulation periods of the 1980s and 1990s were in Finland followed by a more centralized curriculum system (Nieveen & Kuiper, 2012). However, compared to many other countries, the Finnish approach still remains considerably more decentralized. In their analysis of Finland's current development, Nieveen and Kuiper see signs of both regulation and deregulation. From the 2004 basic education core curriculum onwards and in the present reform, the goal has, indeed, been to reinforce decision-making in those two directions simultaneously. On the one hand, this means clarifying and strengthening the aims of the national core curriculum and the national policies which guide local work in order to promote the coherence of the system, and thus educational equity and equality. On the other hand, it means increasing the role and impact of local curriculum work and local strategic development aiming at the improved commitment and creativity of local authorities and school staff and thus high quality of teaching.

The shift towards centralized regulation and steering is based on several weak signals such as requests coming from schools and providers of education as well as a shared concern regarding the slight decline in learning results and indicators concerning student wellbeing. It is important to understand that education in Finland is provided by local authorities. Usually they are municipalities, but may also be private organizations. Schools operate under the jurisdiction of the education provider. Only very few schools are owned by the state. There are also differences between municipalities and schools that are gradually growing. Finland's standing in international assessments such as PISA (Sulkunen & Välijärvi, 2012), PIRLS and TIMSS (Kupari, Sulkunen, Vettenranta, & Nissinen, 2012) is still good. In the past few years, however, a negative trend has been detected in the national sample-based assessments of learning achievements in different subjects (Laitinen, Hilmola, & Juntunen, 2011; Lappalainen, 2011; Ouakrim-Soivio & Kuusela, 2012; Rautapuro, 2013) and extensive national reviews on student health and wellbeing (e.g. Kämppi et al., 2012). Local education authorities, principals and teachers have expressed their need for a clear, common direction for their work pointing out that the providers of education should be supported by national policies helping the education sector to compete with the other functions of municipalities for ever-smaller resources. This was clearly highlighted in the feedback from local authorities regarding the new draft core curriculum for basic education (Finnish National Board of Education, 2012b). National steering is also appreciated by principals and teachers (Kartovaara, 2009; Sulonen et al., 2010) and the national policies are trusted and valued in Finland. National policies can be traced back to parliamentary acts and decisions and elaborated through an extensive, multi-faceted cooperation process where researchers and teacher trainers, municipal and school staff contribute together with students, their parents and other key stakeholder groups.

Simultaneously, the shift towards decentralization can be traced back to the fact that local authorities and schools are well trusted in Finland. The purposeful and effective implementation of national goals and policies depends to a great extent on the quality of local and school-specific planning and decision-making. Hence, the performance and quality of the entire education system can be seen as dependent on the way education is organized at the local level, including the local curricula and other development processes, and the commitment and activeness of local authorities, school principals and teachers. The emphasis on local autonomy and authority does not mean Finland is encouraging a competition between schools or establishing a 'school market', as is sometimes the case elsewhere. On the contrary, the present government has expressed its concern over a trend which is emerging in large cities in particular, with parents starting to pick schools for their children. Wanting to reinforce educational equality and equity, the Government Programme 2011 states that the *"fundamental premises of the organization of basic education are safe, accessible, high-quality schools, and the comprehensive and uniform delivery of primary education... Segregation between schools will be prevented."*

Several evaluations concerning the education administration system (Atjonen et al., 2008; Kartovaara, 2007 and 2009; National Audit Office, 2009; Sulonen et al., 2010) indicate that the current system is working rather well. School staff and local authorities are reported to find the system well-defined and to value the national core curricula both as regards their content and functionality. They appreciate the open and collaborative processes in which they are developed. They are also reported to find that there is enough room left for local decision-making and the stakeholders' own development ideas. Recent surveys (e.g. Atjonen et al., 2008) show that teachers know the national educational goals quite well.

The success of the system could in part be attributed to the fact that instead of external control systems, there is a continuous dialogue between the national level, local authorities and schools. It is also dependent on how the results of various development projects, evaluations and research are utilized. For instance, national assessments of learning achievement are sample-based, and the results are used to improve the education system, curricula and teaching, not to compare schools against each other, or to control them or hold them accountable at national level. Moreover, the statutory obligation that local authorities and schools have to assess and develop their work is focussed on self-evaluation. The commitment to continuous improvement is also demonstrated in practice. In recent years, the state and municipalities have provided funding to a large number of development projects which have promoted and deepened the implementation of the national core curricula and tackled the challenges brought about by changes in society such as growing cultural diversity or the impact of ICT.

Another fact contributing to the success of the system is the high level of teacher education (nearly all teachers hold a Master's Degree), wherefore teaching and administrative staff are able to utilize research and assessment information. National authorities can rely on the motivation of teachers, principals and local authorities, and their capability of planning and developing their work. Correspondingly teachers, principals and local authority over their own work, and that their work is supported by national policies and authorities.

In the following sections, we will examine the tasks of different elements of the Finnish education administration system (Figure 1). Teacher education, organized by university teacher education faculties, and study material, produced by private publishing companies, are not part of the official administration system, but due to their strong impact on everyday teaching and learning, they comprise essential parts of the system as a whole. Teachers are free to choose the material used in teaching and learning, and they act as critical consumers selecting the best material to comply with the goals set in the curricula (Atjonen et al., 2008).



Figure 1: Administration of preschool and basic education in Finland

3. National policies – Setting the goals in collaboration

It is a long-standing Finnish policy to secure educational equality through national steering and support. Key steering tools to that end include education acts and decrees, as well as the national core curricula. They define the common goals and key operating principles for local authorities, and for schools as the actual implementing parties of education. Most education acts and decrees are passed by the Finnish Parliament. The Basic Education Act defines the main national goals and principles of pre-primary and basic education. It also defines the compulsory subjects in basic education. The Basic Education Decree regulates the minimum amount of lesson hours that must be provided for each grade, as well as the maximum duration of the school day. It also stipulates about pupils' rights, instruction, evaluation and assessment. Some decrees are issued by the Finnish Government. The Government Decree on the General National Objectives and Distribution of Lesson Hours in Basic Education is of primary importance. The Decree specifies the main goals, defined in the Basic Education Act, and regulates how the minimum number of lesson hours, defined in the Basic Education Decree, shall be divided between different subjects. All education acts and decrees are prepared by the Ministry of Education and Culture. The preparation of legislation always involves hearing key stakeholders. The Ministry can invite for instance teacher unions, the national association of parents, student associations, and representatives of various municipalities and organizations to give their views and suggestions.

In close cooperation with the Ministry of Education and Culture, the Finnish National Board of Education (FNBE) is an autonomous state agency responsible for the implementation of national policy aims and the overall development of education. The FNBE is the decision-making authority of the national core curricula for pre-primary, basic and upper secondary education. The FNBE is also responsible for the preparation work for the national core curricula for each school form. The national core curricula describe how the main goals, stipulated by education laws and decrees, are to be implemented in various areas of school work, as well as define the objectives and key content of different school subjects. The core curricula are prescriptive to the providers of education (municipal or private) who are obliged to draw up the local curricula based on them. As explained earlier, the preparation processes of the national core curricula are open and interactive, based on extensive cooperation with and contribution from all key stakeholders (Figure 2).

Qualified teachers in Finland have to have a Master's degree either in education or in the subject they teach. Teacher education in Finland is provided by the teacher education departments of several universities. Teacher education is comprised of theory studies plus a practical traineeship at the teacher training schools which are part of the education. Curriculum development is carried out in cooperation with the teacher education departments of universities and their training schools. This is crucial due to the major impact teacher education has on the quality of teaching and thereby on learning, notwithstanding the fact that universities are autonomous as regards the provision of teacher education. The processes of curriculum development utilize the expertise and research data provided by teacher education, as well as the expertise of teacher educators. In return, universities obtain useful information for developing teacher education and directing their research activities. Moreover, student teachers get an understanding about the role of the curriculum in their daily work.

Cooperation is also carried out with publishing companies. In addition to the curriculum, study material influences teachers' work quite strongly (Heinonen, 2005). Textbooks and other study material are not inspected by government officials. Municipalities and schools have the authority and responsibility for the choices of the study material they use. In practice, decision-making is quite often delegated to teachers. Even though publishing is based on commercial interests, publishers work very responsibly in regard to the national goals. The national core curricula are well observed in the provision of textbooks and other study material, and some of the best teachers and other education experts are involved in their preparation. Teachers pay a great deal of attention in order to choose the best study materials, and they are usually confident that the material supplied is of high quality.



Coherence: Interaction and common direction

Figure 2: The interaction between curriculum work, teacher education and study material publishing ensures shared goals and operational coherence

4. Local curriculum work – Building a bridge between student needs and education goals

We take basic education as an example. The main principles are similar for other forms of education. In Finland, basic education comes usually under the jurisdiction of local authorities, in most cases municipalities. There are a small number of private education providers who the Government authorises to provide education upon specific request. Only about 2% of basic education students go to schools operated by private education providers. All basic education providers, both municipal and private, have a statutory obligation to draw up a local curriculum based on the national core curriculum. It may be a joint curriculum for all schools under the jurisdiction of a municipality, or the municipality can authorize and instruct each school to prepare a schoolspecific curriculum. In most cases it is a combination with the main guidelines defined by the municipality and the rest by the school.

With official prescriptive status, the local curriculum plays key role in meeting the national goals for education, and in creating a good foundation and common direction for the daily work at school. The curriculum is like a local map which describes – in more detail than a map of the country – the landscape and the main routes for the municipality and the school. It is a strategic and pedagogical tool which outlines the operations of education providers and schools, and supports pedagogical leadership (Figure 3). The local curriculum has to be drawn up so that it supplements the national goals with the respective goals of the municipality and school. It defines the core values and the main tasks, the concept of learning, the operating procedures, and the ways in which learning environments and ICTs are to be developed in order to serve teaching and learning. The curriculum describes the main principles for choosing teaching methods. They define how students are assessed and given feedback. The curriculum prescribes how support is provided for students with learning or developmental challenges, and how the school cooperates with parents and other partners.

The local curriculum of basic education also specifies the detailed goals and contents of all subjects for different grades, how the number of lesson hours in different subjects is divided for each grade, and what selection of foreign languages and optional subjects are provided for the students. In the Finnish curriculum system, teachers have a lot of autonomy to choose their teaching methods and study material. By participating in the local curriculum processes teachers are able to influence all the elements of curricula, which supposedly increases their commitment to the common goals. The local planning processes provide opportunities for a wide range of innovative solutions and methods. The local authority is obliged by law to evaluate the functioning and quality of the local curriculum and to develop it. Based on the curriculum, each school prepares an annual action plan (year plan) and teachers prepare their respective work plans. The curriculum is also the basis for individual study plans which are prepared for students with difficulties in learning or school attendance, or students with an immigrant background.

The local curriculum also establishes the basis for assessing the students' learning processes and achievement. According to the Basic Education Act, students must be assessed against the goals specified in the curriculum for their learning, working skills and behaviour. Moreover, the curriculum is an essential source of information for parents, other schools and additional interested parties. According to the Basic Education Act, the sections in the local curricula that have to do with student welfare and care, and the school – home connections must be prepared in cooperation with the local social and healthcare authorities. The involvement of students and parents in preparing the curriculum is regarded as particularly important when defining the values for school work, the school's educational goals and operating culture, as well as cooperation between the school and parents.



Curriculum is a strategic tool

Figure 3: Local curriculum as a strategic tool

Drawing up the local curriculum entails similar processes and cooperation as the work with the national core curriculum. A key goal is to fully employ the professional competence of the local staff. Schools and local authorities are encouraged by national authorities to engage in mutual cooperation (Figure 4). It is important to include the entire staff, all students and parents in the process. The methods sustaining the process differ from place to place, often including workshops and meetings, student council activities and a variety of surveys. Cooperation with other parties, such as social and healthcare authorities, security authorities, youth work, libraries, cultural institutes, religious communities and different associations and enterprises is also important. In the local curriculum work, as in the national curriculum process, the goal is to make sure that different parties are supplied with sufficient information about the goals and objectives and operating principles of education, and by contributing to their development, the parties also commit themselves to promoting student learning and wellbeing, together with the school.



Coherence: Interaction and common direction

Figure 4: Mutual interaction between the national and local level and schools in the promotion of shared goals and operational coherence

5. The Finnish curriculum system in historical perspective

The current curriculum system in Finnish education is the result of consistent development work for over forty years. There have been numerous changes as regards procedural issues yet the present work approach, based on cooperation, can be traced back to the early 1970s. Development has been pushed forward by a strong will for educational equality, much enhanced by the fact that teacher education has been at Master's level since the beginning of 1980s, providing the entire country with high-level teaching professionals (Holappa, 2007; Luukkainen, 2004). Learning and education have always been valued in the Finnish society and a rather extensive political consensus has prevailed as regards the development of education. This means that improvements in education have been incremental, without any rapid changes in direction. The education sector is also a special one in the context of Finnish society: developments in the social and healthcare sectors, for example, have been much more turbulent.

At the beginning of the 1970s, Finland introduced comprehensive education, which meant the creation of the present basic education system. Comprehensive schooling means that the first nine years of education are common for all, without any streaming or tracking. It was a massive change, preceded by an intense political and social debate. In 1970, a national curriculum was established for the new comprehensive school. It was the first curriculum to be executed with the same content throughout the country. Coherent, centralized and top-down steering enabled the full reform of the entire school system. The 1970 curriculum consisted of two independent parts. The first part was pedagogically quite progressive and educationally in-depth; the second one defined the subject-specific goals and contents in a detailed, prescriptive way (Malinen, 1985). The impact of these two separate parts can still be perceived in the Finnish way of thinking. The first part continues to influence the development of basic education, but even now when the two 'parts' are combined in one document, it is sometimes difficult for teachers to see the connection between more general goals and principles, on the one hand, and more detailed goals and content of school subjects, on the other hand.

However, towards the end of the 1970s, there was a willingness to increase local responsibility and authority in education provision, and the foundation for the present education administration structure was created. In 1985, the first national *core* curriculum for basic education was crafted, and each local authority was obligated to draw up a local curriculum. In most cases, the work was carried out by a municipal curriculum team, and the curriculum was then sent to schools for implementation. Quite often the work was more a matter of form, and local curricula adhered in detail to the national core curriculum (Malinen, 1992). In those municipalities where teachers were allowed to actively participate in the local work, teachers found the curriculum to be a useful and practical document which supported their work (Atjonen, 1993). These active municipalities emphasized the local substance in the curriculum, and local and school-based study material was widely prepared, which indicates that the contributors were inspired by and committed to the reform.

The spirit of deregulation prevailing throughout the Finnish society in the 1990s provided further encouragement to strengthen the local curriculum work. This development was also influenced by the fact that class teachers now had higher academic qualifications than before. Moreover, there were success stories told about local authorities which had actively contributed to the 1980s reform process. The economic depression of the early 1990s in Finland had a part to play in the sense that best - and most cost-effective practices were sought for ensuring the quality of education and teaching in these financially difficult circumstances. With the 1994 core curriculum, Finland took a big step towards a professional, school-based curriculum process. Through an extensive national development project called 'Aquarium', several local authorities and schools had the opportunity to directly influence the national core curriculum and simultaneously draw up their local and school-based curricula. Cooperation between municipalities and schools increased to a great extent. Participation and shared brainstorming inspired teachers, and they became more aware and more professional regarding curriculum issues. There was a shift in curriculum thinking from considering the curriculum a process instead of a product (Atjonen, 2005; Syrjäläinen, 1994).

At the beginning of the 21st century, the first national core curriculum for pre-primary education was established, and the national core curriculum for compulsory basic education was once again renewed (Finnish National Board of Education, 2000 and 2004). This was based on a profound reform of education legislation in the late 1990s and the inclusion of pre-primary education into the education system. The national core curricula were written this time in a way that steered local work more powerfully than in the previous decade. One reason for this were observations provided by various national evaluations concerning the inconsistent quality of local curricula. National regulations also directed municipal authorities to better regard the internal coherence of basic education, and to increase cooperation between the lower (1-6) and upper (7-9) grades of basic education, which often operated as separate units. Municipalities were also encouraged to better account for strategic goals at local level and to utilize the results of the development work carried out in schools (Holappa, 2007). National curriculum development was arranged through regional networks directed by the FNBE, giving feedback for the preparation of the national core curricula and simultaneously supporting curriculum work at local levels. The responsible role of local authorities in the drawing up of the local curricula and their autonomy in education had gained strength through the added-on know-how about curriculum development in the reforms of the1980s and 1990s. In the 1990s, only a limited number

of schools were included in the curricular processes, but at the start of the new millennium curriculum work embraced all schools and municipalities. Currently teachers are familiar with the goals specified in the local curricula and national core curricula and they consider the curriculum as the most important basis for their work (Atjonen et al., 2008).

In 2010, the national core curricula for pre-primary and for basic education were partly renewed due to legislative changes. New regulations concerning the support system of learning and school attendance had taken effect earlier in the same year. The reform clarified and reinforced the national core curricula, while increasing the significance of local decision-making and modus operandi in the implementation of the goals of the reform. The reform also rather brilliantly demonstrated Finland's particular way of simultaneously strengthening both the national and local levels of decision-making.

Finland has, once again, embarked on a new period of reform. In June 2012, the Government issued a decree which prescribed new national goals for pre-primary and basic education, together with a new distribution of lesson hours for basic education. Based on this, the FNBE commenced the preparation of pre-primary and basic education core curricula in August 2012 (Finnish National Board of Education, 2012a). The reform will deepen the themes of the 2004 and 2010 reforms, while considering the roles of education and teaching learning against the backdrop of our rapidly changing world. It is important to rethink educational values and schools' operating methods and culture. One of the most challenging tasks has to do with the definition of such generic competences that students should be able to resort to in the globalized world of the next decades, while striving for a sustainable future. These are competences that students will need in their further studies, in the world of work and as citizens in society (Halinen, 2011; Halinen et al., 2013). These competences cannot be taught and learnt in any one subject alone, instead, they require a variety of integrated studies. The competences suggested in the present draft of the basic education core curriculum refer to competence areas such as thinking and learning, multimodal literacies, and ICT skills, appreciation of the diversity of cultures, languages and views of life,

abilities to collaborate, interact, communicate and express oneself as well as entrepreneurship and other skills needed in working life, abilities to take care of oneself and other skills needed in daily life plus social participation and influence. School culture is another focal area of development: schools working as learning communities, the significance of social relations, a collaborative way of working, promotion of health and security, etc. In the reform, it is not enough to find out WHAT should be taught and learned at school. The main thing is to understand how the world around education is changing, how competences needed in that world are changing, and based on that, try to find best possible answers to the question HOW. How should schools operate, how should teachers teach and, first of all, how are students to learn so that they will be able to understand and value themselves, to take responsibility over their own learning processes, to encounter the changing world and to live in a sustainable way? Sustainable development and well-being is not regarded only as an important learning theme but as the purpose of education.

During the preparation process, the national core curricula and the local curricula are being examined as holistic pedagogical tools, in order to construct a full range of routes stemming from students' own needs and goals as well as from the goals set for learning and education by the society. The curriculum is regarded both as a collaborative process and a continuously developing plan, and its successful implementation requires systematic national and local follow-up and evaluation. In the curriculum process, the core values and the concept of learning are carefully reconsidered, as are the goals of teaching and learning. There are five main areas of school work defined in the curriculum for meeting the needs of students and the goals of education: instruction and guidance, support for learning and welfare, assessment and feedback to students, school's learning environment, and school culture. School culture can be seen as a combination of all other curricular elements, reflected in the daily life of every school and in every lesson. Figure 5 illustrates the basic elements of the curriculum:



Curriculum as a pedagogical tool to enhance learning EDUCATIONAL GOALS

Figure 5: Curriculum as pedagogical tool to enhance learning

6. Curriculum work as a learning cycle

During the existence of Finland's present basic education system, the Finnish National Board of Education has developed the planning process of the national core curricula and local curricula, as well as the curriculum documents, in ways that have helped establish a powerful instrument for the development of education. Curriculum development in Finland inspires an on-going dialogue about the key issues in education while it connects different operating levels and parties in active working processes. Principals and teachers often distinguish and recall key milestones in the development of Finnish education according to the curriculum reform in question, instead of referring, for example, to a certain government programme or amendment of law. Within curriculum reforms, close cooperation and interaction between the state, municipalities and schools establish a genuine circle of learning. When goals are interpreted jointly and it is possible to influence their content, they are found to be meaningful and significant for daily work. When the entire steering system acts as a learning system, the quality of the goals and the work processes improve, all parties are more committed to the goals, and mutual trust prevails (Halinen et al., 2013; Sulonen et al., 2010).

While functioning as learning systems, the reform processes take on board much of the information and expertise accrued since the launch of the previous reforms. Great attention is paid to the experiences of teachers, students and parents. The present status of education is examined in relation to the changes taking place in the world around school, and the impact of the changes especially on teaching and learning is reflected. At the same time, there is a need to build on existing strengths and to retain and further develop what has been assessed to work well, so that this success continues in the future. The reform process of the national core curricula draws on expertise aggregated from national, regional and local development projects, on information created through evaluations of learning achievement and other relevant evaluations, and the findings of national and international research. Decisions made and directions chosen in other countries are carefully observed, and best practices are applied when they befit the Finnish context.

Policies included in the national core curricula are implemented in practice through the local curriculum process and other development processes. It is worth noting that local curriculum work is not just about the implementation of national policies, but also always contributes to the construction of local policies, goals and operating methods, based on local needs and evaluation results. National policies set a common direction for the work of all municipalities and schools. The willingness and drive to commit to national guidelines and to find best ways to reach the goals of the reform are generated through local processes.

7. What are the next steps?

The 2012 - 2014 reform of the national core curriculum provides an opportunity to bring the process-related collaboration to unprecedented level. The reform is also more focused on the evidence-based and future-orientated aspects of the work than the earlier endeavours. The starting points, strengths and development needs of the reform undergo detailed analysis. Extensive amounts of Finnish and international research and evaluation data, and experience obtained in development work, are examined and utilized. Together with institutes and experts focused on futures research, the FNBE has created the 'Future of Learning 2030' barometer (Linturi & Rubin, 2011). The idea is to systematically disclose the views of experts from the school sector and other sectors of society on development trends in education, and to look for weak signals and irregularities that may call for early attention. This year the barometer was utilized for the first time with students, and it is likely to provide inspiring views into the future. It has been emphasized that education systems and schools are not just to react to the changing world but be aware that every day, through their choices and acts they are building the future.

The FNBE has also built partnerships with university teacher education departments and training schools, as well as Regional State Administrative Agencies. This is in order to stimulate research on curriculum work, as well as to organize training and support for municipalities and schools, resulting in added-on cooperation and a proactive approach. The aim is also to involve parents and, more importantly, students in curriculum work at both national and local levels.

While the development process of the core curricula is on the way, the FNBE hears several parties, cooperates actively with organizations and individuals who are interested in education, and invites a large number of education sector experts to contribute to the work. The process of producing the actual texts of the core curricula is carried out in working teams of researchers, teacher trainers and local education administrators, as well as a large number of principals, teachers and student welfare staff. The teams can also invite external experts who will not participate in the actual meetings, but instead monitor the work on a joint digital platform commenting the various draft versions. In this way, the work will involve more than 300 people with different expertise and views. They represent all parts of the country as well as its various language and culture groups (Halinen et al., 2013). The researchers who are involved in the process bring in a large spectrum of pedagogical and subject-specific information and insights through their research and monographs. Working in teams of such magnitude as described here is necessary not only to ensure the quality of the process, but to supplement the FNBE staff which is limited and tied to its regular duties as well.

At carefully chosen points over the curriculum process, the FNBE requests feedback on the draft versions of the core curricula from all education providers. For the first time, the FNBE also publishes the drafts on its website for everyone interested to read and to comment on. The first round of comments in autumn 2012 launched an active discussion on the website, with nearly 1.300 written statements of opinion, and prompted more than one hundred education providers to give feedback on the drafts. The comments not only addressed the direction of the reform, but also provided a multitude of detailed suggestions on how the draft text could be improved. While feedback is extremely valuable for the preparation of the core curricula, it also gives municipalities, schools and different stakeholders a chance to reflect what is significant in the reform and start to comply with the changes well in advance. This provides a shared starting point for local curriculum work while it strengthens the local ownership of the process.

8. Conclusion

The purpose of the Finnish curriculum system is, through cooperative process orientation, to open possibilities for professional learning and development and to ensure best possible preconditions for schools to operate and for students to learn. Instead of inspections and national achievement tests, resources are allocated to the main aim – promoting the interaction of teachers and students, and supporting learning. When teachers are working in this changing world, in a huge contextual turbulence, and meeting more and more diverse needs of students, families and society, they need to be trusted as the best experts of their own work. And consequently, when the content of teachers' work is turning to be more diverse, teachers need to be supported, not controlled. Learning should be on the top of the system.

The reform does not take place without constraints. One of them is the capacity of teacher education to react and to develop along with the reform. Another challenge concerns research. Even though researchers are involved in the preparation process of the core curricula, the process itself has been researched to a very small extent. Comprehensive, in-depth research is required both as concerns the processes of national core curriculum, local curriculum work and the complex relationship between them.

A further challenge is retaining the unique multifaceted and transparent process nature of curriculum work. Organizing such cooperation calls for resources and a constant volatility in national and local funding may be harmful for the process in its current form, i.e. as a diverse, extensive process of brainstorming and teamwork. On the other hand, the constant evolution of sophisticated digital tools and social media may open up new opportunities. Through these, the curricula, whether still in process or ready-to-use, could become even more accessible, and could get better visibility in formats which are appealing and which cater to the needs of more and more users in increasingly flexible ways. In these processes, it is particularly important to really listen to the needs and preferences all stakeholders, especially the students.

References

Atjonen, P. (1993). Kunnan opetussuunnitelma koulun hallinnollisen ja pedagogisen kehittämisen kohteena ja välineenä [Municipal curriculum as the subject and implementation of administrative and pedagogic development]. Acta Universitatis Ouluensis E 11. Oulu: University of Oulu.

Atjonen, P. (2005). Opetussuunnitelman tie tylsästä komiteamietinnöstä värikkääksi nettisivustoksi [How curriculum changes from boring white paper to lively web pages]. In K. Hämäläinen, A. Lindström, & J. Puhakka (Eds.), *Yhtenäisen peruskoulun menestystarina* (pp. 76-82). Helsinki: University of Helsinki.

Atjonen, P., Halinen, I., Hämäläinen, S., Korkeakoski, E., Knubb-Manninen, G., Kupari, P., Mehtäläinen, J., Risku, A-M., Salonen, M., & Wikman, T. (2008). *Tavoitteista vuorovaikutukseen. Perusopetuksen pedagogiikan arviointi* [From goals to interaction. National evaluation of the pedagogy of basic education]. Koulutuksen arviointineuvoston julkaisuja 30. Jyväskylä: University of Jyvaskyla.

Finnish National Board of Education (2000). *National core curriculum for pre-primary education*. Helsinki: Finnish National Board of Education.

Finnish National Board of Education (2004). *National core curriculum for basic education*. Helsinki: Finnish National Board of Education.

Finnish National Board of Education (2012a). *Luonnos perusopetuksen opetussuunnitelman perusteiksi 2014 (sisällysluettelo ja luvut 1-5)* [A draft for year 2014 national core curriculum for basic education (Table of contents and chapters 1-5)] 14.11.2012. http://www.oph.fi/ops2016/perusteluonnokset (Cited 20.3.2013).

Finnish National Board of Education (2012b). *Yhteenvedot perusopetuksen opetussuunnitelman perusteiden luonnosta koskevasta palautteesta* [Summary of the feedback of national core curriculum for basic education] http://www.oph.fi/ops2016/perusteluonnokset (Cited 20.3.2013).

Halinen, I. (2011). Competence approach and its pedagogical implications. In L. Jääskeläinen, & T. Repo (Eds.), *Schools reaching out to a global world*. Publications 34 (pp. 76-81). Helsinki: Finnish National Board of Education.

Halinen, I., & Järvinen, R. (2008). Towards inclusive education: The case of Finland. *Prospects 38*, 77-97. UNESCO:IBE.

Halinen, I., Holappa, A-S., & Jääskeläinen, L. (2013). Opetussuunnitelmatyö ja yleissivistävän koulutuksen uudistaminen [The curriculum process and the reform of general education.]. *Kasvatus, 44*, 187-194.

Heinonen, J-P. (2005). Opetussuunnitelmat vai oppimateriaalit. Peruskoulun opettajien käsitykset opetussuunnitelmien ja oppimateriaalien merkityksestä opetuksessa [Curricula or study materials. Primary school teachers' impressions of the meaning of the curricula and study materials]. Tutkimuksia 257. Soveltavan kasvatustieteen laitos. Helsinki: University of Helsinki.

Holappa, A-S. (2007). *Perusopetuksen opetussuunnitelmauudistus 2000-luvulla – uudistus paikallisina prosesseina kahdessa kaupungissa* [The reform of national core curriculum in the 21st century – Reform as a local process in two cities]. Acta Universitatis Ouluensis E 94. Oulu: University of Oulu.

Jauhiainen, P. (1995). Opetussuunnitelmatyö koulussa. Muuttuuko yläasteen opettajan työ ja ammatinkuva? [Curriculum process in school. Will the work and the job description of secondary school teachers change?]. Helsingin yliopiston opettajankoulutuslaitos; tutkimuksia 154. Helsinki: University of Helsinki.

Kartovaara, E. (Ed.) (2007). Perusopetuksen vuoden 2004 opetussuunnitelmauudistus. Kehittämisverkostoon ja kokeiluun osallistuneiden kuntien ja koulujen näkemyksiä ja ratkaisuja [Reform of the national core curriculum in the year 2004. Views and solutions of municipalities and schools which participated in the development network]. Helsinki: Finnish National Board of Education.

Kartovaara, E. (2009). Opetuksen järjestäjien ja rehtoreiden näkemyksiä ja kokemuksia perusopetuksen vuoden 2004 opetussuunnitelmauudistuksesta [Views and experiences of education providers and principals on the reform of the national core curriculum 2004]. http://www.oph.fi/download/111770_ Kokemuksia_2004_opsuudistuksesta_2009.pdf (Cited 4.3.2013). Helsinki: Finnish National Board of Education.

Kupari, P., Sulkunen, S., Vettenranta, J., & Nissinen, K. (2012). Enemmän iloa oppimiseen. Neljännen luokan lukutaito sekä matematiikan ja luonnontieteiden

osaaminen. Kansainväliset PIRLS- ja TIMSS-tutkimukset Suomessa [More joy in learning. Reading literacy and performance on mathematics and natural sciences in the 4th grade. International PIRLS and TIMSS studies in Finland]. Jyväskylä: University of Jyvaskyla.

Kämppi, K., Välimaa, R., Ojala, K., Tynjälä, J., Haapasalo, I., Villberg, J., & Kannas, L. (2012). *Koulukokemusten kansainvälistä vertailua 2010 sekä muutokset Suomessa ja Pohjoismaissa 1994 – 2010* [The international comparison of school experiences in 2010 and the changes in Finland and in the Nordic countries 1994-2010]. WHO-koululaistutkimus (HBSC Study). Koulutuksen seurantaraportit 8. Helsinki: Finnish National Board of Education.

Laitinen, S., Hilmola, A., & Juntunen, M-L. (2011). *Perusopetuksen musiikin, kuvataiteen ja käsityön oppimistulosten arviointi 9. vuosiluokalla* [The comparison of learning results in music, visual arts and crafts in the 9th grade of basic education]. Koulutuksen seurantaraportit 1. Helsinki: Finnish National Board of Education.

Lappalainen, H-P. (2011). Sen edestään löytää. Äidinkielen ja kirjallisuuden oppimistulokset perusopetuksen päättövaiheessa [It comes around. The learning results of mother tongue and literature at the end of basic education]. Retrieved from http://oph.fi

Koulutuksen seurantaraportit 2. Helsinki: Finnish National Board of Education. Linturi, H., & Rubin, A. (2011). *Toinen koulu, toinen maailma. Oppimisen tulevaisuus 2030* [Another school, another world. The future of learning 2030]. Turun yliopiston Tulevaisuuden tutkimuskeskus. Tutu-julkaisuja 1/2011. Turku: University of Turku.

Luukkainen, O. (2004). *Opettajuus – arjessa elämistä vai suunnan näyttämistä?* [Teachership – Routines of everyday life or showing the direction?]. Acta Universitatis Tamperensis 986. Tampere: University of Tampere.

Malinen, P. (1985). *Opetussuunnitelmat nykyajan koulutuksessa* [The curricula in modern education]. Keuruu: Otava.

Malinen, P. (1992). *Opetussuunnitelmat koulutyössä* [The curricula in teaching and learning]. Helsinki: VAPK-kustannus.

National Audit Office (2009). *Perusopetuksen ohjaus- ja rahoitusjärjestelmä* [The steering system and funding of basic education]. Valtiontalouden tarkastusviraston tuloksellisuustarkastuskertomukset 192. Helsinki: National Audit Office.

Nieveen, N., & Kuiper, W. (2012). Balancing curriculum freedom and regulation in the Netherlands. *European Educational Research Journal*, *11*(3), 357-369.

Ouakrim-Soivio, N., & Kuusela, J. (2012). *Historian ja yhteiskuntaopin oppimistulokset perusopetuksen päättövaiheessa 2011* [The learning results of history and social studies at the end of basic education 2011]. Koulutuksen seurantaraportit 3. Helsinki: Finnish National Board of Education.

Rautapuro, J. (Ed.). (2013). *Hyödyllinen pakkolasku. Matematiikan oppimistulokset peruskoulun päättövaiheessa* [The learning results of mathematics at the end of basic education]. Koulutuksen seurantaraportit 3. Helsinki: Finnish National Board of Education.

Rokka, P. (2011). Peruskoulun ja perusopetuksen vuosien 1985, 1994 ja 2004 opetussuunnitelmien perusteet poliittisen opetussuunnitelman teksteinä [National core curriculum in pre-primary and basic education in 1985, 1994 and 2004 as politically constructed texts]. Acta Universitatis Tamperensis 1615. Tampere: University of Tampere.

Sulkunen, S., & Välijärvi, J. (2012). *Kestääkö osaamisen pohja?* [Is the bases of competences strong enough?] PISA09. http://www.minedu.fi/export/sites/default/OPM/Julkaisut/2012/liitteet/okm12.pdf (Cited 19.8.2013). Helsinki: Ministry of Education and Culture.

Sulonen, K. (2004). Opetussuunnitelman uudistamistyö opettajan ammatillisen kasvun välineenä – kohteena peruskoulun kotitalouden opetus [The reform of curriculum as a tool of teachers' professional growth]. Käyttäytymistieteellinen tiedekunta, Kotitalous ja käsityötieteiden laitoksen julkaisuja 13. Helsinki: University of Helsinki.

Sulonen, K., Heilä-Ylikallio, R., Junttila, N., Kola-Torvinen, P., Laine, T., Ropo, E., Suortamo, M., Knubb-Manninen, G., & Korkeakoski, E. (2010). *Esi- ja perusopetuksen opetussuunnitelmajärjestelmän toimivuus* [The functioning of the curriculum system in pre-primary education and basic education]. Koulutuksen arviointineuvoston julkaisuja 52. Jyväskylä: The Finnish Education Evaluation Council.

Syrjäläinen, E. (1994). Koulukohtainen opetussuunnitelmatyö ja koulukulttuurin muutos [The school specific curriculum work and the change of school culture]. Helsingin yliopiston opettajankoulutuslaitos, tutkimuksia 134. Helsinki: University of Helsinki.

The French science curriculum -Work in progress?

Maryline Coquidé & Michèle Prieur (Ecole Normale Supérieure de Lyon/Institut Français de l'Education)

Abstract

The French curriculum in secondary school has a long tradition of centralization. It could be considered as a disciplinary-centred or content-driven curriculum. The French education system is currently facing several changes, with a curriculum reform in compulsory education (since 2007) and a reform in higher secondary schools (in 2010). In 2013, the law of the 'school revision' creates the Écoles Supérieures du Professorat et de l'Éducation (ESPE) for teacher training and brings about once more the common base of knowledge and skills for compulsory school. In this chapter the regulation and deregulation in school curriculum in France are analysed, with a main focus on the science curriculum for lower secondary education.

1. Introduction

With Nieveen and Kuiper's conceptual framework underlying their analysis of curriculum regulation and freedom in the Netherlands (2012) in mind, we studied in France the intended science curriculum by means of an analysis of formal curriculum documents and the curriculum-in-action by conducting observations of teaching practices. The French Ministry of Education prescribes teachers and schools the educational objectives and contents to be achieved, but at the same time there is room for local solutions. Consequently, there are two questions at stake. Firstly, to which extent are teaching practices consistent with the intended science curriculum? Secondly, to which extent is there room for schools and teachers to come with own solutions? In Ekholm's political steerings model (see Nieveen & Kuiper, 2012; see Kuiper, Nieveen, & Berkvens, elsewhere in this Yearbook; see also Nieveen & Kuiper, 2012) schools and teachers are designated as 'the periphery'.

In France, schooling is compulsory for children aged 6 to 16. Intended curricula are defined by the Ministry of Education and include national syllabuses. Each class is expected to reach the level of education defined in the syllabus so that all pupils are ready to take the national tests. Lower secondary education in France is unselective (*le collège unique*). Within a single framework, it is today related to all the pupils at the end of elementary school and split in four years (grades 6, 7, 8 and 9 regarding pupils aged 11 to 15). Teaching in lower secondary school is organized by discipline, undertaken by specialized teachers. For science and mathematics, there is one teacher for each of the four disciplines (mathematics, earth and life sciences, physics-chemistry, and technology), each of them coping with a national program and specialized inspectors. At the end of grade 9, the pupils get a national diploma (DNB: Diplôme National du Brevet), which is not a prerequisite for entering the higher secondary level. The DNB is (a large) part of school continuous assessment, and includes one oral and three written tests. The success rate is about 85%. Social conditions allow students to obtain scholarships for studies: for these students, good results at DNB qualify for obtaining additional grants for 'merit'. During grade 9, students have also to decide upon the next step in their school career: either a professional or a general and technological orientation. That is to say: first year of CAP (Certificat d'Aptitude Professionelle - a vocational certificate which is prepared in two years in vocational secondary education), or one of the three programs of study of the second higher degree (general, technological or vocational higher education). The choice and the orientation are based on the interests of the student and school performance throughout the year.

2. Forms of opening or deregulation

Several successive reports raised the difficulties linked to the strict disciplinary division of French science teaching. Since 2000, French educational policies have tended to introduce variations in the unselective secondary school, both in its organization and in the curricula (Dutercq & Derouet, 2004). Indeed, institutional innovations or measures boost the implementation of new,

experimental, local strategies or pedagogical projects, such as 'diversified career', 'cross-disciplinary work' or 'discovery journey', the promotion of ICT, dispersion of the class unit, interdisciplinary activities, and school life activities. The introduction of pedagogical councils in every secondary school - meant to boost, coordinate and evaluate projects - also contributes to new school governance. Another challenge, for the school curriculum as well as teacher training, is the claim on new aims, citizenship education, environmental education, health education, various pedagogical projects, et cetera. Questions are: how to articulate those and whether or not to anchor those in the disciplines, knowing that the contributions of the disciplines to these 'new actions' have still been badly defined (Coquidé, Lange, & Pincemin, 2009)?

Successive reports advised reshaping the science programs, in particular by merging and by reorganizing the teaching of these programs within six 'big themes of convergence': energy, environment and sustainable development, meteorology and climatology, statistical ways of thinking in the scientific view of the world, health and security. These topics are established in accordance with the program of each discipline concerned, where their contribution is also mentioned. For each disciplinary teaching, it is a question of contributing, in a coordinated way, to the acquisition by the pupils of knowledge relative to these various topics, elements of a shared culture. This step must create more coherence to the education received by the pupils in the fields such as health, security, and the environment, which are essential for future citizens. It also aims, through topics such as meteorology and energy, to make pupils realize that science is more than the simple juxtaposition of its constitutive disciplines, and that it gives access to comprehending a complex world, in particular through the ways of thinking that it implements.

These pedagogical devices or projects mentioned above must lead to teamwork between the teachers (Marcel, Dupriez, Périsset-Bagnoud, & Tardif, 2007; Coquidé, Godinet, Pastor, & Pincemin, 2008). The institutional texts tend to promote 'collective or interactive learning'. They also aim at presenting knowledge and at introducing values or morals on certain scientific subjects that can lead to controversy. As a consequence, teachers will have to extend their knowledge with content and skills that previously was not perceived as belonging to their discipline, and in which they had no formal training in the past. In addition, they must be prepared for positioning their subject in a societal perspective, regardless of their own values and position.

3. The introduction of the common base of knowledge and skills

The common base of knowledge and skills was defined by the Orientation and Program for the Future of School Law (April 23rd, 2005). Indeed, it was the first time in France, since the laws of Jules Ferry in 1882, that the content of teaching became registered by law. Its construction is the result of a historical long process, started by the Langevin-Wallon's report in 1947, which affirmed the need for equipping all French youngsters with a common culture within the framework of compulsory education. In order to stop the drop-out of a large number of youngsters not mastering basic competences, the Law just mentioned focused mission of education system: to guarantee equity, to ensure success of all the pupils by the acquisition of a common base of knowledge and skills seen as a "cement of the nation", to support professional insertion of youngsters. Indeed, the common base does not replace the disciplinary programs, but it prescribes the objectives to define what "no one is supposed to be unaware of at the end of the compulsory schooling, under penalty of being marginalized or handicapped". It constitutes a general framework, for the organization of a fundamental lesson, for the definition of stages of training and for the design of differentiated training courses taking into account diversity between pupils.

The common base of knowledge and skills represents an overall educational project for compulsory schooling. In principle, compulsory education and its social stakes are placed at the centre instead of being considered mainly like a preparation for higher secondary school. The general objectives defining the end of compulsory education cycle were considered unifiers for the disciplinary contributions. That is the reason why it concretely translates a need for going towards more transversality between the school disciplines. Hereby, it appears to be highly innovative.

As regards the preamble, the definition of the common base explicitly takes support on the proposal for a Recommendation of the European Parliament and the Council of the European Union as regards to key competences for lifelong education and training. It links the compulsory education stakes with the requirements of personal development and social aspects like citizenship and economic proficiency. The common base in France, as in every country of the European Community, relates to the growing interest for educational performance of educational system and the constitution of a common framework of references for the definition of key competences (European Commission, 2006). Using the European terminology, the competences are presented in a homogeneous way and are conceived as a combination of knowledge, skills and attitudes to be implemented in real life. A first comparison between key competencies and certain competences of the common base shows however at the same time convergences and differences (Coquidé et al., 2008).

In France, the common base of knowledge and skills entails seven competences (Box 1), which are retained and distinguished from the disciplinary programs of teaching. This distinction is grounded, as all the disciplines must contribute to the development of various base competences. These seven competences are indeed transversal and their mastery by students must be the object of specific evaluation. They all must be controlled, without compensation between them. The booklet of competencies has to be validated for the DNB diploma. In fact, obtaining the DNB requires the validation of each competency to certify mastery of the common base, but also obtaining an average score calculated from the grades acquired in different disciplines. Therefore, DNB validation, which juxtaposes a dual logic of certification, is felt by teachers as contradictory in respect to the expectations from the institution. It generates avoidance strategies or bypasses to extricate them from skills assessment (Loisy, Coquidé, & Prieur, in press). Just in 2013, the examination tests have been redefined by the Ministry of Education and clarified for a better articulation of these two aspects of DNB certification.

The common base of knowledge and skills

Seven competences

- Mastering the French language
- Speaking a modern foreign language
- Basic knowledge in mathematics and scientific and technological culture
- Mastering common information and communication technologies
- Humanistic culture
- Social and civic skills
- Autonomy and initiative

A definition of the concept of competence

'Each major skill composing the base is designed as a combination of fundamental knowledge for the times we live in, abilities to implement this knowledge in various situations, as well as attitudes which are vital throughout life. These include openness to others, interest in seeking the truth, respect for self and others, curiosity and creativity.'

A homogeneous presentation of each competence's contents in three parts: Knowledge, Skills, and Attitudes

The common base of knowledge and skills and the individual booklet of the pupil would have strong incidences on the awaited practices of the teachers, with an incentive to collective methods of work.

4. The coordination of teaching practices

The common base of knowledge and skills, together with the new educational missions (education to citizenship, environmental education, health education, et cetera) supposes coordination between the teachers of earth and life sciences, physics and chemistry, mathematics, technology, physical education, history and geography. However, previous analyses showed difficulties to institute teamwork because of institutional reasons, for instance the cellular organization of the class, and because teachers find it difficult. However, in France collective work among teachers has regularly been encouraged by a regulation which recalls that the teacher is never alone and that the teacher, within the school community, is a member of one or several pedagogical and educational teams. A study in the secondary level in 2000-2001, found that

Box 1: The common base of knowledge and skills (official Bulletin of State education n° 29 of July 20th, 2006)

six out of ten teachers were implied by joint work (Braxmeyer & Do, 2002). New teaching methods, such as 'diversified career' (Coquidé, 2001), 'discovery journey' or the development of the use of ICT exemplify the support provided for teachers' team work. 'Diversified paths' (1996-2005) was not subject to strict time frames and programs. Teachers were encouraged to work in a team and thematic approaches were advocated to promote a link between academic knowledge and understanding of the contemporary world. The discovery journey is organised by the whole school educative team for student's discovery of world of business. In lower secondary education, a student spends at least ten days together with people from the professional world.

However, many teachers and school leaders state that they mainly count on volunteers to develop joint work. Still, how to get teachers involved in group work remains a sensitive topic. An analysis of 'diversified career' and 'discovery journey', both devices for multidisciplinary teaching in lower secondary school, has indicated in particular the gap of the *'invisible limit*' of each scientific discipline associated with each teaching speciality (Lebeaume, 2007). Moreover, the results of a national survey show how professional performances, associated with the process of inquiry science-based prescribed curriculum, are marked by the habitus of the teachers and their specialities (mathematics, science or technology fields) (Prieur, Monod-Ansaldi, & Fontanieu, in press). Dialogue between teachers of different disciplines could potentially be hampered in case of different professional representations about same subject teaching. So, joint teaching practices remain marginal.

The coordination of teaching actions is a rather recent concern in the analysis of teaching work (Grangeat & Gray, 2008; Marcel et al., 2007). The analyses available highlight the conditions of these joint actions, like their institutional and organisational constraints. For example, collective projects are facilitated by the support of local authorities and, as Barrère (2002) emphasizes it, these joint actions largely depend on the inter-individual relations, nourished by complicities, common affinities and teaching involvement. In the same spirit, the individual booklet of skills of the common base describes levels and must become a tool for pupil evaluation to be shared by teams of teachers. However,

the latter still have little collective assessment experience and expertise (Hasni, Lenoir, & Lebeaume, 2006; Houchot et al., 2007). These regulations, which ask for a great coordination of teaching, seem to suppose that this prescribed coordination is carried out in fact. However, it is a real challenge. For example, competence 3 states that mathematics, physical sciences, earth and life sciences, and technology must exercise the skills and knowledge common for students to have a comprehensive and coherent representation of the world at the end of lower secondary school. A long introduction, common to these four disciplines, promotes an investigative approach.

In order to understand how teachers of physics and chemistry, and earth and life sciences have appropriate tools to implement learning situations and assessment of skills in science, we have analysed the assessment situations, proposed by the ministerial website, and a number of situations described in two academic local websites (Orléans-Tours and Creteil academies). These academic sites, for teachers and powered by teachers working in relation to an inspector, are indeed local production of assessment situations. The analyses of these sites were conducted in 2010-2011, the first year of the validation of skills booklet (Dell'Angelo, Magneron, & Coquidé, 2012). The ministerial national site *Eduscol* specifies elements of scientific and technological achievements as expected. For example, for the same jurisdiction of the booklet 'Practicing science' three acquisition dates are to be included in level 2 (about grade 5, 10 years) for three elements:

- Perform a sequence of inquiry.
- Manipulate and experiment, formulate hypothesis and test it, test several possible solutions.
- Express and exploit the results of a measurement and research using scientific vocabulary in writing or orally.

In level 3 (about grade 9, 15 years), four elements are:

- Retrieve and organize relevant information.
- Manipulate, measure, calculate, apply instructions.
- Reason, argue or perform an experimental technology, demonstrate.
- Present the approach and the results, communicate using appropriate language.

The national website *Eduscol* proposes activities developed according to the same matrix, for preparing and sitting for an evaluation (Box 2). The degree of competence is assessed through the 'helpers' (in the process, know-how knowledge) that will be, or not, provided to the student. Their introduction, or not, allows to understand a dynamic aspect of the construction of skills. Situations proposed on the national website are contemplated to be used both in terms of learning that assessment.

- Title of the scientific subject
- Class referred
- Duration of the proposed situation
- Problem of "real life" to introduce the theme of learning situation or of assessment
- Platform of work
- Set point given to the student
- Fields of science knowledge, indicators of success
- Knowledge and skills
- Aids or "helpers" delivered on student's demand as needed
- Expected responses of students
- Box 2: Worksheet 'matrix' proposed on the national website site Eduscol, designed to help teachers developing learning situations and assessments

The situations provided to the two local academic sites were developed by teachers. They were built and tested in the same year as those placed on the national website *Eduscol*. They represent an interpretation by an academic group of teachers of capacity and competence "*to practice a scientific and technological problem solving*". The analyses highlight difficulties and differences in teachers' interpretation of the skills, and of assessment on various points (for example: teachers' interpretation of complex task or of the links between learning and assessment). The multitude of texts, published since 2005, on methods of teaching and assessment have generated difficulties for teachers, who are perplexed by a lot of documents perceived as contradictory injunctions.
5. National project, local implementations

5.1 School organization: Prospects for a local framework

In the ministerial recommendations, the question of setting up a framework for dialog and collaboration, necessary to implementation of the base is supposed to be 'flexible' and it is relying on the sole local initiative of the teachers and school leader. However, previous studies show that if the coordinated practices of teachers are highly recommended by the institution, tensions appear between regulation or national recommendation, and between interpretation or local implementation. For several researchers (Dubet, 1999; Dutercq & Derouet, 2004), these difficulties are related to the existing discrepancies between the political project, the teaching organization and the curriculum choices (programs, teachers' training, the relationship between teachers and pupils, et cetera). The studies make it possible to interpret the effective practices of teachers at a local organizational level. These tensions imply a variety of unstable and changing implementations at school level.

The common base, while leaning on the local educative teams and by leaving the responsibility to the schools to find solutions for implementation, makes it possible to impel a revival of joint work and a better coordination of teaching. Issues that the teachers, the pedagogical and educational teams or the school leaders have to solve, very largely exceed the simple framework of the common base. This common base framework can become not only a true asset to give direction to compulsory education, but also initiate deep questioning concerning the organization and functioning of the schools. To allow these local adaptations, *Article 34 of the Act of April 23rd 2005 Orientation*, as we will see later, provides the opportunity and encourages schools, within their pedagogical freedom, to adapt the curriculum or the school organization with forms of pedagogical experimentation.

5.2 A necessity for teacher collaboration

Educational reform has, indeed, an impact on the professional practices and the knowledge taught. Thus, the multi-field approach prescribed in the curriculum imposes the move from a solitary teaching work to a more cooperative one. The reform constraints teachers to confront their points of view, to discuss their practices with colleagues and partners not always selected. This is guite different from the usual way of teacher cooperation, which relies on affinity (Barrère, 2002). Supportive to the reform, modern communication modes like internet favour dialogue between teachers, new forms of real communities of practice in some cases, opening new ways for the design of resources (Gueudet & Trouche, 2013). Recently in France, the Ministry of education has promoted new forms of teacher training, mainly based on teacher collaboration (Gueudet & Trouche, 2013), that appears to be particularly relevant to support teachers towards more open ways of teaching sciences, giving more responsibility to pupils. These teacher education advanced methods require of course new skills for the people who educate teachers (Gueudet, Pepin, & Trouche, 2012). The development of these new forms of teacher training seems to constitute a real challenge. At school level, teaching piloting and organization, as according time for joint works, are very important for coordinating practices. Similarly, digital tools offered by the ministry or by schools, for teaching and for student assessments or evaluations, provide opportunities for information sharing, or conversely, compartmentalize the activity of teachers. An empirical study undertaken by the observatory hosted by the French Institute of Education of the Ecole Normale Supérieure de Lyon (Prieur, Aldon, & Pastor, 2012) shows the important role of the school leader in driving the collective work for the implementation of the common base. The school leader should inform teachers, organize shared working time and provide collaborative pedagogical tools. However, in practice school leaders find it difficult to support joint work, like assessment, and a lot of them continue to promote subject centred thinking.

5.3 Local possibilities for innovation and experimental teaching

For several decades, policies have aimed at the improvement of pupils' success by a change of practices in the class. However, the origin and the nature of these innovations, which developed in various historical contexts, varied a lot. A qualitative jump was operated in France with the law of orientation and program for future of the school in 2005. *Article 34* of this law offers to French schools a possibility of local adaptations, pedagogical 'experimentation', experimental organization or teaching. This 'Article 34' experimentation allows, after approval by the LEA (the local institution 'Académie'), for broader upheavals within schools, since the possibility of derogating from the regulation is allowed. The 'right' to test, to set up innovative practices, thus benefits from a new coherence and a new visibility. This new policy allows, with certain conditions, schools to be flexible and provides spaces to make own choices. Directly related to the 'success of all pupils', it influences the learning time and aims at making it effective. Within this framework, teaching innovations take the forms of projects defined by concerted objectives, clearly specified by a team within the school. The device is evaluated each year. Through the exploitation of various teaching methods, the project aims at proposing approaches adapted locally to specificities of the pupils, teams or schools. These projects can be consulted on the local school website. A synthesis of the innovations, by topic and by level is realised each year by the ministerial online library of teaching experiments. An overview of these projects shows the fields covered by the 'experimental projects'. The innovative projects' orientations follow either national priorities, pedagogical instructions set by the Académie, or school initiated projects.

National priorities: ICT in education, establishment of the common base of knowledge skill (flexibility, interdisciplinary modules, et cetera), teaching modern foreign languages (intermediary level groups, flexibility in time and group organization), promotion of sciences (test of an integrated teaching of sciences and technology in lower secondary schools).

Pedagogical instructions set by the Académie: reading skills, measures for pupils with specific needs (e.g. individual assistance), equity and equal opportunity, valorisation of vocational training, seem strong axes of some experiments.

School initiated projects: to answer the problems faced daily by educative teams:

 Projects that participate to the implementation of national recommendations via innovation: valorisation of vocational training, integration of handicapped children, guidance competences acquisition, et cetera. Projects that try to solve teachers' problems: transitions from one degree to the next, from one cycle to the next, rhythms of work of the pupils and search for new organisation of schedules, pupils' motivation, drop-out prevention under the heading individual assistance, et cetera.

5.4 An example of experimental teaching: Integrated science and technology teaching

Within the framework of these possibilities, an integrated science and technology teaching approach (Enseignement Intégré de Science et Technologie, *EIST*) is tested, since 2006, in grade 6 and 7 of voluntary *colleges*. It entails the construction of an integrated science teaching based on the programs of three disciplines (earth and life sciences, physics and chemistry, technology), and developing inquiry-based science education. A team of three teachers (one for each discipline) per voluntary school is made up, and each teacher is in charge of the teaching of these three fields. This experimental local curriculum transformation has opened an old debate in France: Is it useful, in lower secondary school, to start with made up disciplines taught by teachers with disciplinary speciality for all the secondary level? Or by teachers not having had specific teacher training in all subjects? For example, for scientific teaching, will integration be better ensured by a single science teacher or by several specialized teachers (in earth and life sciences, in physical sciences, or in technology) who coordinates their teaching? The fear of teachers to lose their specialization and their original subject becomes reduced in time, the financial perspectives (time which is necessary for the coordination of a teaching team, et cetera) and the administrative backgrounds (questions of teachers' recruitment and organisation of their training, et cetera) are paralysing objective reflection (Coquidé, Fortin, & Lasson, 2012).

6. Conclusion

We used the example of lower secondary science education for discussing the current curriculum debate. The implementation of the common base of knowledge and skills shows large disparities throughout France. These disparities, as we discussed before, are related to the local conditions, dependent on the social context, the geographical location of the school, but it also depends on the attitudes and the projects of the educative team. From a scientific point of view, this led to a need for better apprehension of local curriculum, local appropriations or adaptations.

The common base of knowledge and skills is a national project. The re-writing of the various national disciplinary programs in relation to the contents of the common base remains under the central responsibility of the Ministry of Education. Its effective implementation is left only on the initiative of local teachers and school leaders. It must enable local adaptations and it is possible to analyse here that a form of responsibility and development of school autonomy are being reinforced. With the *article 34* and *right of innovation*, the school initiatives are also affirmed. These transformations of the French curriculum seem to allow and to encourage the periphery to find their own solutions on how to reach the aims of improvement, and perhaps a beginning of challenging the professionals. The work is in progress and the road will be long and tortuous.

References

Barrère, A. (2002). Les enseignants au travail. Paris: L'Harmattan.

Braxmeyer, N., & Do, C.-L. (2002). Le travail en commun des enseignants dans le second degré. *Notes d'information du MEN Direction de la Programmation et du Développement*, 02-16 (pp.1-16). Document téléaccessible à l'adresse: http://media.education.gouv.fr/file/64/5/4645.pdf

Coquidé, M., Lange, J.-M., & Pincemin, J.-M. (2009). Éducation à l'environnement en France: Eléments de situation et questions curriculaires. In *A Study on Environmental Education in Other Nations-related with the issues of EE in 2009*. Ministry of Environment in Korea. Document téléaccessible à l'adresse: http://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/hal-00526082

Coquidé, M., Godinet, H., Pastor, A., & Pincemin, J.-M. (2008). The common base for knowledge and skills in France: Debates over the concept of "competence" and other obstacles. In van Woensel, C. (Ed.), *A toolkit for the European citizen*. *The implementation of key competences. Challenges and opportunities* (pp. 95-106). Bruxelles: CIDREE, Consortium of Institutions for Development and Research in Education in Europe.

Coquidé, M., Fortin, C., & Lasson, C. (2012). Integrated teaching of science and technology in France: An example of a cooperative teaching. *Ebook Proceedings of ESERA 2011*.

Coquidé, M. (2001) *Les parcours, sciences expérimentales et technologiques.* Séminaire de l'académie de Paris. Document téléaccessible à l'adresse: http://parcours-diversifies.scola.ac-paris.fr/parcourssciences/pratiques_ experimentales.htm

Dell'angelo, M., Magneron, N., & Coquidé, M. (2012). Variété des situations d'évaluation des compétences en sciences. In C. Loisy & M. Coquidé (Eds.), *Symposium Regards croisés sur les référentiels de compétences et leur mise en place*. Congrès de l'ADMEE-Europe 2012. Université du Luxembourg.

Dutercq, Y., & Derouet, J.-L. (2004). *Le collège en chantier*. *Retour sur le collège unique*. Lyon: INRP.

Dubet, F. (1999) *Le collège de l'an 2000*. Rapport à la Ministre déléguée chargée de l'enseignement scolaire. Paris : La Documentation française. Document téléaccessible à l'adresse:

http://lesrapports.ladocumentation francaise.fr/BRP/994001548/0000.pdf

Grangeat, M., & Gray, P. (2008). Teaching as a collective work: analysis, current research and implications for teacher education. *Journal of Education for Teaching: International Research and Pedagogy*, *34*(3), 177-189.

Gueudet, G., Sacristan, A.I., Soury-Lavergne, S., & Trouche, L. (2012). Online path in mathematics teacher training: New resources and new skills for teacher educators. *ZDM, The International Journal on Mathematics Education, 44*(6), 717-731.

Gueudet, G., Pepin, B., & Trouche, L. (2013). Collective work with resources: an essential dimension for teacher documentation. In B. Pepin, G. Gueudet, & L. Trouche (Eds.), Re-sourcing teacher work and interaction: New perspectives on resource design, use and teacher collaboration'. *ZDM- The International Journal of Mathematics Education*, 45(7).

Hasni, A., Lenoir, Y., & Lebeaume, J. (Eds.). (2006). La formation à l'enseignement des sciences et des technologies au secondaire dans le contexte des réformes par compétences. Québec: Presses Universitaires du Québec.

Houchot, A., Robine, F., Armand, A., Barrué, J-P., Chassaing, J-P., Lherete, A., Malleus, P., Michard, J-L., Ruget, C., & Séré, A. (2007). *Les livrets de compétences: Nouveaux outils pour l'évaluation des acquis*. Rapport de l'Inspection générale à monsieur le ministre de l'Education nationale. Rapport n° 2005-048 juin 2007. Document téléaccessible à l'adresse:

http://media.education.gouv.fr/file/50/0/6500.pdf

Lebeaume, J. (2007). Itinéraires de découverte au collège: des pratiques d'enseignement coordonnées face à des "frontières de verre". In J.-F. Marcel, V. Dupriez, D. Périsset-Bagnoud et M. Tardif (Eds.), *Coordonner, collaborer, coopérer: De nouvelles pratiques enseignantes* (pp. 49-60). Bruxelles: De Boeck. Loisy, C., Coquidé, M., & Prieur M. (in press). Evaluation des compétences du Socle commun: tensions et complexités. In C. Dierendonck, E. Loarer, & B. Rey (Eds.), *L'évaluation des compétences en milieu scolaire et en milieu professionnel*. Bruxelles: De Boeck Université.

Marcel, J.-F, Dupriez, V., Périsset-Bagnoud, D., & Tardif, M. (Eds.). (2007). *Coordonner, collaborer, coopérer. De nouvelles pratiques enseignantes*. Bruxelles: De Boeck Université.

Nieveen, N., & Kuiper, W. (2012). Balancing curriculum freedom and regulation in the Netherlands. *European Educational Research Journal*, *11*(3), *357-368. www.wwwords.eu/EERJ*

Prieur, M., Aldon, G., & Pastor, A. (2012). Appuis et freins à l'évaluation des compétences du Socle: étude dans deux collèges. In C. Loisy et M. Coquidé (Eds.), *Symposium Regards croisés sur les référentiels de compétences et leur mise en place)*. Colloque international ADMEE « L'évaluation des compétences en scolaire et en milieu professionnel. Luxembourg, janvier 2012

Prieur, M., Monod-Ansaldi, R., & Fontanieu, V. (in press). Représentations de la démarche d'investigation chez les enseignants de mathématiques, SPC, SVT et technologie: réception des nouvelles instructions officielles. *Recherches en Didactique des sciences et des Technologies*, 7.

Ross, A. (2000). *Curriculum: Construction and critique*. London and New York: Falmer Press.

Institutional documents

Ministère Education Nationale (2006). *Le socle commun de connaissances et de compétences*. Paris: SCEREN. Document téléaccessible à l'adresse: http://media.education.gouv.fr/file/46/7/5467.pdf

Ministère Education Nationale (2007). *Livret de connaissances et de compétences. Grilles de références.* Document téléaccessible à l'adresse: http://eduscol.education.fr/Do231/experimentation_livret.htm

Ministère Education Nationale (2013). *Projet de loi pour la refondation de l'Ecole*. Document téléaccessible à l'adresse:

http://www.education.gouv.fr/cid66812/projet-de-loi-pour-la-refondation-de-l-ecole-une-ecole-juste-pour-tous-et-exigeante-pour-chacun.html

Bulletin officiel de l'Éducation nationale (2006). *BO* n° 29 du 20 juillet. Décret n° 2006-830 du 11 juillet 2006. Document téléaccessible à l'adresse: ftp://trf.education.gouv.fr/pub/edutel/bo/2006/29/encart29.pdf

Commission Européenne (2006). JO L 394/2006/962/CE Journal Officiel de l'Union Européenne. 18 décembre. *Recommandation du parlement européen et du conseil sur les compétences clés pour l'éducation et la formation tout au long de la vie*. Bruxelles. Document téléaccessible à l'adresse: http://eur-lex.europa.eu/LexUriServ/LexUriServ. do?uri=OJ:L:2006:394:0010:0018:en:PDF.

Bulletin officiel de l'Éducation Nationale (2005). *BO* Hors série n° 5. Document téléaccessible à l'adresse: http://www.education.gouv.fr/pub/edutel/bo/2005/hs5/annexe5.pdf

Loi n°2005-380 du 23 avril 2005 d'orientation et de programme pour l'avenir de l'école. Document téléaccessible à l'adresse: http://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichTexte. do?cidTexte=JORFTEXT00000259787&dateTexte

Reflecting curriculum trends in Germany - A conceptual framework for analysis

Uwe Hameyer (Kiel University) & Pierre Tulowitzki (University of Teacher Education in Zug, Switzerland)

Abstract

In Germany, the sixteen Bundesländer decide - each on their own - how the syllabus should look like and to which extent the schools are given space to construct their own curriculum. For several years, another instrument has been increasingly impacting curriculum practice in the schools: national education standards for seven main subjects. The standards focus mostly on competencies to be achieved according to different levels of quality. The standards are expected to stimulate schools to bring a certain level of cohesion across schools - even across the Länder boundaries. This marks an important development. Never after World War II has it occurred that all Länder agreed upon a common standard system for the school curriculum. This can be attributed to the Länderhoheit – a kind of regional autonomy, which each Land enacts and protects. Another development is that schools in Germany must nowadays develop one- or two-year goal contracts with governance authorities. These Ziel-Leistungs-Vereinbarungen focus on profile areas of the individual school. The curriculum is part of this contracting system. Additionally, individual schools are given various degrees of autonomy depending on the Land where they are located. Within this framework of relative autonomy, a school can attune its own curriculum to local demands and profile choices. Last but not least, schools have to work on getting and using data-driven feedback. This means that the curriculum work is framed by a mix of external parameters.

In this chapter a conceptual curriculum framework for understanding what works in the domain of curriculum and its implementation is presented. The framework is called the curriculum triangle. Its aim is to help analyse curriculum materials and textbooks, not however the political and structural system of impacts on the school curriculum.

1. Introduction

Analysis is a reflective art, both in research and in practice. As a reflective art, curriculum analysis serves different purposes:

- To explore the curriculum and the extent of its apparent or hidden impact on practice;
- To discover incompatibilities between the curriculum aims and the implementation;
- To understand the prevalent patterns of curriculum use by practitioners;
- To identify starting points for curriculum improvement;
- To find patterns and gender biases in the curriculum;
- To learn about coherent and dissonant parts in curriculum materials;
- To compare what various curriculum systems have in common and where they differ.

Thus, reflective curriculum analysis can be important for both theorizing and practical curriculum work. The broad spectrum of purposes makes curriculum analysis a daunting task. Additionally, curriculum analysis often involves curriculum comparisons, which are particularly fraught with pitfalls (see for example Keitel & Kilpatrick, 2002). These might be some of the reasons why curriculum analysis does not appear to be a widespread, popular discipline. Yet it is a giving exercise because curriculum teams in schools as well as at other places gain *systemic clearness*. Clearness in this context refers to an understanding of the framing factors of a curriculum process so that the results are more likely to last, to have an impact, and to stimulate learning in creative, future-oriented ways.

This preparatory function of curriculum analysis does not impede the development of creative ideas and features of the curriculum, which go beyond traditional horizons. Both is needed, a rigorous analysis and an independent, creative view of the curriculum. Elsewhere in Europe, syllabi and schoolbooks have been analysed according to their impact on the school curriculum and instructional practice (see for example the international comparative studies of Hopmann & Riquarts, 1999). Curriculum analysis projects were also carried out in Sweden. Implementation issues were integrated and curriculum process models developed (e.g. in Switzerland and Germany, see Hameyer, Frey, Haft,

& Kuebart, 1986). Häussler and Pittman (1973) adapted a conceptual guide for curriculum analysis from the US (by the Institute for Science Education, Kiel University). There are other approaches like the content analysis studies of PISA to validate tests based on the mandatory curriculum.

2. Changes and challenges

In Germany, transforming the school curriculum is not the result of a national effort rather than efforts within individual states (*Länder*) with a growing range of choices. A big impact stems from new systems of control by external evaluation, accountability demands, and changing patterns of leadership as mentioned in the abstract (e.g. Rolff, 2009). The degree of diversity between the schools depends on how power, trust, theory and practical wisdom converge in common goals. These potentials of problem solving are important 'players' in the metaphorical concert of curriculum transformation. On top of that, the charm of the unexpected challenges all 'players' and the 'conductor', i.e. the school leader(s), to adjust the concert arrangement towards a consistent level of quality (Hameyer, 2009).

In this context we would like to introduce the curriculum triangle as an instrument. Before we come to the triangle itself, we would like to refer to selected trends in curriculum change from a European perspective so that the background of a curriculum that changes over decades comes into play. There is a widespread trend in Europe to look at school and curriculum quality in a much more precise way than before. Monitoring and evaluation systems, standards and national benchmarks have been put into place (mostly initiated by central and regional authorities). For example, some cantons in Switzerland use quality and qualification plans (Q2E, for a brief presentation see Heidegger & Petersen, 2005). This means that nowadays curriculum development is very much a matter of professional learning and continued development of competencies within and across schools. In Germany this can be seen in various ways where curriculum change is much more driven by the syllabus and by what the market offers than by developments from schools themselves. In contrast to the Netherlands, however, schools are usually not allocated additional time for curriculum work nor are they

trained in curriculum development. An exception is the growing efforts of private foundations, which have started various programs in this domain (Bertelsmann Stiftung, Deutsche Kinder- und Jugendhilfe Stiftung, Robert-Bosch-Stiftung, Jacobs Foundation).

At the same time, there is no evidence that teachers have been sufficiently trained for systematic quality-based efforts. Many from inside and outside schools express concerns that teacher education, pre-service and in-service training only enables teachers to practice curriculum design and renewal on a limited scale (Handelzalts, 2009). In addition, there is a lack of knowledge in schools when it comes to medium- and longer-term planning. In spite of this gap between the quality demands *across* schools and the given knowledge to implement goals *inside* schools in professional ways, schools have to master the challenges and choices that come with expanded freedom on a local level. We can specify some of the current challenges in terms of four major demands: The *quality demand*, i.e. to compare and compete with other schools, also to look at the quality of teaching and its impact on what the students learn; in addition, to improve the school curriculum quality according to internal and external standards.

The *equality demand*, i.e. to improve educational possibilities for all students, including the gifted, talented and the disadvantaged (PISA showed that German schools achieve relatively poor results compared to other countries in the world; nearly ¼ of all the students have extremely limited capabilities in basics of reading and text comprehension).

The *diversity demand*, i.e. to take into account heterogeneous, sometimes diametrically opposed groups (e.g. poor vs. rich, employed vs. unemployed, social security vs. economic poverty, integration vs. segregation, minorities and migration background issues).

The *competency demand*, i.e. a shift from the academic knowledge towards abilities (competencies) to use knowledge reflectively. This also includes mastering knowledge-based methods to solve key tasks in life and work. In addition, this demand entails the redefinition of how to learn and how to apply knowledge in practical situations. Thus, competency development comes into the forefront of syllabus work and curriculum renewal (Hameyer, 2009). The scope of local or school-based curriculum development (Skilbeck, 1998) has, to some extent in several countries increased, i.e. schools have gained more autonomy *and* more duties, especially to create their own curriculum or adapt existing curricula in contextually-sensitive ways. These demands have to be (made) compatible to the local and regional needs as well as to national standards and the syllabus. At least in Germany, there is still on-going irritation regarding how to handle this double-bind situation. The exceptions are schools, which are self-conscious, proficient in program development and professional work. The current state of autonomy means that schools are facing a widening array of choices. This is also reflected in the growing number of documents relevant to the development and implementation of a curriculum.

3. Curriculum triangle

This section focuses on a conceptual framework for curriculum analysis in order to analyse and reflect on curriculum materials, including textbooks. The triangle approach (figure 1) includes the teacher's choices to interpret and use a curriculum or textbook in various settings of practice. The core ideas, components and the design of a curriculum or textbook are part of the frame of analysis. The intention is to provide a tool to reflect how teachers and students use a curriculum. The curriculum analysis framework can help to understand the intended and enacted curriculum as well as the interplay between the two. Thus, the match and mismatch of a conceptual curriculum design can be identified particularly in view of (i) users' needs and ideas, (ii) patterns of curriculum enactment, and (iii) situations where a curriculum is developed, implemented, adapted, or changed. Figure 1 shows the components of the curriculum triangle framework.



Figure 1: Curriculum triangle

The triangle provides three perspectives of a curriculum: the curriculum itself including its design; the curriculum development process as well as the implementation and patterns of its use. Finally, the impact of the curriculum on learning and instruction is also a unit of analysis. The framework should not be seen as a vacuum but embedded in contexts. Of particular relevance in this regard are the context of the development of the curriculum (the development process) and the context of its impact, in other words: matters related to its practical use. It is our contention that the development process of a curriculum, as well as aspects surrounding the impact of the curriculum, both shape the curriculum in a major way. In some cases, these two sides are completely separate from each other whereas in other cases process and impact are closely interrelated. The triangle underlines the recommendation to combine the three perspectives shown therein. The verified curriculum impact, i.e. outcomes, for example can influence the revision of a curriculum whereas the curriculum design may have been shaped by the development process. Therefore, the triangle can also serve as a tool to reflect upon the tacit and real faces of a curriculum in view of its design, process of development, various patterns of its use, its explored impact, and the gains as seen by the users and recipients. Core needs of curriculum practice can be clarified by this model. It can also be helpful when it comes to identifying hidden or underlying purposes. For example: enhancing individual growth, creating learning choices, linking to core rationale, securing optional use, development coherent units, ensuring curriculum gains, supporting patterns of variation, exploring curriculum impact, supporting flexible use.

4. Curriculum competencies

4.1 A set of curriculum competences

Several studies show that schools lack competencies to improve their own curriculum and, even more so, to create new curriculum designs in view of internal and external requirements (see for example the report of the school inspection from Hamburg: Bernt, Birenheide, Diedrich, & Leist, 2010, especially page 63). In this section we depict a set of competencies required for curriculum work inside schools. In section 4.2 we give information about several cases of curriculum development to illustrate what is needed to implement curriculum guidelines and the core rationale at stake.

According to several studies analysing school sites and the demands of curriculum design, teachers are not professionally educated for curriculum design and development roles. In domains such as project management, curriculum knowledge or teamwork, schools are more likely to improvise than to proceed systematically. Some competency requirements, which would make the work at school more professional and effective are curriculum competencies, project competencies, team competencies, communication competencies, evaluation competencies and retrieval competencies. Table 1 shows detailed breakdowns of these competence groups.

Table 1: Competence break downs

Table 1: Competence break dov		toom compotencies
curriculum competenciesdefining a rationale	project competenciesplanning curriculum work	team competenciesunderstanding the secrets
 designing a curriculum developing a coherent curriculum system setting up a process model for implementation and feedback structuring curriculum units and modules using key concepts and fundamental ideas testing beyond one's own practice what works evaluating a curriculum and its use 	over longer time spans • linking different stages of project work	of group dynamics • sharing work effectively • clarifying the starter aims • contracting team work • identifying and managing team conflict • using methods of brainstorming and idea production • sustaining team work over difficult times • setting up different roles and commitments within the team retrieval competencies
 competencies presenting clearly, also using advanced organizers giving and receiving feedback sharing rules of communication and feedback coaching others and being coached focusing complex stories down to a few major insights summarizing the easy and difficult points reflecting one's own patterns of communicating deliberating rather than stating using concepts from research (such as theme- centred interaction, cp. Richards, Burlingame and Fuhriman, 1990) listening and paraphrasing clarifying a problem before valuing it 	 formulation competencies formulating indicators of success applying formative evaluation methods interpreting complex survey data (data-driven analysis) combining process and outcome data writing a clearly structured report for non-participants exploring the impact of curriculum use 	 knowledge management briefing and debriefing knowing where to find important information using expertise retrieving knowledge from data baselines simplifying complex information for practical use supporting information work inside the school reporting interim findings on demand in clear ways storing knowledge effectively over longer time spans

4.2 Illustrated needs for curriculum competencies **Example A: Age-level curriculum development in Bünde, Germany**

Bünde, a small city nearby Cologne, has a secondary school that integrates science teaching through grades 5 and 6 (11 to 12 year old children). Classic science subjects are only taught in the classes for older children. The school not only rebuilt the science curriculum sequentially, but also transformed its core ideas to be more in line with a prescribed curriculum of the Land. From the beginning, this was supported by changes in the contextual system of practice (e.g. teacher allocation, timetables, team building, making parents familiar with the Bünde-model; see Langer, Henze, Hesse, & Ransiek, 2007). In addition, the school introduced a counselling system for all the students with dedicated counsellors. The school provides students with numerous counselling and advisory offers. Whether a student has trouble deciding on a career path or has trouble with a teacher or at home or whether he has psychological troubles, there is a dedicated support structure in place. All support systems are connected to each other. The teachers are trained to fit into this comprehensive structure, which is implemented for all ages in the school, and make use of it. In addition, students document what they learn and what they work on in a portfolio that is used as a reference during feedback discussions. During these discussions students are encouraged to show what they have mastered and where they did not achieve their goals. Mostly at the end of a feedback session, they express their needs for further learning and support. This advisory system creates rich knowledge about learning difficulties and potential shortcomings of the current curriculum. At the same time, feedback is guaranteed as a part of learning and instruction and is thus incorporated into the local school system. The model is not just the idea of somebody who happens to think highly of feedback, but the result of school knowledge, i.e. experiences with continued, embedded feedback at other schools, knowledge and experience about effective learning, self-efficacy, appreciative methods for instruction and a clarity regarding how to implement self-guided learning in science teaching.

Example B: National curriculum framework for primary science education

At the turn of the past century Helmut Schreier, professor of education and science at Hamburg University, together with the main author of this article,

took the initiative to develop a curriculum framework for science teaching in primary schools in Germany. This idea stemmed from a perceived need to secure more space for science issues in the primary education curriculum in all *Länder* of Germany based on a centrally articulated need. At the same time, it was felt necessary to strengthen the core ideas of science issues in the curriculum and to provide clarity about what the different realms of science could be. Different from the tradition of curriculum making, this was a systemwide process of curriculum reasoning with the aim to involve outstanding experts from universities, teacher education and educational science to create the framework. Through combined efforts various authorities and decisionmakers were included in this process, which was supported by the German Association for Science Education in primary schools. The implementation process is still on-going with some needs for readjustment and continuation (for more information, see Hameyer & Schreier, 2002).

Within this adaption process, domain knowledge was transformed in many ways, based on the premise that it should motivate students to be curious about natural science issues. The goal was to build a core of competencies so that students can better understand and explore the world of nature, explain astonishing phenomena, discuss cultural diversity, reconstruct and construct technological inventions themselves and progress from a global perspective on history, or reconstruct reality from interdisciplinary perspectives. It is important to stress that this approach had to take into account the enacted curriculum or syllabi in the various German *Länder* as well as the contextual differences between schools and state policies. Also, knowledge about sustained development in the schools had to be considered when developing the framework. Additionally, any new concept – such as the framework – had to be communicated, discussed, adapted and made familiar to a large number of stakeholders and, of course, teachers.

Example C: Individualized learning plans

A growing diversity regarding the students' social backgrounds and the composition of learning groups increases the need for teachers to work more individually with their students. Many schools have developed a variety of ideas and instruments for individualized learning plans such as learning

diaries, student feedback for teachers, individualized feedback for students, learning stations, presentations of one's own work, research projects over longer periods, individual report sheets, learning reports in a portfolio, competency development models, open classroom teaching, project work, and many others. A lot of these approaches were first fleshed out in primary schools, partly also in special education with secondary schools incorporating these educational practices later on.

5. Curriculum design

Curriculum design is one side of the triangle. Design is not only a matter of visual and easy-to-read attractiveness, but also a conceptual issue of how subject knowledge and learning domains are structured so that the core aims of the curriculum can better meet what is known about motivated learning and the coherence of knowledge codified in the curriculum.

Currently, many curriculum examples in Europe draw on the insight that any kind of knowledge imported into a curriculum must meet educational codes of meaningfulness. This implies that schools reflect the curriculum not only based on the classic (or traditional) notion of what students should learn. The traditional theories of education and the theories of syllabus content are no longer the one and only points of reference with regard to the creation of curricula: Based on developments in the field of curriculum research over the last decade, it seems that curriculum design is gradually changing, at least partly. Key concepts used in the curriculum field come into play, sometimes only tacitly. The following examples indicate key directions into which developments are heading.

Spiral design

According to Bruner's theory of the curriculum (Bruner, 1960 and 1996): 'energy transformation' in science education or 'power and control' in history teaching, as examples, would be dealt with repeatedly at different age-levels and steps through the curriculum.

Sequential design

The curriculum is organized step-by-step, e.g. from local to global issues, from the simple to the complex, from the Middle Ages to the 21st century. The nature of complexity may vary, but the fundamental idea remains the same (e.g. extended pollution or economy development in different countries).

Modular design

Modular design involves curriculum choices in modular units. There is usually no specific sequence. The teacher decides what to use and when and what to omit. The curriculum follows the philosophy of educational choices and the need that a teacher uses the curriculum as a stimulating pool of ideas.

Concepts design

The design is based on fundamental concepts and ideas such as energy, freedom, power, peace, time, social transformation, diversity. These structure the curriculum content and learning activities, sometimes in a spiral way. A fundamental concept may open the way to inquiry work, or to specific tasks to be solved, or to make use of self-study materials.

Process design

The design places activity-oriented, inquiry-based components at the centre of the curriculum. Students are expected to explore the world by observing, experimenting, analysing, discovering. Types of self-guided discovery are front and centre. Some places to learn are located outside the school. Many of these explorative learning projects are associated with science teaching and crossdiscipline work.

Child focused design

The design is based on units trying to put emphasis on the child's point of view ('my garden', or 'animals in my region' are typical examples of lesson plans stemming from child-focused designs). Such approaches were developed by the Institute of Science Education in Kiel, other educational institutes and partly also by book companies.

Life-bound design

The design is based on key problems of society (in German *Schlüsselprobleme*; Klafki, 1991). Amongst others, Klafki identified the global peace process, environmental sustainability, social equality and coping with technological advances as key problems of society. Curricula can be conceived along these key problems, especially due to the intersecting nature of the key problems (peace and social equality are for example in many cases linked with one another).

6. Conclusion

Staff development, leadership and teamwork are gradually given higher priority in policy and training programs. At the same time, the current work of teachers is under debate. A lack of trust concerning the effectiveness of schools and their suitability to prepare students for future tasks is a driving force in the many ambitious, sometimes exhaustive public debates about how schools should work (Hameyer, 2009). Schools are expected to be proficient at any kind of problem-solving to compensate for what many consider an increasingly complex world. Many say that schools can survive in such a complex world only if they develop into professional learning organizations with the aim to increase their willingness to learn from other schools, networks and other professional communities of practice.

Any effort to change an educational system requires enormous amounts of time. A comparative international study showed that even small-scale innovations in primary schools take between 4 to 7 years until the innovation is fully established and institutionalized (Hameyer, van den Akker, Anderson, & Ekholm, 1995). The empirical findings in Germany, Sweden, the Netherlands and the US are in line with what we know from school development research: educational professionals do not necessarily initiate their own professionalization. There are many examples from other countries that show how professional learning can be anchored and sustained over longer periods of time (e.g. through the foundation of professional schools, by starting cooperative partnerships, doing action research, preparing for mediumterm projects, incorporating tandem work into curriculum practice, building networks across professional communities, etc.). *Transforming curriculum knowledge.* 'I teach mathematics' or 'I am a mathematician' – is jargon often used in secondary schools in Germany. Such teachers think they teach a subject, not students. The same is true for teachers who studied natural sciences, but not for those who studied arts. Rarely would an arts teacher say that he/she is an artist or would a music teacher pretend to be a musician. In contrast to secondary schools, these self-images are rarely ever used in primary schools. Primary teachers are considered to be first and foremost pedagogues or multi-talented experts for children, while a secondary school teacher almost never uses this educational self-image for herself or himself. The language sometimes reveals tacit views of professional identity and the prestige of a subject.

Transformation can have different faces. This is true for the product as well as for the process of transforming knowledge. Domain knowledge can be transformed into a curriculum subject by various methods such as:

- reconstruction (e.g. astounding phenomena);
- reduction (e.g. content domains by fundamental ideas);
- focus (e.g. on exemplary content or findings; heuristic methods);
- integration (e.g. by using cross-subject concepts such as time);
- reconceptualisation (e.g. by ideas such as child-centeredness);
- selection (e.g. by using exemplary value criteria, pars pro toto);
- simplifcation (e.g. by looking for basics that are easy to understand).

Looking ahead at possible developments in Germany is difficult due to the autonomy of the German *Länder*. However, one paradigm shift that was observed and that will likely continue is a (very timid) shift towards national central standards of education. While these standards are mainly output-focussed, they still have an impact on the curricula of the *Länder*. As the process of autonomy and accountability continues to evolve, it also stands to reason that more schools will try to stand out through their structure and curriculum. The increase of accountability can also be seen in the testing process: more and more high school graduation exams are nowadays being developed and administered centrally by the *Land* instead of the individual schools. Eventually, this might lead to a Germany-wide central examination

procedure. This, in turn, would likely impact curricula in all *Länder*, which would then be likely to become more homogenous. Finally, while multiculturalism has long been a part of the German curriculum, it has so far been fairly centred on Europe (Faas, 2011). The on-going globalization process coupled with the continuing push of new media into the classrooms might entail a shift in curricula towards more global issues.

References

Bernt, T., Birenheide, A., Diedrich, M., & Leist, S. (2010). *Jahresbericht der Schulinspektion*. Hamburg: Behörde für Schule und Berufsbildung.

Bruner, J. S. (1960). *The process of education*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.

Bruner, J. S. (1996). *The culture of education*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.

Ekholm, M. (2004). Qualitätsstandards in der schwedischen Schulentwicklung. *Journal für Schulentwicklung (8)*4, 20–28.

Faas, D. (2011). The nation, Europe, and migration: A comparison of geography, history, and citizenship education curricula in Greece, Germany, and England. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, 43(4), 471–492.

Hameyer, U., Frey, K., Haft, H., & Kuebart, F. (Eds.). (1986). *Curriculum research in Europe*. Amsterdam: Swets & Zeitlinger.

Hameyer, U., van den Akker, J., Anderson, R., & Ekholm, M. (1995). *Portraits of productive schools. An international study of institutionalizing activity-based practices in elementary science.* New York: SUNY Press.

Hameyer, U., & Schreier, H. (2002). Die Lage des Sachunterrichts. Standortbestimmung eines Kernfachs der Grundschule. *Grundschule* 34(2), 30-32.

Hameyer, U. (2009). *Lernkompetent werden*. Kiel: University and Advanced Studies (ms.).

Hameyer, U. (2014). Transformation der Schule. Seelze: Kallmeyer.

Handelzalts, A. (2009). *Collaborative curriculum development in teacher design teams*. Enschede: University of Twente.

Häussler, P., & Pittman, J. (1973). *System zur Analyse naturwissenschaftlicher Curricula* [A curriculum material analysis system for science]. Kiel: Institute of Science Education. Heidegger, G., &. Petersen, W. (2005). Quality through self-evaluation and development. In W. Petersen, G. Heidegger, & B. Niemeyer (Eds.), *Re-Integration* (pp. 94–123). Norderstedt: GRIN Verlag.

Hopmann, S., & Riquarts, K. (1999). *Teaching as a reflective practice: The German Didaktik Tradition*. Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.

Keitel, C., & Kilpatrick, J. (2002). The rationality and irrationality of international comparative studies. In I. Huntly, G. Kaiser, & E. Luna (Eds.), *International comparisons in mathematics education* (pp. 241–256). London: Falmer Press.

Klafki, W. (1991). Neuere Studien zur Bildungstheorie und Didaktik. Beiträge zur kritisch-konstruktiven Didaktik. Weinheim: Beltz.

Langer, C., Henze, U., Hesse, M., & Ransiek, J. (2007). Schritt für Schritt in die Selbstständigkeit – Das Kompetenzcurriculum des Freiherr-vom-Stein-Gymnasium Bünde. *Journal für Schulentwicklung (11)*2, 39-46

Leyendecker, R. (2008). *Curriculum reform in Sub-Saharan Africa: Opportunities and obstacles*. Enschede: University of Twente (dissertation).

Nieveen, N., van den Akker, J., & Handelzalts, A. (2007). Teacher design teams in den Niederlanden - Curriculumarbeit als Teil der Schulentwicklung. *Journal für Schulentwicklung (11)*2, 8-14.

Pajak, E., & Hooghoff, H. (1992). How the Netherlands supports curriculum and instruction. *Educational Leadership* 50(3): 75–78.

Plomp, T., & Nieveen, N. (Eds.). (2007). An introduction to educational design research: Proceedings of the seminar conducted at the East China Normal University, Shanghai (PR China), November 23-26, 2007. Enschede: SLO. http://www.slo.nl/downloads/2009/Introduction_20to_20education_ 20design_20research.pdf/download.

Richards, R. L., Burlingame, G. M., & Fuhriman, A. (1990). Theme-oriented group therapy. *The Counseling Psychologist* 18(1). 80–92. doi:10.1177/0011000090181004.

Rolff, H.-G., Rhinow, E., & Röhrich, T. (Eds.). (2009). Unterrichtsentwicklung - eine Kernaufgabe der Schule: Die Rolle der Schulleitung für besseres Lernen. Köln: LinkLuchterhand.

Scherp, H.-Å. (2004). School development–based on everyday problems. Karlstad: University of Karlstad. http://www.pbs.kau.se/In%20English/PBS%20in%20English.pdf.

Schmidt, W.H., Curtis, C., McKnight, G.A., Valverde, R.T., Houang, & David, E.W. (1997). *Many visions, many aims: A cross-national investigation of curricular intentions in school mathematics*. Dordrecht: Springer.

Skilbeck, M. (1998). School-based curriculum development. In A. Hargreaves, A. Lieberman, M. Fullan, & D. Hopkins (Eds.), *International handbook of educational change* (pp. 121–144). Boston, MA: Kluwer Academic Publishers.

van den Akker, J. (1988). The teacher as learner in curriculum implementation. *Journal of Curriculum Studies 20*(1), 47–55. doi:10.1080/0022027880200104.

The curriculum pendulum swings in Hungary

Zsuzsanna Horvát, József Kaposi, & Attila Varga (Hungarian Institute for Educational Research and Development)

Abstract

In this chapter an analysis is presented of how the current Hungarian curricula system has evolved. International curriculum trends and the sharing of responsibility among educational levels are analysed as a background for developments in Hungary. Besides giving an overview of the history of curriculum development in Hungary, the chapter also presents the relationship between subjects and cross-curricula in Hungarian curriculum regulation. Special focus is on the space between the central and the local levels and their regulative roles, and on the evolution of the two-level and the three-level content regulation. The framework curriculum is discussed as an intermediary genre, which could be a tool for implementation at the national and local level.

1. Introduction

The idea of the National Core Curriculum (NCC) - a new, framework-like regulation of Hungarian public compulsory education (6-18 year olds) - evolved in 1989 at the beginning of Hungary's political transition to democracy. After intense debate and based on about half a dozen of draft documents, a twolevel curriculum regulation was introduced in 1995 (NCC, 1995), on the basis of the first NCC and along with local curricula. After a three-year preparation period, the new system began to take effect in 1998. In 2000, with the introduction of so-called 'framework curricula' based on the NCC, the twolevel content regulation was substituted with a three-level one (MoE, 2000). In 2003, the second NCC was published. The major change was that the detailed content-related requirements – the normative curriculum content – were omitted (NCC, 2003). In 2007, the third NCC was issued, which augmented the previous NCC with the key competences recommended by the European Union (NCC, 2007). The new government, which came into power in 2010, defined the goal of education policy as: to reconsider the complete system of content regulation, including the NCC and the system of framework curricula which implements the NCC, and the content-related issues of the pedagogical programmes and local curricula of schools. In the meantime, it emphasized the continuity of the three-level model of content control. Key changes introduced by the new 2012 NCC are that the mission of the document was re-defined and that, with the introduction of general knowledge content, concrete curriculum contents were re-introduced, while the two-pole (central and local) and threelevel content regulation were continued. In this chapter an attempt is made to give an overview of the recent events and the current development of the process (NCC, 2012).

2. The history of curriculum development in Hungary: Pendulum swings *2.1 The 1990s*

From international trends of content-related development and regulation of public compulsory education for all 6-18 year olds of the last two decades, it is worth to highlight those that are most relevant in terms of understanding the processes in Hungary. Concerning the modernization of content and the regulation thereof, local central education management experts, educational scientists and curriculum experts who were up to date with the international trends of curriculum research exerted the strongest influence. Their experience affected the system in Hungary. After the transition to democracy and as a result of the intense debate about future trends of education, it was the challenge to find the right balance between curricula and examination, i.e. input and output regulation. A two-pole and three-level content regulation consisting of a central core curriculum, framework curricula and space for local curricular developments, was introduced. The possibility of local curricula was supported by five pieces of legislation, including the current one.

The intense atmosphere of the 1990s was characterized by the fact that research on pedagogy in Hungary was determined by a declarative, program making element and an intention to implement this, and also to introduce a new system of values, to create schools structured in a better way, to introduce new teaching methods and, in general, to reform the system of education as a whole. Therefore, it is not surprising that the changes introduced by the 1995 NCC induced much tension and debate. As the results of the research on the implementation of the first NCC by schools show, it is clear that schools have taken most steps of modernization in the years after the democratic transition. The institutions of education, which enjoyed a considerable freedom while cooperating with local governments maintaining schools, introduced numerous changes. This role of introducing content-related innovations was new to them. Schools had to respond to the new situation very fast, as the demands of school users had changed drastically due to the new demands of the labour market, the growing rate of youth unemployment, the opening up of the borders, the European perspective, the fast change of techniques of communication, et cetera. At the same time, at the low point of the demographic wave, the parents' ability to enforce their interests strengthened considerably. As a consequence, the institutions of education, threatened by the dismissal of teachers and by school closures, found themselves among unusual market conditions and had to adapt their educational offer to the demand. The education system - a system that is normally slow to react became rapidly plural and its structure and programmes became increasingly complex, almost impossible to understand.

The general status of Hungarian public education in the early 1990s is described with two concepts of crisis: adaptation (see Halász & Lennart, 1998) and stabilization. Another main positive stabilization factor was the institutionalization of the new system of content regulation, that is, *the regulation based on the National Core Curriculum (NCC)*. In other words: the increasing rate of legal and financing solutions following the NCC and thinking in harmony with the NCC became the norm. In the 1990s, many countries (e.g. England, Spain, Portugal, Finland) switched to two-level content regulation, consisting of national core curricula and school curricula. The knowledge content of the core curricula is intended to provide social cohesion and to serve as a basis for a unified national set of knowledge. In most countries, the responsibility for the content and quality of education is shared between the central and regional or local levels, which is reflected in the multi-level nature of content regulation. In Hungary, however, a political issue related to the selection of relevant content is present: in centralized systems tensions accumulate and then lead to reforms of curricula. If the indicators of *"What is the level of decision-making in education systems?"* (OECD, 2012) are interpreted, a technique of removing social tensions is identified: the technique of sharing the right of decision-making. This could be about school time but along with it, the competence of defining educational content. Shared decision-making is the institutionalization of pluralism of interests and values (Sáska, 2013).

2.2 The 2000's

As content regulation becomes a tool of modernization, most of the European curricula are supplemented with new fields of knowledge to respond to the economic and social changes and demands. As a globalized world poses the similar challenges everywhere, 'new curricular subject areas' (e.g. environmental protection, health protection, media, financial education) are visible and comparable in several countries' core curricula. Another general development is the definition of key competencies: competencies that among the present circumstances are regarded as indispensable. In most European countries, this process has become a major process in the field of education in the late 1990s and the early 2000s (OECD, 2001). With Hungary's accession to the European Union, the development of key competences in education has become of utmost importance. The concept of competence-based content development and regulation is supported by the new strategic education development goals defined by the European Union (European Council, 2000) and the PISA surveys of the OECD. In Hungary, the European key competencies became common requirements of the public education system in 2007, with the fourth NCC. At the same time, the significance of defining the cross curricular field increased continuously.

3. Curriculum regulation

3.1 The evolution of two-level and three-level content regulation

In Hungary, content regulation operates in a system that evolved two decades ago, with the the Act of 1993 on Public Education and of the first NCC in 1995. Since, the system of content regulation has remained practically the same, albeit the NCC's of 2003 and 2007 followed the NCC of 1995. The Act on Public Education provided for, and at the same time, guaranteed the regular supervision and modification of the core curriculum (every three years and, later, every five years). However, in the *two-pole and three-level model of regulation* each element – such as legislation on public education, the national core curriculum, the framework curricula and (as a part of the schools' pedagogical programme) local curricula – had a special scope. Policy analysts describe the changes that have occurred in the legal regulation of content control in the last 20 years with the metaphor of a pendulum swinging between the role of the state (central level) and of the institution or school (local level).

After the transition to democracy, school boards had the right to make decisions about the content of teaching and – being autonomous entities – also on the quality of education through processes of self-review. Approximately 3,400 local governments (responsible for schools) organized school operations on the basis of their own sets of values in social contexts that were more diverse than before (Sáska, 2005). The evolution of professional autonomy was expected to bring along enhanced performance and quality under the assumption that the elimination of the unifying and bureaucratic system of centralization known to hinder willingness to work and innovate would liberate the competencies (see Ferenc Gazsó's statements about independence of schools with regard to the Act of 1985 on Public Education). (Gaszó, 1988, p. 151-163). A school system evolved that separated social groups, which was evidently due to the fact that the centre lacked the capacity that would have been able to counterbalance local interests (Berényi, Berkovits, & Eröss, 2008; Eröss & Kende, 2008; Kertesi & Kézdi, 2005).

There are various views as to the scope of liberty in the documents. In the last one and a half decades more than 65 framework curricula were written centrally, numerous program packages supported from EU grants were created, and – pursuant to legislative provisions – all schools operate on the basis of their own local curricula. Some say that core curriculum as a genre has generated and is generating further central development.

It should be noted that it took almost two decades for the NCC-based regulation system to stabilize. For those involved it also took time to orientate efficiently and to use the documents of the various levels more or less efficiently. Content regulation is a complex and multi-levelled process, and the path that leads from the curricula to teaching is a chain of interpretation determined by fragmented and complex interests rather than a hierarchical chain. This is especially true in the decentralized system the Hungarian educational system has turned into in the last two decades: a system that emphasizes the autonomy of and the sharing of responsibility between the actors.

3.2 The space between central and local: The framework curriculum

The government that came into power after the general elections of 1998 reformed the regulation on the content-related activity of schools considerably. A main feature of the reform was that the implementation of the core curriculum – functioning as the central curriculum – within the *two-level* content regulation system seemed to be doubtful and random. To guarantee that the objectives defined at the governmental level were reflected in local regulatory documents, intermediary tools were required. Within the framework of existing legislation, such tools were framework curricula and other tools (e.g. educational programmes). Figure 1 shows the still existing three-levels structure of curriculum in Hungary.



Figure 1: The levels and genres of content regulation in Hungary

Consequently, the system of regulatory tools related to the central content input became *three-level*. The Act on Public Education, amended in 1999, specifies that in the phase of teaching basic knowledge, the framework curricula, based on the subject areas defined in the NCC ensure the contentrelated unity of education elements and the interoperability of schools. A framework curriculum *prescribes* the obligatory and common requirements of education, the number of classes required, the performance of requirements and the rules on divergence from the framework curriculum. Figure 2 presents the model for a framework curriculum.

Thematic unit/ Development goal			Number of classes
Prior knowledge			
Educational and development goals of the thematic unit			
Requirements– Knowledge/development goals		Connection points	
Key concepts/concepts			

Figure 2: The Hungarian model for a framework curriculum

The legislation and the curriculum documents intended to enhance the integrity, systemic nature and interoperability of the educational system. Central curriculum documents specify the values, knowledge and abilities

regarded as *basic knowledge*. Therefore, these documents provide a valuable – although incomplete – picture about the changes of the notion of knowledge. Framework curricula support implementation of the curriculum documents by schools, as they:

- are easy to overview due to the shared content features yet, at the same time, reflect the differences between subjects;
- represent the harmony of knowledge dissemination, personal development and ability development; in other words, they are development-oriented;
- create/recommend connections between subject contents;
- elaborate and detail documents focussing on themes, supporting the planning activity of teachers;
- promote the development of discursive thinking;
- define the results expected from the development by the end of two-grade cycles, and thus promote a continuous monitoring of students' performance.

An objective of the introduction of framework curricula based on the NCC was to control the seemingly excessive curricular freedom of schools and to shift emphasis to the integrity and interoperability of the system (Figure 1). At the same time, the new regulation entailed the subject-based description of educational content, and, with the introduction of modular subjects, intended to stabilize the education of the subject areas added to the NCC recently. To achieve the above objectives, the framework curricula restored pre-NCC conditions in some fields, yet, in other fields, continued to implement the reforms. The introduction of grade-related requirements and attainment levels provided the conditions for promotion to the next grade.

The ministerial decree introducing the framework curricula re-defined class types, defined the rules on attendance of classes, maximized the daily workload for students, and, if compared to previous legislation, offered a much more detailed regulation about the preparation of local curricula. But, above all it provided rules for the school-level divergence from the central curricular documents. The decree created the system of 'curricular accreditation', which gave institutions the opportunity to diverge from the framework curriculum. Curricular accreditation was one of the major events in Hungarian public education in 2001-2002. The assessment criteria and procedures the trained experts used for accreditation proved to be adequate for the qualification of curricula.

3.3 Output regulation

The Hungarian and international (PIRLS, TIMSS, PISA) assessments of student performance have a strong effect on Hungarian education. In 2005, the secondary school leaving examination was introduced. Following this examination, the National Competence Assessment was introduced, which surveys comprehensively the literacy of students of grades 6, 8 and 10 as well as their ability to solve mathematical problems. The secondary school leaving examination and the national competence assessment now operate as powerful regulators of content, as the requirements of the secondary school leaving examination and the tests of competence assessment influence local curricula and the practice of teaching.

3.4 Adaptation patterns

The introduction of the NCC focused on strengthening the professional autonomy of teachers and schools as well as on the modernization and centralization of the content of education. The preparation of the NCC did not involve major investments into, for example, curricular models, study tools or other developments at the classroom level. In the ten years after the democratic transition, the implementation process of the NCC was characterized by the accumulation and dissemination of existing developments instead of introducing new ones. In addition, national documents on curricular content will not prepared simultaneously in subsequent years, which led to continuous alertness in the field of education. Regarding the implementation of the 2007 NCC, it was found that 31.6% of the schools incorporated a fully regulated framework curriculum into their local curricula. A considerably lower rate of schools (20.0%) opted for the adaptation of a given curriculum, which means that more than half of the schools (51.6%) used a framework curriculum or an adapted version of a framework
curriculum. A substantial number of schools (17.4%) prepared their local curricula with the adaptation of several framework curricula. Only a relatively few institutions (17.4%) decide to implement a local curriculum that was prepared exclusively by themselves. By the end of 2000, most institutions had defined and elaborated the forms of adaptation (Vágó, Simon, & Vass, 2011).

4 The new core curriculum and the system of framework curricula *4.1 The role and changes of the National Core Curriculum*

The NCC is the most important tool of the ministry for content regulation in Hungary. In order to promote the reform, education management defined two principle objectives in 2010: on the one hand, the redefinition of the mission of the educational system and its role as a conveyor of values, and, on the other hand, the supplementation of the core curriculum with general knowledge content. The concept of learning as defined by the NCC is very similar to the one described by Albert Szent-Györgyi: *"The task of schools is to teach us how to learn, to make us hungry for knowledge, to show us the joy of well-done work and the excitement of creation, to teach us to love what we do and to help us find what we love*" (Nagyházi, 2010).

As a consequence, a new system of objectives was defined: the dissemination of knowledge, the parallel development of skills, abilities, knowledge and attitudes required for learning and for work, and the strengthening of national and social cohesion. Another task is to encourage students to be actively committed to truth and fairness, to the good and the beautiful, and to develop mental, emotional, social and physical abilities needed for the development of a harmonious personality. It is for this reason that the NCC attributes an important role to national traditions, the development of the sense of national identity, including the sense of identity of national minorities and ethnic minorities living in Hungary. It prioritizes knowledge about the country and its wider region (the Carpathian Basin), yet also puts emphasis on content that underlines Hungary's as a part of Europe. It also contains general or global issues and emphasizes our mutual responsibility related to sustainability. The existing Act on Public Education regulates the scopes of the central and the local levels as follows: on the basis of training periods and school types, it defines the weekly timeframe for the classes which are obligatory from September 2013 onwards (broken down by grades), and states that institutions are entitled to make decisions about maximum 10% of the given timeframe. Table 1 shows the breakdown per group of grades in percentages. For the obligatory timeframe of teaching, the central policy defines framework curricula, which are based on the obligatory NCC, and offer recommendations for the timeframe to be used freely by the institutions.

The rate on the basis of the num	es of subject area of classes of		
subject areas	Grades 5-6 Version A*	Grades 5-6 Version B*	grades 7-8
Hungarian language and literature	14.3%	14.3%	11.3%
Foreign languages	10.7%	10.7%	9.7%
Mathematics	12.5%	12.5%	9.7%
Man and society	10.7%	12.5%	9.7%
Man and nature	7.1%	7.1%	14.5%
The Earth - our environment	0.0%	0.0%	4.8%
Arts	8.9%	7.1%	6.5%
IT studies	1.8%	1.8%	3.2%
Way of life and practical skills	3.6%	3.6%	1.6%
Physical education and sports	17.9%	17.9%	16.1%
Homeroom classes	3.6%	3.6%	3.2%
Free timeframe	8.9%	8.9%	9.7%
Total	100.0%	100.0%	100.0%

Table 1: The time	hreabdown	ner suhiect	area in	nercentaaes
	DIEUKUOWII	per subject	ureu m	percentuges

Note:

• In case out of the subjects to be selected obligatorily in grade 5 the subject 'Homeland and people' is chosen in the subject area 'Man and society'.

• In case out of the subjects to be selected obligatorily in grade 5 the subject 'Drama and dance' is chosen in the subject area 'Arts'.

The Introduction section of the NCC has been modified considerably over time. The mission of the document is re-defined and the intention to create schools based on values gained more focus. New elements were defined, like: ethical education, a sense of national identity, patriotic education, self-knowledge, community skills, family life education, physical and mental health, responsibility for others, volunteering, sustainability, environmental awareness, career guidance, economic and financial education, and media awareness education. These new elements are reflected in the European key competencies.

The first chapter of the NCC describes the development fields and educational objectives (see table 2). Implementation of these fields is guaranteed by the framework curricula. The development fields and their objectives may be incorporated into the development requirements and content elements of the individual subject areas and subjects, or they may become subfields of subjects or separate subjects of the local curricula of schools. The development fields inform teachers' work in the first four grades of primary schools, can be used in upper grades for theme discussions in homeroom classes, or used to develop extracurricular activities and programmes. Table 2 shows the development fields and developmental objectives.

jectives of know Key con hical education	ency development, dissemination ledge, knowledge building upetences nication in the mother tongue
hical education	•
	nication in the mother tongue
nse of national identity, patriotic Commu	nication in the mother tongue
	8
ucation Commu	nication in foreign languages
tizenship education and democracy Mather	natical competency
lucation he development of self-knowledge and compet	ency in natural sciences and
mmunity skills	competency
lucation aimed at physical and mental	nd citizenship competency
mily me education	eneurial ability and competency
sponsibility for others, volunteering	ic and artistic awareness and
istainability and environmental	or expression
vareness	t and independent learning
ireer guidance	
onomic and financial education	
edia awareness	
aching methods of learning	

Table 2: The development fields and development objectives NCC

With the modification of the NCC in 2003, the detailed requirements were removed, for instance the revolution of 1848 (history) and Sándor Petőfi (literature). The majority of society and professionals, however, did not accept these modifications unanimously. The reason for these modifications was the way the concept of knowledge had changed. The emphasis shifted from content to learning ability, due to what is sometimes referred to as the information explosion. This approach is justified in many respects, but its consequences do not necessarily help reduce social disparities, as students' socio-cultural background becomes a major factor of school performance. The political opposition opposed to the changes of 2003 and wanted to restore the content requirements. The global crisis of 2008 however, challenged the regulatory framework again, as in a globalized world a greater value was attributed to local identities – this may be regarded as a European trend – and the importance of national identities (including the common cultural language or the code system that makes dialogue between generations possible) came to the spotlight. This called for a revised NCC, augmented with general knowledge content.

Another factor that was taken into consideration is the ever-growing quality gap between schools: good schools became better while the quality of weaker schools continued to deteriorate. This has been the case for the last twenty years. In order to create social opportunities for all, the content of education became re-regulated. The revised NCC guarantees - at least at state level - that the content defined is conveyed to all students in the course of their studies. This does not mean that all students will have the same level of knowledge of the content, but that the content will be taught. Another objective of the reform was to promote a curriculum-based approach, corresponding with current international standards and practice for learning. In other words, to contribute to the evolution of constructive processes in the field of curriculum policy in order to protect and enrich the values accumulated over the last two decades.

In summary, the NCC was modified considerably:

- The Introduction re-defined the mission of the NCC, underlying the importance of common values and education.
- The development fields and educational goals were re-defined and supplemented in consideration of the above mentioned common values, and students' changing motivation, learning habits and emotional needs.
- The subject areas specified in the previous NCCs were augmented with general knowledge contents at three levels of education (grades 1-4, grades 5-8, grades 9-12).

4.2 General knowledge content elements

The NCC guarantees the right of every citizen to acquire knowledge as extensive as possible by defining those content elements, competencies and attitudes. These defined elements are obligatory for public education. Together, the selected basic elements form a prerequisite of cultural, content-related and social innovation. The NCC concept is based on the assumption that in order for the members of a society to understand each other, there must be a common knowledge content (general knowledge) which is assumed to be shared by all grown-up citizens. This is a 'common language' which serves as a medium for inter-generation dialogue in the spirit of mutual understanding and respect. The NCC attempts to strike a balance between the value conveyor traditions of knowledge and the new development objectives and content. It allows for interpretation and specification, including differences resulting from the school types or curricular programmes. Table 3 shows the subject areas of the NCC.

Table 3: The subject areas of the NCC

Subject areas of the NCC	Structural features	of the subject areas
 Hungarian language and literature Foreign languages Mathematics Man and society Man and nature The Earth - our environment Arts IT studies Way of life and practical skills Physical education and sports 	Principles and objectives Development goals grades 1-4 grades 5-8 grades 9-12 General knowledge content elements grades 1-4 grades 5-8 grades 9-12	Knowledge is expanded in a spiral-like manner, that is, on the basis of recurring themes (development goals). Knowledge is not seen as a closed system. The structure does not reflect the order and levels of the acquisition in classrooms.

4.3 Subjects and cross-curricula in curriculum regulation

Educational changes based on societal requirements (e.g. citizenship, environmental education, et cetera - UNESCO International Seminar, 2009) pose new challenges for the traditional subject frameworks of school systems that, in many cases, are centuries old. These modifications, sometimes referred to as 'adjectival educations' are of growing importance, but advocates of adjectival educations often feel that the embedding of their respective fields into the educational system is only guaranteed if regulated at the national level, preferably as an obligatory subject. In Hungary, representatives of 'adjectival educations' feel that this is the only way to ensure that the objectives of the given field could be achieved. However, the introduction of a new obligatory subject at the national level is an enormous task, with many consequences. It requires teacher training capacity as well as a timeframe in timetables, which may be done only at the expense of other subjects. In addition, if an 'adjectival education' became a new subject, it would serve as a precedent for other adjectival educations and, thus, the emergence of more and more new subjects would make the system unmanageable.

Two alternatives for creating new subjects are decentralization of the new subject regulation, and the incorporation of these new fields as crosscurricular fields. An example of the first could be found in China (Wang, 2012). The regulatory system gives scope for the schools to define – all or some – subjects they intend to teach, which enables local decision-makers (should they consider it important) to introduce new content as a response to new social demands. This requires intense support on the part of teachers and the development of teacher training (Jakab & Varga, 2003), especially when teachers gain a wide scope of freedom and responsibility. An example of the latter is the establishment of cross-curricular fields. Whitty, Rowe, and Aggleton (1994) describe two models: a liberal subject-based model and a permeation model. The liberal model allows for teaching of various special subjects that 'produce' an educated individual who leaves the system as an environmentally and socially aware person with skills marketable on the labour market. The permeation model introduces cross-curricular themes that permeate the subjects connect them in a conscious manner.

Responsibility is a key issue of the incorporation of cross-curricular themes into school practice. The teaching staff as a whole – that is, each teacher – is responsible for the achievement of the educational goals related to these themes. Shared responsibility is the key message here: the success of crosscurricular themes is only guaranteed if teachers work towards common objectives. Nevertheless, shared responsibility poses two major challenges. The first is that the prerequisites of the implementation of shared responsibility are joint planning and professional cooperation among teachers. This calls for institution-level implementation interventions. The second challenge is that institution-level interventions should not substitute implementation support at the level of the individuals. All teachers must be prepared for their cross-curricular tasks in harmony with their fields.

The introduction of a new cross-curricular field will only be successful if all teachers have access to professional support and if there are implementation mechanisms available that make institution-level harmonization possible. This is a process that requires financial resources and time. In addition, its outcome

practically depends on the attitude of the teachers' professional community as a whole. It is understandable that – as referred to above – many prefer simple solutions and opt for the introduction of separate subjects, which has deep tradition. Having said that, research on the implementation of crosscurricular themes shows that support given to teachers is not sufficient. This underlines that education policy makers must concentrate on the development of innovative and supportive systems.

5. Conclusion

The NCC is implemented through framework curricula. Framework curricula should include subject categories and class plans in each education phase. The framework curricula define the phases of education and those institutions that operate in line with local curricula based on a chosen framework curriculum. The Act on Public Education reduced the rate of institutions' free timeframes from 20% to 10%. As a result, the framework curricula have become central documents that perform the task of local curricula too. The new legislation unambiguously prescribes the role of framework curricula as a tool of the implementation of the 2012 NCC.

The compilation of the framework curricula – documents that convey, interpret and concretize the NCC – attributed a major policy role to the Institute of Educational Research and Development (OFI). The framework curricula cover the system of public education as a whole, including all of its educational phases and school types: not only obligatory classes but programmes recommended for the free timeframe as well. The Institution still continues to support the adaptation of new content regulation by schools and operates the system of framework curriculum accreditation. OFI operates an electronic support system for the implementation of the framework curricula in schools and further developments with EU support are offered to schools.

Finally, research is intended to provide developmental support for the harmonization of macro- and micro-level activities and to promote the reform with professional recommendations. The research development activity was supported by the EU project '21st century public education (development

and coordination)'. The research outcomes were used for constructing the framework curricula for the various phases and school types of public education improving implementation of the reform. A more balanced relation between the requirements for new education, new contents and traditional disciplines was established. It also enabled the embedding of abilities, skills and competencies subjects. Figure 3 shows how the first three research development tasks provide input to the development of framework curricula.

Examination of the structure of content regulators; concept creation

Content-related and methodological analysis of existing framework curricula

Examination of the institutional practice of the implementation of existing framework curricula

The creation of joint content-related and structural elements of the new framework curricula

Figure 3: The research-development-innovation process of the compilation of framework curricula (2012/13)

References

Berényi, E., Berkovits, B., & Erőss, G. (2008). Iskolarend. Budapest: Gondolat.

Erőss, G., & Kende, A. (2008). *Túl a szegregáción - Kategóriák burjánzása a magyar közoktatásban*. Budapest: L'Harmattan.

European Council (2000). *Presidency Conclusions Lisbon European Council 23 And 24 March 2000*. http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/ pressdata/en/ec/00100-r1.en0.htm (accessed on 17 Sept 2013).

Gazsó, F (1998). *Megújuló egyenlőtlenségek: társadalom, iskola, ifjúság*. Budapest: Kossuth Kiadó.

Halász, G., Lannert, J. (Eds.). (1998). *Jelentés a magyar közoktatásról – 1997*. Budapest: Országos Közoktatási Intézet. http://www.ofi.hu/tudastar/jelentesmagyar/jelentes-magyar-090617 (accessed on 17 Sept 2013).

Jakab, Gy., & Varga, A. (2003). *A modultantárgyak helyzetéről egy felmérés kapcsán*. http://www.ofi.hu/tudastar/tanitas-tanulas/modultantargyak

Kertesi G., & Kézdi, G. (2005). Általános iskolai szegregáció, I. rész Okok és következmények. *Közgazdasági Szemle, 52,* 317–355.

MoE 2000: Decree of the Minister of Education on the issuing, introduction and implementation of the framework curricula [Az oktatási miniszter 28/2000. (IX.21.) OM rendelet a kerettantervek kiadásáról, bevezetéséről és alkalmazásáról]. http://www.nefmi.gov.hu/kozoktatas/tantervek/28-2000-ix-21-om (accessed on 17 Sept 2013).

Nagyházi, B. (2010). Lehetőségek és alternatívák. Beszámoló az I. Kárpátmedencei nemzetközi módszertani konferenciáról. *Anyanyelv-pedagógia 4.* http://www.anyanyelv-pedagogia.hu/cikkek.php?id=294 (accessed on 17 Sept 2013).

NCC (1995). Government Decree on the issuing of the National Core Curriculum (130/1995. (X. 26.) Kormány rendelet - a Nemzeti alaptanterv kiadásáról). http://net.jogtar.hu/jr/gen/hjegy_doc.cgi?docid=99500130.KOR (accessed on 17 Sept 2013).

NCC (2003). Government Decree on the issuing, introduction and implementation of the National Core Curriculum 243/2003. (XII. 17.) Korm. rendelet a Nemzeti alaptanterv kiadásáról, bevezetéséről és alkalmazásáról.

http://www.knok.sulinet.hu/konyvtar/dokumentumok/NAT-2003.pdf (accessed on 17 Sept 2013)

NCC (2007). Amendments to the Government Decree on the issuing, introduction and implementation of the National Core Curriculum 243/2003. (XII. 17.) Korm. rendelet a Nemzeti alaptanterv kiadásáról, bevezetéséről és alkalmazásáról, módosította 202/2007. (VII. 31.) Korm. rendelet.

http://net.jogtar.hu/jr/gen/hjegy_doc.cgi?docid=a0300243.kor. (accessed on 17 Sept 2013)

NCC (2012). Decree on the issueing, introduction and implementation of the National Core Curriculum.

http://www.ofi.hu/nat/mk-nat-2012 (accessed on 17 Sept 2013).

OECD (2001). *Definition and selection of competences: Theoretical and conceptual foundation (DeSeCO)*. Background paper, OECD http://www.oecd.org/edu/skills-beyond-school/41529556.pdf (accessed on 17 Sept 2013).

OECD (2012), *Education at a Glance 2012: OECD Indicators*. Paris: OECD Publishing. http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/eag-2012-en (accessed on 17 Sept 2013).

Sáska, G. (2013). Centralizáció, decentralizáció, demokrácia. Educatio, 2013/1.

Sáska, G. (2005). A magyar közoktatás-politika a népességcsökkenés és a finanszírozási zavarok időszakában. *Politikatudományi Szemle, 3-4,* 179-200

UNESCO (2009). International seminar on climate change education 2009: 27–29 July 2009. Paris: UNESCO.

http://www.unesco.org/science/doc/cc/CC_seminar_report_071209.pdf

Vágó, I. & Simon, M., & Vass, V. (2011): A tanítás tanulás tartalma In É. Balázs, M. Kocsis, & I. Vágó (Eds.). *Jelentés a Magyar közoktatásról (*pp. 197-273). Budapest: Oktatáskutató és Fejlesztő Intézet.

Wang, B. (2012): *School-based curriculum development in China*. Enschede: SLO. http://www.slo.nl/downloads/2012/School-based-curriculum-development-in-china.pdf/download

Whitty, G., Rowe, G., & Aggleton, P. (1994). Discourse in cross-curricular contexts: Limits to empowerment, *International Studies in Sociology of Education*, *4*(1), 25-42.

Moving up the line - Schools at the hub of policy development in Ireland

Sarah FitzPatrick & Majella O' Shea (National Council for Curriculum and Assessment)

Abstract

How much curricular space has been, or should be, afforded to schools during the period of compulsory schooling in the Irish context? In this chapter, the nature of debates about system development and improvement in light of a growing role for schools are explored. Four arguments for a flexible approach to curriculum development and implementation are highlighted drawing from the literature on educational psychology and school sociology: support for teachers as reflective practitioners, the quality of the student-teacher relationship, curriculum customization to account for difference, and skills and competences. The interaction of these influences on curriculum development and implementation is examined from a historical perspective and from an analysis of current and future requirements in education. Important milestones in curriculum development and implementation are highlighted over three decades. The impact of schools' engagement in the policy formulation process is discussed as well as the potential to significantly re-shape teaching, learning and assessment in the future.

1. Introduction

The National Council for Curriculum and Assessment (NCCA) was established in 1987, to advise on curriculum and assessment at first and second level and to report to the Minister for Education and Science. The NCCA became a statutory body in 2001 and the brief of the statutory Council, as outlined in the Education Act (Government of Ireland,1998), is to advise the Minister on matters relating to "...the curriculum for early childhood education, primary and post-primary schools and the assessment procedures employed in schools and examinations on subjects which are part of the curriculum" (41.1 a, b) and "... from time to time to review the curriculum, or any part of the curriculum, for schools and the syllabuses taught and to advise the Minister" (41.2). The Council was designed as a model of social partnership. It has twenty-five members, each appointed for a three-year term, representing the Department of Education and Skills, teachers, school managers, parents, business and trade unions, and other educational interests. It has been suggested that the establishment of the Council was significant in that it allowed for the dissemination of local initiatives in the curriculum development process.

As stated by Granville (1995): "The NCCA acted to some extent as a conduit for the flow of ideas from the periphery to the centre while also providing a more structured national framework for the implementation of emerging curriculum and assessment." In order to improve this conduit role, Granville p. 156) called for "a suitable mechanism to mediate this loose coupling". Arguably, the establishment of the NCCA on a statutory footing in 2001 afforded that improvement, placing the Council between local initiatives and national education policy. Since the establishment of the NCCA, concerns about the technical rationality of national curriculum debates and the fate of local curriculum innovations have been ongoing. An overview of curriculum policy in Ireland over the last quarter of the last century usefully summarized curriculum debate in a series of oppositions between debates that happen very little, and debates that happen frequently, with 'frequent debates' about how change is managed, rather than its meaning, about who controls and decides, rather than what is decided, and about the relationship between curriculum and economic success rather than the common good (Gleeson, 2000). In the decade since then, the domination of Gleeson's rational technical paradigm has been challenged through wide-ranging consultation on macro-curriculum issues, and engagement with schools themselves to puzzle and power through curriculum and assessment policy issues in all their complexity and ambiguity. The next section explores four influences with

a strong basis in the sociology of schools and psychology of learning which can be considered foremost among arguments for a flexible approach to curriculum development and implementation in the Irish context, beginning with recognition of and support for teachers themselves as reflective practitioners with a key role in shaping policy.

2. Context

2.1 Teachers as reflective practitioners

Influenced by Schon's (1987) notion of beginning teachers becoming *reflective practitioners*, educators and policy-makers alike have come to place significant emphasis on the value of teacher-inquiry and the importance of providing time and supports for teachers to engage in review and reflection of their own practices in order to question, analyse and change through dedicated opportunities for self-reflection and action (Darling-Hammond & McLaughlin, 1995) in a process which is deeply contextualized and entirely relevant to their own teaching experience. Arguably, if teachers are to drive the lifelong learning agenda in schools, they should be lifelong learners themselves and lifelong learning should be regarded as the master principle for the future renewal of the teaching profession (OECD, 2005; Schleicher, 2012).

This kind of difficult, contingent and uncertain learning for teachers may best be situated in close proximity to the work itself – the teacher's own classroom where the teacher's practices and beliefs are seen as central to on-going improvement (Elmore, 2006). Valuing classrooms as sites of learning also opens up the locus of decision-making so that teachers and students in very particular contexts engage in meaningful conversation with one another, with colleagues and with the wider school community about what works in teaching and learning and why. Thus the teacher's voice and the student's voice become key to the curriculum development and implementation cycle. Research into students' experiences of lower secondary education has highlighted the critical role students and teachers can play in identifying successful pedagogical practices and ways to improve learning (Smyth, Dunne, McCoy, & Darmody, 2006).

2.2 Student-teacher relationship and engagement

From their earliest learning experiences, the level and type of autonomy afforded to students themselves has been identified as central to the quality of their interactions with adults. Student autonomy is considered crucial in promoting independence, self-initiative and responsible choice through creating an appropriate space for students to experiment, to make judgements, to choose activities, and to express ideas (Laevers, 1995). The traditional view of education as development and expansion of the intellect alone, has given way to an appreciation that student autonomy is key to their engagement with school and that this is not just intellectual, but also emotional. It has been argued, that education is a *profoundly* emotional activity and that students learn best when they are in positive relationships with their teachers (Baker, Lynch, Cantillon, & Walsh, 2004).

Commissioned research for NCCA, which explored the issue of student well-being from a number of perspectives highlighted the significance of student relationships for well-being and progression (O'Brien, 2008, p. 180): "It is not just the content of curricula and subjects that are significant to well-being in school. Students' happiness in school is related to how these are implemented. It is clear that a sense of belonging and good relationships within the school community foster feelings of well-being. Thus, educators, school leaders and policy makers need to ensure that the ways in which the formal and informal curricula of schools are implemented enable the development of good relationships. Findings from a longitudinal study of second-level education in Ireland have pointed to the significance of teacher-student relationships for engagement in learning and school retention and highlighted the association between disliking school and dropping out (Smyth, 1999; Smyth, Dunne, Darmody, & McCoy, 2007; Byrne & Smyth, 2010, p. 180): "Positive teacherstudent relations emerge as central to student engagement and learning. While school climate may appear to be a nebulous concept, the study indicates the powerful way in which day-to-day interaction between teachers and student shapes school retention, as well as a range of other outcomes, including academic achievement and personal/social development." Two reviews of the teacherstudent relationship (Cornelius-White, 2007; Roorda, Koomen, Split, & Oort,

2011) have presented substantial evidence that this relationship is of *supreme* importance in actual achievement. While this is not proof that control of the curriculum is necessary for positive relationship with students, these findings sit more easily with a flexible as opposed to a rigid curriculum.

2.3 Individual and social difference

The range of individual and social differences among students and across schools is greater now in Ireland than at any time before. Schools cater for children whose first language may be other than Gaeilge or English and who may have learning difficulties and/or challenging behaviour. The practice of mainstreaming and the increasing readiness to accept multi-cultural attitudes underlines the acceptance of social and individual differences in schools. A related consideration is the socio-political role of the school, particularly in relation to addressing educational disadvantage. There is a recognition that because school achievement has traditionally been influential in determining life opportunities including education and employment, the enhancement of children's educational achievement in disadvantaged communities (the focus of DEIS), has the potential to create more equal opportunities. Promising results from the most recent evaluation of DEIS programs support this view (Weir, Archer, O'Flaherty, & Gilleece, 2012). Delivering Equality of Opportunity in Schools (DEIS) is the Action Plan for Educational Inclusion and was launched in May 2005. It remains a key policy instrument of the Department of Education and Skills to address educational disadvantage. The action plan focuses on addressing and prioritizing the educational needs of children and young people from disadvantaged communities, from pre-school through second-level education (3 to 18 years). DEIS provides for a standardized system for identifying levels of disadvantage and an integrated School Support Program (SSP). Findings on interventions designed to support DEIS schools are pertinent because they show that children in schools serving disadvantaged communities are substantially behind in some areas of the curriculum and that some flexibility is necessary to take account of this. The same argument can be applied to the need to mainstream students with learning problems; only by having flexibility can these individual differences be catered for.

2.4 Skills and competences

The need to improve the quality, relevance and significance of skills and competences in compulsory schooling has been recognized in recent proposals for curriculum reform at primary and second level in Ireland and at European Union level. 'The urgency of addressing this issue is further underlined by the current situation in which Europe faces high youth unemployment and, in some cases, serious skills mismatches' (European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice, 2012, p. 7). It has been argued that broadly-based skills provide a basis for new learning rather than 'here and now' content and as such, place the learner at the centre of the learning endeavour. Engaging students in *self-regulation* - the self-directive process used to acquire a range of skills, such as setting goals, selecting and deploying strategies and self-monitoring their effectiveness, has become key in making this shift from content to learners (Barrett, Fox, Morgan, Fidler, & Daunhauer, 2013; Diamond, 2013). This approach to curricular reform, which favours the development of students' skills, is based not on subjects but on learning competences with a broad range of applications and a particular relevance to learning-to-learn. For example, it has been argued that spatial skills strongly predict achievement in science, technology, engineering and maths and that supporting learners to develop these skills in a range of tasks and contexts may be more effective and less demanding on time than traditional content/subject based approaches (Uttal et al., 2013).

3. Three decades of curriculum development and implementation

3.1 Key features of curriculum development and implementation

Returning to the argument about the nature of debate and development in Irish education, and the four aforementioned arguments for flexibility, this section examines curriculum development and implementation from a historical perspective and from an analysis of current and future aspirations in education. Table 1 examines developments in compulsory education over three decades focusing on (i) measures of curriculum clarity and coherence; (ii) articulation of curriculum objectives and outcomes and definitions of standards and assessment; (iii) pupil and teacher roles; and (iv) processes of curriculum development and implementation.

171		(Corrector for comments for Corrector for contractor for the contracto		
	Curriculum clarity and coherence, focus (scope)	Objectives, outcomes, standards and assessment	Pupil and teacher roles	Process of curriculum development and implementation
First decade: 1990-2000	 Significant numbers of aims across subjects. Lack of coherence for curriculum priorities. Overload and overlap across subjects. 	 Significant numbers of objectives. Extensive elaboration of content. Detailed teacher guidelines. Absence of clarity on expected standards. Standards determined by national assessment (JC). 	 Teacher-focused curriculum (input model). Prioritisation of content. Limited visibility of pupils in curriculum documentation. Aspiration for child-centred learning (P). 	 Curriculum developed centrally, (following limited consultation with schools in final, 'pilot') phase of development and disseminated through support services. One-size-fits all implementation with a focus on information giving.
Second decade: 2000-2010	 Several additional Teacher Guidelines for schools (expanding curriculum). Attempt to prioritise and rebalance subjects to reduce overload and overlap. (JC) 	 Additional objectives (P). Introduction of outcomes (JC). Attempt to reduce content (JC). Additional guidelines (P). Absence of clarity on expected standards. Standards. Standards determined by national assessment (JC). 	 Exploring balance between teacher-led and pupil-led activities. Exploring potential of key skills to support teaching and learning. Work with schools to gather examples of curriculum in action (photos, videos). Aspiration for child-led learning (P). 	 Move towards working with schools in developmental and exploratory initiatives in the development phase. Some local/customised support for schools (Regional Curriculum Support Service, Associate Facilitators). Some support for school clusters.
Third decade: • 2010 and beyond	 Clarity on purposes and priorities for pupils as well as subjects. A leaner curriculum. Efforts to integrate teaching and learning across the curriculum. 	 Outcomes replace objectives. Agreement on national priorities for pupils and an important role for key skills. Standards exemplified using annotated examples of pupils' work. Standards determined by combination of national assessment and in-school 	 Increased emphasis on pupil-led and pupil-centred learning. Important role for key skills and learning dispositions. Opportunities for teachers to share practice within and across schools through school networks. 	 School networks to the forefront in curriculum development Strong focus on capacity building with schools. Greater focus on supporting individual schools and school networks and on schools supporting one-another.

 Table 1:
 Curriculum development and implementation: Key features

 (Note (P) relevant to Primary only (JC) relevant to Junior Cycle only

3.2 Key milestones in curriculum development and implementation

Although the contents of Table 1 provide only a limited snapshot of developments, it is possible to identify some notable milestones in the shift towards support for teachers as reflective practitioners; a greater focus on the quality of student-teacher relationships, increased personalisation of learning, and recognition of the value of important life-skills and dispositions as foundational to further learning and development. Below some of the key milestones included in Table 1 are explored.

First decade: 1990-2000

At primary level, we see swings of the pendulum between regulation and deregulation beginning with the rigid pre-1971 primary curriculum which was highly circumscribed and monitored through the Primary Certificate examination. This was followed by a very flexible approach evident in the philosophy of the 1971 curriculum which was published in just two handbooks and which provided examples rather than specific content or outcomes. In contrast, the 1999 curriculum provided extensive elaboration of content in 23 books, comprising over 3,650 pages and almost as many objectives (Department of Education and Science, 1999). The curriculum includes a suggested minimum weekly time framework, which specifies time allocations across the twelve curriculum subjects over the course of a week. The national longitudinal study of children in Ireland, the 'Growing Up in Ireland Study' (McCoy, Smyth, & Banks, 2012) examined the influence of school and teacher characteristics on time allocation across subjects in primary school. Findings showed that teachers' allocation of time across subjects was highly consistent with the advisory timetable in the 1999 curriculum, e.g., the extent to which teachers feel they have control over various dimensions of their teaching is not found to impact on time allocation). In curriculum reviews (NCCA, 2005; 2008), teachers identified lack of time to engage all children in the full curriculum as a key issue and highlighted the particular difficulty of dividing (time) and conquering (all subjects). The tension between autonomy for schools in theory and the elaboration of content and specification of time allocations in practice is worth noting. However, despite its size, there was a sense that the 1999 curriculum emerged somewhat incomplete and the development of several

additional sets of guidelines for primary schools became the focus of work in the following decade.

Meanwhile, at lower-second level, a new Junior Certificate programme was introduced at the beginning of this decade to provide a coherent unified programme with equal access to certification for all students in the junior cycle of post-primary schools. However, during the 1990s, the first reports on the new unified Junior Certificate programme suggested that the mismatch between the re-designed curriculum and the terminal examination had resulted in the lower secondary system resetting itself back to the status quo despite the new labelling. It was believed that, for the most part, the assessment reforms associated with the new curriculum were not delivered, leading to a new curriculum being strangled by an old examination system (NCCA, 2011, p. 4-5). There was a sense that the *"systematic patterns of thought"* underpinning the assessment were left standing, and reproduced in the new design and structure for the curriculum itself (Pirsig, 1974, p. 102).

Second decade: 2000-2010

In the decade following publication of the primary curriculum several sets of additional guidelines were developed to complement and extend the curriculum. Teachers reported feeling underserved and overwhelmed by the sheer volume of curriculum documentation (NCCA, 2005, 2008, 2010a, 2010b). As teachers struggled to implement the vast menu-based curriculum, the extent to which children experienced holistic, integrated learning - the touchstone of the 1999 child-centered curriculum - was called into question (Murchan, Loxley, Johnston, Quinn, & Fitzgerald, 2005). In curriculum reviews (NCCA, 2005, 2008) and subsequent work with schools to reduce curriculum intensification and overload (NCCA, 2010b), teachers were critical of the sheer breadth and depth of the curriculum which they considered difficult to access and navigate and they reported that children's textbooks and workbooks were more helpful than the curriculum for classroom planning.

In contrast, the development of overarching Frameworks during this decade for ICT and early childhood (Aistear) - signalled an important shift from a focus on teachers and detailed specification of objectives towards learners and what they would achieve: "*The ICT Framework is not a curriculum area or a syllabus* [or] an add-on to teaching and learning but ... a tool to help teachers to integrate *ICT in teaching and learning*" (NCCA, 2007, p. 3). And: "Aistear is a curriculum framework rather than a curriculum. Aistear defines a framework of this type as a scaffold or support which helps adults to develop a curriculum for the children in their setting" (NCCA, 2009b, p. 4-5). In affording schools greater autonomy to determine the types of learning experiences needed to work towards learning outcomes, the frameworks by their own admission, demanded 'a knowledgeable and highly skilled professional, who engages in reflective practice in partnership with colleagues' (NCCA, 2009b, p. 19). It is of note that both frameworks are cross-sectoral, aiming to achieve greater continuity and cohesion in children's learning and development during the period from birth to the end of the second year of primary school, in the case of early childhood and during the period of compulsory schooling in the case of ICT.

During the 2000s, developments at junior cycle focused on a process of re-balancing Junior Certificate subject syllabuses in an effort to address what was widely seen as an overcrowded curriculum with a view to creating more space for active learning and student engagement originally envisaged for the junior cycle reforms of the 1990s. The rebalanced syllabuses were written with learning outcomes, describing what the learner should be able to do (rather than *know*) after a period of learning. Learning outcomes were intended to improve the alignment between teaching, learning and assessment and in turn, to encourage learners to be self-directed, to take responsibility for their own learning and to actively gauge their own progress (NCCA, 2004). However, the Junior Cycle in this era afforded limited scope for real curricular innovation at local level. Subject choices were determined by regulation (a list of subjects set out for different school types), parental preference, and resource availability (time, teachers and facilities). Arguably, this centralized model resulted in an effective alignment between the school curriculum, national examinations and provision across schools, providing ease of mobility between and within schools and to a certain extent reducing the scope for inequality within the system. However, the limited list of options for curricular components afforded

school communities very little scope to customise the curriculum to respond to local and community contexts and particular learning needs. In this highly centralized model, subject knowledge gained totemic status (NCCA, 2010c, p. 22): "In the current definition of subjects, success is represented in terms of the mastery of an ever-increasing amount of knowledge without significant reference to the quality of the learner's engagement with content."

Towards the end of this decade there were moves towards embedding key skills in the curriculum and exploring their potential to positively impact on teaching and learning. However, as with previous reforms, the overwhelming feedback from stakeholders focused on the need to change the high-stakes, external examination which remained a strong block to curriculum change in the first instance.

Third decade: 2010 and beyond

The Framework for Junior Cycle (DES, 2012), an overarching policy document for developments at junior cycle, presents the core of the proposed new junior cycle described in twenty-four statements of learning. The statements, underpinned by eight principles, provide the basis for schools to plan for, design and evaluate their own junior cycle programmes. It is clear that the intention of this curriculum reform is firmly grounded in flexibility and discretion for schools. While subjects still play a strong role in the new curriculum, there is also a clear effort to articulate the purposes and priorities of junior cycle education. There is a strong trend towards a leaner curriculum, with fewer learning outcomes and a focus on key skills (competences).

The messages of the last decade regarding the need to dismantle the assessment have remained a key feature of discussion in the early stages of this reform. The evidence from a longitudinal study (Smyth et al., 2007) was unequivocal: the path though junior cycle is a path towards the examination and the closer the terminal written examination becomes, the greater its influence on how and what students learn, and how teachers plan and teach. The rhetoric for change at junior cycle has emerged from research evidence, public and political consensus, and professional concern. The reality of

change will emerge from changing the examination. In this current decade of reform, it has been clear that curriculum reform at junior cycle must include significant assessment reform as well as curriculum reform. In his foreword to the '*Framework for Junior Cycle*' (DES, 2012) the Minister for Education and Skills stated that the focus of assessment should now be on supporting learning and committed to phasing out the traditional Junior Certificate examination. This externally assessed examination will be replaced with a school-based model of assessment that will include formative and summative assessment and involve schools and teachers in on-going assessment and reporting of students' progress and achievement.

In a recent initiative to gather views on priorities for the next phase of curriculum development at primary level, the image created of the *future* learner was one who develops a range of skills including language, literacy and communication skills with other learners and adults in a range of relevant and engaging cross-curricular learning contexts and who is supported to learn at his/her own level and pace (NCCA, 2012). Findings have shown the need to support learners to develop important life-skills and dispositions across a broad range of learning contexts. Within the leaner, more child-centered curriculum, dispositions will be a key part of the 'content' of children's early learning and development as set out in the Framework for early learning, which defines them as 'enduring habits of mind and action' (NCCA, 2009a, p. 54). A disposition has been described as, 'a pattern of behaviour exhibited frequently and in the absence of coercion, and constituting a habit of mind under some conscious and voluntary control, and that is intentional and oriented to broad goals' (Katz, 1993, p. 6). Inherent in this definition, is an assumption that the learner is afforded opportunities to exercise control over his/her own learning.

The involvement of school networks right through the development process has been a distinctive feature of curriculum developments across primary and Junior Cycle since 2010. NCCA staff have worked closely with networks of schools trying out the various elements of the reform and also getting involved in school-based curriculum development, e.g., through developing video-footage of what classroom innovations look and sound like at primary level and through writing school-based short courses and school approaches to key skills at Junior Cycle. A feature of the school networks is to encourage teachers to share practice within and across schools.

4. Conclusion

Looking at the place of schools in the development of curriculum and assessment policy since 2000, we see schools moving up the line - from participation in pilot projects at the end of the development phase; to engagement in exploratory initiatives *during* the development phase; to partnership with NCCA, in a range of school networks from the *outset* to inform and shape curriculum development and implementation. Traditionally, curriculum policy in Ireland has been developed centrally, implemented universally, and monitored and evaluated externally through inspections and accountabilities at primary and second level and high-stakes examinations at the end of compulsory schooling. However, in spite of the relatively centralized school system in Ireland, findings from the longitudinal study at second level noted that schools themselves can leverage discretion over certain aspects of curriculum policy - in terms of classroom organization and process (Smyth, 2009, p. 5): "...schools can make a positive difference to student engagement and performance in a number of ways – by adopting a more flexible approach to ability grouping and promoting the take-up of higher level subjects, by using diverse teaching methods to actively engage students in learning, by focusing on positive behaviour rather than negative sanction in responding to pupil misbehaviour, and by promoting a positive climate with good relations between teachers and students."

Despite the general consensus about the importance of teacher and student reflection and action at local level, decisions about curriculum development and implementation have traditionally been made not by teachers but by at least three other agencies (the NCCA, the Teacher Education Section (TES) of the DES and the Support Service - The TES incorporates the work of the former In-Career Development Unit and the areas of the DES which had responsibility for pre-service teacher training at third-level). In previous decades these organizations consulted with teacher representatives in the service of a policy target, e.g., a curriculum change. Decisions about the in-service needs of teachers have generally been decided in light of the need to bring about particular change in the system, leading to a culture of change as *event* rather than *process*, placing change as something demanded by the system rather than a constituent component of professionalism. This model of change has placed teachers very much on the receiving end of policy changes at national level. Thus, messages about curriculum policy travelled from the NCCA to the TES to the support services and, finally, on to teachers. In this linear model, the change message has been generated at one end of the line and implemented in another. The distance between the curriculum message and the classroom and students has also made it difficult for the information on implementation to be fed back to the NCCA to inform future curriculum reviews. Recent years have seen greater recognition of the important role of teachers and school managers (as the gatekeepers of policy change in their classrooms and schools) in shaping the curriculum development and implementation process (NCCA, 2009c, p.16): "Strategies for change need to open up more and be genuinely participative, so that all involved at the level of the school in very particular contexts can engage in meaningful conversation and reflection with one another and the wider school community about what works in teaching and learning, about how improvements can be made, about how change can be brought about. Truly participative change strategies involve policy decisions being made by those who will realise them."

Valuing teacher inquiry as a worthwhile exercise in itself and inviting teachers to generate a view of their learners' needs and their school's priorities has enabled the NCCA to open up the locus of decision-making at policy level so that teachers and students in very particular contexts engage in meaningful conversation with one another, with colleagues and with the wider school community about what works in teaching and learning and how improvements can be made. Working closely with individual schools and clusters of schools as learning organisations in networks for staff reflection, research and action at local level has been an important hallmark of curriculum reforms since 2000. Given the potential for these networks to both tap into teachers' and students' reflections and innovations and to build capacity for *the thinking school* they provide a critical site for leadership and for curriculum development and implementation. In this context it is of note that students' experiences of lower secondary education highlighted the critical role students and teachers can play in identifying successful pedagogical practices and ways to improve learning (Smyth et al., 2006).

While measures of control are themselves cyclical to some extent, and highly responsive to social change, economic needs, and the prevailing political culture, they are moderated by the engagement of schools in the process of developing and implementing curriculum and assessment policy. Ireland's National Strategy for Literacy and Numeracy (DES, 2012) provides a good example - a response to PISA 2009, the Strategy, identified targets for curriculum and assessment improvement. In taking up this brief, NCCA has partnered with school networks as learning sites to help inform and shape the proposed changes. It has been suggested that such high-level educational policies can trickle through the education system and result in increased controls on both teachers' and students' learning (McNeill, 1986, 2000; Cuban, 1993) so that the extent to which learners' experience control over their own learning, is a derivative of how much teachers control their own practice (Sarason, 1990). It follows then, that organizations involved in system-wide policy change, like NCCA, should be less concerned with finding a solution centrally and disseminating it for implementation locally and more concerned with posing key questions to the system itself - to school leaders, teachers and learners - and empowering those working on the challenges to find solutions. "In this context, agencies like NCCA are viewed more as facilitators, supporters and encouragers of collaboration to address challenges being faced by schools on a daily basis" (NCCA, 2009c, p. 9). Our next steps in NCCA involve creating structures and supports to ensure that the voice and experience of learners are included in deliberations and developments through a range of processes including use of social media, and ultimately to continue to open up the debate by working with schools, teachers, practitioners and learners to build capacity for change and to inform curriculum and assessment development and implementation (NCCA, 2012).

References

Baker, J., Lynch, K., Cantillon, S., & Walsh, J. (2004). *Equality from theory to action*. London: Palgrave.

Barrett, K.C., Fox, N., Morgan, G., Fidler, D., & Daunhauer, A. (Eds.). (2013). Handbook of self-regulatory processes in development – New directions and international perspectives. New York and London: Psychology Press.

Byrne, D., & Smyth, E. (2010). *No way back? The dynamics of early school leaving*. Dublin: The Liffey Press in association with the Economic and Social Research Institute.

Cornelius-White, J. (2007). Learner-centred teacher student relationships are effective: A meta-analysis. *Review of Educational Research*, 77(1), 113-143.

Cuban, L. (1993). *How teachers taught: Constancy and change in American classrooms*. New York: Teachers College Press.

Darling-Hammond, L., & McLaughlin, M. (1995). Policies that support professional development in an era of reform. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 76(8), 597-604.

Department of Education and Science (DES, 1999). *Primary school curriculum*. Dublin: The Stationary Office. http://www.ncca.ie/uploadedfiles/Curriculum/ Intro_Eng.pdf

Department of Education and Skills (2012). *A framework for junior cycle*. Dublin: DES. http://www.juniorcycle.ie/NCCA_JuniorCycle/media/NCCA/Documents/JC-Framework_FINAL_020ct12.pdf

Diamond, A. (2013). Executive functions. Annual review of psychology, in press.

Elmore, R. (2006). *School reform from the inside out: Policy, practice and performance*. Cambridge, MA: Harvard Education Press.

European Commission/EACEA/Eurydice (2012). *Developing key competences at school in Europe: Challenges and opportunities for policy. Eurydice Report.* Luxembourg: Publications Office of the European Union.

Gleeson, J. (2000). Sectoral interest versus the common good? Legitimation, fragmentation and contestation in Irish post-primary curriculum policy and practice. *Irish Educational Studies*, *19*(1), 16-34.

Government of Ireland (1998). [Education Act, 1998]. http://www.oireachtas.ie/documents/bills28/acts/1998/a5198.pdf

Granville, G. (2005). *Final evaluation report on the experience and impact of the Second Level Support Service (SLSS)*. Unpublished report for the DES.

Katz, L. (1993). *Dispositions: Definitions and implications for early childhood practices*. Catalogue No. 211. Perspectives from ERIC/EECE: Monograph series no.4. http://ceep.crc.uiuc.edu/eecearchive/books/disposit.html

Laevers, F. (Ed.). (1995). An exploration of the concept of involvement as an indicator for quality in early childhood care and education. (Consortium of Institutions for Development and Research in Education in Europe [CIDREE]) Dundee: Scottish Consultative Council on the Curriculum.

McCoy, S., Smyth, E., & Banks, J. (2012). *The primary classroom: Insights from the growing up in Ireland' study.* http://www.esri.ie/UserFiles/publications/BKMNEXT205.pdf

McNeill, L. (1986). Contradictions of control. New York: Routledge.

McNeill, L. (2000). *Contradictions of school reform: Educational costs of standardization*. New York: Routledge.

Murchan, M., Loxley, A., Johnston, K., Quinn, M., & Fitzgerald, H. (2005). Evaluation of the Primary Curriculum Support Programme (PCSP). Commissioned research for the DES.

NCCA (2004) Junior cycle review: Interim report on the re-balancing of subject syllabuses. http://www.ncca.ie/en/Publications/Reports/Junior_Cycle_ Review_Interim_report_on_the_Rebalancing_of_subject_syllabuses.pdf

NCCA (2005). [Primary curriculum review: Phase 1 (English, Visual Arts, Mathematics)]. Dublin: NCCA. http://www.ncca.ie/en/Publications/ Reports/Primary_Curriculum_Review,_Phase_1_Final_Report_with_ recommendations.pdf

NCCA (2007). *ICT Framework: a structured approach to ICT in curriculum and assessment*. http://www.ncca.ie/uploadedfiles/publications/ict%20revised%20 framework.pdf

NCCA (2008). [Primary curriculum review: Phase 2 (Gaeilge, Science, SPHE)]. Dublin: NCCA. http://www.ncca.ie/en/Publications/Reports/Primary_ Curriculum_Review, Phase_2_Final_report_with_recommendations.pdf

NCCA (2009a). [Aistear, the early childhood curriculum framework]. Dublin: NCCA. http://www.ncca.biz/Aistear/

NCCA (2009b). [Aistear, the early childhood curriculum framework and the primary school curriculum. Audit: Similarities and differences]. http://www.ncca.ie/en/Curriculum_and_Assessment/Early_Childhood_and_Primary_Education/Early_Childhood_Education/Aistear_Toolkit/Aistear_and_PSC_audit.pdf

NCCA (2009c). *Leading and supporting change in schools. Discussion paper.* http://www.ncca.ie/en/Publications/Consultative_Documents/Leading_and_ Supporting_Change_in_Schools_A_Discussion_Paper.pdf

CCA (2010a). Curriculum overload in primary schools. An overview of national and international experiences. http://www.ncca.ie/en/Curriculum_and_ Assessment/Early_Childhood_and_Primary_Education/Primary_School_ Curriculum/PSN_Curriculum_Overload/Overview_national_international_experiences.pdf

NCCA (2010b). Curriculum overload in primary schools: Experiences and reflections from the learning site. http://www.ncca.ie/en/Curriculum_and_ Assessment/Early_Childhood_and_Primary_Education/Primary_School_ Curriculum/PSN_Curriculum_Overload/Curriculum_overload_voices_from_ learning_site.pdf

NCCA (2010c). Innovation and identity: Ideas for a new junior cycle. Dublin: NCCA. http://www.ncca.ie/en/Curriculum_and_Assessment/Post-primary_ Education/Junior_Cycle/Junior_cycle_developments/Documentation/ Innovation_and_Identity_Ideas_for_a_new_junior_cycle.pdf

NCCA (2011). *Towards a framework for junior cycle*. Dublin: NCCA. http://ncca.ie/ framework/doc/NCCA-Junior-Cycle.pdf

NCCA (2012). NCCA Strategic Plan 2012-2015. http://www.ncca.ie/en/About_Us/ Strategic_Plan/

O'Brien, M. (2008). Well-being and post-primary schooling: A review of the literature and research. Commissioned research for NCCA. Dublin: NCCA. http://www.ncca.ie/uploadedfiles//Curriculum/post-primary/wellbeing/Well-being_report_en.pdf

Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) (2005). *Teachers matter: Attracting, developing and retaining effective teachers.* Paris: OECD Publishing.

Pirsig, R. M. (1974). *Zen and the art of motorcycle maintenance*. New York, NY: William Morrow and Company, Inc.

Roorda, D., Koomen, H., Spilt, J., & Oort, F. (2011) The influence of affective teacher-student relationships on students' school engagement and achievement: A meta-analytic approach. *Review of Educational Research, 81*(4), 493-529.

Sarason, S. (1990). *The predictable failure of educational reform: Can we change course before it's too late?* San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.

Schleicher, A. (2012), (Ed.). *Preparing teachers and developing school leaders for the 21st century: Lessons from around the world*, OECD Publishing. *http://dx.doi.org/10.1787/9789264xxxxx-en*

Schon, D. (1987). Educating the reflective practitioner. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.

Smyth, E. (1999). *Do schools differ? Academic and personal development among pupils in the second-level sector*. Dublin: Oak Tree Press in association with the Economic and Social Research Institute.

Smyth, E., (2009). Junior cycle education: Insights from a longitudinal study of students. ESRI Research Bulletin 2009/4/1. http://www.ncca.ie/en/ Curriculum_and_Assessment/Post-primary_Education/Junior_Cycle/ Research_on_students_experiences/ESRI_Research_Bulletin.pdf

Smyth, E., Dunne, A., Darmody, M., & McCoy, S. (2007). *Gearing up for the exam? The experiences of junior certificate students*. Dublin: The Liffey Press/ESRI.

Smyth, E., Dunne, A., McCoy, S., & M. Darmody (2006). *Pathways through the Junior Cycle: The experience of second year students*. Dublin: The Liffey Press.

Uttal, D., Meadow, N., Tipton, E., Hand, L., Alden, A., Warren, C., & Newcombe, N. (2013). The malleability of spatial skills: A meta-analysis of training studies. *Psychological Bulletin*, *139*(2), 352-402.

Weir, S., Archer, P., O'Flaherty, A., & Gilleece, L. (2012). *A report on the first phase of the evaluation of DEIS*. Dublin: Educational Research Centre.

Curriculum regulation and freedom in the Netherlands - A puzzling paradox

Wilmad Kuiper (SLO/Utrecht University), Nienke Nieveen (SLO), & Jan Berkvens (SLO)

Abstract

The extent to which the goals and contents of education should to be regulated has been a complicated balancing act in the Netherlands over the years. Against a backdrop of a long-standing statutory tradition of freedom of education, governmental decisions about 'what knowledge is of most worth' have been delicate. In this chapter an attempt is made to disentangle, interpret and discuss this complicated balancing act between curriculum regulation and curriculum freedom. First the terms 'curriculum', 'curriculum regulation' and 'curriculum deregulation' are briefly conceptualized. Based on these conceptualizations, curriculum policy and practices in the Netherlands during the past 40 years are described and discussed. In doing so, we distinguish three major episodes.

1. Introduction

In the Netherlands, as part of a policy emphasizing more outcomes-based education, there is an increased focus on basic student knowledge and skills in reading and writing, and in arithmetic and mathematics. Expectations are that also English will acquire this status. This policy emphasis seems to reflect the 'global education reform movement' [GERM] (Hargreaves & Shirley, 2009; Sahlberg, 2011), with a strong focus on literacy and numeracy as one of the common features. However, there is more than 'the basics' to put on the stage as an answer to the classical curriculum question as to *what is of most worth* *teaching and learning in education (within an allocated amount of time).* Claims on aims are also, continuously and often on an ad-hoc basis, made by a rich variety of stakeholders with regard to other subjects (like science subjects, social science subjects, physical education, arts), cross-curricular themes and societal issues (like environmental education, health education, financial education, over-weight, and bullying), and cross-curricular competencies reflected in 21st century skills (including, for instance, digital literacy). All these claims often result into (a feeling of) overloaded curricula. Careful deliberation and decision-making on what and why to prioritize and what and why to leave out the curriculum are of major importance.

In dealing with these processes as well as their results - in terms of, for instance, a national curriculum framework - also other curriculum questions are at stake. These include the following: To what extent and how to regulate from a national level what should be learned and/or taught and to what extent and how to monitor what has been taught and learned? But also to what extent local curricular decision-making should be allowed and schoolbased curriculum development could be supported? What roles, when, how, and by which players to fulfil when developing, reviewing, implementing, and monitoring a national curriculum framework? And, last but not least, how to organize debate and decision-making about what is of most worth teaching and learning?

In the Netherlands, there has been hardly any regulation at the national level regarding the goals and contents for primary and secondary education for about 400 years (van Damme, 2011). The only exception is the examination system at the end of upper secondary education (which originates from the middle of the 19th century). Not only restraint in curriculum regulation is deeply rooted in Dutch society. The same is true for school autonomy, which formally dates back to a constitution legislated in 1848. Part of this constitution is a prominent article declaring the so-called 'freedom of education', pertaining to the freedom to found schools, the freedom of school policies, and the freedom of school organization. This principle of freedom of education provides schools with ample room for site-specific curricular choices.

In this chapter an attempt is made to disentangle, interpret and discuss the complicated balancing act between curriculum regulation and curriculum freedom in the Netherlands. In order to do so, we first give a brief conceptualization of the terms 'curriculum', 'curriculum regulation' and 'curriculum deregulation'. Based on these conceptualizations we next analyze and discuss curriculum policies in the Netherlands during the past 40 years. In doing so, we distinguish three major episodes.

2. Curriculum, curriculum regulation, and curriculum deregulation *2.1 Curriculum*

In our generic definition, a curriculum is 'a plan for learning' (Taba, 1962). It refers to the content and purpose of an educational program together with their organization (Walker, 1990). Decision-making about planning and learning may occur at various levels (van den Akker, 2003): system, society, nation or state level (macro); school or institution level (meso); classroom level (micro); and learner level (nano). Also, it may be conceptualized from various angles (Goodlad, 1994): socio-political, technical-professional, and substantive. The socio-political perspective refers to the influence exercised by various stakeholders. The technical-professional perspective is concerned with methods of curriculum design, evaluation, and implementation. The substantive perspective refers to the already mentioned question as to what is of most worth teaching and learning.

A curriculum may contain statements about all or several of the following components (presented by van den Akker (2003) as a curricular spider's web, figure 1): the rationale underpinning the curriculum; aims, goals, and objectives; content; teacher role; learning activities; materials and resources for teaching and learning; grouping; time allocation; and assessment modes and criteria. The spider's web metaphor emphasizes both the interconnectedness of the components (including aims and contents) as well as the vulnerability of the structure that connects them. Any dramatic shift will pull the entirety out of balance, with the risk of destroying it altogether. The relevance of the components varies across the curriculum levels. For instance, curriculum documents at the macro level (e.g. a national curriculum framework) usually focus on the rationale, aims and objectives, content, and sometimes also time allocation. Curriculum documents at the micro level (e.g. textbooks), on the other hand, usually address all ten components.



Figure 1: Curricular spider's web

A clarifying distinction concerns the various forms in which curricula can be represented. The typology presented in figure 2 builds on the work of Goodlad, Klein, and Tye (1979; see also van den Akker, 2003; Thijs & van den Akker, 2009; Kuiper, Folmer, & Ottevanger, 2013) and is helpful when trying to analyse and understand the, often, substantial discrepancies or 'negative coordination' (Hopmann, 1999) between the different representations or layers of curriculum innovations. Discrepancies may be caused by problems, misunderstandings, and challenges related to one or each of the perspectives on curriculum development (socio-political, technical-professional and substantive). For instance, one of those discrepancies may be a lack of alignment between goals and contents described in a national curriculum framework (formal curriculum) and the content and format of tests and examinations linked with the curriculum framework (assessed curriculum).



Figure 2: Curriculum representations

2.2 Curriculum regulation and deregulation

Curriculum regulation and *curriculum deregulation* may pertain to the curriculum both as a document and to the process of curriculum implementation. A curriculum as a document, in particular a curriculum framework at the national level, usually includes descriptions of goals and contents of education and often elaborations of other curricular components (see the curriculum spider's web metaphor). When defining the term 'goal' at least three issues need to be taken into account. First of all. a distinction can be made between two types of goals (Carlgren, 2006): 'goals to strive for', expressing qualities of knowledge and skills to be developed by teaching and learning processes, and 'goals to attain', expressing what students should know and be able to do after a certain period of schooling. Second, goals and contents make up a kind of a dyad, as, by definition, goals not only reflect knowledge and skills/competences but also the contents to be taught ('to strive for') or to be mastered ('to attain'). Third, within the context of this contribution, the concept 'knowledge' should be taken broadly (Bransford, Brown, & Cocking, 2000; van Streun, 2001). It may pertain to 'knowing of' (facts, concepts), 'knowing how' (knowledge exercised in the performance of some task), 'knowing why' (principles, abstractions, overview), and 'knowing about knowing' (metacognitive skills).

Curriculum regulation reflects a government's intention to prescribe the high-fidelity implementation of directives at input level (goals and contents, in terms of 'goals to attain' or 'goals to strive for') and at output level (modes of
assessments and examinations; surveillance by the inspection; governance). Those prescriptions imply that the room for site-specific curricular choices is restricted. *Curriculum deregulation* reflects a government's intention to refrain from prescription and control at input and output level by stimulating schoolbased decision-making. At the heart of curriculum deregulation is trust in schools and teachers having the professional freedom to make site-specific interpretations of curriculum guidelines (Hopkins, 2005).



Figure 3: Input and output (de)regulation (building on Leat, Livingston & Priestley, see chapter 11 in this volume; Nieveen & Kuiper, 2012)

Curriculum regulation and curriculum deregulation at both the input and the output level can be conceived as extremes on a continuum, with a variety of modes of in-between. When we cross the continuums for input regulation/ deregulation and output regulation/deregulation into one model, it becomes possible to position curriculum policies in countries in the four quadrants (Figure 3; building on Leat, Livingston, & Priestley, 2013). Curriculum policies in the top-left quadrant 'input and output regulation' can be designated as centralized, those in the bottom-right quadrant 'input and output deregulation' as decentralized. GERM-oriented policies - with standardizing teaching and learning, focus on literacy and numeracy, teaching a prescribed curriculum,

test-based accountability and control, and borrowing market-oriented reform ideas (Sahlberg, 2011) - typically can be positioned in the top-left quadrant. The position of countries can, of course, change over time.

Curriculum regulation (prescription and control) and deregulation (freedom) are not just a matter of a forced choice between two alternatives. Rather than as a dilemma, they should be taken as 'paradoxical perspectives' which both exist. The challenge is to find a proper balance in this puzzling *"paradox between steering and autonomy"* (Heijmans, 2013, p. 223): Too much steering - in our terminology 'regulation' - does not create ownership or professional ownership by teachers. Too little regulation provides insufficient sense of direction or results. Only trust in teachers and teachers' professionalism does guarantee improved educational quality. Insufficient space for site-specific choices undermines teachers' professionalism and negatively affects the imago of the teacher's profession.

2.3 Curriculum steering models

Key modes of curriculum regulation and deregulation can also be related to the four political steering models elaborated by Ekholm (1996) in the context of school improvement. The model (table 1) departs from the notion that systems not only regulate or deregulate the aims and goals of education and educational improvement (i.e. the 'what'), but also how to reach those aims and goals (i.e. the process of how to get there). Translated in curriculum (de) regulation terms, the *implementation* model (I) - in which the government prescribes both the aims and how to reach the aims - can be characterized as 'curriculum regulation' (at the input and/or output level). The *trusting the* professionals model (IV) - in which the government stimulates schools to formulate the aims themselves and also allows schools to find local solutions on how to reach the aims - can be pictured as 'curriculum deregulation'. The gradual development model (II) - in which schools are allowed to set local aims and the government creates conditions and prescribes the way schools need to go about the improvement process – takes an in-between position. The same is true for the *result-oriented responsibility* model (III) - in which the government prescribes the aims to be achieved by schools and at the same time allows schools to find their own ways in reaching the aims.

5		
Centre of the system	Prescribes the aims of improvement to the periphery	Stimulates the periphery to formulate the aims of improvement
Prescribes to the periphery how to reach the aims of improvement	Implementation model (I)	Gradual development (II)
Allows the periphery to find their own solutions on how to reach the aims of improvement	Result-oriented responsibility (III)	Trusting the professionals (IV)

Table 1: Political steering models (source: Ekholm, 1996)

Ekholm's political steering models can also be related to the four ways of educational change introduced by Hargreaves and Shirley (2009) in order to illustrate macro level policy differences. Each way is known to have its strengths in some areas and limitations in others. The first way, with its bottom-up approach (more or less comparable with Ekholm's trusting the professionals model), embraces the value of professionalism and innovation, but tends to result in inconsistency as well as too much variation in educational quality. The second way, with its top-down approach (Ekholm's implementation model), provides direction and standardization of curriculum implementation, but usually at great cost of professionalism, motivation and innovation. The third way, with a mixed approach of top-down measures paralleled with extensive bottom-up and lateral support (having some commonalities with Ekholm's result-oriented responsibility model), increases the level of professional energy, but high-stakes testing tends to undermine longer-term, more innovative efforts. The fourth way combines the strengths of the former three ways and abandons the limitations, leading to a framework for change that integrates teacher professionalism, community engagement, government policy, and accountability. The building of an inspiring and inclusive vision that draws people together in pursuit of an uplifting common purpose is critical to this approach.

3. Curriculum policy and practices in three episodes

The purpose of the analysis below is to disentangle, interpret and discuss the complicated balancing act (mainly at macro level) between input and output

regulation concerning the goals and contents of education and the statutory freedom of education in the Netherlands during the past 40 years. The analysis focuses on compulsory education (comprising primary and junior secondary education, for children aged 5-16) as well as on senior secondary education. In secondary education – like in most countries comprising a junior level and a senior level - students may follow roughly one of three ability tracks: vocational (vmbo, four years, ages 12-16), general secondary (havo, five years, ages 12-17), and academic (vwo, six years, ages 12-18). In our analysis three episodes are distinguished.

3.1 Episode 1: 1970-2000

During the 1970s and 1980s, the Government pursued a 'constructive' education policy, featuring central steering of large-scale innovations. From 1980, the Inspectorate of Education started formulating observation criteria to make objective judgments of the quality of the education process possible. In order to support schools, an extensive school support system was created, including national institutes for educational measurement (CITO) and curriculum development (SLO). The task of SLO was to design and develop exemplary, non-prescriptive 'models for' curricula. The phrasing 'models for' was crucial, as any appearance of centralized curriculum policy had to be avoided against the backdrop of the constitutional freedom of education.

Although there was no statutory program of age-based achievement testing at the end of or during compulsory education, there were influential exit examinations (output regulation) after that period of schooling at age 16 (vmbo), age 17 (havo) and age 18 (vwo). The goals to be attained and tested in these high-stakes external and internal exit examinations were laid down in examination programs (input regulation). The goals meant to be assessed by means of the external examinations were further specified in rather detailed, quite influential syllabi. Many primary schools started participating in a standardized test that was administered in the final grade of primary education (age 12). This was a non-mandatory but very influential test, developed by CITO and meant to help teachers, students and their parents with choosing the appropriate secondary education track (basically some kind of output regulation). Especially the content of primary and junior secondary education ('basic education') seemed to be fairly stable and was not an object of great dispute. However, from the 1970s to the 1990s the Government's commitment to the content of education gradually increased – reflecting an inclination to regulate a bit more at the input level – in order to stimulate equity and the continuous development of students. The lack of clarity about what should be taught in education also became an issue of concern because of the international tendency of developing 'core curricula', prompted by the effective school movement (Brookover & Lezotte, 1977), and reports such as 'A Nation at Risk' in the United States (Mortimore, Sammons, Stoll, Lewis, & Ecob, 1988). The Netherlands embarked on this movement, although the process turned out to be extensive and lengthy, leading to initial sets of more than 400 attainment targets ('goals to strive for') for primary education, as well as for junior secondary education. The Dutch parliament did not approve these two sets; the number and detail had to be revised. Finally, in 1993 much smaller sets -122 for primary education and about 300 for junior secondary education – of goals 'to strive for' were laid down by law (Letschert, 1998; Thijs, Letschert, & Paus, 2005). A further review - i.e. reduction and de-specification - took place in 1998.

Parallel to this slight swing towards input regulation regarding compulsory education, a widespread dissatisfaction was being felt concerning several large-scale curriculum change efforts in secondary education. First of all, a strong and lengthy debate concerning the desirability of a comprehensive school system in 1993 led to a political compromise of introducing a core curriculum for the first years of secondary education, but without changing the tracked educational structure. This ambivalence in decision-making had a negative effect on the success of the reform. In 1998, a curriculum reform was initiated for senior secondary education, containing a new set of aims and contents, as well as suggestions (inspired by constructivist approaches) for teaching and learning methods. In practice, the substantive reform (the 'what') led to curriculum overload and fragmentation. The suggestions for the teaching and learning methods suffered from lack of conceptual clarity and resulted in discontent among teachers concerning the interference of government with classroom pedagogy. This dissatisfaction with large-scale curriculum change efforts led to a greater awareness of the complexities of curriculum change and the processes and time frames that introduce, realize, and sustain such changes at the policy level. In 2007-2008, a parliamentary research commission studied these and other recent large-scale educational change efforts and concluded that government should not interfere with daily school practices and should leave this to the schools and teachers (Dijsselbloem, 2008).

In sum, curriculum policy in this episode positioned in the input/output regulation model (Figure 3):

- Primary education and junior secondary education: *slight swing towards input regulation*; mild output regulation by means of surveillance (Quadrant 4, slightly moving towards Quadrant 3).
- Senior secondary education: *input regulated* by means of subject-specific examination programs and syllabi further specifying goals assessed in external exit examinations; *output regulation* by means of subject-specific external and internal exit examinations (Quadrant 1).

3.2 Episode 2: 2000-2007

Educational times were changing, to a large extent also due to political changes. Rather than trusting government-initiated large-scale educational change, the focus in primary and junior secondary education shifted towards an emphasis on site-specific commitment and ownership, initially regarding school administrative issues, but increasingly also pertaining to the process and outcomes of education. A strong movement towards autonomy and market forces emerged - not only in education but also in other societal sectors - starting from the assumption that local ownership fosters commitment to curriculum renewal. However, concerning curriculum policy there was still ambiguity. On the one hand, schools were given ample room to make site-specific choices, which resulted in more variation across schools, especially in junior secondary education. On the other hand, there was still a tendency to safeguard quality by means of standards, the obligation of accountability, and external evaluation by the Inspectorate of Education.

Nevertheless, curriculum policy was deregulated in primary and junior secondary education. Schools received more space for (re)designing their sitespecific curriculum. They tried to enact the freedom offered, but by sticking to the textbook much 'strategic space' stayed - and still stays - unutilized. The attainment targets substantially decreased in number as time went by (for primary education, from 122 in 1993 to 58 since 2005; also, for junior secondary education the number decreased to 58). Moreover, they were much less specific and did not include any teaching methodologies. They were meant as a source of inspiration for schools and teachers in making site-specific choices as well as a frame of reference for public accountability as regard to choices, efforts and outcomes. However, the 58 attainment targets had been (and still are) formulated in such a broad way that in the opinion of teachers the targets were (and still are) perceived and used neither as a guiding nor as inspirational. Instead, they were and are in the end used as a control and accountability device, during the context of external evaluations conducted by the Inspectorate (Nieveen, Handelzalts, & van Eekelen, 2011). Schools and teachers were and still are held indeed accountable for the way they give 'freedom within boundaries' a site-specific interpretation.

Deregulation led to the expectation that schools could evaluate their own educational process. Based on a 2002 Act, the role of the Inspectorate of Education became twofold: (i) inspection to assess the quality of education in terms of the education a school provides as well as its output and to report on it, and (ii) inspection for improvement, by fostering the self-regulative power of a school. A school's self-evaluation report is the starting point for an external quality review by the Inspectorate every four years, as such reflecting an educational governance system (Janssens, 2005). Inspection is proportional to the quality of the education a school provides.

A generally perceived trend in primary and secondary schools was that the national government's decentralizing policy was (and still is) gradually being counteracted by guidelines provided by the Inspectorate, municipality services, and last but not least, so-called 'school overarching managers'. The latter especially - appointed by large school boards - appeared anxious to play the role of 'mini-ministry'. So, curricular autonomy offered does not necessarily

imply that room for site-specific curricular choices is and can indeed be taken up by teachers.

Those schools and teachers that did embark on changing their curriculum were confronted with many common concerns. School-based curriculum development turned out to be a complex endeavor (Nieveen, Handelzalts, & van Eekelen, 2011; Nieveen, van den Akker, & Resink, 2010). Teachers who were used to working by themselves were challenged to share their goals in and perspectives on learning and teaching. Moreover, socio-political concerns also surfaced, including who should be involved in the redesign process and how to activate and include teachers and team leaders. Moreover, teams were confronted with questions on the actual redesign of all interlinked curricular components, such as the selection of learning activities, materials, assessment instruments, acquisition of new teaching roles, and setting out of time frames and equipment in new learning environments. Teachers reported a lack of confidence in their curriculum design skills, which, in most cases, led to either minimal changes or an unbalanced curriculum with many loose parts. This lack of curriculum competency and the struggle to fully utilize curricular freedom was also found in a survey of a representative sample of teachers in junior secondary education (Onderbouw-VO, 2008).

During this episode curriculum autonomy in primary and junior secondary education was (and still is) much greater than in senior secondary education. As already noted in the introduction section, the freedom for curricular action drastically decreased - or was perceived as drastically decreasing - as highstakes exit examinations taken at the end of senior secondary education came closer. In this episode, policies and practices regarding examination programs and syllabi remained largely unchanged.

In sum, curriculum policy in this episode in the input/output regulation model presented in Figure 3:

 Primary education and junior secondary education: more input deregulation by means of de-specified attainment targets; at the same time more output regulation by means of surveillance and governance (move back towards Quadrant 4). Senior secondary education: no change; *input regulated* by means of subject-specific examination programs and syllabi further specifying goals assessed in external exit examinations; *output regulated* by means of subject-specific external and internal exit examinations (Quadrant 1).

3.3 Episode 3: from 2007 onwards

Recently, in primary and junior secondary education the pendulum has started moving again, due to a mix of influences: alterations in the political climate because of a change of government in 2010 and the rhetoric at the policy level on striving for a top five ranking in international comparative studies (PISA, TIMSS, PIRLS). Although commitment from schools and teachers has proven to be conducive to the effectiveness and sustainability of improvement and renewal efforts, school autonomy also appears to have its limits - like regulation has. There are considerable challenges of major public importance and beyond individual schools (e.g. careful decision-making about the curriculum classic of what should be learned and taught) that call for combining forces and a regulating role from the national government. A government that wants to promote diversity is at the same time responsible for stimulating substantive and social cohesion, fostering equity, and promoting collective socio-economic interests.

The solution to many of the issues in primary and junior secondary education in this episode is being pursued through a more detailed specification of education outcomes in the context of a policy emphasizing outcomes-based education. In 2000, the Education Council - the most authoritative counseling body regarding education policy in the Netherlands - made a plea for the formulation of standards (minimum achievements). These standards should be implemented in Year 4 (age 8, primary education), Year 8 (age 12, end of primary education) and Year 10/Secondary 2 (age 14, junior secondary education). The Council considered those standards - resembling Finland's implemented 'descriptions of good performance' - as a proper device for providing schools and teachers with operational instructional objectives in order to counteract the underperformance of students, in particular with regard to literacy and numeracy (that were considered 'the basics'). Following a more or less same line of reasoning, the Ministry of Education commissioned the development of a curriculum framework for literacy and mathematics. This framework has been implemented since 2010 and consists of standards ranging from Years 4, 8 and 10 to the final years of junior general vocational education, senior general education and pre-university education. As operationalization of the current attainment targets (for primary and lower secondary education) and the prevailing examination programs (at the end of senior secondary education) they are meant as a guiding frame of reference and entrance requirements for subsequent education programs. The implementation of these standards witnesses a clear policy move towards (GERM-inspired) input regulation for the basics.

But this is only part of the story. The policy emphasis on outcomes-based education - comparable, for instance, with the Knowledge Promotion initiative implemented in Norway since 2006 - also finds its expression, even first and foremost, in an increased importance of being attached to testing and testbased accountability and control. An mandatory test at the end of primary education is going to be implemented, as it seems now, from 2015 onwards. Mandatory diagnostic tests for literacy, numeracy and English are expected to be administered in Year 10/Secondary 2, very likely also from 2015 onwards. It is safe to conclude that GERM-based output regulation, in addition to more input regulation, prominently has entered the scene as regards the basics (and probably English) in the compulsory age of schooling. Also, initiatives to study the added value of schools to learning growth in (especially) the basics are in line with a move towards output regulation. Based on a new Act from 2012, the Inspectorate is concentrating its efforts on those schools that show insufficient quality, and could receive penalties from the Ministry of Education. Still starting from the assumption that local ownership fosters commitment to curriculum renewal, the support infrastructure is becoming increasingly market-driven. Schools are being lump sum financed for the support and professional development they need in order to keep up their performance results.

From 2007 onwards, modified subject-specific examination programs have been implemented in senior secondary education. The changes include a considerable de-specification of goals, meant to provide schools with more freedom to make choices about how to reach those goals. This modest but historically rather striking swing towards input deregulation seems to have the intended effect regarding the internal exit examinations schools themselves are responsible for to organize, develop and administer. However, due to the fact that the level of specification given in syllabi remained unchanged, school practices pertaining to prepare students for external exit examinations do not seem to have changed substantially.

In sum, curriculum policy in this episode positioned in the input/output regulation model (Figure 3):

- Primary education and junior secondary education: *swing towards more output and input regulation* as regards literacy, numeracy (and English) in the compulsory age of schooling (partial move into direction of Quadrant 1).
- Senior secondary education: more *input deregulation* by means of de-specification of subject-specific examination programs; un-changed *output regulation* by means of subject-specific external and internal exit examinations (Quadrant 1).

4. Discussion

4.1 Puzzling paradoxical perspectives

The analysis above shows that regulating goals and contents of education in the Netherlands has been - and still is - a balancing act. Against the backdrop of a long-standing statutory tradition of freedom of education with a strong trust in teachers as professionals (Ekholm, 1996), governmental decisions about 'what knowledge is of most worth' not only teaching and learning but also testing have been delicate. Although for about 200 years input regulation (in the form of syllabi and subject-specific examination programs) and output regulation (in the form of external and internal school-leaving examinations) have been in place in senior secondary education, the Dutch Government has left curriculum decisions regarding primary and junior secondary education largely open-ended for a long time. From the 1970s onward, influenced by the international school effectiveness movement and optimism about bringing about social change through largescale educational change, the Dutch Government started the debate on input regulation for compulsory education. This shift to some degree towards a results-oriented steering model (Ekholm, 1996) is visible in the development of attainment targets that teachers in primary and junior secondary education should strive for. However, at the start of the new millennium, due to a change of government aiming at deregulation and market competition, the focus shifted slightly towards site-specific commitment and ownership. This led to a substantial reduction in the number as well as a de-specification of attainment targets, implicating less input regulation. Schools and teachers were expected to make their own site-specific curricular choices. In many cases this resulted in innovative school profiles and practices, but also in concerns with the complexities that school-based curriculum renewal brings about. At the same time, there was an increased focus on output regulation by means of surveillance by the Inspectorate and governance. From 2007 onwards, due to PISA and TIMSS rankings along with a change of government, a shift back towards a results-oriented steering model becomes visible. As regards compulsory education, input regulation has been revitalized by converting the attainment targets ('goals to strive for') for literacy and numeracy into standards ('goals to attain'), legislated in a prescriptive curriculum framework that also pertains to senior secondary education. Moreover, for the first time in Dutch history, educational policy is explicitly favoring output regulation for primary education and junior secondary education by means of mandatory achievement tests for literacy and numeracy at the end of primary education and for mother tongue, mathematics and English at the end of lower secondary education. The latter are very likely to be implemented from 2015 onwards and are intended to have a diagnostic purpose. In senior secondary education, de-specified examination programs have been implemented since 2007 - implying some input deregulation. However, because the level of specification in syllabi remained unchanged and de facto 'compensated' for the de-specification in the examination programs, this policy change hardly affected school and classroom practices.

The slight, but in some respect remarkable, pendulum swings (that even differ across education sectors) demonstrate the difficulty in striking a good balance between the two perspectives of curriculum regulation (prescription, testing, surveillance) and curriculum deregulation (freedom for site-specific choices). In this respect, these two curriculum policy modes should indeed not be seen as stances one can choose from. The analysis so far shows that both perspectives - to some degree - are needed to be considered in order to come to successful educational change. The issue to be raised is how to balance both perspectives. Reflecting on these paradoxical notions of regulation and deregulation a number of comments can be made. In doing so, we use the metaphor of education as a building with a front and a back door.

4.2 A common, comprehensive and cohesive curriculum framework

Nowadays at the front door (input) there is a mixture of common attainment targets ('goals to strive for') covering the whole range of subject domains and also common standards ('goals to attain') for literacy and numeracy. At the back door (output) there is surveillance by the inspectorate - with a strong focus on student outcomes, especially for the basics - and a growing interest in testing. And, by tradition, there is a predominance of textbook use by teachers. However, at the front door of the building there is *not* - like there is, for example, in Finland (National Core Curriculum for Basic Education), Scotland (Curriculum for Excellence), Norway (National Curriculum for Knowledge Promotion), New Zealand (The New Zealand Curriculum) and Australia - *one* curriculum framework that provides a *common, comprehensive* and *cohesive* answer to the question of what is of most worth learning and teaching in this education sector. Such a curriculum framework might be useful and effective, for at least three reasons:

- It could give more, a more common as well as a better defined sense of direction (cf. Miller & Osborne, 1998) about what the goals and contents 'of most worth' to teach and learn are.
- It could not only give more and a more common sense of purpose as to what to teach and learn, but also to what to assess. During the third episode we noticed an increased, GERM-inspired significance being attached to testing and test-based accountability and surveillance. This

'framing the back door' of the education building by means of more output regulation should not go without *first* 'framing the front door' through debate and decision-making on the goals and contents to be realized and assessed. Framing the front door *first* - with maximum involvement and commitment from stakeholders - paves the way for democratic, transparent, balanced, coherent and sustainable decision-making about goals and contents considered to be *relevant* teaching and learning (see first bullet) as well as assessing. So, 'framing the front door' is a prerequisite for 'framing the back door', and not the other way around. If agreement on and clarity about the 'what' and 'why' of education are missing at the front, then tests and surveillances alter into a sort of hidden curriculum at the back (see also Figure 2).

 The provision of sense of purpose about the 'what' could stimulate schools and teachers to take advantage of better use of the space offered for their own curricular choices, in particular regarding 'how' to realize the 'what'. To put the latter differently: offering room for site-specific curricular choices - and ambitions - should go with a clear, common, comprehensive and cohesive framework that provides specifics concerning goals and contents that are considered relevant. So, freedom going along with specification. In addition, an answer shared by relevant stakeholders to the question posed may also help to put the current policy focus on the basics into a broader perspective. That is to say, there is a broadly shared recognition of the major importance of mastering the basics, but at the same time there is a growing discomfort about the perceived partial focus on the basics. There is more worth teaching and learning within the allocated amount of time than literacy and numeracy.

4.3 Inspirational support by specification and exemplification

The noun '*framework*' and adjective '*common*' should not be identified with '*prescription*'. Rather than prescribing what the goals and contents of basic education are, a common, comprehensive and cohesive curriculum framework for basic education should aim at providing *specification and operational support*. By doing so, it should give inspiration and a sense of direction to schools, teachers, textbook publishers, and the like. Schools and teachers in the

Netherlands are not looking for an overly prescriptive curriculum framework. Rather, they would like to be inspired and at the same time be supported by more specification (which the current attainment targets do not deliver). In addition to such a curriculum framework, support also can be provided by promising and prototypical practical *exemplifications* of how to (re)design the site-specific school curriculum in the context of a future curriculum framework. Examples may take the shape of educative materials that illustrate and support the essentials of the curriculum and that are adjustable to the local aims of the school. The major strengths of the curriculum policy period between 2000 and 2007 should not be discarded, as they were fostering bottom-up renewal initiatives, appealing to teachers to their professional capacity and stimulating what is nowadays called 'teacher agency' (Priestley & Biesta, 2013).

However, providing *support by specification and exemplification* is like balancing on a thin rope. At least two risks or a combination of the two may be lurking:

- Unintentionally, it may be perceived by teachers and others as only having to teach a prescribed curriculum and as mistrust in teachers' professionalism. Important lessons can be learned from experiences in some other European countries: some specification may provide teachers with the hold and support they say they need (see for example Finland), while over-specification may be perceived as a prescriptive straitjacket that works counterproductively (see England).
- Specification may incite more testing and test-based accountability and control, in particular testing and controlling of those aspects that can be specified and can be measured in a more reliable way (and at the expense of aspects that are harder to specify but are also relevant to be taught and learned and valid to be assessed).

4.4 Space offered versus space taken

Curriculum deregulation means that there is space for site-specific curricular choices. Space is offered from the top and can (or is meant to) be taken bottom-up. So, it takes two to tango. However, offering space does not imply

that the space will be experienced as such neither that the space also will be taken by schools and teachers. The latter may be due to teachers lacking the competences to cope with the freedom as they develop the curriculum. The former is (also) affected by teachers' inclination to stick to the textbook. The point here is that, by heavily relying on textbooks, teachers themselves restrict much of the strategic space they have available. So, unintentionally, textbooks have quite an input-regulative effect on teaching practices and, as such, represent quite a peculiar sort of 'self-imposed prescription (see also Leat, Livingston, & Priestly, elsewhere in this Yearbook).

4.5 Communicating vessels

In this chapter curriculum regulation and curriculum deregulation at both the input and output level have been conceived as puzzling 'paradoxical perspectives'. Our analysis of curriculum policies during the past forty years in the Netherlands makes clear that both perspectives exist in a paradoxical and also continuously changing relation to each other. It appears indeed to be a matter of 'and - and', not 'either - or'. We may even go one step further by taking curriculum regulation and curriculum deregulation as communicating vessels. In physical terms this principle means that increasing the fluid level in one vessel automatically results in a decrease of the fluid level in the other. When we apply this physical principle to the concept of curriculum (de) regulation, it means that more input (de)regulation implies - or let us say 'might imply' - less output (de)regulation. So, in case there will be a common, comprehensive and cohesive curriculum framework that expresses the broadly shared 'will of the what and the why of education', less output regulation will do. The experiences in Finland - top-performing in PISA, having a core curriculum that is an expression of their will, but not having testing at the end of basic education and also not having an inspection system - are rich food for further thought for curriculum policy making.

4.6 Sources affecting curriculum practices

Taken the above comments together, a way forward looms up. They underpin the idea that curriculum practices at the school and classroom level depend on at least three sources: direction and pressure from the top, room for teachers taking initiatives from the bottom, and support provided from aside (Kuiper, 2009; see figure 4). With regard to compulsory schooling in the Netherlands, direction and support from the top may be provided by a common, comprehensive and cohesive curriculum framework; room for site-specific interpretations and choices by trusting and fostering the professionalism of schools and teachers in school-based decision-making; and support from aside by means of (amongst other things) specification and exemplification.



Figure 4: Sources of curriculum practices at school and classroom level

References

Bransford, J.D., Brown, A.L., & Cocking, R.R. (Eds.). (2000). *How people learn*. Washington, DC: National Academy Press.

Brookover, W., & Lezotte, L. (1977). *Changes in school characteristics coincident with changes in student achievement: Schools can make a difference*. New York: Praeger.

Carlgren, I. (2006). *The epistemic practices of curriculum delivery and making* – *Three teaching practices*. Paper presented at the Second World Curriculum Studies Conference, 21-24 May, Tampere, Finland.

Dijsselbloem, J. (2008). *Tijd voor onderwijs* [Time for education]. *Eindrapport parlementair onderzoek onderwijsvernieuwingen* [Final report of the parliamentary research commission on educational reform]. The Hague: House of Representatives of the Netherlands.

Ekholm, M. (1996). Steuerungsmodelle für Schulen in Europa – Im Schnittpunkt zwischen Zentralismus und Dezentralismus [Steering models for schools in Europe: On the intersection between centralism and decentralism]. Invited lecture for the annual meeting of the German Educational Research Association, Halle, 11-13 March. Goodlad, J. (1994). Curriculum as a field of study. In T. Husén & N. Postlethwaite (Eds.), *The international encyclopedia of education* (pp. 1262-1267). Oxford: Pergamon.

Goodlad, J.I., Klein, M.F., & Tye, K.A. (1979). The domains of curriculum and their study. In J.I. Goodlad and Associates (Eds.), *Curriculum inquiry: The study of curriculum practice* (pp. 43-76). New York: McGraw-Hill.

Hargreaves, A. (2003). *Teaching in the knowledge society: Education in the age of insecurity*. New York: Teachers College Press.

Hargreaves, A., & Shirley, D. (2009). *The fourth way: The inspiring future for educational change*. Thousands Oaks, CA: Corwin Press.

Heijmans, J. (2013). Epiloog [Epilogue]. In P. Sahlberg, *Finnish lessons. Wat Nederland kan leren van het Finse onderwijs* [What the Netherlands can learn from education in Finland] (pp. 207-255). Helmond: Uitgeverij Onderwijs Maak Je Samen.

Hopkins, D. (2005). Leadership for curriculum improvement: Going deeper. In J. Letschert (Ed.), *Curriculum development re-invented* (pp. 33-49). Proceedings of the invitational conference on the occasion of 30 years SLO 1975-2005. Leiden, the Netherlands. Enschede: SLO.

Hopmann, S. (1999). The curriculum as a standard of public education. *Studies in Philosophy and Education, 18*(1), 89-105. http://dx.doi. org/10.1023/A:1005139405296

Janssens, F. (2005). *Toezicht in discussie: Over onderwijstoezicht en educational governance* [Inspection under discussion: About educational inspection and educational governance]. Orational address. Enschede: University of Twente.

Kuiper, W. (2009). *Curriculumevaluatie en verantwoorde vernieuwing van bètaonderwijs* [Curriculum evaluation and well-considered mathematics and science education renewal] Orational address. Enschede/Utrecht: SLO/Utrecht University.

Kuiper, W., Folmer, E., & Ottevanger, W. (2013). Aligning science curriculum renewal efforts and assessment practices. In D. Corrigan, R. Gunstone, & A. Jones (Eds.), *Valuing assessment in science education: Pedagogy, curriculum, policy* (pp. 101-118). Dordrecht: Springer.

Letschert, J. (1998). Wieden in een geheime tuin: Een studie naar kerndoelen in het Nederlandse basisonderwijs [Weeding a secret garden: A study into the attainment targets in Dutch primary education]. Enschede: SLO.

Nieveen, N., & Kuiper, W. (2012). Balancing curriculum freedom and regulation in the Netherlands. *European Educational Research Journal*, *11*(3), 357-369.

Mortimore, P., Sammons, P., Stoll, L., Lewis, D., & Ecob, R. (1988). *School matters: The junior years*. Wells: Open Books.

Nieveen, N., Handelzalts, A., & van Eekelen, I. (2011). Naar curriculaire samenhang in de onderbouw van het voortgezet onderwijs [Towards curricular coherence in junior secondary education], *Pedagogische Studiën*, 88(4), 249-265.

Nieveen, N., van den Akker, J., & Resink, F. (2010). Framing and supporting school-based curriculum development in the Netherlands. In E. Law & N. Nieveen (Eds.), *Schools as curriculum agencies: Asian and European perspectives on school-based curriculum development* (pp. 273-283). Rotterdam: Sense Publishers.

Onderbouw-VO (2008). Blijvend in beweging – vier jaar onderbouwontwikkeling: Rapportage over de ontwikkelingen in de onderbouw van het voortgezet onderwijs [Keep moving – four years of developments in junior secondary education: Report on the developments in junior secondary education]. Zwolle: Onderbouw-VO.

Priestley, M., & Biesta, G. (2013). *Reinventing the curriculum. New trends in curriculum policy and practice*. London: Bloomsbury.

Sahlberg, P. (2011). *Finnish lessons. What can the world learn from educational change in Finland?* New York: Teachers College Press.

Taba, H. (1962). *Curriculum development: Theory and practice*. New York: Harcourt, Brace & World.

Thijs, A., Letschert, J., & Paus, H. (2005) *Maar het gaat om de leerling: Ontwikkelingen in het basisonderwijs onder de loep* [It's all about the learner: Focus on developments in primary education]. Enschede: SLO.

Thijs, A., & van den Akker, J. (2009). Curriculum in development. Enschede: SLO.

van Damme, D. (2011). *Sturingsmodellen in het onderwijs* [Steering models in education]. Paris: Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development.

van den Akker, J. (2003). Curriculum perspectives: An introduction. In J. van den Akker, W. Kuiper, & U. Hameyer (Eds.), *Curriculum landscapes and trends* (pp. 1-10). Dordrecht: Kluwer.

van Streun, A. (2001). *Het denken* bevorderen [Stimulating thinking]. Orational address. Groningen: University of Groningen.

Walker, D.F. (1990). *Fundamentals of curriculum*. San Diego, CA: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich.

Researching curriculum specification and freedom in Norway

Kirsten Sivesind (University of Oslo), Kari Bachmann (University College Volda), & Azita Afsar (University of Oslo)

Abstract

This chapter examines the way professional freedom is shaping as well as is being shaped across two periods of compulsory school reform in Norway. It is based on data collected through surveys given to professionals in schools involved in curriculum development, textbook production, implementation and teaching. We are above all interested in how goals and expectations towards a national curriculum are expressed by different groups of reform actors, how their conceptions correspond with the way the existing curriculum specifies goals and contents and how their conceptions interplay with reform efforts that increasingly emphasize assessment and outcomes. A range of reform studies indicates that a detailed curriculum restricts professional freedom in schools. Our own studies as well as research findings from similar studies in Norway show that a curriculum that focuses on goals and contents creates room to move for professionals although it does not necessarily enhance self-control. We also see that teachers' conceptions and preferences are changing along with national reform towards specification of minimum content and assessment criteria, partly contradicting the current curriculum in Norway, which holds the school level accountable for both development processes and outcomes.

1. Introduction

The field of curriculum research addresses the many decisions and facets of teaching and learning in schools and classrooms. From a curriculum point of view, such decisions target the way teaching and learning is made into a study course (Karseth & Sivesind, 2010). Although experiences of this course can be highly site-specific, programmatic issues are demanding, which continuously encourage curriculum making and implementation in policy and reform.

Recently, important advances have been made in theorizing about programmatic dimensions of curriculum, such as the interrelationship between systemic reform and evaluation (Lundgren, 2009; Mangez, 2010; Scholl, 2012; Sundberg & Wahlström, 2012), the implications of accountability for reform making and practices (Hopmann, 2008; Nieveen & Kuiper, 2012; Scholl, 2012) and cultural versus generic concepts constructed within global and transnational curriculum processes (Karseth & Sivesind, 2010; Rosenmund, 2006; Yates, 2009; Young, 2010; Young & Muller, 2010).

During the last few years, we have also witnessed a surge in interest in literacy and learning as new approaches to curriculum research (Markussen, 1990; Martin & Rose, 2007; Simensen, 2010). Moreover, a renewed interest is devoted to the way curriculum and standards are reframed within state-based curriculum reform (Westbury, 2007). Although considerable progress has been made, important questions remain unanswered when it comes to empirical research about curriculum specification and professional freedom in view of contemporary evaluation policy and reform. This chapter contributes to educational research by suggesting and developing knowledge about the way curriculum conceptions among professionals correspond and change along with a stronger emphasis on evaluation policy, which turns out to be more out-put based, but not necessarily more specified, during the second reform period.

The interplay between curriculum conceptions, specification of reform and professional freedom cannot be fully explored without empirically examining how reform actors view their own experiences. Therefore, we provide a

comparative case study based on survey material to analyse what groups of people involved in different reform realms conceptualize as their overall goals, experiences and expectations. Goals and purposes are, in this case, about what professionals seek to accomplish within their work with a new national curriculum. Experiences refer to reform group actors' know-how from different fields, such as teaching, textbook production, reform implementation and curriculum development. Do they adjust their conceptions about curriculum and reform along with policy changes that increasingly emphasize assessment and outcomes?

From an international perspective, continents and countries differ in how they develop and carry out curriculum work and national policy (Hopmann, 1999). As Steiner and Khamsi (2013) argue, the policies of nation-states vary in the degree they construct common reform systems and establish joint expectations to outcomes. This variation also exists when it comes to curriculum implementation across reform levels in several countries (Louis, 1989; Nieveen & Kuiper, 2012; van den Akker, Kuiper, & Hameyer, 2003). In this chapter, we focus on national reform in Norway, which by tradition connects to Scandinavian models for curriculum regulation. Here, the main model expects curriculum makers to develop national curricula that guide reform processes by suggesting principles for teaching; however, they do this without prescribing activities or standardizing outcomes (Bachmann, 2005b; Sivesind, 2008). The overall task of a national curriculum has from the 1920s to the 1990s been to support professionals in their daily work. For this purpose, the curriculum has served as a guide for action rather than a document that merely standardizes evaluation processes of learning activities and outcomes.

We first base our analysis on a cluster of surveys carried out in 2000 as part of the 1990s reform. We collected data among curriculum developers, textbook producers, implementers and professionals in Norwegian schools (Bachmann, 2005a; Bachmann, Sivesind, Afsar, & Hopmann; 2004b). Our core aim was to investigate how a national curriculum functioned in framing and guiding professionals during two reform periods and how a national curriculum was translated across reform arenas by suggesting a range of elements, such as purposes, principles, contents and activities in schools. In this chapter, we report from a large research project. We compare data from several surveys, the last of which was conducted in 2005 and which refers to the early efforts of introducing a new national curriculum within the Knowledge Promotion reform in Norway. We also refer to findings of the national evaluation of the Knowledge Promotion reform.

By way of introduction, the chapter starts out by presenting the research design with an overview of the research projects, methods and data. The empirical part is divided into two sections in which the main findings and interpretations for each of the two reform periods are presented. Finally, the chapter suggests how to conceptualize changes in view of transnational reform processes, which partly change the conditions for creating professional freedom in schools. By summarizing and interpreting empirical findings, we contribute to curriculum research by developing theory as well as providing empirical knowledge about the way curriculum conceptions and professional freedom is shaping as well as shaped by national reform across two reform periods.

2. Research design and methods

The chapter primarily reports from research projects in Norway conducted under the umbrella of a common research framework (Hopmann & Künzli, 1994) and were funded by the National Research Council in Norway and coordinated by Professor Stefan T. Hopmann. These studies made use of questionnaires first developed and distributed within Germany (Biehl, Ohlhaver, & Riquarts, 1999; Ohlhaver, 2005) and Switzerland (Bähr, Fries, Ghisla, Künzli, Rosenmund, & Sline-Müller, 1999; Bähr, Fries, Ghisla, Rosenmund, & Gaby, 1999; Rosenmund, 2006; Rosenmund et al., 2008), and later in Finland (Backström-Widjeskog & Hansén, 2002). In Norway, as in Germany and Switzerland, the research aimed to cover seven milestones or steps, which we will describe here (Sivesind & Hopmann, 1997; see also Hopmann & Nesje, 2002, p. 22). The first step included an analysis of policy texts and curriculum guidelines with regard to overall rationale of reform period. The second step consisted of a questionnaire to curriculum makers at the national level that was translated from German versions already distributed in Switzerland and Germany. A pilot study tested by the Delphi-method included experts in subject-matters didactics from Switzerland and Germany, who responded anonymously, to define the core concepts and indicators (Bähr, Fries, Ghisla, Rosenmund, & Gäby, 1999, p. 7). The questionnaire put a particular focus on a selection of subjects (Science, History, English and Mathematics) for year 8-10 in compulsory schooling in Norway (at age 13 and 15). The third step focussed on curriculum implementation in regard of subject-related issues, repeating a selection of questions from the questionnaire to the curriculum developers. It was distributed to people on the national or local level, and it provided the main database from the first reform period in Norway, which we consider to be from 1990-2003.

We collected names using the snowball method by contacting officers within the Ministry of Education and National-regional offices (NEO) during 1998. They had been responsible for organizing networks of administrators and teachers who implemented the new Curriculum 97 through in-services and evaluation. All persons reported by NEO, located at the regional level during 1999, were contacted in addition to textbook producers (authors, consultants, editors) who were also involved in mediating the new curriculum from 1997. These actors were not considered as representing a wider population, but the universe from which we wanted responses. They were asked to report their goals, experiences and conceptions during this particular implementation process.

The fourth step consisted of interviews with 30 people involved in curriculum development and implementation at the national and regional level, which is a study we will not report on here (for more details, see: Sivesind, 1999). Thereafter, the fifth step involved a survey about lesson planning where both school principals and teachers were asked about their main goals, views and expectations to a national curriculum. They were also asked about whether the

curriculum and related texts and instruments were useful within their local context (e.g. guidelines for instruction, textbooks) and how they conceived their own task of preparing teaching and learning in schools in regard to a national curriculum.

The study included schools in four geographical regions of Norway. Within these four regions, municipalities and schools were strategically selected to cover different types and sizes, distributed equally between urban and rural districts. By using this selection, we aimed to generalize findings to a national level. Schools in our study offered instruction for the final years of mandatory education i.e. lower secondary school (year 8-10), in the aforementioned school subjects. However, some schools also organised teaching to students from 6-10 years old in so-called combined schools. The differences between combined schools and normal lower secondary schools were carefully analysed.

The sixth step synthesized findings in evaluating the national curriculum, part of a research-based evaluation The National Evaluation of the Reform 97 (Bachmann et al., 2004a). In addition to these steps, a follow-up study was launched during the 2000s. Survey data and interview data from the project 'Early start with the Knowledge Promotion Reform' (Bergem et al., 2006) were reanalyzed within the project 'Achieving School Accountability in Practice' (ASAP) (Bachmann, Sivesind, & Bergem, 2008). In this period, a new national test system was implemented to create public control of schools by publishing the outcomes on an electronic platform, available for all, including journalists.

By conceptualizing accountability and assessment as reform in curriculum implementation, the ASAP-project extended the theoretical and methodological framework by including concepts about the way different forms of accountability were decisive for curriculum and reform (Langfeldt, Elstad, & Hopmann, 2008; Sivesind & Bachmann, 2008). Thus, some of the questions from the first surveys were repeated while others were developed according to new topics, such as evaluation and accountability. The seventh step was aimed at achieving a comparative analysis. Here we conducted a documents analysis to compare the Norwegian curriculum with similar documents in Finland, Sweden and Denmark (Sivesind, Bachmann, & Afsar, 2003).

Table 1 gives an overview of the topics covered by our research projects in Norway, the year they were conducted, the data and the response rates. For more details about the research design and validation, we refer to the national reports.

Projects	Respondents	N/Response- rate	Торіс	
From curriculum development to lesson planning				
Structures and strategies in curriculum reform 1998-2002	L97a: Members of curriculum committees/ syllabus groups in a selection of core school subjects	35/50	Curriculum making, L97	
National evaluation – Reform 97: How is curriculum mediated through secondary tools? 2001-2002	L97f: Teachers and school principals (national survey)	836/66	Curriculum development and implementation L97	
	L97g: Implementers (responsible for in- service training and evaluation)	419/66	Curriculum development and implementation L97	
	L97h: Text book producers (authors, editors and consultants)	225/56	Curriculum development and implementation L97	
Nordic curricula	Cross-national analysis. Document review		Curriculum making and reform	
Achieving School Accountability in Practice				
ASAP	KL1.2: Documentary analysis and policy interview		Curriculum making history	
	KL1.3: Survey and interviews with school administrators, principals and teachers	56/66 111/55 87/51	Curriculum implementation and evaluation	

Table 1: Overview of projects, data and publications

Our research approach can best be characterized as what Steiner-Kahmsi (2013) advocate and call 'simple comparison', where we draw upon descriptive

statistics to describe changes in the way professionals conceptualise and view curriculum within similar contexts over a period of years. Besides examining reform periods in view of their history, we also compare conceptions articulated across reform realms within the same period that, on the one hand, connect to education policy and, on the other, connect to educational practice.

These two analytical perspectives, seeing reform both as a product of history and as a result of reform processes, help us to understand how professional actors direct their attention within national reform, e.g. what they think, what they do and what they criticize. The analytical perspective provides an inside view of the organizational context where the national curriculum is developed or implemented, and conceptions of institutionalized policies and practices shaped by reform history in Norway. Based on this analysis, we can discuss changes in curriculum regulation and freedom in reform realms, such as schools.

3. Researching curriculum reform in Norway

3.1 Goals for a new national curriculum (1991-2003)

In the first period, a 10-year compulsory school curriculum was prepared at the national level over a six-and-a-half year period within the Ministry of Research and Education, and was formally put into practice in school year 1997-98. The national curriculum was authorized before international assessment programs came to the forefront within public debates. However, new principles of public management and accountability were part of the political discourse. Two commissioned reports, one from the Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD, 1988-89, 1990 {1988}) and one Royal Commissioned Report (NOU, 1988:28) became important in legitimizing work on a new curriculum.

Whereas the OECD report recommended that the Norwegian government continue with the existing national curriculum and to develop a new evaluation system to guarantee the quality of the primary and secondary school system, the Royal Commissioned Report recommended revising the national curriculum. The latter appeared just one year after the former was formally adopted in 1987. Thus, the formal curriculum from 1997 was more of a national than a transnational initiative. Although the national curriculum introduced cultural literacy and systemic reform along with transnational movements, it did not respond to what the experts from OECD actually asked for.

Organized as a comprehensive project, the work on a new curriculum included committees, reference groups and networks of consultants and implementers. Curriculum developers, one of our groups of respondents in this paper, formulated and provided drafts of the subject-specific curricula suggesting general aims and particular content for each school year. These drafts were revised during the process based on input from public hearings, the executives, the steering group in the project and even the leadership, including the Minister of the Ministry of Research and Education. Finally, the deputy of the Ministry, a group of officials within the civil service and a group of professionals completed the curriculum. Thus, the curriculum developers included in our survey were involved during a period of four years until the curriculum was completed.

A new formal curriculum, consisting of general aims and guidelines as well as aims and contents to be covered each year of public schooling, was put into action in 1997, about 10 years after the former curriculum had been formally adopted. The former curriculum from 1987 was merely a guideline or a recommendation in terms of content to be taught at different stages (years 1-3, 4-6 and 7-9) and suggested a local orientation to curriculum matters. The new 'Curriculum 97' was far more detailed in terms of specifying general aims, guidelines and principles, subject-specific purposes and lists of units and topics to be covered for each year of compulsory schooling. One rationale for this specification was to achieve goal coherence through translating national overarching goals into aims, principles and subject content.

The first part, labelled the 'Core curriculum', pointed to overarching goals and the visionary ideas of schooling, and outlined what students should experience and become. The main idea was to support the development of an integrated human being. The second part of the curriculum sorted out normative principles for organizing schooling, e.g. how to organize student projects and contents in terms of shared topics across subjects. The third part was aimed at translating the overall goals of the curriculum into subject content knowledge that detailed content areas and even a canon of authors and artists to be covered by teaching in different disciplines.

However, the formal curriculum did not detail minimum contents, i.e. asking municipalities and schools to add extra teaching content when developing their own curricula. Neither did the national curriculum include tips for teaching a particular subject, in line with the Scandinavian curriculum tradition. The 1997 curriculum did not specify timetables for when and for how many hours a particular topic would be taught within the subjects. It did not suggest benchmarks as descriptors or criteria for evaluating learning processes. The curriculum was not aligned with a test system that defined expectations for what to assess and learn at different levels. Although the curriculum structured teaching in terms of normative principles, it did not tell teachers what to do, being entirely prescriptive. Hence, the national curriculum structured the school as an input tool. By being an authoritative document, it worked out as merely a guide for further action and interpretation. As such, the curriculum was open-ended in terms of how to apply knowledge.

We asked members of curriculum committees engaged in developing the drafts for the subject curricula to report on their purposes and expectations within the development course (see table 1, L97 a). Many of the curriculum developers were subject experts who also had experience with teaching in schools. We also asked implementers, textbook producers (authors and editors), principals and teachers the same questions (see table 1, L97 f-h). The diagram in Figure 2 presents what different groups of respondents answered to the question about their overall goals in working with the new curriculum. The respondents were asked to select two out of the eleven proposed alternatives about the main goals relevant for their decisions within their positions. From our examination of the political discourse, which at that time centred on the competitiveness of the school system, we expected the

respondents to point out the nation's opportunity to sustain the international competition level as a prioritized alternative. We also knew that the basic values of Christianity were part of the overall paragraph of the Education Act and were also mentioned in the general part of the curriculum. However, none of these alternatives were prioritised by the respondents in their view on overall goals for their work. Instead, the respondents emphasized basic principles in pedagogical work and basic values in a democratic society.





From the point of view of the curriculum makers, implementers and textbook producers, the most important goal is educational, which means they found the basic principles in pedagogic work as core matter in their work with the national curriculum. The second priority is the importance of basic values in a democratic society. The teachers, in this case also including school principals, differed in their view. They found democratic values as the most important goal, above basic principles in pedagogic work. Even more unexpectedly, the textbook producers claimed their overall purposes were not primarily the inner logic of the school subjects but, next to pedagogical principles and democratic values, they see basic principles of a long-term education policy and the opportunity to implement the plans as relevant. This can be interpreted by the fact that textbook authors and publishers were controlled by a national agency that authorized the textbooks during this period, a system that was downplayed during 1998-99. This is similar to those who were appointed to act as implementers within the reform process. They were mainly teachers and professionals working at the municipality level and engaged by regional state-run offices to offer in-service training and evaluation that supported curriculum development in schools.

All groups give a very low priority to the continuation and persuasion of Western cultural heritages, similar to personal and practical site-specific and case-to-case judgement. We also observe that interest for discriminated groups is not an overall goal for any of the groups. Thus, the visionary platform for curriculum development, implementation, textbook production, and teaching is primarily based on pedagogical principles and the public interest in democracy and education, and to a lesser extent long-term principles of policy and implementation. Hence, neither highly political issues, nor common-sense judgement seems to be highlighted by the respondents. From this we conclude that curriculum making and implementation concerns the educational sides of schooling within a democratic society.

3.2 Goals and expectations in work with a new national curriculum (2003-2012)

Continuing a more than a hundred year tradition in Norway, national authorities made extensive efforts, also during the 2000s, to formulate and implement a new national curriculum. However, this time the new curriculum was developed with a new national test system in mind.

Parallel to the Programme for International Student Assessment results (PISA), which gained enormous public attention because of short-comings in achievement scores among Norwegian students, a national test system was

put into action. From 2004, assessment results were made public on a new web-based platform to inform the public about the quality of schools and to hold municipalities and schools accountable for learning processes and outcomes (Langfeldt, Elstad, & Hopmann, 2008).

The new national test system evaluated students' skills across traditional school subjects, which naturally encouraged the development of new national strategies and tools for assessment. New expectations were directed towards the school principals and teachers, demanding the use of new instruments, such as the test results, aggregated to three basic levels of learning achievement at certain stages within the study course (today at year 5, 8 and 9). Because accountability was put into action by this system, the new curriculum did not include specification of curriculum contents and methods, as in the case with earlier curricula, although the general part, consisting of overall goals and visions, remained the same.

Curriculum 2006 replaced principles and guidelines with a so-called 'School Poster'. This illustrated students' learning more directly than earlier guidelines. It highlighted principles, such as guaranteeing democratic values and introducing a set of learning strategies, which implied that all students should learn to plan, organize and evaluate their own learning. Self-management was thereby introduced as a core principle in compulsory schools.

The new curriculum required teachers to apply competence aims during assessment, mainly to improve outcomes. Schools were also asked to develop their learning environment. Besides competence aims, which was a new element in the curricula for compulsory schools, the state authorities introduced basic skills to be covered within and across the subjects. These skills were specified as orals skills, reading, writing, digital skills and numeracy. Although the competence aims contained contents, and it was assumed that certain subject matter should be covered within students' learning, they were not formulated to structure contents by creating boundaries for knowledge that was not relevant, like earlier curricula in Norway.

Rather, the competence aims and new assessment instruments encouraged the integration of formal and informal learning at different levels to improve outcomes. For example, teachers were asked to assess students' learning according to a selection of competence aims, independent of where they had acquired their knowledge and skills, within the classroom according to what was taught or not taught. Hence, the connection between aims and teaching was weakened and more focus was put on what students should master through instruction after a study course. This orientation corresponds with international frameworks, such as for the PISA study.

Curriculum 2006 formally replaced Curriculum 1997 in August 2006, and was implemented for a period of three years. Still, it was introduced a year earlier in many municipalities and schools on a voluntary basis. Since the curriculum continued to be a formal regulation, all new principles were mandatory and had to be applied within municipalities and schools. Although the municipalities could delegate the responsibility to school principals and teachers, they still had the formal responsibility to follow up the selection and organisation of contents according to the overall national curriculum.

Our study reanalyses data that include almost all municipalities and schools that adopted the new curriculum from 2005 and onwards. Hence, the findings represent the first responses to a new curriculum. Since the new curriculum was implemented when the evaluation gained remarkable attention within the policy discourse, the first question in the questionnaire, about overall goals, was reformulated. This time, the questionnaire asked the respondents, according to their experiences, what they were held accountable for. Since the questions and the selection of participants at the municipality and regional level were differently selected (see Table 1), we cannot statistically compare the results between the surveys on this question. However, the main findings from the 2005 survey (see Table 1, KL1.3) confirm in many ways what was observed during the first reform period. The majority of all groups refer to the overall goal of adapting teaching for the sake of learning. Pedagogical principles are still important. Over 75% of the group from the municipality level agrees on this point, while around 50% consider themselves to be accountable for students' learning and that the students perform in accordance with their abilities.

Teachers in this survey are even more concerned about the general goals of schooling and see themselves as less accountable for what the above administrative level or media publish as significant measures. When school principals are asked the same question, they answer that adaptive schooling with regard to the expectations of students and parents is the most important concern. They are also worried about achievement with regard to students' abilities. However, they are not worried about achievement in terms of competitiveness or success at local or national rankings. Hence, learning is part of the professional discourse, but not as the overall goal. They are not primarily concerned with implementing a new policy for its own sake. Moreover, the aspiration to be the best at public rankings gains the lowest score.

We see the same findings in other studies. In the same year, 2005, a questionnaire was sent to a representative selection of school principals from both primary and secondary schools in Norway. It was later reanalysed to represent only the compulsory school level (Skedsmo, 2009). All in all, the findings show evidence for a core interest in educational principles rather than a concern about policy implementation driven by hierarchical accountability. The respondents also claim not to be motivated by the league tables; although, in this part of reform period experience, they realize that achievement scores for their school, their municipality and their county are part of official statistics to be used for competition and accountability in schools (Langfeldt et al., 2008). Hence, educational practice does not necessarily follow the reform conceptions generated by political rationales.

3.3 What should a curriculum include?

In our study, we were particularly interested to see whether the new curriculum corresponded with the expectations of teachers and principals to a curriculum. What should the curriculum within this new policy context include from the point of view of principals and teachers and in terms of what conditions? Figures 2 and 3 compare how the two main surveys from each reform period correspond to the same question about which elements were expected to be included within a formal curriculum and how the elements should formally regulate education. The findings are limited to the

responses of teachers and principals and to lower-secondary education within compulsory schools, where we look for internal differences between the two periods for the same groups and also between groups within the same year.



Figure 2: Teachers' and principals' responses as to which parts should be mandatory, recommended or not at all included within a national curriculum. Distributions of percentages within national surveys L97 f and KL1.3 (presented in table 1). L97 refers to Curriculum 97 and KL06 to Curriculum 06

Figure 2 illustrates the fact that teachers respond somewhat differently in the second reform period. They are far more positive about including political aims and goals, aims for the school year and subject content knowledge as mandatory parts. The views of principals on these matters are not so different between the periods. We also observe, because of the change in expectations among the teachers towards a more detailed curriculum, that school principals from the second period (KLO6) are more critical to include aims of the school year and subject content knowledge as mandatory objectives.

We know from our document analysis that the new curriculum (KLo6) puts more emphasis on the responsibility of municipalities and schools to develop a local curriculum. Through a national evaluation, and later on, through school inspections in some districts, municipalities and schools were criticized for not accomplishing this task in accordance with the national goals. Since the formal curriculum in this second period included neither aims for the school year, nor a mandatory or recommended subject content knowledge in terms of units and topics, we observe that the conceptions of teachers are more critical to the current curriculum than the conceptions of school principals. However, both groups expect all three elements to be included in the curriculum, either as mandatory or as recommended, which means the new national curriculum did not fulfil expectations in this part of the reform period. This is also confirmed in later studies, which conclude that school principals and teachers ask for more concrete guidelines that are offered by the state authorities (Dale, Engelsen, & Karseth, 2011).



Figure 3: Teachers' and principals' responses as to which parts should be mandatory, recommended or not at all included within a national curriculum. Distributions of percentages within national surveys L97 f and KL1.3 (presented in table 1)

On three related items concerning the listing of minimum content, assessment criteria and time schedule for when to assess learning performance, we observe some noteworthy differences. With regard to the listing of minimum content, teachers in the second reform period are far more positive about including this as mandatory, which points to new models of curriculum reform, related to the common core standards in the United States, for example
(Porter et al., 2011). Also, principals are positive, but not as positive as teachers. More school principals than teachers consider listing of minimum contents a waste of space. However, not as many principals are critical about this element in the second period compared to the first reform period, which means they seem willing to adjust to the ideas of transnational models and frameworks borrowed from abroad. All in all, the respondents are more positive about listing a minimum content, in contrast to the then existing curriculum.

All the survey groups, in particular the teachers and the principals from the two reform periods, agree that assessment criteria are expected to be part of the curriculum. A majority of all groups expect such criteria to be recommended. When comparing the two periods, we observe that teachers from the last period are more positive about mandatory criteria than those from the first. However, the school principals are somewhat more critical. Since the national curriculum from neither the first nor the second period included assessment criteria, we find our respondents as expecting a new element in the national curriculum, which the current policy refuses to deliver during the period.

In both surveys, teachers and principals were asked if they should include tips to learning materials and methods. We found no large differences between the two surveys, and principals and teachers seem to agree. A large majority welcomes tips to learning materials and methods as a recommendation, but not as compulsory at a national basis. This is also contrary to the current curriculum policy, which becomes less educational in its approach to advocate pedagogy. This supports the view the national policy adjusts with transnational ideas and trends not being oriented to pedagogic principles despite the conceptions and interests of teachers and school principals (Sivesind, van den Akker, & Rosenmund, 2012).

4. What a curriculum can accomplish in terms of professional freedom

Now, we consider the issue of curriculum and the professional freedom within the context of national reform. The way in which state authorities regulate policy and schools by national reform is not only a professional question, but also a legislative one, according to traditions in Scandinavia and Germany (Engelsen & Karseth, 2007; Scholl, 2012). Simultaneously, a formal curriculum ensures and restricts professional autonomy by its substantive approach, suggesting goals, aims and contents. The new revised curriculum, launched by the Ministry of Education during 2005-2006, will be considered on the back of a new assessment system that took form during the first decade of the 2000s. Through a new language of evaluation and learning, introduced through what van den Akker (2010) characterizes as a 'backdoor strategy', curriculum was considered to improve the quality of teaching and learning in schools. Although the reform and the new curriculum was interpreted as more open in terms of how to detail teaching processes in schools, new constructs and expectations come to the forefront in regulating professional practices. Did Curriculum 2006 restrict professional autonomy differently to the old reform from the first period during the 1990s?

To understand the complexity of how curriculum shapes professional freedom across reform arenas, we will refer to a typology suggested by Hopmann (1999). According to a four-field model, which distinguishes between state-based curriculum work on the one side and evaluation-systems at the other, institutionalized traditions for curriculum regulations exist in Europe and the United States, partly explained by political structures and administrative systems. One explanation for how a state authorized curriculum potentially regulates professional freedom, attributes to both how programmatic goals and content are initially proposed and how reform actors, positioned within different fields, conceptualize their task of introducing a new national curriculum (Nieveen & Kuiper, 2012; van den Akker, Kuiper, & Hameyer, 2003). Finally, curriculum can also be aligned with complementary reform tools, such as a new legislation and test systems (Hopmann, 2003; Lundgren, 2003). In Norway, a new national test system was implemented during the 2000s.

In Figure 4, we observe the interrelatedness between curriculum and evaluation (vertical dimension) as outlined within national reform by, for example, curriculum developers engaged by the state authorities to formulate a new curriculum. We also see reform either directly or indirectly regulating curriculum practice and thereby professional conceptions and autonomy within education and school (horizontal dimension). We also differentiate between examination and assessment (upper quadrants), which focus on the product dimension of schooling and a national or local curriculum focussing on processes that are either content-oriented or instructional by character (lower quadrants). Input and output regulations need to be divided to underscore the fact that both evaluation and curriculum have always been decisive for national reform. However, some say they are complementary functions.

Nonetheless, in contemporary policy, the traditions seem to merge to a point where curriculum and evaluation can regulate professional work as a structuring framework through input control (left side of the model) or potentially influence education and schooling through standards and expectations according to an output mode (right side of the model). Moreover, national reform can regulate professional freedom indirectly or more directly, dependent on how evaluations leave spaces open for professional control through content (left side of the model) or alternatively influencing professionals by targeting the inner life of their work (right side of model). To the degree teaching is not structured by formal content, a national reform might influence not only teaching, but also instruction and learning behind the classroom door (see Figure 4).



Figure 4: Four models of reform regulation (see also Hopmann, 1999)

According to our studies and the national evaluation of the Knowledge Promotion reform, schools were loyal to national policy by introducing a new curriculum in the 2000s. This curriculum was based on new approaches to assessment and presumed instruction for learning rather than teaching a particular content. Still, the curriculum did not specify criteria for assessment or core standards of a minimum of what to learn. Curriculum 2006 introduced new technology by focusing on competence and assessment for learning, which in many ways can be considered instructional through new technologies (right bottom corner of the model), which calls for a more detailed curriculum. Moreover, although the curriculum became more open-ended by being less goal-oriented and content-oriented, it was not necessarily protecting professional freedom and control, as our professionals partly signalled in asking for a curriculum that emphasizes goals and contents, to which Curriculum 2006 did not correspond.

Both Aasen et al. (2012) and Hodgson, Rönning and Tomlinson (2012) show that the Knowledge curriculum has been in active use in many schools. Yet, there are large variations in perception and interpretation of, for example, basic skills among the school principals and teachers. Aasen et al. (2012) write that the skills written up within the curriculum, which are instructional by assessing students' learning and outcomes, have rarely been a common concern for the school and that there is wide variation in how the term is understood among the teachers. Nevertheless, adoption of new semantics, suggested by the curriculum, appears to be part of a gradual improvement throughout the reform period in a selection of the case schools examined, and therefore adjusted according to a mixed model of reform (Sivesind, 2013). The Knowledge Promotion evaluation also shows that school administrators and teachers agreed with the new approach to include competence aims as part of the curriculum. Curricula, as they are designed, also adhere to local curriculum development and contribute to cooperation among teachers within the schools. Yet, researchers point out that the variations between schools are striking in regard to the initial goals and purposes (Aasen et al., 2012), which leads our focus to the old model of reform. Hodgson et al. (2012) conclude that teachers have generally increased their focus on assessment, but claim at the

same time that the reception of the detailed instructions offered by the central authorities is not at all clear. Relatively few teachers in their sample know the regulations so well that they can express themselves explicitly and clearly about the various dimensions of student assessment. Rather than recalling what regulations demand of the schools in terms of assessment practice, they refer to their own school practices, along with a process-oriented reform (bottom of our model, Figure 2).

Curriculum regulations in terms of applying a formal curriculum through national reform do not necessarily restrict professional freedom. This is because the formal boundaries of goals and contents without assessment that direct instruction in schools creates a wide professional space, legitimized by decisions taken by, for example, a government or a ministry. Much depends on how a curriculum is put into practice in regard to other policy tools, such as national evaluation systems. As long as the reform actors are not controlled in terms of what they do or accomplish, they feel free to choose between different recommendations suggested by the formal curriculum. If these suggestions, mandatory or not, instruct what to do, the conceptions will probably change. So far, this is not the case in Norway, neither in the 1990s reforms, nor within the Knowledge Promotion reform during the 2000s. Therefore, we can also understand why professionals across different reform arenas and periods welcome a comprehensive curriculum.

References

Aasen, P., Møller, J., Rye, E., Ottesen, E., Prøitz, T. S., & Hertzberg, F. (2012). Kunnskapsløftet som styringsreform - et løft eller et løfte?: Forvaltningsnivåenes og institusjonenes rolle i implementeringen av reformen. 20/2012. Oslo: NIFU.

Bachmann, K. (2005a). *Læreplanens differens. Formidling av læreplanen til skolepraksis*. Trondheim: Norges Teknisk-Naturvitenskapelige Universitet (NTNU).

Bachmann, K. (2005b). *Læreplanens differens. Formidling av læreplanen til skolepraksis* [The difference of the curriculum. Mediating the curriculum to the practice of schooling]. Trondheim: Norges Teknisk-Naturvitenskapelige Universitet (NTNU).

Bachmann, K., Sivesind, K., Afsar, A., & Hopmann, S. (2004a). *Hvordan* formidles læreplanen? En komparativ evaluering av læreplanbaserte virkemidler -

deres utforming, konsistens og betydning for læreres praksis. Evaluering av Reform 97-i regi av Norges forskningsråd (Synteserapport). http://www.forskningsradet.no/servlet/Satellite?blobcol=urldata& blobheader=application%2 Fmsword&blobkey=id&blobtable= MungoBlobs& blobwhere=1208968522858&cachecontrol=5%3A0%3A0+*%2F*%2F*&ssbinary= true

Bachmann, K., Sivesind, K., Afsar, A., & Hopmann, S. (2004b). *Hvordan formidles læreplanen? En komparativ evaluering av læreplanbaserte virkemidler - deres utforming, konsistens og betydning for læreres praksis*. Evaluering av Reform 97 - i regi av Norges forskningsråd. Kristiansand: Høyskoleforlaget.

Bachmann, K., Sivesind, K., & Bergem, R. (2008). Evaluering og ansvarliggjøring i skolen. In G. Langfeldt, E. Elstad & S. Hopmann (Eds.), *Ansvarliggjøring i skolen* (pp. 94 - 122). Oslo: Cappelen.

Backström-Widjeskog, B., & Hansén, S.-E. (2002). Problems concerning comparative research of curriculum development. In M. Rosenmund, A.-V. Fries, & V. Heller (Eds.), *Comparing curriculum-making processes* (pp. 55-71). Bern: Peter Lang.

Bergem, R., Båtevik, F.O., Bachmann, K., & Kvangarsnes, M. (2006). *Tidleg* oppstart med nye læreplanar. Kartlegging av erfaringar med førebuing og iverksetjing. Arbeidsrapport nr. 196. Volda: Høgskulen i Volda Møreforsking Volda. http://udir.no/upload/Tidleg_oppstart.pdf

Biehl, J., Ohlhaver, F., & Riquarts, K. (1999). *Lehrplanentwicklung im Vergleich*. *Ergebnisse standardisierter Befragungen von Lehrplanentwicklern in Deutschland 1985 und 1995 sowie in der Schweiz 1995*. Zum Endbereicht des DFG-Projekts 'Sekundäre Lehrplanbindungen' Ergebnisse Ebene 1: Lehrplanentwicklung. Kiel: IPN.

Bähr, K., Fries, A.-V., Ghisla, G., Künzli, R., Rosenmund, M., & Sline-Müller, G. (1999). *From curriculum development to lesson planning*. www.lehrplan.ch - The Website about Curriculum Research: SNF-Project.

Bähr, K., Fries, A.-V., Ghisla, G., Rosenmund, M., & Gaby, S.-M. (1999). *Curriculummaking: Structures, expectations, perspectives. Implementation report.* National Research Program 33. Effectiveness of our Education Systems. Aarau: Schweizerische Koordinationsstelle für Bildungsforschung.

Dale, E.L., Engelsen, B.U., & Karseth, B. (2011). *Kunnskapsløftets intensjoner, forutsetninger og operasjonaliseringer: En analyse av en læreplanreform* Pedagogisk Forskningsinstitutt. Oslo: Universitetet i Oslo.

Engelsen, B.U., & Karseth, B. (2007). Læreplan for kunnskapsløftet - et endret kunnskapssyn? *Norsk Pedagogisk Tidsskrift*, 5, 404-415.

Hodgson, J., Rønning, W., & Tomlinson, P. (2012). Sammenhengen mellom undervisning og læring: En studie av læreres praksis og deres tenkning under Kunnskapsløftet. Sluttrapport. Nr. 4/2012. Bodø: Nordlandsforskning. Hopmann, S. (1999). The curriculum as a standard of public education. *Studies in Philosophy and Education*, *18*, 89-105.

Hopmann, S. (2003). On the evaluation of curriculum reforms. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, 35(4), 459-478.

Hopmann, S. (2008). No child, no school, no state left behind: Schooling in the age of accountability. *Journal of Curriculum Studies*, *40*(4), 417-456.

Hopmann, S., & Künzli, R. (1994). Topikk der Lehrplanung: Das Aarauer Lehrplannormal. *Bildungsforschung und Bildungspraxis*, *2*, 161-184.

Hopmann, S., & Nesje, K. (2002). Innledning. In K. Nesje & S. Hopmann (Eds.), *En lærende skole. L97 i skolepraksis* (pp. 9-24). Oslo: Cappelen Akademisk Forlag.

Karseth, B., & Sivesind, K. (2010). Conceptualizing curriculum knowledge - Within and beyond the national context. *European Journal of Education*, *45*(March), 103-120.

Langfeldt, G., Elstad, E., & Hopmann, S. (Eds.). (2008). Ansvarlighet i skolen: Politiske spørsmål og pedagogiske svar. Resultater fra forskningsprosjektet 'Achieving school accountability in practice'. Oslo: Cappelen.

Louis, K.S. (1989). The role of the school district in school improvement. In M. Holmes, K. Leithwood & D. Musella (Eds.), *Educational policy for effective schools* (pp. 145-167). Toronto: OISE Press.

Lundgren, U.P. (2003). The political governing (governance) of education and evaluation. In P. Haug & T.A. Schwandt (Eds.), *Evaluating educational reforms: Scandinavian reforms* (pp. 99-110):. Stockholm: Information Age Publishing.

Lundgren, U.P. (2009). Political governing and curriculum change - From active to reactive curriculum reforms. In E. Ropo & T. Autio (Eds.), *International conversation on curriculum studies: Subject, society and curriculum* (pp. 109-122). Rotterdam: Sense.

Mangez, E. (2010). Global knowledge-based policy in fragmented societies: The case of curriculum reform in French-speaking Belgium. *European Journal of Education*, *45*(1), 60-73.

Markussen, I. (1990). Curriculum and literacy: The 18th century Danish case. In G. Genovesi, B.B. Gundem, M. Heinemann, J. Herbst, T. Harbo, & S. Tønnes (Eds.), *History of elementary school teaching* (pp. 27-36). Hildesheim: Edition Bildung und Wissenschaft.

Martin, J.R., & Rose, D. (2007). *Learning to write: Reading to learn. Scaffolding democracy in literacy classrooms*. London: Equinox.

Nieveen, N., & Kuiper, W. (2012). Balancing curriculum freedom and regulation in the Netherlands. *European Educational Research Journal*, *11*(3), 357-368.

NOU (1988:28). *Med viten og vilje. Innstilling fra Universitets- og høyskoleutvalget oppnevnt ved kongelig resolusjon av 22. juli 1987*. Avgitt til Kultur- og vitenskapsdepartementet 9. september 1988. Official Norwegian Report.

OECD (1988-89). *Ekspertvurdering fra OECD. OECD-vurdering av norsk utdanningspolitikk*. Oslo: Aschehoug.

OECD (1990 {1988}). *Reviews of national policies for education*. Norway. Paris: OECD.

Ohlhaver, F. (2005). Schulwesen und Organisation. Gestalt und Problematik staatlicher Schulregulierung. Wiesbaden: Vs Verlag für Sozialwissenschaften.

Porter, A., McMaken, J., Hwang, J., & Yang, R. (2011). Common core standards the new US intended curriculum. *Educational Researcher*, 40(3), 103-116.

Rosenmund, M. (2006). The current discourse on curriculum change: A comparative analysis of national reports on education. In A. Benavot & C. Braslavsky (Eds.), *School knowledge in comparative and historical perspective. Changing curricula in primary and secondary education* (pp. 173-194). CERC Studies in Comparative Education 18. Hong Kong: Springer.

Rosenmund, M., Fries, A.-V., Westbury, I., Hopmann, S., Ohlhaver, F., Hansén, S.-E., & Sivesind, K. (2008). *Organizing curriculum change. Reports from a five-country study*: Pestalozzi Research Institute for the History of Education.

Scholl, D. (2012). Are the traditional curricula dispensable? A feature pattern to compare different types of curriculum and a critical view of educational standards and essential curricula in Germany. *European Educational Research Journal*, *1*1(3), 328–341.

Simensen, A.M. (2010). English in Scandinavia - A success story. In D. Wyse, R. Andrews, & J. Hoffman (Eds.), *The Routledge international handbook of English, Language and Literacy teaching* (pp. 472-483). London: Routledge.

Sivesind, K. (1999). Task and themes in the communication about the curriculum. The Norwegian curriculum reform in perspective. Paper presented at the International Symposium: Curriculum-making processes and curriculum research, University Zurich Irchel, December 2-4.

Sivesind, K. (2008). *Reformulating reform. Curriculum history revisited*. Oslo: University of Oslo.

Sivesind, K. (2013). Mixed images and merging semantics of curricula in Europe. *Journal of Curriculum Studies, 45*(1), 52-66.

Sivesind, K., van den Akker, J., & Rosenmund, M. (2012). European curriculum: Restructuring and renewal. Introduction. *European Education Research Journal*, *11*(3), 320-327. Sivesind, K., & Bachmann, K. (2008). Hva forandres med nye standarder? Krav og utfordringer med Kunnskapsløftets læreplaner. In G. Langfeldt, E. Elstad & S. Hopmann (Eds.), *Ansvarlighet i skolen. Politiske spørsmål og pedagogiske svar* (pp. 62-93). Oslo: Cappelen.

Sivesind, K., Bachmann, K., & Afsar, A. (2003). *Nordiske læreplaner*. Oslo: Læringssenteret.

Sivesind, K., & Hopmann, S. (1997). Fra læreplanutforming til undervisningsplanlegging. In B. Karseth, S. Gudmundsdottir, & S. Hopmann (Eds.), *Didaktikk: Tradisjon og fornyelse. Festskrift til Bjørg Brandtzæg Gundem* (pp. 237-257). Oslo: Universitetet i Oslo.

Skedsmo, G. (2009). School governing in transition. Oslo: Universitetet i Oslo.

Steiner-Khamsi, G. (2013). What is wrong with the 'what-went-right' approach in educational policy? *European Educational Research Journal*, *12*(1), 20-33.

Sundberg, D., & Wahlström, N. (2012). Standards-based curricula in a denationalised conception of education: The case of Sweden. *European Education Research Journal*, *11*(3), 342-356.

van den Akker, J. (2010). Building bridges: How research may improve curriculum policies and classroom practices. In S.M. Stoney (Ed.), *Beyond Lisbon* 2010: Perspectives from research and development for education policy in Europe Europe (CIDREE Yearbook 2010) (pp. 175-196). Slough: NFER.

van den Akker, J., Kuiper, W., & Hameyer, U. (Eds.). (2003). *Curriculum landscapes and trends*. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publishers.

Westbury, I. (2007). Making curricula: Why states make curricula, and how. In F.M. Connelly (Ed.), *The SAGE handbook of curriculum and instruction* (pp. 45-65). Toronto: Sage.

Yates, L. (2009). From curriculum to pedagogy and back again: Knowledge, the person and the changing world. *Pedagogy, Culture & Society, 17*(1), 17-28.

Young, M. (2010). Alternative educational futures for a knowledge society. *European Educational Research Journal*, *9*(1), 1-12.

Young, M., & Muller, J. (2010). Three educational scenarios for the future: Lessons from the sociology of knowledge. *European Journal of Education*, 45(1), 11-27.

Portugal - The mirage of curricular autonomy

Francisco Sousa (University of the Azores and University of Minho)

Abstract

The Portuguese curriculum policy is rooted in a centralist tradition, which started to be challenged in the context of the educational reform of the late 1980s. The policy-makers' discourse has been, for the past quarter-century, loaded with calls for decentralization and a number of measures with some decentralizing potential have been taken. A careful analysis of the main official documents, combined with a review of research reports, reveals that curriculum policymaking in Portugal is still very centralized and dependent on the prescription of detailed study plans and syllabi. These tend to be followed very strictly. Therefore, Portuguese schools are still far from becoming strong curriculum agencies.

1. Introduction

It is not easy to find global trends in policy making with regard to the countries' inclination towards either centralized prescription of the curriculum or strong reliance on school-based curricular decisions. Some policy-makers move towards one pole, other move towards the other pole. Furthermore, reversals of policy are frequent. Nevertheless, there is some evidence of a slow and piecemeal consolidation of decentralized approaches. Based on a comparative analysis of policies and on research findings, Kennedy (2010) states that, overall, despite the feeling that *"it appears that centralized control of curriculum will remain the dominant motif in curriculum policy-making"* (p. 15), *"some progress has been made in the consolidation of school-based curriculum development"* (p. 16). In a similar vein, Marsh (2010) states that there are promising examples of school-based curriculum development emerging

in many countries despite the tightening central control exerted by central authorities. A superficial analysis of the official documents through which the Portuguese curriculum-policy has been conveyed for the past quarter-century may suggest that Portugal has followed this growing tendency to accept the idea of schools as curriculum agencies. However, a deeper analysis of those documents, combined with a review of research reports, prompts questions on the extent to which such tendency has a real existence beyond rhetoric. In the following sections, different moments of the history of the Portuguese curriculum will be considered. Firstly, the tradition followed by the educational system until 1986 are briefly characterized. Next, curriculum policies developed in two periods (1986-2000 and 2001-2010) are described and discussed. Finally, current policies are briefly discussed and commented.

2. The history of curriculum in Portugal

2.1 Plain centralism (until 1986)

The Portuguese curriculum policy is rooted in a centralist tradition, which dates back to the mid-nineteenth century (Pacheco, 2008) and centralism tends to be associated with uniformity. Accordingly, until the late 1980s, most of the curriculum decision-making was unquestioningly concentrated in the central administration. Agencies within the Ministry of Education or other national entities directly subordinated to it issued detailed prescriptions on what should be taught at every level of schooling across the whole country (autonomous regions included). Such prescriptions included lists of school subjects to be taught, accompanied with the specification of the amount of time that should be spent to each of those subjects every week. For every subject, a thick syllabus was usually issued – one that specified, in a very detailed way, the content to be covered. Sometimes the syllabi also included recommendations on teaching methods and on approaches to student assessment. In 2013, central prescription of detailed study plans and syllabi is still the main pillar of curriculum decision-making in Portugal. Yet, calls for more decentralized approaches have risen and a number of measures with some decentralizing potential have been taken.

2.2. Autonomy as an emerging challenge (1986-2000)

Calls for a more decentralized curriculum started to become visible in the early 1990s, through texts that had earlier roots. The most frequently cited criticism of curricular centralism and uniformity in Portugal is a Formoshino's call for attention to the inadequacy of a uniform, one-size-fits-all curriculum to the Portuguese student population — a criticism that is stated in well-known texts published in the early 1990s (Formosinho, 1991, 1993), which follow a less known text that had been written in 1987, in the context of the early stages of an important educational reform.

The foundation of that reform is Law 46/86 (later on, Law 115/97 and Law 49/2005 changed some aspects of Law 46/86), which, for the first time, set general rules for the organization of the Portuguese educational system in a democratic context. One should realize that, despite the fact that Portugal had become a democracy in 1974, such kind of law (comprehensive, governing the whole educational system) had not been published after 1973 - a year when Portugal was still a dictatorship. Through its statement of guiding principles for the organization of the Portuguese educational system, Law 46/86, published in 1986, conveys a commitment to the decentralization and diversification of "educational structures and actions" (Article 3g). Specifically with regard to the curriculum, this law determines that "curricula of basic education shall be set at the national level, notwithstanding the possibility of flexible content that integrates regional components" (Article 47.4). It also states that "curricula of secondary education shall have a national structure, although some of their components may include regional and local features" (Article 47.5). In addition, the law admits that curricular initiatives of a supplementary kind are taken at a wide range of levels, from the national level to the school level. Morgado (2000) interprets these passages of Law 46/86 as words that suggest the existence of some institutional willingness to value local contexts and increase the schools' power and competence. In the light of Law 46/86, curriculum decision-making in Portugal remained centralized to a large extent, on the basis of a national curriculum, but some degree of decentralization became possible. In order to understand how far the system has gone in the exploration of such possibility, it is necessary to start with analysing

the measures that were taken in the context of the educational reform that followed the publication of Law 46/86.

The authors of the preparatory documents that were issued at the early stages of that reform remarked that one of the main problems they were facing in terms of curriculum development was the excess of centralism in the decision-making process, which harmed the emergence of innovative experiences that could contribute to a better adequacy of the curriculum to local realities (Silva, Emídio, & Grilo, 1990a). This remark was made by the members of a team that had the specific mission of designing a proposal for new basic and secondary education curricula. In Portugal, basic education encompasses pre-school, whose attendance is not compulsory, and nine years of compulsory schooling, whose attendance is compulsory. Those nine years are organized into three stages. The first stage of basic education encompasses grades one through four, the second stage includes grades five and six, and the third stage lasts for three years. Secondary education lasts for three years. Its' attendance became compulsory in 2009.

The team responsible for proposing the new curricula was integrated into a larger entity: the Commission for the Reform of the Educational System. The team also cautioned that the degree of curriculum decentralization admitted by Law 46/86, including decentralization via the emergence of regional components, could only become effective if responsibility for that endeavour were assigned to qualified agents and if it were supported by a new attitude of participation (Silva, Emídio, & Grilo, 1990a). The proposal for the new curricula issued by the above-mentioned team called for decentralization of the services provided by the Ministry of Education, for the promotion of the schools' autonomy and for a vision of the school as an educational community, rather than as a peripheral service of the State, without an identity of its own. Such vision was amplified by a number of scholars, through the publication of many texts that explored, both at the theoretical and at the practical level, a number of related themes: schools as educational communities (Formosinho, 1989; Sarmento & Ferreira, 1994), the school's autonomy (Sarmento, 1993), and the educational project of the school as an instrument for the assertion

of the school's autonomy (Alves, 1993; Barroso, 1992; Canário, 1992; Carvalho & Diogo, 1994; Costa, 1992; Macedo, 1991). One of the most explicit sources of opportunity for the promotion of the schools' curricular autonomy proposed by the team consisted of a new curricular area, named 'Área-escola'. This was a trans-curricular area, which, unlike the traditional subjects, was not constrained by detailed syllabi or guidelines issued by the central administration. It was supposed to be planned by the schools through the conception and implementation of projects that were expected to have some impact on the local community and mobilise content from a wide range of subjects, by exploring the practical implications of that same content, thus concretising concepts and consolidating ideas (Silva, Emídio, & Grilo, 1990b).

After a period of public debate, the curricular reform was legislated, the most relevant piece of legislation being Decree 286/89, which set a new structure for basic and secondary education curricula. In the preamble of this document, the legislators claimed that such reform stimulated local initiative, by allowing for margins of curricular autonomy in the construction of multidisciplinary curricular projects and in the establishment of partnerships between the school and institutions from the community. The decree confirmed the creation of 'Área-escola', which was supposed to take between 95 and 110 hours of the students' time every year, both in basic and secondary education. The responsibility for deciding on the content of this curricular area was assigned to the schools. More specifically, all the teachers of a given class were expected to work as a team in the development of a project for the class and decide on how each subject would contribute to it. In addition, the schools were allowed to provide a supplementary curriculum of a non-compulsory kind, which was based on "joyful and cultural activities", including school sport, "aimed at a creative and formative use of the students' free time" (Decree 286/89, Article 8).

In parallel, legislation that ruled other aspects of the educational reform was issued, including legislation on the schools' autonomy and management. School autonomy was then defined, via Decree 43/89, as the school's capacity to create and implement its own educational project. Three dimensions of autonomy were considered in that piece of legislation: cultural, administrative, and pedagogical. Pedagogical autonomy includes the school's capacity to create and implement the above-mentioned supplementary curriculum, to design and implement projects of remedial teaching and to participate, with other schools, in the definition of regional and local components of the curriculum. Other pieces of legislation on school organization and management that were published some years later, especially Decree 172/91 and Decree 115-A/98, confirmed the official assertion of the educational project as the most important of the documents through which each school reveals its identity and exercises its autonomy. In addition, the latter decree allowed schools to deepen their autonomy by signing 'autonomy contracts' with the Ministry of Education, with the municipalities and eventually with other entities. The degree of decentralisation allowed by the afore-mentioned measures could hardly threaten centralization as the dominant orientation of curriculum policy in Portugal. Sousa Fernandes (2003) noted that the new curricula kept the previous organizing scheme. In a similar vein, Pacheco (1994) stated that little or nothing had changed with the reform in terms of curricular structure and decision-making. For this author, the reform adopted "a closed, uniform and centralized model" (sic, p. 51).

Research on curricular autonomy conducted in that period reveals that the Portuguese teachers considered it one of the least relevant dimensions of school autonomy at large. They tended to emphasize the administrative rather than the curricular dimension of school autonomy (Morgado, 2000). But even school autonomy at large (not curricular autonomy in particular) took very slow steps, in practice. The fact that not a single autonomy contract was signed between 1998 and 2005 (Silva, 2010) is especially revealing. Furthermore, research on educational projects suggests that such projects tended to be regarded as external to the day-to-day reality of the schools, that is, as *"unreliable fictions"*, with no relevance to school development (Fontoura, 2001, p. 135). Findings from specific research on 'Área-escola' suggest that opportunities to use this area as a lever for enhancing local agency in terms of curriculum decision-making were wasted. Pereira (1998) described and discussed cases wherein original ideas for the design of 'Área-escola' projects through a problem-solving approach, unconstrained by the subjects syllabi, easily diverted into additive approaches, whereby teachers of different subjects demonstrated that each subject was contributing to the exploration of a given theme. In other words, teachers tended to disavow the possibility of becoming *"generators of curriculum"*. Instead, they tended to reproduce, in the context of 'Área-escola', *"their habit to put a given curriculum into practice"* (Pereira, 1998, p. 306).

In that period, curricular autonomy could also be exerted, to some extent, in the context of special programs that were created for specific purposes, including alternative curricula for students affected by persistent underachievement or at risk of dropout, and priority educational territories, which were set in areas with a high concentration of such problems. Research on those programs also disclosed wasted opportunities to enhance teachers' competences as curriculum decision-makers, inasmuch as they tended to concentrate their agency on peripheral rather than on central aspects of the curriculum. Afonso (2000, p. 208), commenting on two studies presented at a national conference on priority educational territories, concluded that teachers' incapacity to introduce significant changes in the management of the core curriculum was emphasized in both studies; the effort of 'priority intervention' was concentrated on peripheral aspects: instructional support, school clubs, parties, et cetera. Commenting on other studies presented at the same conference, he emphasized the same idea.

In short, the end of the 20th century was marked by the emergence of strong calls for autonomy, both in the political and in the academic discourse, although such calls were not enthusiastically accompanied by the voices of teachers and school leaders. Policy-makers took some measures that allowed for moderate forms of curricular autonomy, which were used by schools and teachers with even more moderation.

2.3 Autonomy as the flip side of accountability? (2001-2010)

In the transition from the 20th to the 21st century, there was a renewal of discourses that questioned the tradition of uniformity and centralism that still

characterized the Portuguese curriculum policy, especially in the case of basic education. Some of those discourses were initiated by top-level educational authorities, which took some initiatives that somehow challenged the above-mentioned tradition. One of the most outstanding initiatives was the project 'Flexible Curriculum Management' (FCM), launched in 1997 by the Department of Basic Education – a branch of the Ministry of Education –, following the project 'Participated Reflection on Curricula for Basic Education' (PRCBE). Those projects were aimed at the exploration of ways of increasing flexibility in the organization of the curriculum at the school level and enhancing schools' and teachers' curricular autonomy. An increasing number of schools participated in those projects: 10 in the school year 1997/98, 34 in 1998/99, 93 in 1999/2000, and 180 in 2000/2001. These figures include some groupings of schools under a single administrative unit. According to the National Institute of Statistics, in 2001 there were 15,669 schools in Portugal, including all kinds of schools (basic and secondary, public and private) except higher education institutions.

On January 18, 2001, a reorganization of the curriculum, based on the principles that had guided FCM and PRCBE, was officially determined, via Decree 6/2001, for all the Portuguese basic schools. In the same year, the Department of Basic Education issued an official document entitled 'National curriculum for basic education – Essential competencies' (ME/DEB, 2001). This document was presented as another facilitator of autonomous curriculum management, via projects designed at the school level and at the classroom level. It was committed to a competency-based approach, included suggestions on teaching methods, and expressed the ambition that its use would imply a reconsideration of the syllabi's role (ME/DEB, 2001), that is, a decrease in teachers' dependence on detailed syllabi as the main guides of their work. Four years earlier, in their first report on PRCBE, the reporters (Roldão, Nunes, & Silveira, 1997, p. 90) had written the following comment on the results of the discussion of the proposal with teachers: "Teachers and schools seem neither to view curriculum management as their business nor to consider it a priority (...). Having been, in the past, considered mere executers of syllabi, unable to decide what to teach, they tend to be more concerned with their working conditions and

to direct most of their expectations to the central administration as a provider of solutions." These words suggest that Portuguese teachers' mindset has been so framed by a centralist tradition that they will have serious difficulties in playing the role of autonomous curriculum managers that, according to emergent discourses, is increasingly expected from them. A study on FCM, conducted by Esteves (2002), confirms the existence of such a difficulty. According to this author, flexibility – another key-concept of the current curricular reform – is frequently regarded only in the light of the power schools have nowadays to decide how to allocate time slots to different subjects, within certain limits. But flexibility in deciding what educational objectives to pursue, what teaching strategies to use, what assessment and evaluation devices to use with particular students in a particular context – which are the most important issues in a flexible curriculum management – are still regarded by most teachers as too difficult to plan and implement.

As suggested above, Decree 6/2001 officially inaugurated a period when new attempts to decentralise, to some extent, curriculum decision-making in basic education were made, by taking the results of projects FCM and PRCBE into consideration. Before the publication of that piece of legislation, the government had diagnosed the "excessive uniformity of educational action" (ME, 1998, p. 8) as one of the major problems of the educational system. Consequently, the government committed itself "to consolidating a common national curriculum and to supporting flexible curriculum management" (ME, 1998, p. 10), which should be used "to adapt teaching to diverse contexts and, simultaneously, make its quality better for all" (ME, 1998, p. 19). The preamble of Decree 6/2001 confirms such commitment, by presenting the new curriculum as an outcome of an emergent need: To overcome a view of curriculum as a set of norms to be followed in a supposedly uniform manner in every classroom and to support the development of new practices of curriculum management, in the context of the schools' increasing autonomy. The decree emphasizes curricular projects, to be designed both at the school level and at the classroom level, as major instruments of local decision-making in the context of the national curriculum. Decree 6/2001 also increased opportunities of curricular autonomy through the creation of three non-disciplinary areas

that should be organized by the schools, unconstrained by detailed syllabi or national guidelines: the project area (which, to a large extent, resembled ‹Área-escola›), guided learning (aimed at the development of the students' competence to organize their learning activities autonomously), and civic education. In addition, schools were encouraged to provide non-compulsory activities for curriculum enrichment in the domains of sport, the arts, science and technology, voluntarism and European issues (Decree 6/2001, Article 9). Legislation that was issued some years later determined that such activities had to be made available for all the students of public schools until they finished the first stage of basic education, although attendance by the students remained non-compulsory. At the same time, the decree determined, in a very detailed way, the kinds of activities that had to be provided, the length of the time slots allocated to them and the characteristics of the teachers who could supervise them.

As it usually happens in this kind of legislation, Decree 6/2001 presented lists of school subjects to be taught, accompanied with the specification of the amount of time that should be spent on each of those subjects (and, in this specific case, to the non-disciplinary areas as well) every week. Noticeably, some flexibility was allowed, according to a footnote in the decree, which reads as follows: "The school may propose a different organization of the students' time, in terms of amount of hours allocated to each subject, when there *is a justification for that*". However, in the specific case of the first stage of basic education, legislation published in 2006 determined minimal numbers of weekly hours to be allocated to every curricular area, which represents a step back in terms of flexibility, considering the fact that, in the first stage of basic education, responsibility for teaching most of the curricular areas has been assigned to one teacher only and, before 2006, that teacher could decide how much time would be dedicated to each curricular area. This creation of obstacles to curriculum integration in the first stage of basic education, the fact that the Ministry of Education prescribed detailed rules for the provision and organisation of curriculum enrichment activities, and the fact that teachers and school leaders had to justify flexible forms of organising the students' time are examples of situations wherein opportunities to strengthen schools' and teachers' power to decide on the curriculum were wasted. Such situations

suggest that curricular autonomy has been praised through the official discourse but, in practice, formal obstacles have impaired its development. Besides considering those formal obstacles, it is necessary to understand that schools' and teachers' ownership of the curriculum cannot quickly and easily rise after more than a century of centralism. Findings from research conducted in that period on several aspects of curriculum development support this idea. Some studies demonstrated that the construction of curricular projects, both at the school level and at the classroom level, was being induced by teachers' and school leaders' willingness to respect legal obligations, rather than emerging from a sense of local ownership of the curriculum (Freire, 2005; Gonçalves, 2008; Machado, 2006; Martins, 2007). Research on activities for curriculum enrichment provided evidence of many constraints in the relationship between the school teachers who supervised the activities and teachers contracted by the municipalities to implement them. Such constraints decreased opportunities for the consolidation of autonomous and integrated approaches to the development of that part of the curriculum (Cruz & Machado, 2011; Pereira, 2010). Studies on curriculum differentiation at the school level and at the classroom level (Marques, 2002; Sousa, 2004; Sousa, 2007b) found a persistent view of the curriculum as a prescription issued by the central authorities, which tended to be applied in a uniform way, some ad hoc practices of differentiation notwithstanding.

In that period, a regional curriculum for basic education started to emerge in the Azores – one of the autonomous regions of Portugal. Until the beginning of the 21st century, the Azores did not have a curriculum policy of their own. But in 2001 the Legislative Assembly, which is the main political authority in the region, included, for the first time, the concept of regional curriculum in a piece of legislation: Decree 15/2001/A. In that official document, it was stated that the regional curriculum should be understood as the content to be learnt and the competencies to be developed by students on the basis of the geographical, economic, cultural, political, and administrative characteristics of the Azores. As these words suggest, the emergence of a regional curriculum policy in the Azores has been justified in the official discourse by reference to the fact that this region is both insular and politically autonomous (Sousa,

2007a, 2012). Interestingly, Madeira, another Portuguese region, also has these two characteristics but does not have a regional curriculum, although some research suggests that most teachers who work in that archipelago are in favour of the idea of a regional curriculum (Carvalho, 2009). The consolidation of the Azorean curriculum policy has progressed slowly at the formal level and there is a lack of research on its impact at the level of the implemented curriculum. A set of curriculum competencies to be promoted in the schools of the region was officially approved in 2004 and revised in 2011.

Meanwhile, school autonomy progressed very slowly in the country. The first autonomy contract was signed in 2005. Between 2005 and 2010 only 24 schools signed autonomy contracts. Findings from research conducted in those schools (Ferreira, 2012; Freitas, 2010; Silva, 2010) suggest that, in practice, their autonomy was not strengthened. Centralism has prevailed and the autonomy contract has been conceived "as an instrument that legitimates and stresses decisions that had already been taken, without enhancing local empowerment or the actors' capacity as decision-makers" (Silva, 2010, p. 98). At the international level, the growing tendency to accept the idea of schools as curriculum agencies was being accompanied by an increase in the adoption of teacher evaluation and school evaluation measures in many countries. Some authors have interpreted such tendency as the outcome of a strategy aimed at strengthening control while praising schools' and teachers' curricular autonomy. Krejsler (2005) views this relationship between autonomy and evaluation in education as part of a wider phenomenon whereby a large portion of the public sector has been increasingly subject to changes. These changes are characterized by a decentralization of decision-making as well as centralization in the form of broad descriptions of aims and goals for public service that are controlled at the output level through quality assessment by a major expansion of detailed auditing and (self-)evaluation measures. As a member of the EU, the OECD and other international organizations, Portugal has been influenced by this movement towards the implementation of school evaluation and teacher evaluation devices. Accordingly, a system of school evaluation started being implemented in Portugal in 2002, under the leadership of the General Inspectorate of Education, and a new model of

teacher evaluation was established in 2008. Furthermore, external assessment of student achievement through examinations increased in that period. Teacher evaluation already existed in the country, but the previous model had a predominantly administrative orientation and few practical effects in terms of teachers' professional development (Pacheco & Flores, 1999). The new model valued ethics and professionalism, quality in classroom teaching, participation in the school as an organization and as an educational community, and professional development. Although appraisal of teachers' curricular work was not very explicit in the model, the assessment instruments that were created in order to collect evidence along the process included some items that were, to some extent, related to teachers' competences as curriculum decision-makers. Examples of such competences included: accurate planning; adequacy of teaching strategies to students' prior knowledge; diversity, adequacy, and accurateness of educational materials.

If ownership of the curriculum was already embedded in the Portuguese teachers' professional culture, perhaps the use of evaluation as the flip side of autonomy could have contributed to the enhancement of the latter. Since a centralist conception of the curriculum has prevailed in teachers' thinking and practice, teacher evaluation could not easily contribute to the enhancement of curricular autonomy. Nevertheless, a strong coherence between curriculum policy and teacher evaluation policy could have facilitated some progress in the promotion of such autonomy. Teacher evaluation has the potential to contribute to teachers' professional development, as long as it includes a strong formative dimension, accountability notwithstanding. By prompting reflection on the distance between the observed and the desired practice and by suggesting changes, evaluation can contribute to the improvement of teachers' competences, including competences related to curriculum decision-making.

The teacher evaluation model that was created in Portugal in 2008 was based on organizing principles that emphasized its implications for professional development. But a detailed analysis of the legislation that supported the model reveals that it lacked a formative dimension, for it did not include any device that ensured the early identification of teachers' difficulties, let alone the provision of support in order to help these teachers overcome them (Morgado & Sousa, 2010). In addition, the implementation of the model was so troublesome that it is difficult to imagine how it could generate any benefit in terms of professional development. It was the main cause of a strong conflict between the Ministry of Education and the teachers' unions, which, in November 2008, fuelled the biggest demonstration of teachers ever observed in Portugal – 120,000 teachers protesting in the streets of Lisbon. The formative dimension of school evaluation has been more visible. Year after year, the General Inspectorate of Education has produced evaluation reports that describe schools' performance in key-domains, including leadership and provision of the educational service. In the specific context of the latter domain, the reports have consistently discussed curricular issues. Such consistent discussion has potential to encourage school-based curriculum development, although some research suggests that curricular centralism still operates as an obstacle to that desideratum (Domingos, 2010).

In short, the first decade of the 21st century was marked by renewed calls for curricular autonomy, along with a strong increase in evaluation measures. Simply put, evaluation has both a formative and a summative dimension. The latter was used for accountability purposes. The former was not ignored, but could have been further explored as a source of professional and organisational development in various domains, including autonomous curriculum development.

2.4 Autonomy as freedom to choose the means without questioning the goals? (2011-...)

In June 2011, a new government took over. Its discourse and its educational policy have been based on the following key-words: rigour, excellence, disciplinary knowledge, focus on 'fundamental subjects' (Portuguese, Mathematics, History, Geography, Physics, Chemistry, and Natural Sciences), and measurable goals. The first measures taken by the new Ministry of Education with regard to the basic education curriculum consisted of the nullification of both the document 'National curriculum for basic education – Essential competencies' and Decree 6/2001. The previous curriculum was criticized for being oriented towards the development of competencies, which, according to the new Minister, undervalued knowledge and harmed knowledge transmission, memorization, the development of automatisms, and the accurate measurement of student achievement. The current official discourse has also emphasized commitments to decentralization and de-bureaucratisation. Furthermore, it has repeatedly stated the following position (Dispatch 17169/2011): "The national curriculum shall set the knowledge and the essential skills that all the students should acquire, as well as allowing teachers to decide how to teach (...). Teachers should be given a larger professional freedom in terms of how they organise and teach the curriculum." New measures also included the introduction of vocational streams in basic education, the introduction of exams at the end of the fourth and sixth grades (Until 2011, examinations were only taken in secondary education and at the end of basic education - i.e., the ninth grade), and the abolition of non-disciplinary areas (project area, guided learning, and civic education; citizenship education is now mentioned in the official documents as a cross-curricular area) both in the second and in the third stages of basic education. In the specific case of the second stage, a new area, named 'supported learning', was created. This area, which, to some extent, resembles 'guided learning', has to be provided by all the schools but has to be attended only by the students who, according to the class council, need it. The obligation to design curricular projects at the school level and at the classroom level ceased, although 'activity plans' for adapting the curriculum to the characteristics of each class are still required. In addition, the power to decide how much time students spend with each subject every week was granted to schools, within given limits.

In the Azores, the regional authorities have proceeded with a curriculum policy whose connection with the national policy is not straightforward. In 2011, the regional government issued a framework of reference that not only revises the competencies that had been approved in 2004 but also conveys a wide range of guidelines that cover all the components of the curriculum. The text of this framework of reference was copied into an electronic book that was sent to the schools and published online in the summer of 2011 (Alonso et al., 2011). This new regional curriculum is organized around the following elements:

- 1. Political and epistemological justification of the regional curriculum.
- 2. Identification of key-competencies, both of a cross-curricular kind and specific to each curriculum area.
- 3. Guidelines on how each level of basic education (from pre-school to the ninth grade) and each curriculum area can contribute to the development of the cross-curricular key-competencies.
- 4. Guidelines on how each level of basic education and each curriculum area can approach the transversal themes (sustainable development and *Azoreaness*).
- 5. Guidelines on teaching methods.
- 6. Guidelines on assessment of student learning.
- 7. Guidelines for the construction of instructional materials.

As this summary suggests, currently the Azorean curriculum is not fully aligned with the national curriculum. The former values the development of competencies, whereas the latter does not; the former suggests teaching methods, whereas suggestions on how to teach have, to a large extent, been removed from the latter. Yet, Azorean schools still work with the national syllabi, which are still the main guides of teachers' work, and Azorean students take the national exams.

It is too early yet to provide solid interpretations of the curriculum policies being developed in the second decade of the 21st century. Studying them in depth is certainly a new challenge for researchers. Nevertheless, the discourses that have already been produced and the measures that have already been taken suggest that the Ministry of Education is now implicitly taking a canon-based curriculum, made of the so-called fundamental subjects, as a given, while emphasizing schools' and teachers' autonomy in the choice of the means to access it and in the provision and organisation parts of the curriculum that are not considered so fundamental. The assertion of a curriculum policy in the Azores, at least at the formal level, is an interesting phenomenon, considering that is has not been paralleled by an equivalent trend in Madeira, the other autonomous region of Portugal.

3. Conclusion

The Portuguese tradition in terms of curriculum policy is centralist. That tradition has been challenged by many discourses and by a number of concrete measures. Yet, schools are still far from being regarded as strong curriculum agencies and teachers' work is still very dependent on detailed syllabi issued by the central administration. Those thick documents still tend to be followed very closely, even in the Azores, where a regional curriculum policy has emerged.

This relationship between the succinctness of the official documents and curricular autonomy is a critical issue. In educational systems where there is strong reliance on school leaders and on teachers as curriculum decision-makers, the curriculum guidelines issued at the national level are usually concise. In Portugal, a timid attempt to reconsider the syllabi's role and to provide the main representation of the whole national curriculum for basic education in a single document was made in the period 2001-2010. But the strength of the syllabi prevailed in that period and has been even more emphasised after 2011. While schools and teachers operate predominantly as followers of detailed syllabi issued by the central administration curricular autonomy will certainly remain a mirage.

Certain curricular areas are being presented as unquestioningly fundamental. They have been officially declared fundamental and they are covered by national exams. Therefore, teachers will focus on them. They will also be free to choose how to teach them. Autonomy to choose the means without questioning the goals is a kind of autonomy that lacks a critical dimension, for it is based on the assumption that the curriculum is a given, rather than a reality under continuous reconstruction at various levels of decision-making.

References

Afonso, N. (2000). Dimensões organizacionais dos TEIP [Organizational aspects of priority educational territories]. In IIE (Ed.), *Territórios educativos de intervenção prioritária: Construção 'ecológica' da acção educativa* (pp. 207-210). Lisbon: Instituto de Inovação Educacional.

Alonso, L. (2000). Ensino básico e integração educativa nos TEIP [Basic education and educational integration in priority educational territories]. In IIE

(Ed.), *Territórios educativos de intervenção prioritária: Construção «ecológica» da acção educativa* (pp. 197-206). Lisbon: Instituto de Inovação Educacional.

Alonso, L., Sousa F., Gonçalves, L.L., Medeiros, C., & Carvalhinho, C. (2011). *Referencial curricular para a educação básica na Região Autónoma dos Açores* [Curricular framework of reference for basic education in the Autonomous Region of the Azores]. Angra do Heroísmo: Secretaria Regional da Educação e Formação.

Alves, J.M. (1993). Organização, gestão e projecto educativo das escolas [Organization, management and educational projects of the schools] (2nd ed.). Porto: ASA.

Barroso, J. (1992). Fazer da escola um projecto [Turning the school into a project]. In R. Canário (Ed.), *Inovação e projecto educativo de escola* (pp. 17-55). Lisbon: Educa.

Canário, R. (Ed.). (1992). *Inovação e projecto educativo de escola* [Innovation and the educational project of the school]. Lisbon: Educa.

Carvalho, A., & Diogo, F. (1994). *Projecto educativo* [The educational project]. Porto: Afrontamento.

Carvalho, M.L. (2009), *A descentralização curricular na Região Autónoma da Madeira (Portugal)* [Curriculum decentralisation in the Autonomous Region of Madeira (Portugal)]. Ph.D thesis. Sevilla: University of Sevilla, Sevilla.

Costa, J.A. (1992). *Gestão escolar: Participação, autonomia, projecto educativo da escola* [School management: Participation, autonomy, educational project] (2nd ed.). Lisbon: Texto Editora.

Cruz, A., & Machado, J. (2011). Actividades de enriquecimento curricular e trabalho docente no 1.º ciclo do ensino básico [Activities for curriculum enrichment in the 1st stage of basic education]. In C. Reis & F. Neves (Eds.), *Livro de atas do XI Congresso da Sociedade Portuguesa de Ciências da Educação, Vol. I* (pp. 91-96). Guarda: Instituto Politécnico da Guarda.

Domingos, C. (2010). *Avaliação externa de um agrupamento de escolas* [External evaluation of a grouping of schools]. Master's dissertation. Aveira: University of Aveiro.

Esteves, M. (2002). *Curriculum flexibility: Critical questions to teachers, schools, teacher educators and researchers*. Paper presented at the European Conference on Educational Research, Lisbon.

Ferreira, J.M. (2012). O impacto do contrato de autonomia através das percepções dos actors educativos: O caso da escola-piloto ES/3 João G. Zarco [The impact of the autonomy contract from the perspective of the educational actors: The case of pilot school ES/3 João G. Zarco]. Master's dissertation. Porto: Universidade Lusófona do Porto.

Fontoura, M. (2001). Projecto educativo de escola: Realidade ou ficção? [The educational project of the school: Reality or fiction?]. *Revista de Educação, X*(1), 123-137.

Formosinho, J. (1989). De serviço de Estado a comunidade educativa: Uma nova concepção para a escola portuguesa [From a State service to an educational community: A new conception of the Portuguese school]. *Revista Portuguesa de Educação*, *2*(1), 53-86.

Formosinho, J. (1991). O currículo uniforme: Pronto-a-vestir de tamanho único [The uniform curriculum: one-size-fits-all]. In F.A. Machado & M.F. Gonçalves (Eds.), *Currículo e desenvolvimento curricular: Problemas e perspectivas* (pp. 262-267). Porto: ASA.

Formosinho, J. (1993). Organizar a escola para o (in)sucesso educativo [Organising the school for (under)achievement]. In F. Alves & J. Formosinho (Eds.), *Contributos para uma outra prática educativa* (2nd ed., pp. 17-46). Porto: ASA.

Freire, A. C. (2005). Projectos curriculares de turma: Da formalização à gestão contextualizada [The curricular project of the class: From formal procedures to contextual management]. In M. C. Roldão (Ed.), *Estudos de práticas de gestão do currículo: Que qualidade de ensino e de aprendizagem?* (p.p. 77-103) Lisbon: Universidade Católica Editora.

Freitas, R. (2010). *Contrato de autonomia: Um passo no reforço da autonomia da escola ou do poder central?* [The autonomy contract: A step forward in the school's autonomy or in the central power?]. Master's dissertation,. Braga: University of Minho.

Gonçalves, A. (2008). *Projecto curricular de turma e mudança educativa: Das intenções às práticas* [The curricular project of the class and educational change: From intention to practice]. Master's dissertation. Braga: University of Minho.

Kennedy, K. (2010). School-based curriculum development for new times: A comparative analysis. In E.H. Law & N. Nieveen (Eds.), *Schools as curriculum agencies: Asian and European perspectives on school-based curriculum development* (pp. 3-18). Rotterdam: Sense Publishers.

Krejsler, J. (2005). Professions and their identities: How to explore professional development among (semi-)professions. *Scandinavian Journal of Educational Research*, *49*(4), 335-357.

Macedo, B. (1991). Projecto educativo de escola: Do porquê construí-lo à génese da construção? [The educational project of the school: Why build it and how to build it?]. *Inovação*, *4*(2-3), 127-139.

Machado, P. (2006). *O papel do professor na construção do currículo* [The teacher's role in the construction of the curriculum]. Master's dissertation. Braga: University of Minho.

Marques, C. (2002). *Diferenciação curricular: Concepções e práticas de professores* [Curriculum differentiation: Teachers' conceptions and practices]. Master's dissertation. Aveiro: University of Aveiro.

Marsh, C. (2010). Re-examining the conceptual models for school-based curriculum development. In E.H. Law & N. Nieveen (Eds.), *Schools as curriculum agencies: Asian and European perspectives on school-based curriculum development* (pp. 287-297). Rotterdam: Sense Publishers.

Martins, F. (2007). *Projecto curricular e mudança das práticas docentes* [Curricular projects and changes in instructional practice]. Master's dissertation. Braga: University of Minho.

ME (1998). Educação, integração, cidadania: Documento orientador das políticas para o ensino básico [Education, integration, citizenship: Guidelines for educational policy in basic education]. Lisbon: Ministério da Educação.

ME/DEB (2001). *Currículo nacional do ensino básico – Competências essenciais* [National curriculum for basic education – Essential competencies]. Lisbon: Ministério da Educação.

Morgado, J.C. (2000). *A (des)construção da autonomia curricular* [The (de) construction of curricular autonomy]. Porto: ASA.

Morgado, J.C., & Sousa, F. (2010). Teacher evaluation, curricular autonomy and professional development: Trends and tensions in the Portuguese educational policy. *Journal of Education Policy*, *25*(3), 369-384.

Pacheco, J.A. (1994). Área escola: Projecto educativo, curricular e didáctico ['Áreaescola': An educational, curricular, and didactic project]. *Revista Portuguesa de Educação*, 7(1 & 2), 49-80.

Pacheco, J.A. (2008). Estrutura curricular do sistema educativo português [The curricular structure of the Portuguese educational system]. In J. A. Pacheco (Ed.), *Organização curricular portuguesa* (pp. 11-52). Porto: Porto Editora.

Pacheco, J.A., & Flores, M.A. (1999). *Formação e avaliação de professores* [Teacher education and teacher evaluation]. Porto: Porto Editora.

Pereira, A.E. (1998). Área-Escola: Que desenvolvimento do currículo? ["Áreaescola": What kind of curriculum development?]. In A. Estrela, L. Marmoz, J. Pires, & O. Pereira (Eds.), *Investigação e Reforma Educativa* (pp. 257-323). Lisbon: Instituto de Inovação Educacional.

Pereira, A.M. (2010). O 'calcanhar de Aquiles' do programa AEC: A articulação curricular [The 'Achilles' heel' of activities for curriculum enrichment: Curriculum integration]. In C. Leite et al (Eds.), *Debater o currículo e os seus campos: Actas do IX Colóquio sobre Questões Curriculares/ V Colóquio Luso-Brasileiro* (pp. 221-231). Porto: CIIE. Roldão, M.C., Nunes, L., & Silveira, T. (1997). *Relatório do projecto 'Reflexão Participada sobre os Currículos do Ensino Básico'* [Report on the Project "Participated Reflection on Curricula for Basic Education"]. Lisbon: Ministério da Educação.

Sarmento, M.J. (1993). *A escola e as autonomias* [The school and the autonomies]. Porto: ASA.

Sarmento, M.J., & Ferreira, F.I. (1994). *Comunidades educativas: A ideia pedagógica e a realidade organizacional* [Educational communities: The pedagogical idea and the organisational reality]. Paper presented at V Colóquio da AFIRSE, Lisbon.

Silva, A.I. (2010). *Reforço da autonomia escolar: "O jogo da corda" dos/as directores/as das escolas com contrato de autonomia* [Strengthening school autonomy: Leaders of schools with autonomy contract "pulling the rope"]. Master's dissertation, University of Porto, Porto.

Silva, J.F., Emídio, M.T., & Grilo, E.M. (1990a). Proposta de reorganização dos planos curriculares do Grupo de Trabalho: Relatório final – 1ª e 2ª fases [Proposal for the reorganisation of the curriculum: Final report – 1st and 2nd stages]. In CNE (Ed.), *Pareceres e reocomendações 88-89, Vol. II* (pp. 465-553). Lisbon: CNE.

Silva, J.F., Emídio, M.T., & Grilo, E.M. (1990b). Proposta de reorganização dos planos curriculares do Grupo de Trabalho: Relatório final – Anexos [Proposal for the reorganisation of the curriculum: Final report – Appendixes]. In CNE (Ed.), *Pareceres e reocomendações 88-89, Vol. II* (pp. 555-602). Lisbon: CNE.

Sousa, F. (2007a). Curriculum making on the edge of Europe in the age of globalization: Two alternative scenarios. *Transnational Curriculum* Inquiry, 4(2), 1-10.

Sousa, F. (2007b). Uma diferenciação curricular inclusiva é possível? Procurando oportunidades numa escola açoriana [Is an inclusive approach to curriculum differentiation possible? Searching for opportunities in an Azorean school]. In D. Rodrigues (Ed.), *Investigação em Educação Inclusiva* (Vol. 2, pp. 93-119). Lisbon: Fórum de Estudos de Educação Inclusiva.

Sousa, F. (2012). *Insularism and curriculum: Trends in Atlantic Islands*. Paper presented at the European Conference on Educational Research, Cádiz.

Sousa, M.L. (2004). Estratégias de diferenciação curricular e suas implicações nas aprendizagens do aluno: Um estudo do trabalho de professores de História em turmas do 3.º ciclo do ensino básico [Strategies of curriculum differentiation and their implications on learning: A study on the work of teachers of History in the 3rd stage of basic education]. Master's dissertation. Lisbon: Catholic University of Lisbon.

Sousa Fernandes, A. (2003). Tendências e paradigmas da administração educacional [Trends and paradigms in educational administration]. In A.P. Vilela (Ed.), *Administração e gestão das escolas: Diferentes olhares sobre a mesma problemática* (pp. 36-45). Braga: Centro de Formação de Associação de Escolas Braga/Sul.

Curriculum for Excellence in Scotland - Local flexibility or national exemplification?

Ken McAra, Eddie Broadley, & Joanne McLauchlan (Education Scotland)

Abstract

Scottish education has undergone a significant curricular change across the last decade. The introduction of Curriculum for Excellence has led to national debate about a range of interrelated issues including methodology, curriculum planning, assessment, qualifications, timetabling and the articulation of the different phases of education from 'early' to 'senior'. Whilst Curriculum for Excellence has moved away from the perceived prescriptive nature of the previous 5-14 curriculum to give greater flexibility, there have been continuing requests from practitioners and those who represent them for ever greater levels of 'exemplification' as implementation continues. This chapter examines the continuing paradox of the broad welcome for greater flexibility coupled with the demand for 'exemplification', along with examples of ways in which this extra detail has been provided.

1. Introduction

The Education (Scotland) Act 2000 (Scottish Executive, 2000) provides that "education should be directed to the development of the personality, talents and mental and physical abilities of the child or young person to their fullest potential" and that "due regard, so far as is reasonably practicable, should be paid to the views of the child or young person in decisions that significantly affect them, taking account of the child or young person's age and maturity". In 2002, the Scottish Executive (from 2007 retitled the 'Scottish Government' under a new administration) undertook the most extensive consultation ever of the people of Scotland on the state of school education through the National Debate on Education. Some people - pupils, parents, teachers, employers and others - said that they valued and wanted to keep many aspects of the current curriculum. However, many others also made compelling arguments for changes to ensure all our young people achieve successful outcomes and are equipped to contribute effectively to the Scottish economy and society, now and in the future.

It was against this educational backdrop that the Scottish Executive established a Curriculum Review Group in October 2003 to identify the purposes of education from age 3 to 18 and to outline principles for the design of the curriculum. The Group was asked to take account of the views expressed during the National Debate, current research and international comparisons. It also considered global factors, which would have strong influences on the aims and purposes of education over the coming decades, including changing patterns of work, increased knowledge of how children learn and the potential of new technologies to enrich learning. In addition, the Group was asked to take a broad view of children's development, within the wider framework of Integrated Children's Services, bearing in mind the wide range of adults directly involved in the education of children and young people, in early years centres, schools, colleges and out of school learning. According to the Times Educational Supplement Scotland, "what emerged from the group's first meeting was a focus on learning styles and belief in instilling a passion for learning in all. Learning can be fun and should be enjoyable, so the group will see that it is.... There seems to be consensus that early years education would and must impact on the whole 3-18 curriculum and that transition stages throughout education to employment would be a crucial focus. Schools should not be held responsible for the growth of a child, nor for all of society's ills, but the curriculum should equip children for full citizenship." (Times Educational Supplement Scotland, 2003). The result of this work was A Curriculum for Excellence (Scottish Executive, 2004).

2. Background

The original report from the Curriculum review Group, *A Curriculum for Excellence*, outlined three important aspects:

1. The **values** upon which the Group believed the curriculum should be based:

• Wisdom, justice, compassion and integrity: the words that are inscribed on the mace of the Scottish Parliament have helped to define values for our democracy.

2. The **purpose** of the school curriculum 3 to 18 and the outcomes which they intended all young people to achieve (Figure 1):

• All children and young people "should be successful learners, confident individuals, responsible citizens and effective contributors to society and at work. By providing structure, support and direction to young people's learning, the curriculum should enable them to develop these four capacities. The curriculum should complement the important contributions of families and communities."

- 3. The **design principles** which schools, teachers and other educators should use to implement the curriculum, and which would be used in a process of national reform:
 - Challenge and enjoyment
 - Breadth
 - Progression
 - Depth
 - Personalization and choice
 - Coherence
 - Relevance

successful learners

with

- > enthusiasm and motivation for learning
- determination to reach high standards of achievement
- > openness to new thinking and ideas

and able to

- use literacy, communication and numeracy skills
- > use technology for learning
- > think creatively and independently
- > learn independently and as part of a group
- > make reasoned evaluations
- > link and apply different kinds of learning in new situations

confident individuals

with

- > self respect
- > a sense of physical, mental and emotional wellbeing
- > secure values and beliefs
- > ambition

and able to

- > relate to others and manage themselves
- > pursue a healthy and active lifestyle
- > be self aware
- > develop and communicate their own beliefs and view of the world
- > live as independently as they can
- > assess risk and take informed decisions
- > achieve success in different areas of activity

To enable all young people to become

responsible citizens

with

- > respect for others
- > commitment to participate responsibly in political, economic, social and cultural life

and able to

- > develop knowledge and understanding of the world and Scotlands place in it
- > understand different beliefsand cultures
- > make informed choices and decisions
- evaluate environmental, scientific and technological issues
- develop informed, ethical views of complex issues

effective contributors

with

- > an enterprising attitude
- > resilience
- > self-reliance

and able to

- > communicate in different ways and in different settings
- > work in partnership and in teams
- > take the initiative and lead
- > apply critical thinking in new contexts
- > create and develop
- > solve problems

Figure 1: The 'four capacities' (Scottish Executive, 2004)

3. Guidance documents

Over the ensuing years, a range of documents was produced, published by the Scottish Executive and then the Scottish Government, to help individual practitioners, schools and local authorities to plan for, and then implement, changes in the curriculum for learners from age 3 to 18, and potentially beyond, using the principles outlined in the initial Curriculum Review Group document. Each document was contributed to, and endorsed by, Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Education (HMIE), Learning and Teaching Scotland (LTS) and the Scottish Qualifications Authority (SQA). *'Building the Curriculum 1'* (Scottish Executive, 2006) was the first official guidance document. It focuses on the eight curriculum areas:

- Expressive arts
- Health and wellbeing
- Languages
- Mathematics
- Religious and moral education
- Sciences
- Social studies
- Technologies

The document explains that each curriculum area makes its own unique contribution to developing the four capacities of children and young people, both within its own disciplinary contexts and through connections with other areas of learning. The document draws on classroom practice to describe some of these contributions and possible connections.

Building the Curriculum 2' (Scottish Executive, 2007) provides an overview of active learning approaches in practice. It describes the experiences and outcomes for children's learning, supporting a more active approach to learning and teaching in early primary school. 'Active learning' is defined as learning that engages and challenges children's thinking using real-life and imaginary situations, rather than that which simply involves physical movement.

Building the Curriculum 3' (Scottish Government, 2008) has in many ways been the most significant of all guidance documents and is still regularly referred to by practitioners. It includes a definition and purpose for the curriculum, principles for curriculum design, the central place of the experiences and outcomes and a range of entitlements for all children and young people. It challenges all of those involved in planning the curriculum to work as partners to provide more opportunities for vocational education and the need to promote greater flexibility and creativity in curriculum design and provision. In addition, there is a continuing need to 'raise the bar' to ensure that young people are challenged to achieve to their maximum potential, and to this end
a number of entitlements are specified. Every child and young person is entitled to expect their education to provide them with:

- A curriculum which is **coherent** from 3 to 18.
- A broad general education, including well planned experiences and outcomes across all the curriculum areas from early years through to S₃.
- A **senior phase** of education after S₃ which provides opportunities to obtain qualifications as well as to continue to develop the four capacities.
- Opportunities to develop skills for learning, skills for life and skills for work (including career planning skills) with a continuous focus on literacy, numeracy and health and wellbeing.
- **Personal support** to enable them to gain as much as possible from the opportunities which Curriculum for Excellence can provide;

• Support in moving into **positive and sustained destinations** beyond school. The document (figure 2) provides a framework for curriculum planners to meet these challenges and opportunities.



Figure 2: Curriculum planning framework (Scottish Government, 2008)

The guidance document does not provide a set of templates which can be applied across the system as there is a realization that there will be the need for models to be developed at local level to address local needs and circumstances. Establishments and partners at all levels in the system are encouraged to consider and reflect on the framework set out here and to consider how, individually and in partnership, they can begin to adopt more fully the values, purposes and principles of Curriculum for Excellence. In many establishments, this is still a 'work in progress', often using the diagram above to structure the overall shape of their curriculum. The document also lays out the different levels of Curriculum for Excellence. The experiences and outcomes are grouped into five levels - early (in which most children will undertake learning to the end of Primary 1); first (in which most children will undertake learning by the end of Primary 4); second (in which most children will undertake learning by the end of Primary 7); third (in which most young people will undertake learning during S1 – S3) and fourth (in which most young people will have undertaken learning by the end of S3). For all children and young people, learning, at whatever level, will be managed in a manner that paves the way for work towards qualifications in the senior phase at the level appropriate to their needs and achievements.

'Building the Curriculum 4' (Scottish Government, 2009) sets out key messages about how children and young people develop and apply skills. This publication is intended to support planning, design and delivery of the curriculum in pre-school centres, schools and colleges. It sets out skills for learning, life and work and shows how they are embedded in the experiences and outcomes and the senior phase. It supports thinking about evidence of progression in those skills and how they can be developed and applied across learning and in different contexts. As many schools were still grappling with the curriculum planning issues raised in *'Building the Curriculum 3'*, this document was not seen as such a priority for establishments when it was published. Now that schools are developing the senior phase, practitioners are looking afresh at this document's guidance in that area.

'Building the Curriculum 4' was also overshadowed by the publication in June 2009 of the final version of the 'Principles and Practice' practitioner guidance papers for each area of the curriculum along with the related 'experiences and outcomes', which specified what children and young people would be expected to be able to do across the different stages of their education in a range of aspects relating to each curriculum area. Teams, including practitioners, had been working on these documents for each curriculum area and drafts were circulated for comment before the final versions were produced. Whilst the intense debates around the finalized experiences and outcomes and their use in curriculum planning should be noted, there is not space to do them justice in this chapter. Finally, 'Building the Curriculum 5' (Scottish Government, 2010) provides guidance for all teaching staff on the main areas of the assessment strategy for Curriculum for Excellence. It sets out key messages about principles of assessment, standards and expectations, ensuring consistency, training and support, reporting to parents, informing self-evaluation for improvement and monitoring standards over time. Unusually, there were also four separately published appendices to the original document, which dealt with specific areas in more detail.

Firstly, 'Building the Curriculum 5: Reporting' (Scottish Government, 2010) provides staff with advice on reporting to parents, including information on reporting on progress within a level.

Secondly, 'Building the Curriculum 5: A framework for assessment: understanding, applying and sharing standards - quality assurance and moderation' (Scottish Government, 2010) has information on the support structures at national level to ensure that quality assurance and moderation are fair and consistent and that local and national practices are aligned. Thirdly, 'Building the Curriculum 5: Recognising achievement, profiling and reporting' (Scottish Government, 2010) provides advice on developing common approaches to these which relate closely to the processes of learning and teaching. Fourthly, and finally, 'Building the Curriculum 5: Quality assurance and moderation' (Scottish Government, 2011) develops the features of quality assurance and moderation in assessment 3 to 18, provides examples of current practices and proposes how these can be further developed for Curriculum for Excellence.

4. The role of inspection

The process of inspecting educational establishments has also had a part to play in the implementation of Curriculum for Excellence. HM Inspectors worked for HMIE (Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Education), which has since been amalgamated with other national education agencies to form Education Scotland, the national education improvement agency in Scotland. Education Scotland aims to provide assurance on the quality of Scottish education and promote improvement and innovation to enhance learners' experiences and lead to better outcomes. The evaluations from these inspections also contribute to National Performance Framework reporting to the Scottish Government. Each year, HM Inspectors inspect and report on the quality of education in a sample of pre-school centres, primary schools, secondary schools, special schools, community learning and development services, colleges, and residential educational provision. Evaluations are made against Quality Indicators from the self-evaluation framework, '*How good is our school?*' (HMIE, 2007). After each inspection, these evaluations are published on the Education Scotland website along with a letter to parents. To support improvement, inspectors focus on the quality of children and young people's learning and achievement and discuss these issues with staff. They have a particular interest in the development of children and young people's skills and understanding in literacy, numeracy, health and wellbeing, which enables access to the highest possible learning within a broad general education and beyond.

'How good is our school?' (HGIOS) presents a set of indicators for school selfevaluation, organized within a quality framework which is the same as the framework used by early years' settings, education authorities and children's services. The indicators within HGIOS reflect the developing context within which schools now operate. They focus specifically on the impact of schools improving the educational experience and lives of Scottish pupils through learning and their successes and achievements, particularly the broad outcomes for learners within Curriculum for Excellence and the vision statement for Scotland's children. HGIOS has adopted a framework for self-evaluation common to all public services and structured around six questions, which are important for any service to answer.

'Improving our curriculum through self-evaluation' (HMIE, 2008) was produced in acknowledgement that self-evaluation relating to the curriculum was changing, due to the implementation of Curriculum for Excellence, and that practitioners required more specific help to do this. The approach taken in this document supplemented, rather than replaced, HGIOS, by providing sets of focused, reflective questions for practitioners to consider in relation to the curriculum, which would help them to evaluate their progress more accurately.

5. Additional targeted support

The Scottish Government realised that additional support was needed to enable local authorities and schools to proceed with the implementation of Curriculum for Excellence, rather than further documentation. During the autumn of 2010, inspections within the secondary sector were temporarily suspended, and HM Inspectors were redeployed to provide approximately 750 days of direct, targeted support, as negotiated and agreed with local authorities. This was delivered in a range of different ways including open discussion sessions with small groups in individual schools, practical activities with practitioners and presentations to groups of local authority head teachers and centrally based officers. The agreed focus of the support varied according to local need and included topics such as curriculum design, timetabling, profiling and reporting, moderation of assessment standards, interdisciplinary learning and support for pupils. Local authority evaluation of this support from HM Inspectors was extremely positive. Variations on this support has continued since, provided by Education Scotland, through local conferences, school-based support and a range of initiatives to build capacity of staff to implement Curriculum for Excellence. Inspections of secondary schools began again in January 2011.

6. Inspection advice notes

In 2011, 2012 and then again in 2013, an updated '*Inspection advice note*' (Education Scotland, 2011, 2012, 2013) has been produced and shared with local authorities. The purpose of this advice note is to complement the quality indicators (QIs) from HGIOS with specific advice regarding progressive national expectations of the degree of implementation of Curriculum for Excellence across the country. This can be used by authorities and individual schools to audit their progress and is used in conjunction with HGIOS by HM Inspectors during inspections.

"HM Inspectors will continue to collate evidence from inspections and other evaluative activities which help to inform the Curriculum for Excellence Management Board and the Curriculum for Excellence Implementation Group on progress with Curriculum for Excellence. While we do evaluate the development of the curriculum as part of QI 5.1, **we do not evaluate progress with the implementation of Curriculum for Excellence** across the full range of implementation priorities."

7. Curriculum briefings and the education Scotland website

In addition to the guidance documents outlined above, Education Scotland began to publish an online series of '*CfE Briefings*' (Education Scotland, 2012; 2013), beginning with '*Broad general education in the secondary school*' (Education Scotland, 2012). At the time of writing there were thirteen published briefings and there are at least another three in an advanced state of preparation. These briefings are designed as short, readable papers, which clarify a potentially problematic area of Curriculum for Excellence. They generally end with a set of reflective questions, which encourage practitioners to consider their own practice in the context of the briefing topic. The briefings are published on the Education Scotland website and multiple printed copies are sent to educational establishments across the country.

On the freely accessed Education Scotland website, there is now a wide range of additional support materials available relating to Curriculum for Excellence, often written by teachers on secondment from their school. These give practitioners an overview of the changes, link to the original documents and then look in detail at practical aspects such as 'Curriculum planning'. This section, for example, features topics such as 'What is building your curriculum?', 'Involving the school community', 'Whole school planning', 'Identifying priorities for change', 'Creating a curriculum plan', 'Support for local authority officers', 'Sharing practice', 'Achievement pathways' and 'Evaluating practice and performance'. Each of these sections is exemplified with a mixture of advice, planning formats and materials, case studies of practice in Scottish Schools and videos. There are also links to specialist practitioner groups on Glow, the national schools intranet, which give teachers the opportunity to find or share further practical advice and planning tools. There are currently approximately 70 such 'professional learning communities' hosted on Glow by Education Scotland, local authorities and outside agencies. These are 'visited' and contributed to by over 1600 individual educators per month. In addition,

practitioners have open access to the 'Engage for Education' website which was set up by the Scottish Government to allow teachers, parents and other interested parties to discuss aspects of education in Scotland, often in a blog format. There are regular interactive articles written by Scottish Government ministers, including the Cabinet Secretary (Education Minister). Users can comment on, and enter into online debate about, the content of these blogs.

8. Teachers and unions

Curriculum for Excellence is the most significant curricular change in Scotland for a generation. It has been broadly welcomed by practitioners, who have welcomed its challenging but practice-focused nature (Priestley, 2010) as well as by parents, children and young people (Martlew, Ellis, Stephen, & Ellis, 2010). However, some concerns remain over its implementation. A recent survey of its members by the Educational Institute of Scotland (EIS), the largest teachers' union in Scotland, found that a majority of teachers and lecturers who responded are barely confident or not confident at all of their department's state of readiness to deliver the new National qualifications from 2013-2014 (Final results of CfE survey, 2013). This shows only a little improvement from a similar survey carried out in May 2009 when the EIS reported that 46% of teachers were 'barely confident' or 'not confident at all' with the advice relating to Curriculum for Excellence (Union concern, 2009). A majority of respondents also rate materials published by the Scottish Qualifications Authority (SQA) to support preparations for the new qualifications as 'not very helpful. Similarly, a majority view as unsatisfactory the quality and level of support supplied by local authorities, colleges, Education Scotland and the SQA on the Senior Phase. The Cabinet Secretary has noted, however, that the respondents represent a small minority of those who work in secondary schools.

9. Conclusion

At the time of writing, there is one year to go until the first cohort of young people undertakes the new National Qualification courses and assessments. This will be an important milestone in the implementation of Curriculum for Excellence. As part of Curriculum for Excellence, aspects of Scotland's education system, including qualifications, assessment and learning and teaching approaches are being reviewed. The SQA, in partnership with teachers, is developing the new accredited courses learners will study. There is an on-going national debate about the range and nature of the new suite of qualifications. This tends to centre round the scheduling of their introduction (beginning with National 4 and 5 in May 2014) and in what ways the new qualifications are different from the existing system. This can be summed up as follows:

- There will be less prescription and more personalization and choice in the qualifications. For example, there will be 'Added Value Assessments, many of which will be projects; in History, students will be able to take an aspect of the Course that really interests them and study it in more depth.
- At National 5, more coursework will contribute to the final grade, so examinations should be shorter. At the moment, half of Intermediate Courses have some coursework aspect. It will be a much larger proportion at National 5.
- Although some of the fundamental features and characteristics of the Higher and Advanced Higher Courses will be preserved in the new Courses, these will be revised to reflect the ideas behind Curriculum for Excellence.

As well as developing new National Qualifications, SQA has developed a number of new Awards. Some of the new Awards cover work from across different subject areas, are shorter than traditional Courses and recognise success across different levels of difficulty, meaning they are suitable for learners of all abilities. They are marked and assessed by schools and colleges and do not have any external assessment or exams. Each of these qualifications supports the values, purpose and principles of Curriculum for Excellence. The most appropriate conceptual model for this kind of curriculum implementation would appear to be the 'implementation staircase' (Reynolds & Saunders, 1987), which acknowledges that policy messages are adapted and modified by stakeholders as they are transmitted – in both directions - through a system and implemented. It also reflects the importance of constructing and analysing the experience of an initiative from the points of view of stakeholders at all points on the 'staircase'.

In this sense, the policy messages have gradually changed as the implementation has taken place. For example, some members of the original Curriculum Review Group have distanced themselves from the way in which Curriculum for Excellence has developed: Keir Bloomer, a member of the team that created the Curriculum for Excellence, described it as 'not good enough'. The former council leader and director of education was particularly critical of the literacy element, calling it 'complete nonsense' (The Scotsman, 2009). He also claimed that: "...Curriculum for Excellence was never intended to narrow young people's choices on entry to the senior phase... I am certain this is not what the national quidance is intended to achieve but, in some places, that is the effect it is having...It is not too late to put this right but greater clarity is needed urgently..." (Daily Record, 2012). Other members of the Review Group such as Brian Boyd still feel that it is well placed to deliver better outcomes for learners: "[Curriculum for Excellence] offers teachers a chance to become re-professionalised, to rediscover their creativity and to use their skills in the pursuit of understanding for all. The tyranny of exams, the fragmentation of the curriculum, excessive focus on timetabling and putting pupils into ability sets have combined to make young people's experience in many of our schools tame and limited." (Boyd, 2009).

There has been a move, as identified above, increasingly encouraged by teacher representative unions, from professional freedom to self-imposed prescription. These unions have been increasingly vocal in their response to the new curriculum arrangements. A recent study researched ways in which teachers make sense of reforms facing them (Luttenberg, van Veen, & Imants, 2013). The research identifies four forms of search for meaning: assimilation, accommodation, toleration, and 'distantiation'. This final term describes a situation where you establish or create a mental or emotional distance from something and cannot – or will not – identify with it. It could be argued that this approach accurately describes the point of view of at least some of the teachers and their representatives in Scotland. Despite the need to change the curriculum in Scotland's schools and the significant support which has been made available over the past 9 years, many teachers and their unions are continuing to demand further delays in implementation and further

delays in the introduction of new examinations, citing workload issues and dissatisfaction with support materials which have been produced for them.

The introduction of Curriculum for Excellence has reinforced the need for effective communication with parents and carers. The point of view of parents is being increasingly heard, on the Engage for Education website, through the National Parent Forum of Scotland (NPFS) website and events and through communication routes at school and local authority level. Parents want to know what is different, what the educational experience looks like for their child, and how they can support their child's learning. Where schools and local authorities have provided parents with information about current and future planned changes under Curriculum for Excellence parents have responded positively. This effective approach to communication has been supported by a wide range of opportunities for parents for face-to-face dialogue with Scottish Government representatives, and an array of advice publications and resources specifically produced for parents in order to enhance their understanding and generate enthusiasm for the new aims, entitlements and methodologies associated with Curriculum for Excellence. Publications have included a series of briefings, NPFS 'Nationals in a Nutshell' summaries of the new national qualifications, illustrations of learner journeys and a suite of papers on achievement pathways for children and young people. Despite this, some parents have been frustrated at the lack of information from individual schools about the changes which are taking place. To address this, Scottish Government and Education Scotland employ dedicated staff to work closely with the NPFS, local authorities and schools to develop and deliver tailored events which promote the range of effective ways many schools are involving parents in decision making about curriculum design. Often these engagements bring together a broad range of schools, staff, young people and parents in discussion.

As can be seen, the implementation of this new curriculum approach has been marked by the two distinct aspects of greater curricular flexibility, sensitive to the particular local context of the school and the learner, alongside the continuing demand from teachers and their representatives for ever-greater levels of detail to help practitioners. Perhaps it was never going to be possible to have the former without the latter and the protracted gestation of Curriculum for Excellence may relate in some way to the effect that the previous, more prescriptive, curricula have had on teachers' confidence in exercising their own professional judgement rather than being dependent upon external 'exemplification'. In this respect, the new generation of teachers that has been emerging from initial teacher education institutions across Scotland over the past few years is becoming an important driving force for implementation of Curriculum for Excellence. This is the only curriculum framework they have ever worked with or been trained to use and they have no affiliation to the previous *status quo*; Curriculum for Excellence is natural to them in a way that it is not to more experienced teachers. These new teachers have a significant part to play in developing and supporting the curriculum changes outlined above to ensure that all of Scotland's children and young people achieve successful outcomes and are equipped to contribute effectively to the Scottish economy and society, now and in the future.

References

BBC (2009, May 8). Union 'concern' at new curriculum. Retrieved from http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/scotland/8039474.stm

Boyd, B. (2009, April 10). Curriculum is alive and well. *Times Educational Supplement Scotland*.

Retrieved from http://www.tes.co.uk/article.aspx?storycode=6011683

Cooper, B. (2013, February 21). Final results of national CfE survey confirm teachers' concerns.

Retrieved from http://www.eis.org.uk/CfE/CfE_survey_Final_results.htm

Daily Record (2012, November 4). Education guru Keir Bloomer fears Scots children are being forced into picking subjects too early. *Daily Record*. Retrieved from http://www.dailyrecord.co.uk/news/scottish-news/education-guru-keir-bloomer-fears-1416180

Education Scotland (2011). *Inspection Advice Note 2011-12*. Edinburgh: Education Scotland.

Education Scotland (2012). *Inspection Advice Note 2012-13*. Edinburgh: Education Scotland.

Education Scotland (2012, 2013). CfE Briefings 1-9. Edinburgh: Education Scotland.

HMIE (2007). *How good is our school? The Journey to Excellence: Part* 3. Edinburgh: HMIE.

HMIE (2008). *Improving our curriculum through self-evaluation*. Edinburgh: HMIE.

Luttenberg, J., van Veen, K., & Imants, J. (2013). Looking for cohesion: The role of search for meaning in the interaction between teacher and reform. *Research Papers in Education*, 28:3.

Martlew, J., Ellis, S., Stephen, C., & Ellis, J. (2010). Teacher and child talk in active learning and whole-class contexts: Some implications for children from economically less advantaged home backgrounds. *Literacy*, *44*(1), 12-19.

Priestley, M. (2010). Curriculum for Excellence: Transformational change or business as usual? *Scottish Educational Review*, *42*(1), 23-36.

Reynolds, J., & Saunders, M. (1987). Teacher responses to curriculum policy: Beyond the 'delivery' metaphor. In J. Calderhead (Ed.) *Exploring teachers' thinking*. London: Cassell.

The Scotsman. (2009, July 9). New schools curriculum is branded not good enough. *The Scotsman*.

Retrieved from http://www.scotsman.com/news/education/new-schoolscurriculum-is-branded-not-good-enough-1-759623

Scottish Executive (2000). Education (Scotland) Act 2000.

Scottish Executive (2004). A curriculum for Excellence.

Scottish Executive (2006). A curriculum for Excellence: Building the curriculum 3–18 (1).

Scottish Executive (2007). A curriculum for Excellence: Building the curriculum 3–18 (2) active learning in the early years.

Scottish Government (2008). *Curriculum for Excellence: Building the curriculum 3: A framework for learning and teaching.*

Scottish Government (2009). Curriculum for Excellence: Building the curriculum *4: Skills for learning, skills for life and skills for work.*

Scottish Government (2010). *Curriculum for Excellence: Building the curriculum 5: A framework for assessment.*

Scottish Parliament Information Centre (2004). The school curriculum.

Times Educational Supplement Scotland (2003, April 17). Down the road to a full life. *Times Educational Supplement Scotland*.

Retrieved from http://www.tes.co.uk/teaching-resource/Down-the-road-to-a-full-life-385390/

Curriculum deregulation in England and Scotland -Different directions of travel?

David Leat (University of Newcastle), Kay Livingston (University of Glasgow), & Mark Priestley (University of Stirling)

Abstract

This chapter explores the balance in curricular policy between input regulation (for example prescription of content) and output regulation (for example accountability mechanisms). The chapter draws upon two case studies, England and Scotland, which have adopted diverging approaches to curriculum regulation, identifying the current balance in each country between input and output regulation. Drawing upon an ecological understanding of teacher agency, the chapter is concluded with an analysis of the extent to which England and Scotland are centralized or decentralized systems, and the relative freedom of teachers in each case to engage in school-based curriculum development.

1. Introduction

England and Scotland provide interesting and in some ways contrasting case studies for studying the balance between curriculum freedom and regulation. In common with the pendulum swings between these two positions, identified across different curricular jurisdictions by Nieveen and Kuiper (2012), teachers in both countries have experienced shifting terrain, the general trend being an apparent move from more extreme versions of prescription (especially in England) to greater degrees of freedom for schools to develop the curriculum (particularly in the case of Scotland). However, such trends need to be viewed cautiously. Questions remain about the extent to which school autonomy in curriculum making is actually happening; as noted (ibid.), the worldwide development of accountability systems (*output regulation*), the phenomenon termed GERM - the Global Education Reform Movement (Sahlberg, 2011), has superseded and counter-balanced the *input regulation* formerly seen in many cases. Such mechanisms, according to Wilkins (2011), produce cultures of performativity, with three distinctive features: the evaluative use of statistical attainment data; external inspections; and increasingly marketized education systems, driven by publicly available data collated into league tables. This in turn is said to have created a worldwide phenomenon of performativity in schools, comprising perverse incentives, game playing and even cheating (Ball, 2003; Keddie, Mills, & Pendergast, 2011). Thus, one might ask, in the specific cases of England and Scotland, against the backdrop of these global trends, whether claimed deregulation is genuine, or illusory and rhetorical. Indeed, it has been argued that outputs-driven methods have done more to erode teacher agency (Biesta, 2004,) than has any recourse to prescriptive inputs. Linked to this, there is the further question of whether, as is often claimed, Scotland's Curriculum for Excellence (CfE) offers hitherto unknown levels of autonomy in curriculum-making, in contrast to England, which is widely seen as highly prescriptive.





Figure 1: The balance between input and output regulation

These questions are best explored through an analysis of the interplay of input and output regulation. In this chapter, we explore the nature and extent of these types of regulation in England and Scotland, where there has been a considerable divergence in policy (Grek & Ozga, 2010). In doing so, we extend the centralized/decentralized continuum proposed by Nieveen and Kuiper (2012), providing an analysis framed as a quadrant rather than as a linear continuum (figure 1, above). Additionally, as we are primarily concerned with the effects of regulatory systems on the autonomy granted to teachers making the curriculum, we employ an ecological approach to teacher agency in our analysis (for a fuller account of this approach, see: Priestley, Biesta, & Robinson, 2013). This approach, depicted in figure 2 (below), construes agency as an emergent phenomenon, combining the personal capacity of teachers to act (for example in developing the curriculum) with the context (social and material) by means of which they act. In this view, agency is something that people achieve rather than something that resides within them. It thus varies from place to place and over time. This approach allows us to make judgements about the ways in which regulatory frameworks facilitate or inhibit the achievement of agency by teachers, or in other words, the extent to which teachers experience freedom as they develop the curriculum. The key area for analysis here lies in the practical-evaluative dimension of agency. Regulatory frameworks, relating to both inputs and outputs, concern the cultural realm (in terms of ideas, dispositions and values that shape agency) as well as the structural realm (for example in terms of coercive power structures and relational resources). These aspects are practical, in terms of how social structures and cultural forms constitute the social conditions, which render agency possible (or not). They are also evaluative, insofar as teachers will form judgments (for example evaluations of risk) as they enact the curriculum.



Figure 2: The ecological approach to teacher agency (source: Priestley, Biesta & Robinson, 2013)

In the sections that follow, we present brief descriptive case studies of the current frameworks for curriculum regulation in both England and Scotland, identifying the current balance in each country between input and output regulation. We conclude the chapter with an analysis of how these contexts for curriculum enactment might enable the emergence of teacher agency, drawing conclusions about the extent to which England and Scotland are centralised or decentralised systems, and the relative freedom of teachers in each case to engage in school-based curriculum development.

2. The National Curriculum in England

2.1 Input regulation

The introduction of the first National Curriculum in England in 1988 marked a major turning point in the history of curriculum policies in the UK, with international ramifications, as other countries copied and adapted the model. The 1988 curriculum was applied to England, Northern Ireland and Wales. Scotland, with its tradition of independent policy making in education, resisted moves to introduce a similar model, eventually developing the less prescriptive and non-statutory 5-14 curriculum guidance (see Priestley, 2013). This 1988 curriculum was highly prescriptive in relation to inputs, specifying in often minute detail the content to be taught in schools. It was heavily criticized by academic writers in relation to its uncritical stance towards questions of knowledge/content and its lack of coherence (see, for example: Kelly, 1990). Since then there has been a general trend towards less prescription, with reviews of the National Curriculum leading to a paring down of content in 1995, 1999 and 2008. Part of the driving force for deregulation has been continual complaints from teachers and school leaders that the curriculum is overcrowded. Moreover, in the background has been an important tenet of Conservative party philosophy, which favours the marketization of education in order that parental choice might motivate school improvement. This short account might lead one to believe that schools and teachers have been granted greater licence to engage in localized curriculum development. However, this is misleading for a number of reasons, two of which are worthy of note here. First, the National Curriculum in England remains comparatively prescriptive in comparison with national curricula in many other countries, despite a gradual move towards deregulation in this respect. Since 2010, when the election of a conservative government marked a distinct curriculum turn, there has been an increasing re-emphasis on input regulation, inspired by notions of essentialist canons of knowledge and cultural literacy (for example, see: Coles, 2013). Thus, the curriculum in England retains high levels of input regulation. A second point worthy of note, which we develop further in the next section, concerns output regulation, which exerts high levels of control over teaching in England's schools. We note here that large numbers of schools in England - for example academies - are exempt from the strictures of the National Curriculum, a point that is developed later in this chapter.

2.2 Output Regulation through surveillance

A major part of the problem in achieving curriculum deregulation has been that policy makers have not been able, or perhaps not willing, to move beyond relatively simple measures of educational outcomes, specifically performance in timed examinations, with particular importance given to mathematics and English. In the marketization of schooling, these outputs or *standards* become the primary currency, and it is political power that has given these measures such legitimacy. As Ball, Maguire, Braun, Perryman and Hoskins (2012, p.514) explain: "As a policy, standards 'works' through a very simple but effective and very public technology of performance – made up of league tables, national averages, comparative and progress indicators, Ofsted (Office for Standards in Education) assessments and benchmarks. These together are intended to instil into schools what is called a 'performance culture." Because of this performance culture, it is argued that teachers in England are the most accountable in the world. There is a specific accountability for pupil performance in public examinations, which is periodically increased. For example in 2012, primary schools were expected to get 60% of their pupils to the 'expected level' in English and mathematics. In 2014 this will be raised to 65%. If schools consistently fail, regardless of the social background of pupils, they will be forced to become 'academies', a significant change of governance. In secondary schools, in 2012, a basic target was that 40% of students should gain 5 GCSE passes (including English and mathematics) at Grade C or above (the grades run from A*, A, B etc through to G). GCSEs (General Certificate of Secondary Education) are qualifications undertaken by school students at the age of 16 in England, Northern Ireland and Wales. In the face of previous targets (which did not include English and mathematics) many schools developed ingenious means for reaching targets, including searching for the exam boards and subjects that seemed to have the best pass rates and using particular vocational courses which provided four GCSE passes. Grades in all GCSE subjects are predicted from pupil scores in tests at age 11 and it is common for pupils to have a test in most subjects every six weeks, from age 11, to see if they are maintaining progress. If pupils' grades are seen to be dropping, some form of support or intervention is likely to be implemented.

Schools are periodically inspected by Ofsted. There is strong pressure for observed lessons to be graded as 'good' or 'outstanding'. There are very significant rewards for schools if they are judged outstanding in all categories of inspection, including going onto a longer cycle of re-inspection. The criteria for 'outstanding' lessons are used for internal school monitoring and often for departmental and individual teacher self-evaluation. Ball (2003) has adapted the concept of performativity to this context, to denote the micro-management of public services through numerical targets. More recently he has coined the term 'deliverology' (Ball et al., 2012), for the instrumental mindset that can pervade many schools to achieve targets, generated by a 'common-sense political rationality'. For many teachers this is experienced as anxiety-inducing pressure, which pervades the school culture. As one primary teacher interviewee in Webb, Vulliamy, Sarja, Hamalainen, and Poikonen (2009, p.417) expressed it: "The head is under pressure to perform, she puts pressure on us, we put pressure on the children and then everyone is just under immense pressure and stress." However as this extract indicates, teachers are not alone in internalizing expectations of performance, it is also evident in students, many of whom become very instrumental in their approach to education, as indicated by this 15 year old pupil who indicates no desire to continue with a more enquiry based approach to the curriculum (Leat, Thomas, & Reid, 2012, p.408): "We're still all in the middle of our GCSEs and we just want you to give us the right answers so we can learn it and I think that's what is stressful for a lot of people. We just want the correct answers so we can go and learn them instead of having to go and find it." Foucault's (1977) writings on disciplining, surveillance and the development of the technology of the self might indeed have been inspired by the English education system. This is high stakes accountability, as teachers whose students do not meet targets or whose lessons only reach satisfactory grades are likely to be given support, which can ultimately lead to dismissal if improvement is not forthcoming. Output regulation is thus an effective, albeit contentious, means of curriculum control in England.

2.3 Mixed messages

Thus although politicians make commitments to more freedom to teachers and schools (Department for Education, 2010), this is not the lived experience of teachers, who feel constrained by the output regulation. In primary schools, the focus on exam results at age 11 has historically encouraged schools to focus on English and mathematics and, to a lesser degree, science. One of the key findings of an independent review of the primary curriculum '*The Cambridge Primary Review*' (Alexander, Armstrong, Flutter, Hargreaves, & Harrison, 2009) concerned the narrowing of the curriculum as the result of the effects of high-stakes testing. Alexander (2012), the lead author of the review, has repeatedly criticized government for abandoning any commitment to a broad and balanced curriculum, this concept being a marker for pupil entitlement to an equitable medium for education. More recently the ideas of E.D. Hirsch, the American cultural commentator, on cultural capital embedded in traditional subjects, have captured the imagination of the present Secretary of State for Education, disposing him towards a subject-based curriculum and the teaching of knowledge. Where, as in England, the curriculum is permeable to the ideas of individual politicians, it is very difficult to have faith in a deregulated curriculum. Therefore, the prospects are not good for teacher professionalism in England. In an era of government involvement in education, one can detect signs of the crossroads described in Hargreaves's (2000) fourth age of professionalism, in which teaching *either* may assume a postmodern identity where the profession has a broader, more inclusive stance *or* a diminished post-professional status characterized by simplistic apprenticeship models, constraining competence frameworks and detailed measurement of outcomes.

Paradoxically the government control of the curriculum by means of input or output manipulation has been partially contradicted by encouragement to schools to innovate, as an acknowledgement of changing societal demands on schools. These conflicting principles partly explain the ongoing tussle between the forces of regulation and deregulation and the confusion that results. Thus although the latest National Curriculum proposals in 2013 have attracted considerable criticism for returning to greater specification of subject content, some schools are virtually free of the National Curriculum specifications. The previous Labour government had introduced the concept of academies, sponsored by businesses or other organisations. The current government has maintained and extended the concept of academies and introduced further diversity through the establishment of Free Schools. Such schools now account for more than 50% of secondary schools in England. Although only a few academies and free schools have used their greater curriculum (input) freedom, greater curriculum diversity is beginning to appear, but for the present anchored to the common high stakes exams at 16.

3. Scotland's Curriculum for Excellence: A different direction of travel?

3.1 Divergence

The re-establishment of a Scottish Parliament, following devolution in 1999, has accelerated a process of divergence of the already distinctive Scottish education policy from that in the rest of the UK. This divergence plays out in a number of areas that are relevant to our analysis of the school curricula in the two countries, including:

- The development of the new Curriculum for Excellence. This explicitly positions curriculum-making as the preserve of teachers and schools, reducing prescription in terms of content, and establishing a number of underpinning common approaches as desirable; for example, interdisciplinary provision, active learning, and personalization and choice. This new curriculum thus represents a considerable relaxation in the nature of input regulation, at least at the macro-level of curriculum contextualization. CfE, in common with its predecessor (the 5-14 curriculum framework), is considered to be 'guidance' rather than a statutory and compulsory curriculum. There remains, nevertheless, the question of whether this position is rhetoric. It might be argued that, as far as schools are concerned, a combination of different forms of regulation means that CfE is to all intents and purposes the national curriculum.
- A concomitant positioning of teachers as key agents of change, evident in both curriculum policy statements (e.g. Scottish Executive, 2006) and in subsequent policy developments, for example the new Standards produced by the General Teaching Council for Scotland and the agenda established by the report Teaching Scotland's Future (Donaldson, 2010). These developments suggest an aspiration to reduce prescription in general, and a commitment to raising levels of teacher professionalism.
- The establishment of a national education agency, Education Scotland, following the bringing together of the Inspectorate (HMIe) and Learning and Teaching Scotland (the curriculum, assessment and technology agency) in 2011. This development occurred at a time when similar agencies were being abolished in England. Education Scotland is primarily concerned with meso-level contextualization (potentially involving input regulation) of the curriculum and quality improvement (including support for the process of curriculum development and output regulation)

- Continued attachment to the principle of education as a 'national system locally administered' (Livingston & Hulme, 2013). The Standards in Scotland's Schools etc. Act 2000 specified that *"it shall be the duty of the [local education] authority to secure that the education is directed to the development of the personality, talents and mental and physical abilities of the child or young person to their fullest potential"* (Scottish Parliament, 2000). A Concordat agreed between the Scottish Government and the 32 local authorities of Scotland in 2007 emphasized subsidiarity as an organizing principle in Scotland the Scottish Government sets the direction of policy and expected national outcomes and the local authorities are responsible for shaping and improving service delivery in response to local needs and circumstances (Scottish Government, 2007).
- While evaluative use of attainment data and external inspections have remained as a key part of the government's drive to raise standards in schools, the third aspect of Wilkins's (2011) typology of performativity a market environment, where parental choice is facilitated by the publicly available data from inspections and attainment statistics – has been far less evident in Scotland (see Menter & Hulme, 2012). The support for socially inclusive comprehensive schools remains a feature of the education system in Scotland which has not seen the diversification to academies, free schools etc so prominent currently in England.

These aspects of the Scottish policy landscape would appear to position Scotland quite differently to England in terms of the degree and nature of curriculum regulation.

3.2 Input regulation

The rhetoric of macro-level Curriculum for Excellence documents suggests that the intention was not to produce a top-down prescriptive curriculum for teachers to deliver. Rather it was up to teachers themselves to engage with the reform process and reflect on changes to content and pedagogy. Within the framework of curriculum outcomes and experiences, published at a national level, the role of teachers as curriculum developers was emphasized. The framework of guidance was intended to allow "... teachers the freedom to exercise judgement on appropriate learning for young people, ..." (Scottish

Executive, 2004, p.4). "Within a clear framework of national expectations, teachers will have greater scope and space for professional decisions about what and how they should teach, enabling them to plan creatively within broader parameters" (Scottish Executive Education Department, 2006, p.1). The messages about the involvement of practitioners in decision-making about the most appropriate way to support their pupils in achieving outcomes have continued to be emphasized throughout subsequent documents, which put flesh on the original bones of the curriculum (e.g. the 'Building the Curriculum' series) published during the curriculum reform process. The text of the documents indicated the importance of an ongoing collaborative approach to curriculum reform. The intention expressed in the documents was that the curriculum should be developed and shaped through a partnership model with practitioners. The commitment and quality of teachers in Scotland was also consistently highlighted, as also appears from the following quote (Scottish Executive, 2006:21): "Scottish Ministers have increasingly emphasized the value they place on the professionalism and commitment of teachers in Scotland. We have a motivated and well-trained workforce which is being asked to embrace a shift away from prescription about the detail of the curriculum and towards more responsibility for professional judgement and creativity within broader parameters. If we are to be successful in our aim of preparing young people for the challenges of the future, we will rely even more on individual teachers' commitment to refreshing and updating their own professional skills and knowledge."

This apparent shift to weaker input regulation at the level of national policy is partly tempered by the local governance arrangements for Scottish schools described above. As stated, local authorities are the bodies responsible for schooling. This function is partly carried out through input regulation and partly through output regulation (to be discussed in the next section). In the case of the former, the situation varies from local authority to local authority, some being more prescriptive than others. However, a number of general observations can be made. Scottish schooling is extremely hierarchical. Local authorities mediate national policy, and such mediation can be significant in shaping curriculum making practices in schools. Many local authorities produce mandatory teaching materials and operate relatively high levels of prescription in terms of teaching methodologies, for example Assessment for Learning techniques and cooperative learning methods (although we note that there is some variation between authorities in the degree of prescription operated). However, notwithstanding these trends, it is fair to describe Curriculum for Excellence as being weak in terms of input regulation, especially so in comparison to England.

3.3 Output regulation

Scotland is extremely similar in many respects to England in terms of the first two dimensions of Wilkins's (2011) typology. Since 1997, the so-called 'Quality Improvement Initiative' has established an accountability system, shown to have similar effects to its English counterpart (see Boyd & Norris, 2004; Cowie, Croxford, & Taylor, 2007). A strong attainment agenda has developed, driven by statistical use of data derived from external examination results. These generate what are known as 'Standard Tables and Charts' (STACS), which are used extensively in secondary schools to manage teachers, enabling, for example, subject departments to be compared with each other, the performance of individual pupils to be compared across subjects, and the performance of schools and departments to be set against equivalent schools on comparator league tables (Cowie, Croxford, & Taylor, 2007) (We note here that league tables do not 'officially' exist in Scotland; national tables are not compiled by the Scottish Government, although comparator tables are used within local authorities, and national newspapers compile their own unofficial tables annually). In many local authorities, similar use has been made in primary schools of data pertaining to pupils' attainment of the curricular levels of the former 5-14 curriculum. These data have allowed schools to be compared according to attainment levels, associated in many cases with performativity (see Priestley, Robinson, & Biesta, 2012). The emphasis on benchmarking continues to prevail in Scotland. The Cabinet Secretary for Education and Lifelong Learning in Scotland said recently in a speech presented at the University of Glasgow (27 March 2013), that a new tool would be created to benchmark how pupils perform in terms of literacy and numeracy; how they achieve more broadly in terms of qualifications and wider awards; where

they move on to when they leave school; and how their school is closing the attainment gap. It is likely that this tool will be used across all Scottish local authorities; it remains to be seen whether its effects will be different from those documented within existing accountability systems.

Inspections by Her Majesty's Inspectorate of education (HMIe) form a second part of this system of output regulation. Inspections are framed around a set of performance indicators known as HGIOS – How Good Is Our School (HMIe, 2002). HGIOS is ostensibly a self-evaluation tool, but is also used by inspectors to judge the quality of schools. Following the advent of Curriculum for Excellence, HGIOS was revamped in 2006-7 (HMIe, 2006, 2007), signalling a supposed shift from a hard to a softer managerialism. However, according to Reeves (2008:13), revisions to HGIOS are 'cosmetic, since the basic instruments and methodology remain the same'. The inspection model has been further developed subsequently: inspection and review have increasingly placed more emphasis on issues such as the extent to which an establishment or service has developed the ability to self-evaluate and drive its own improvement. However, the inspectorate is quite clear that their aim to provide public assurance and accountability through robust independent evaluations of establishments and services, share effective practice and inform national policy, and thus one might argue that inspection still forms a key component of strong output regulation.

A third aspect of output regulation lies in Scotland's local authorities, which are more pervasive in their governance role than in England, and which operate extensively in regulating outputs. A shift in emphasis in many local authorities from a supportive advisory role to a quality improvement role, characterised by audits mirroring the external inspection process, has been documented by several writers (e.g. Cowie, Croxford, & Taylor 2007; Boyd & Norris, 2004). The potentially detrimental effects of the role of bureaucracies, notably the local authorities, in maintaining central control was noted by the OECD report '*Quality and equity of schooling in Scotland*' (2007). The net result of these practices and policies is an accountability system that, while being less pervasive than its English counterpart, still has real teeth. As such, it has had considerable potential to shape the forms of education emerging following the reform of the curriculum, and especially to militate against the new forms of freedom promised by Curriculum for Excellence. In particular, *"improvement with pre-specified level descriptors"* (MacKinnon, 2011, p. 91) requires schools to provide evidence of 'quality,' with the attendant dangers of perverse incentives and game playing (Cowie, Croxford, & Taylor, 2007). Finding an appropriate balance between teacher freedom to take curriculum decisions and accountability measures to assure the consistency and quality of Scottish education remains a challenge.

4. Analysis: curriculum regulation and teacher agency

We conclude this chapter with a brief analysis of the differing nature of curriculum regulation in England and Scotland, and some reflections upon its effects on teachers and schools.

4.1 The nature of curriculum regulation in England and Scotland

Grek and Ozga (2010) have noted the considerable divergence in policy and policy influences between England and Scotland, something often ignored in both media commentary and academic literature. In particular, they note the influence of American models of governance in England (markets, choice et cetera) and the greater influence of European policy discourses in Scotland. These differing policy influences may account for the different emphases within the two countries, and in particular the balance between input and output regulation. We note here that Scotland's comprehensive school system can be seen as a homogenous arena for education policy, whereas in England the situation is considerably more confusing. The balance between these forms of regulation will be different, dependent upon whether the school is a local authority school or an academy/Free School. Thus, in Scotland we see relatively weak input regulation at a macro-level, as Curriculum for Excellence opens up considerable space for school autonomy. However, as we noted, levels of input regulation at a meso-level vary from authority to authority. Moreover, Scotland retains a relatively hard managerialism (Reeves, 2008) through high levels of

output regulation. The rhetoric of teacher and school autonomy is therefore not easily realizable in practice. In England, the situation is more complex. Local authority schools are subject to both high levels of input regulation through the National Curriculum and extensive output regulation. However, as we have noted, in academies and Free Schools, largely exempt from the demands of the National Curriculum, we ostensibly see far lower levels of input regulation. However, two points should be made here. First, such schools are still subject to the high levels of output regulation. Second, we additionally note that the content of the curriculum in such schools may be subject to control by stakeholders other than the teachers in the schools (for example, the sponsors who partially fund the schools). Thus, while there may be freedom from the input regulation of the National Curriculum, this may be substituted by potentially more capricious control by other external parties. The balance of input and output regulation in the above cases is depicted in figure 3 (below).







4.2 The effects of curriculum regulation on teacher agency

Space precludes a deep analysis of the effects of curriculum regulation on teacher agency. However, we offer here a few reflections on how such regulation might be detrimental to teacher agency, and how in turn this might undermine professionalism – surely an issue at a time when curriculum policy emphasizes school autonomy and positions teachers as agents of change. We make here a number of points that draw upon the ecological conception of agency, as something that emerges from the transactions that individuals – with their particular talents, aspirations, values and knowledge – have within their environment.

First, teacher professionalism often tends to be seen as matter of enhancing individual capacity - for example, knowledge, skills and professional ethics - which tends to sideline the structural and cultural context in which the professions develop (Priestley, Biesta, & Robinson, 2013). Output regulation comprises both a set of social structures (systems, power relations, roles, etc.) as well as cultural expectations. These social conditions shape what is possible in schools. This is both a practical issue (what is actually possible) and an evaluative issue (how professionals judge aspects such as risk). Thus output regulation potentially impacts radically on the possibilities for agency (by enabling or precluding particular practices), and has, at the same time, undermined professionals' ability to take responsibility for their work, that is to act on the basis of informed and negotiated professional judgement. Accountability practices run the risk of becoming counter productive, for example when they encourage forms of action that are a-responsible and potentially irresponsible, as teachers 'play the game' (Keddie, Mills, & Pendergast, 2011).

The above observations apply to the practical-evaluative dimension of the ecological agency model. A related set of reflections concerns the projective and iterational dimensions of agency. Empirical research conducted in Scotland (Priestley, Biesta, & Robinson, 2013) suggests that the undermining of teacher agency in a practical-evaluative sense (for example removing the need for, or distorting judgement) potentially has long term effects in terms of teachers' abilities to form expansive aspirations for their teaching. The teachers in this research were relatively unable to articulate long-term aspirations for their teaching, being focused instead on short-term goals such as engaging pupils, maintaining technical efficiency in their teaching, or even just getting through the day. Linked to this, the research found that these teachers tended to articulate their teaching in the language of policy, and seemed to lack an educational language with which they could critically interrogate policy. These issues were at least in part due to their past immersion in the performative

cultures of their schools. It is worth noting here that such cultures in today's schools will shape the capacity of teachers in the future, potentially impacting heavily on future teacher agency and professionalism.

We are reluctant to conclude on a negative note. While the landscape for teacher agency in England, and to a lesser extent Scotland, is a little bleak, there are shafts of light. For example, Troman, Jeffrey and Raggi (2007) found that mature entrants to teaching in England, from other occupations, were more tolerant of the performativity culture but were resourceful in resolving tensions and dilemmas within their work. Priestley, Biesta and Robinson (2013) found in their Scottish study of teacher agency that schools with well-developed relational structures - where teachers had extensive relational resources upon which they could draw – manifested enhanced levels of teacher agency. Moreover, decentralization in England has opened up spaces for grassroots activism in curriculum development. For example, the 'Creative Partnership Programme' has been particularly influential in primary schools, and 'Whole Education', 'Expansive Education', 'Opening Minds' and 'Open Futures' are all examples of networks or projects promoting curriculum innovation at local level (see Williamson, 2012, for a critique of some of these developments). The Royal Society of Arts (Facer, 2009) has championed the cause of area-based curriculum, which maps strongly onto the recommendations of the independent Cambridge Primary Review, which suggested that 30% of curriculum time should be devoted to developing a community-oriented curriculum. In Scotland, Curriculum for Excellence, despite its teething troubles and despite the tensions with output regulation, offers considerable potential for teacher agency.

References

Alexander, R., Armstrong, M., Flutter, J., Hargreaves, L., & Harrison, D. (2009). *Children, their world, their education: Final report and recommendations of the Cambridge Primary Review.* London: Routledge.

Alexander, R. (2012). Entitlement, freedom, minimalism and essential knowledge: Can the curriculum circle be squared? CPPS Westminster Seminar: *How can we achieve maximum benefit from the new national curriculum?* Royal Commonwealth Society, Monday 23 April 2012. Ball, S., (2003). The teachers' soul and the terrors of performativity. *Journal of Educational Policy*, *18*, 215-228.

Ball, S., Maguire, M., Braun, A., Perryman, J., & Hoskins, K. (2012). Assessment technologies in schools: 'Deliverology' and the 'play of dominations'. *Research Papers in Education*, *27*, 513-533.

Biesta, G.J.J. (2004). Education, accountability, and the ethical demand; Can the democratic potential of accountability be regained? *Educational Theory*, *54*, 233-250.

Boyd, B., & Norris, F. (2006). From development to improvement - a step too far? The evolving contribution of quality improvement officers to the school improvement agenda in Scottish local authorities. *Scottish Educational Review*, *38*, 213-224.

Coles, J. (2013). 'Every child's birthright'? Democratic entitlement and the role of canonical literature in the English National Curriculum. *The Curriculum Journal*, *24*, 50-66.

Cowie, M., Taylor, D., & Croxford, L. (2007). 'Tough, intelligent accountability' in Scottish secondary schools and the role of Standard Tables and Charts (STACS): A critical appraisal. *Scottish Educational Review*, *39*, 29-50.

Department for Education (2010). *The importance of teaching: Schools White Paper* (Foreword by the Secretary of State for Education). London: DfE.

Donaldson, G. (2010). *Teaching Scotland's future: Report of a review of teacher education in Scotland*. Edinburgh: Scottish Government.

Facer, K. (2009). *Towards an area-based curriculum: Insights and directions for the research*. Manchester: RSA Projects.

Foucault, M. (1977). *Discipline and punishment: The birth of the prison*. New York: Random House.

Grek, S., & Ozga, J. (2010). Governing education through data: Scotland, England and the European education policy space. *British Educational Research Journal, 36*, 937-952.

Hargreaves, A. (2000). Four ages of professionalism and professional learning. *Teachers and Teaching: Theory and Practice, 6*, 151-182.

HMIe (2002). *How good is our school? Self-evaluation using quality indicators*. Edinburgh: HMIe

HMIe (2006). The journey to excellence, parts 1 & 2. Edinburgh: HMIe

HMIe (2007). *How good is our school? The journey to excellence, part* 3. Edinburgh: HMIe

Keddie, A., Mills, M., & Pendergast, D. (2011). Fabricating and identity in neo-liberal times: Performing schooling as 'number one'. *Oxford Review of Education*, *37*, 75-92.

Kelly, A.V. (1990). *The National Curriculum: A critical review*. London: Paul Chapman Publishing.

Leat, D., Thomas, U., & Reid, A. (2012). The epistemological fog in realising learning to learn in European curriculum policies. *European Educational Research Journal*, *11*, 400-412.

Livingston, K., & Hulme, M. (2013 in press). Innovations in teacher professional learning in Scotland: Moving forward in challenging times. In J. Stephenson, & L. Ling (Eds.), *Challenges to teacher education in difficult economic times*. London: Routledge

MacKinnon, N. (2011). The urgent need for new approaches in school evaluation to enable Scotland's Curriculum for Excellence. *Educational Assessment, Evaluation and Accountability, 23*, 89-106.

Menter, I., & Hulme, M. (2012), Teacher education in Scotland – Riding out the recession? *Educational Research*, *54*, 149–60.

Nieveen, N., & Kuiper, W. (2012). Balancing curriculum and freedom in the Netherlands. *European Educational Research Journal*, 11(3), 357-368.

OECD (2007). Quality and equity of schooling in Scotland. Paris: OECD

Priestley, M. (2013). The 3-18 curriculum in Scottish education. In T.G.K. Bryce & W.M. Humes (Eds.), *Scottish Education, 4th edition, Referendum* (pp. 28-38). Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press.

Priestley, M., Biesta, G.J.J., & Robinson, S., (2013). Teachers as agents of change: Teacher agency and emerging models of curriculum. In M. Priestley & G.J.J. Biesta (Eds.), *Reinventing the curriculum: New trends in curriculum policy and practice* (pp. 187-206). London: Bloomsbury.

Priestley, M., Robinson, S. & Biesta, G.J.J. (2012). Teacher agency, performativity and curriculum change: Reinventing the teacher in the Scottish Curriculum for Excellence? In B. Jeffrey, & G. Troman (Eds.), *Performativity across UK education: Ethnographic cases of its effects, agency and reconstructions* (pp. 87-108). Painswick: E&E Publishing.

Reeves, J. (2008). Between a rock and a hard place? Curriculum for Excellence and the quality initiative in Scottish school. *Scottish Educational Review, 40*, 6-16.

Sahlberg, P. (2011). *Finnish lessons: What can the world learn from educational change in Finland?* New York: Teachers' College Press.

Scottish Executive Education Department (2004). *A Curriculum for Excellence: The Curriculum Review Group*. Edinburgh: Scottish Executive

Scottish Executive Education Department (2006). A Curriculum for Excellence: Progress and proposals. A paper from the Curriculum Review Programme Board. Edinburgh, Scottish Executive.

Scottish Government (2007). *Concordat between the Scottish Government and local government*. http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/Doc/923/0054147.pdf (accessed 18 March 2013).

Scottish Parliament (2000). *Standards in Scotland's Schools etc. Act 2000*. http://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2000/6/pdfs/asp_2000006_en.pdf (accessed 18 March 2013).

Troman, G., Jeffrey, B., & Raggi, A. (2007). Creativity and performativity policies in primary school cultures, *Journal of Educational Policy*, *22*, 549-572.

Webb, R., Vulliamy, G., Sarja, A., Hamalainen, S., & Poikonen, P-L. (2009). Professional learning communities and teacher well-being? A comparative analysis of primary schools in England and Finland. *Oxford Review of Education*, 35, 405-422.

Wilkins, C. (2011). Professionalism and the post-performative teacher: New teachers reflect on autonomy and accountability in the English school system. *Professional Development in Education*, *37*, 389-409.

Williamson, B. (2012). Centrifugal schooling: Third sector policy networks and the reassembling of curriculum policy in England. *Journal of Education Policy*. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/02680939.2011.653405

Slovenia - Between the school system's decentralization, curriculum autonomy, and teachers' professionalism

Amalija Žakelj (The National Education Institute), Andreja Barle (Ministry of Education and Sport), & Franc Cankar (The National Education Institute)

Abstract

The state of patronage and its undisputed authority in the country in the field of education is a historical constant in Slovenia. Despite the fact that, from the 1990s onwards, greater autonomy of schools has been implemented into a previously strongly centralized system, numerous legal acts have been preserved on the national level, which frame the existing level of autonomy. It is therefore obvious that the relationship between centralized and autonomous administration and the educational system management simply cannot be mapped on a general level. We must differentiate between various levels, such as the national politics, the school, the teacher, as well as between different fields of analysis. The issue of professional autonomy of schools should be addressed by teachers' organizations in Slovenia by a larger degree. Their suggestions, solutions, and consensus in change implementation could represent an important starting point in the process of modernization of education.

1. Introduction

Even though the opening up of new perspectives and the encouragement of developmental approaches has been typical for the internationalization of education in national education systems, this characteristic has gradually

become more and more of a problem. The significance of education, which we can in principle still understand as 'national interest', wasn't coordinated with quickly developing areas such as science, commerce and art, all of which cross national boundaries (Dewey, 2004, in: Zgaga, 2009, p. 7). At the beginning of the 1990s, necessary cooperation and increased mobility in the field of education between European and other states enhanced the discovery of common points in different national systems. Questions of a global nature (e.g., human rights, environmental protection, peace and tolerance) were posed and that is why it was necessary to design such concepts and methods (e.g., the common policy), which would enable to solve the aforementioned questions.

There is no doubt that globalization, economization of the state and societal areas, and the appearance of the so-called 'information society' also pose a challenge to the field of education. On the other hand, it seems that words such as 'deregulation, privatization, and the market' have become sacrosanct and seemingly without alternative, especially in the cases where the public sector is in question (Beck, 1997; Zgaga, 2009). In Slovenia, the ruling administration advocated the shrinking of the state to administrative and legislative functions, while all other functions, including health services, education and media, are supposed to become private (Ule, 2013). It is obvious that globalism (the term globalism is understood as the ideology, and it is separated from the concept of globalization, which is seen as an analytical concept) has heavily handicapped educational systems. The effectiveness of the public option of 'education and training' was questioned to a great extent and attacked as being ineffective and of a low quality. At the same time 'virtues' were transformed into 'values' and ethics discourses were almost entirely replaced by economic discourses (Zgaga, 2009). The discourse on 'new public management' gradually silenced traditional discourses of public school just as said institution increasingly came to resemble a company (Falconer, 1997). On this subject, Apple critically states that when we start to treat school according to market logic, that is, in the same way as bread and cars, democracy stops being political and starts to be an economic concept, with the help of which individuals can opt for 'rational' choices on the free market in order to advance their position in society (Apple, 2008, p. 14).

All this must be taken into consideration when we talk about the problem of administrating education. In the last twenty years administration in numerous countries has radically changed. This not only in the administrative sense, but also regarding the level on which decisions are made. The most commonly used description for the changes made is the word decentralization. This is because the process of transforming the administration of educational systems was in most countries focused on the redistribution of power from the centre to the lower levels (Peček, 1999; Wakounig, 1999). It was believed that in this way, the increasingly complex educational systems would become more efficient and that they would concurrently also become more considerate towards the interests of local communities. Educational systems would thus become less rigid and more accommodating to the needs of the local environment. Moreover, they would also become more democratic due to their furthering of cooperation between different partners (students, parents, teachers, the civil society, the economy...) in the processes of decision-making. A greater level of autonomy for schools and teachers would also improve the quality and efficiency of schools and increase their success rate while also enabling the development of new teaching ideas.

Although the concept of decentralization is vital to modern systems of school administration, it is no more than an abstract category (Peček, 1999). This is because it cannot describe the whole complexity of changes we are facing in today's systems of management of educational systems. For example, an educational system can be decentralized in one of its dimensions while at the same time stays completely centralized in others. So regulation of the curriculum can be strongly centralized while the financing of education can be decentralized or vice versa. Schools can have much freedom within their curriculum, but the financing of schools can be strongly centralized. It is also possible to make decisions about financial resources for schools on a local level, although the decision can be strongly limited by a central regulative, which makes decision-making on the local level a mere formality. This is why the question of centralization or decentralization of different functions or areas of the educational system must be analysed separately. Areas which requires analysis are, for instance, who defines the curriculum, the transition of pupils
from one level of schooling to another, who is responsible for evaluation, the development and control of quality, textbooks and other teaching resources, employment of teachers, who is responsible for appointing the headmaster of the school, who is the financer of the school, et cetera (Peček, 1999).

It is true that a decentralized educational system is closer to the democratic social order than its centralized counterpart, but this doesn't remotely solve all the problems taking shape inside the educational system. If we take a closer look at the field of supervising the functioning of schools and the work of the teachers, we can see that school legislation and curriculum in decentralized educational systems are more open and that teaching is goal-oriented. It is assumed that this should enable a higher level of autonomy for schools and teachers, but it is becoming clear that this would not necessarily be so. If we also take a look at national knowledge tests, which represent the established way of measuring the quality of schools, we find that it increases pressure on the work of teachers, who have no choice but to submit their whole work to the furtherance of pupils' knowledge. Dialogue, which a decentralized educational system not only demands but also presupposes on all levels of school management, can also become a problem. The point is a search for the most efficient methods of conducting dialogue and coordination tied to the common interests of all partners.

2. Regulation of the Slovene education system from the establishment of the county until today

2.1 The White Paper on Education

Education in Slovenia has a long tradition, starting with the introduction of compulsory education for all children among the first countries in Europe (1774). Formal education has been developing according to a strong tradition of middle European educational space (Schmidt, 1963). In the 20th century the formal system developed within the framework of the centralized Yugoslav system. The influence of the Yugoslav system on Slovenian education was enormous, not just because of the orientation toward different cultural context but because the level of autonomy become the important issue for decades. In the 1980s, demands for greater autonomy (regarding the language of

instruction with the stated goal of preserving Slovenian culture) were formed within the framework of the educational system.

When in the 1990s an independent state was formed, it was also necessary to create a professional basis for the further development of the Slovenian education system. The first proposal was written by the National Education Institute (Ministry of Education, 1992). This proposal pertained to primary education. It was followed by a two-year period of public discussion. In 1995, the basic program document, the so-called White paper on Education, was prepared by a group of appointed experts. This document also comprised the principles which necessitated the implementation of plurality and opened the possibility of choice concerning the plurality of knowledge (education of teachers, development of curricula), the openness of the national curriculum (flexibility of curricula, implementation of elective subjects), the possibility of choosing between different textbooks, the plurality of pedagogical strategies and approaches (methods and forms of work), and plurality in educational programs. In this document, special attention was already paid to the autonomy of schools and quality control of educational work. It was stressed that schools must have autonomy in relation to the state and administrative structures and from extracurricular kinds and forms of knowledge or convictions (The White Paper on Education, 1995).

The implementation of the constitutional provision of separation of church and state (The White Paper on Education, 1995) was another important aspect of school autonomy. This is why no confessional subject is part of the curriculum of public schools, although schools are obliged to present contents through which pupils can gain knowledge about world religions within its framework of instructions. On the basis of this it was clearly determined that the public educational system is lay, which in fact means that it must not be put under the monopolizing influence of different churches, parties or world view groups.

According to The White Paper the autonomy of kindergartens and schools is also connected with *"the autonomy of the individual, which is true for*

pupils as well as for teachers and their respective situations in the system of education.... it is necessary to ensure the protection of individuality and privacy, to intensify control over data collection for children and their parents" (The White paper on Education, 1995, p. 27). Besides all of the aforementioned, it is stressed that autonomy also includes the opening of schools towards a closer and wider environment. Schools are obliged to develop cooperation with cultural institutions, sports, cultural societies and other non-governmental organizations. In pedagogical work they can include external professionals. Schools develop connections with their surroundings on their own. School are thus limited only by the prohibition of working for political parties. The aim is therefore to proscribe the abuse of school for political activism. Due to a lack of tradition of different political parties the questions about the role of political parties in school were raised right after the establishment of the multiparty political system in Slovenia. To us it seems important to protect this aspect of school autonomy.

2.2 Centralization and autonomy: Differentiation between levels and fields

On the basis of the aforementioned programme document, a so-called 'major systemic law' was adopted (Organization and Financing of Education Act, 1996), as well as laws for various areas of education (kindergartens, primary school, gymnasia, professional and vocational education, adult education). In the year 2000 two more laws were adopted regulating specific areas of education, namely children with special needs and musical education. Frequent corrections and supplements of the aforementioned laws followed, although the basic structure of the system remained intact. In fact, relations between autonomy and centralization within the educational system also remained unchanged (payment of teachers, national curriculum, on one hand and autonomy of teaching methods on the other). The only serious exception in the field of administration of schools was a change of laws, which from 1996 onwards intervened no less than three times into the structuring of school councils, which are institutions that govern schools. These changes stemmed from differing views on the problem of whether pupils should also have their own representatives in school councils, and what kind of relationship should exist between representatives of the employees, the founder, pupils and parents.

From the stated it is obvious that the relationship between centralized and autonomous administration and the governing of the educational system simply cannot be mapped on a general level. We must differentiate between various levels, such as national politics, school, the teacher, as well as between different fields of analysis.

Already the financing of education is being implemented in different ways. The assurance of finances for kindergartens is, for instance, transferred to the local community. Kindergarten fees are also determined on a local communal level, although the frames for the calculation of the price, as well as the parents' contribution, are at the same time determined on a national level. On the level of primary school, financial funds for implementing the program are assured on a national level, while funds for investments are assured on the local level. Secondary and tertiary education is financed from national resources. For primary school, the normative for the financing of activities is set very precisely, where the basic unit of calculation of costs is the department, while costs for the implementation of programs on the secondary and high school level are determined per capita depending on the number of pupils and students. This is called 'lump sum' financing. The presented description reveals that secondary as well as higher school institutions have more opportunities to enact their own judgement of where and how they will direct their funds. That is to say, they have greater autonomy in the financial area.

The same is true for the employment of teachers. Which candidate of those applying the school will accept depends entirely on the school headmaster. Here, headmasters on all levels of education are entirely independent. However, conditions (i.e. type of study program of master degree) for teaching individual subjects from the curriculum (in kindergarten, primary school, secondary school or high school institutions) are exactly determined on the national level. The career paths of teachers are also determined on the national level. There are titles (mentor, adviser, counsellor), which every individual can achieve in his career path; the conditions for promotion in individual appellations are also determined. On the level of monitoring the quality of education, there is the National Inspection Service, the competences of which are focused on performing regular and random inspections. It is also in the competence of this service to ordain disciplinary measures for headmasters who break the law. From the year 2000 onwards, there has also been in practice the concept of self-evaluation of schools and external evaluation of school system (trough international research such as PISA). as more suitable mechanisms for determining and assuring the quality of education. It is the execution of various projects on the national level and on the level of individual schools that guarantees the determination and assurance of quality, slowly replacing classical inspectorial control. This way, self-evaluation becomes the legal obligation of each school. On the level of the state, quality control is performed in various ways. The most prominent approaches, utilizing the concept of so-called added value, are predominantly international studies (such as PISA, TIMSS, PIRLS) and external evaluation on the national level (for instance matura), etc. The results of studies are important information for planning of in-service training of teachers and for further development of curriculum for evidence-based policy.

Even in the field of implementing new systemic or content-based solutions for designing new curricula (new syllabuses, new educational programs), we cannot unanimously talk about centralization or autonomy. The proposer of new solutions could be virtually anyone, although the procedures for actual implementation are precisely determined on the national level. The National Board is obliged to elaborate all ideas of proposer and send them to the Council of Experts to decision-making.

2.3 More room for local curriculum planning within the tradition of centralization

In spite of the fact that, from the 1990s onwards, greater autonomy for schools was implemented into the heretofore strongly centralized system, numerous legal acts that are preserved on the national level, which frame the existing level of autonomy. This is revealed by numerous normative acts that are accepted on the national level, which frame the work of educational institutions. More complex but also more subtle is the relationship between autonomy and centralized management on the level of content, where designing the curriculum and implementing direct pedagogical work are in question. In Slovenia we have a tradition of centralized planning of the curriculum. In the past, the curriculum was determined on the national level for all levels of education and was the same for all pupils who attend the same programme. In the 1990s the curriculum for gymnasia was the first to be accepted at the national level. This curriculum also allowed that pupils autonomously designed their own final curriculum (undistributed lesson hours and optional compulsory activities) to the extent of 15% of the program. Schools gained more freedom to localize the curriculum, but only within the syllabus and not within the programme. This was followed by curricula for professional and vocational schools. Here the so-called open part of the curriculum (20%), which schools can design themselves together with the local community, was adopted. Optional subjects in primary schools were also implemented in the last triennium. Thus, schools were offered a chance to design the final curriculum by themselves, and pupils were allowed to shape the curriculum according to their own choice.

The same is also true for syllabi. Syllabi are determined on the national level, although each syllabus also contains a part that offers the teacher a chance to make autonomous choices and supplements the syllabus. As of the last two decades, the teacher autonomously chooses textbooks published from different publishers from a selection accepted and approved by the highest expert body (The Council of Experts for General Education in Republic of Slovenia). The teacher is entirely autonomous in the choice of methods, approaches and pedagogical work, although teachers often still call attention to the fact that the autonomy of pedagogical work is limited by the standards of knowledge which are separately determined for each subject on the national level. Teachers also think that overtly detailed standards of knowledge narrow the possibility for autonomous decision-making regarding approaches and methods of work. They call for reconsideration of how detailed should standards be defined.

3. Decentralization and autonomy in Slovenian schools

An overview of educational systems reveals that almost all countries periodically change their curricular politics from more to less centralized (Peček, 1999) and the other way around. The first as well as the second form of curricular politics each has its strengths and weaknesses. A more firmly prescribed curriculum drives the implementation of policy choices that are found to be important. In the short-run such centralized approaches can lead to the improvement of learning results (Peček, 1999). The advantages of a more flexible curriculum where schools alone analyse important aspects are in the active involvement and participation of schools and teachers. Such an approach leads to expressions of high motivation and demands for professional development (Koren, 2013; Seddon, 1997). The result of this can be a more permanent improvement of educational achievements, although clarity is gradually lost (Nieveen & Kuiper, 2012). If teams of teachers do not work systematically towards a balanced curriculum, clarity might get lost over time, and education could lead to a hodgepodge of learning activities without clear goals and directions.

In the school area and from the perspective of analysis of school politics, we link autonomy to the decentralization of the educational system and to the degree of freedom, responsibility, and control – school inspection (Chubb & Moe, 1990). We can think about autonomy inside the educational system from the viewpoint of the school area, schools as organizations (Koren, 2013; Mintzberg, 1993) the teacher (Fullan, in Hargreaves, 1999) and, of course, the headmaster (Koren, 2013). In the school area we often connect it with the question of professionalism (Sockett, 1993; Stronach, 2002).

The autonomy of schools in Slovenia is limited by the Act on Organization and Financing of Education. It is established by The Ministry of Education, Science and Sports, as well as by statutes and on various professional bases such as syllabi, et cetera. On the national level, The Council of Experts of the Republic of Slovenia establishes syllabi. This council is a technical consulting body of the Ministry. The aforementioned legislation defines the state and school level and sets boundaries to autonomy in the field of organization, administration and financing, all of which are within the competence of headmasters, followed by those which define the work of individual classes, departments or groups and set limits to autonomy in the field of curriculum and in consequence also to teachers, who are in the role of performers of professional sources such as syllabi (Nolimal, 2008, str. 27).

The autonomy and professional responsibility of schools and teachers are the principles which have been presented as goals of the educational system in Slovenia from the curricular change in the second half of 1990s onwards, although it can be also found among the principles for the renovation of syllabi in the year 2006 (Žakelj, 2008). Curricula on the national level are determined by the Council of Experts of the Republic of Slovenia, The Ministry of Education, Science and Sport. Afterwards, the Minister announces beginning and mode of implementation of curricula in school practice with the help of the curricular letter. The curriculum is obligatory for all teachers. Curricula for individual subjects are uniform and equal on the entire territory of the state.

In spite of this it must be said that the implementation of the principle of autonomy has in practice been very cautious and has occasionally met with hindrance. This is the reason why at the time of curricular renovation, professionals warned that increasing autonomy is questionable if the level of professional expertise of teachers is too low and if professional norms, alongside which schools function, are not worked out (Svetlik, 1997).

In the phase of syllabi preparation during the curricular renovation of 1998, special attention was dedicated to the involvement of teachers, parents and the rest of the professional public in the participation of suggestions and professional solutions. At the same time the reform included a systematic evaluation of the work process. Monitoring the impact of curricular renovation has been formally and informally taking place from 1998 onwards. Fifteen years after the curricular renovation which took place from 1996 till 1999, there once again emerged the need for renovation and upgrading of the school curriculum. On the one hand, this was a demand produced by societal development pressing for an ever more competitive individual, and, on the other hand, by developments in the field of education which spawned a multitude of new understandings, politics and demands (for instance the competency-based approach, the development of linguistic and inclusive politics, et cetera).

In 2006, with the establishment of the competent commissions, began the formal renovation of the curriculum as an upgrade of the renovation of 1998. The principles for this reform were adopted with adherence to the principles of the national curriculum for the 21st century, which mentions flexibility of the teaching process, a holistic approach towards teaching and learning, self-regulation and the strengthening of autonomy for individual learning/ knowledge and the like. Alongside these principles, the principle of autonomy of teacher and school (openness and selectivity) of the 2006 curriculum and syllabi renovation was also strongly stressed. With adherence to these principles, the goals of renovation were directed towards the autonomy of teacher and school (openness and selectivity), a teaching-targeted and developmental approach towards planning, improved competency of pupils, an integrated curriculum, and cross-curricular learning.

In 1998, the autonomy of schools was expressed through the introduction of elective subjects and through the incorporation of learning oriented teaching in syllabi. This means that goals which pupils are supposed to achieve through the educational process on individual levels moved to the foreground, while the selection of learning matter and working methods were concurrently left to the teachers. In 2008, the introduction of renewed syllabi for primary school and gymnasia somewhat increased the autonomy of teachers. Besides elective subjects and learning oriented teaching, elective goals and contents are also present in the renewed syllabi for 2008.

4. The realization of autonomy on the level of school management, teacher, local communities and state

Koren (2013) alleges that regarding school management, Slovenian headmasters and schools have greater autonomy than their colleagues in other countries, which also applies to teachers, other school expert workers and employees, and the distribution of financial resources. On the other hand, they are limited by numerous - very detailed - regulations and norms. Headmasters are responsible for pedagogical and business management. Important is of course, autonomy in the field of pedagogical management - which offers the possibility for the development of particularities within the curriculum, as well as of teaching methods, the organization of teachers' work and more, which is the essence of the autonomous operation of headmasters and leads toward the autonomy of the school as a whole. However, recent Slovenian research (Koren, 2013) shows that headmasters do not take full advantage of their new role to implement this autonomy. The autonomy of headmasters in Slovenia also depends on the manner of their re-election. Although the current system in Slovenia also has its weak points, it has been proven in practice, as experience shows in conjunction with various political events, for instance the changing of governments, that the principle of leaving decision-making to school councils is the only way to limit political influences (Koren, 2013).

It is not possible to discuss the autonomy of schools without including the differing views of participants in the educational system and their mutual confrontation. Especially important are the teachers as the bearers of change in school classes. Fullan (in Hargreaves, 1999) especially emphasizes the role of teachers and their understanding of autonomy, but also takes into account that teachers' work is still rather isolated. This isolation affects their autonomy. Autonomy and professional responsibility of teachers are starting points for a quality educational process. Only an autonomous and professionally responsible teacher can design the educational process in accordance with the mission, basic virtues and goals of the field. The autonomy of teachers stems from their competence and professionalism, but at the same time it is very important that teachers are aware of their autonomy. In the framework of educational activity the teacher has the right to professional judgement in the case of the collision of rights and duties of pupils. Quality performance of pedagogical work demands permanent monitoring of the development of professions, implementation of different didactical approaches, and consistent educational activity. The condition for implementation of quality pedagogical work and realization of numerous roles find themselves in also present a crucial commitment to permanent professional growth.

In the Slovenian educational system, autonomy and professional responsibility is given to teachers through the opportunity to select the methods and approaches, with the help of the smaller part of the open curriculum, which is created by the schools themselves and partially also by national documents, which are open in the sense of allowing the choice of aims, contents and approaches to teaching and learning. On the other hand we have syllabi, selection of learning resources, evaluation of knowledge, etc., which are defined on the governmental level.

The next level is the autonomy of local communities. This autonomy lost much of its former prominence with centralization at the state level. It is tried to implement it again, often encountering the resistance of local communities, which sometimes reject autonomy and want to rely on the state instead (Koren, 2013). This is because the state-guarantees the equality of education to all in the country and decreases ambiguities regarding responsibility and the determination of basic goals. We can equally well say that, comparatively speaking, it successfully prevents political forces holding too much influence on local levels, which could work against professional and basic educational teaching goals adopted on the national level.

Monitoring the impact of curricular renovation and of implementation of autonomy on various levels of the educational system has been taking place, formally and informally, ever since 1998. Analysis of sources reveals that at the time of implementation of the nine-year primary school, decentralization in the field of external factors was weak, as for instance in the organizational field - in spite of the openness permitted by target-designed syllabi, schools were obliged to follow a detailed weekly realization of lessons, defined in the national schedule of subjects (Nolimal, 2008). The local empirical study entitled 'The professional autonomy and responsibility of professionals in education' (Marentič Požarnik, Kalin, Šteh, & Valenčič Zuljan, 2003) also reveals that understanding and recognizing autonomy by teachers differs for different levels of education: the higher the level of education, the smaller the degree of professional autonomy and professional responsibility the teacher gets. Along the same lines, the survey 'The purpose of school renovation and autonomy' (Šteh & Valenčič Zuljan, 2004) reveals that primary class-level teachers feel to be the most autonomous and qualified of all teachers. This can be explained by the fact that at their level of education the most was invested in their education, that they cooperate the most in their work, and that the external frames such as demands in syllabi and the assessment of knowledge are the least constrained. In addition, the authors also reveal that teachers who experience the least autonomy are those who have limited ideas about educational reform. They, for example, see the purpose of renovation only in the changing of the content of syllabi. Also, less than one third of Slovenian teachers showed a higher level of understanding of the concept of autonomy - as responsible and professional activity in the sense of extended professionalism (ibid). Only these are the teachers of who could be expected to engage with the reform and to strive for achieving the ambitiously set goals.

Autonomy as well as responsibility are therefore conditioned by professional competencies and knowledge, while decentralization and autonomy of the education system are conditioned by external factors which more or less importantly determine the organization, performance, efficiency and the entire structure of schooling, as well as by internal factors, which is to say the human factor, being the teacher (Kant, 1987). When we emphasize the importance of autonomy, we must also be aware that autonomy also take on the responsibility that comes with autonomy. Autonomy burdens schools and other levels of education with increased responsibility. It is important to understand that increasing the responsibility of schools and teachers does not only mean compliance to regulations coming from the outside of school and to inspections. Responsibility also means being responsive to public criticism, which must have the opportunity to judge the professional decisions of schools, their responsibility toward parents and pupils and students. We cannot discuss the autonomy of the school without including the different views of people who are part of the educational system. The Council for Evaluation in Education is the Slovenian expert body responsible for the coordination of educational programs. The body coordinates the evaluation on the level of programs for pre-primary, compulsory and secondary education. Evaluation of educational institutions is carried out as both internal and

external evaluation. External evaluation is carried out by an evaluator who is responsible and accountable to the educational administration, but is not directly included in the activities of the school. Some approaches are traditional, for instance the analysis of the success rate of the final assessment. Schools have been using different instruments for determining and assuring the quality of education only from the 1990s onwards. They report their findings and expected measures for the improvement of quality to their school councils. The results of international tests of knowledge and those of international surveys in which Slovenia participates - such as PISA, TIMSS, TALIS, ESLC, SITES-ICILS, PIRLS, and ICCS - provide additional information about the knowledge of pupils, which is important for the pupils themselves (their parents), for the teachers, the school, and the country.

5. Conclusion

The effectiveness of the school system and the introduction of change do not depend only on regulation of the school system. There are many other important factors (DiMaggio & Powell, 1983; Scott, 2001). The fact is that the field of education is highly regulated since public schools are usually sponsored by either the central or local authorities. This is especially true for Slovenia, as state patronage and its undisputed authority in the field of education is a historical constant (Peček, 1999). No doubt that the state has to provide a formal legal framework for schools (the right to education, educational standards), but not necessarily to interfere with their day to day operation, and with the components of the learning process. Providing more autonomy on the principle of professional authority would mean allowing schools and teachers more freedom in decision-making about the content and modes of instruction, about recruitment and promotion of teachers, and in designing the criteria for the entry into the profession. Thus far, the above has been regulated by the state, allowing schools and teachers only to express their views, which is probably the reason why teachers seem apathetic and without belief that their participation in the educational reform can make a change. Commitment to decentralization is therefore normal.

The issue of professional autonomy of schools should be largely addressed by teachers' organizations. Their involvement in the reform process and their participation in solving concrete problems could give schools and teachers the status that they deserve. Such organizations could be an equal partner to the executive authorities. Their suggestions, solutions, and consensus in change implementation could represent an important starting point in the process of modernization of education in Slovenia.

References

Ministrstvo za šolstvo in sport (1992). A global conception of the development of primary schools in the Republic of Slovenia. Ljubljana: Ministrstvo za šolstvo in sport.

Apple, M. W. (2008). Politics of markets and accountability. In E. Karip (Ed.), *Right to education. Policies and perspectives*. Ankara: Turkish Education Association.

Beck, U. (1997), Was ist Globalisierung? Irrtümer des Globalismus - Antworten auf Globalisierung. Frankfurt am Main: Suhrkamp Verlag.

Chubb, J. E., & Moe, T.M. (1990). *Politics, markets, and America's schools*. Washington: The Brookings Institution

Dewey, J. (2004). Democracy and education. Macmillan Company. New York.

Dimaggio, P.J., & Powell, W.W. (1983). The iron cage revisited: Institutional isomorphism and collective rationality in organizational fields. *American Sociological Review*, *48*(2), 45-52.

Falconer, P. (1997). Public administration and the new public management: Lessons from the UK experience. In M.R. Davies, M. Brejc, M., S. Setnikar -Cankar, & M. Vintar (Eds.), *New state, new millenium, new public management*. Visoka upravna šola, Ljubljana, str. 98-108.

Hargreaves, A., & Fullan, M. (1999). *What's worth fighting for out there*. Mississauga: Ontario Public Teachers' Federation.

Izhodišča kurikularne prenove (1996). *Nacionalni kurikularni svet* [Background Curriculum]. Ljubljana: Urad RS za šolstvo. Also available: http://www.seeeducoop.net/education_in/pdf/nks/nksizhodisca.html

Kant, I. (1987). Odgovor na vprašanje: Kaj je razsvetljenstvo? *Vestnik SAZU, 1,* Ljubljana: Znansvenoraziskovalni center SAZU.

Koren, A. (2013). Pomen avtonomije v šolskem sistemu: http://www.fm-kp.si/ zalozba/ISBN/961-6268-83-x/135-144.pdf (Dostopno 27.3. 2013) Marentič-Požarnik B., Kalin, J., Šteh, B., & Valenčič Zuljan, M. (2003). *Strokovna avtonomija in odgovornost pedagoških delavcev* [Professional autonomy and accountability of teachers]. Ljubljana: Filozofska fakulteta.

Mintzberg, H. (1993). Structures in fives. Englewood Cliffs: Prentice Hall.

Nolimal, F. (2008). Fleksibilni predmetnik - pot do večje avtonomije, strokovne odgovornosti in kakovosti vzgojno-izobraževalnega dela: zbornik prispevkov. 1. izd. Ljubljana: Zavod Republike Slovenije za šolstvo.

Organization and financing of education act. Ur. l. RS, 1996. št. 23/1996. Državni zbor RS.

Peček, M. (1999). Novi trendi v sistemih upravljanja šolstva - decentralizacija. Sodobna Pedagogika, 50 (3), 26-38.

Schmidt, V. (1963). Zgodovina šolstva in pedagogike na Slovenskem. Ljubljana: DZS

Scott, W. R. (2001). Institutions and organizations. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

Seddon, T. (1997). Education: De-professionalized? Or re-regulated, reorganized, and re-authorized. *Australian Journal of Education*, *41*(3), 228-247.

Sockett, H. (1993). *The postmodern turn; new perspectives on social theory*. New York: Cambridge University Press.

Stronach, I., Corbin, B., McNamara, O., Stark, S., & Warne, T. (2002). Towards an uncertain politics of professionalism: Teacher and nurse identities in flux. *Educational Policy*, *3*, 1-30.

Svetlik, I. (1997). *Sredi kurikularne prenove*. Nacionalni kurikularni svet. Kurikularna prenova: Zbornik. Ljubljana.

Šteh, B., & Valenčič Zuljan, M. (2004). Namen šolske prenove in avtonomija iz perspektive učiteljev. *Sodobna Pedagogika*, 55, 102-116.

The White Paper on Education in the Republic of Slovenia (1995). Ljubljana: Ministrstvo za šolstvo in sport.

Ule, M. (2013). To so zgodovinski, prelomni dogodki. Stvar je postala preveč resna, da bi še vedno živeli svoja življenja mimo škodljivih procesov. *Mladina*, *48*.

Wakounig, V. (1999). Avstrijski šolski sistem – med centralizacijo in decentralizacijo. *Sodobna Pedagogika*, *50*(3), 99-116.

Zgaga, P. (2009). Edukacija za "boljši svet": Od kozmopolitizma preko internacionalizma do globalizma. Perspektive evalvacije in razvoj sistema vzgoje in izobraževanja. Pedagoški Institute: Ljubljana. Žakelj, A. (2008). Posodabljanje kurikula za večjo fleksibilnost učnega procesa. In F. Nolimal (Ëd.), Fleksibilni predmetnik - pot do večje avtonomije, strokovne odgovornosti in kakovosti vzgojno-izobraževalnega dela. zbornik prispevkov. 1. izd. Ljubljana: Zavod Republike Slovenije za šolstvo.

Sweden - From governing with curricula to steering with outcomes

Ulf P. Lundgren (Uppsala University)

Abstract

In this chapter educational policy and educational change in Sweden are analysed from a historical, societal and socio-political perspective. The thread of the analysis is that there is a move visible from governing with curricula, via a more decentralized approach to steering with outcomes nowadays. The latter goes along with decreasing space for teachers' professional autonomy and for locally based curriculum decision-making. The influence of educational research on policy choices made is also addressed.

1. Introduction

The fall and rise of a progressive educational policy in Sweden is a story about the 20th century. In the very year of 1900 the Swedish educationalist and author Ellen Key (1900) published her famous book '*The century of childhood*'. It marked an entry into a modern time in which the future was not a given but became possible to choose. Social positions were not inherited but to be achieved. Education became one mean for the shaping of a modern welfare society. The centre of the pedagogical world shifted from the disciplining of the subject to the education of the child. These promises, if fulfilled, could become the century of childhood. In many respects the 20th century became a century in which school systems were established and schooling both prolonged and broadened. Even if the conditions for children improved, many children were still suffering from poverty and diseases and a decant childhood. It is maybe more appropriate to name the last century a 'Century of schooling'.

2. Reforms in the 1990s

Industrialization emerged rather late to Sweden. The basic agrarian production dominated up to the end of the 19th century. During the late 19th century and the beginning of the 20th century a sustained growth in the economy was nourished by innovative activities and investments started. The growth in the agrarian production gave a surplus that stimulated an incipient industrialization. Already in the 17th century the Swedish population (until 1809 Sweden and Norway were unified) was literate as a consequence of the Lutheran reformation (Ljungberg & Nilsson, 2009). The industrialization forced new demands on education and new forms of education arose. Engineer schools were established alongside with various types of vocationally oriented institutes. With the forming of industrial production, the need for a more organized vocational education was demanded. At the end of the 19th century, schools for vocational education were organized as 'evening schools' and 'Sunday schools'. In the beginning of the 20th century, specific industrial schools were established by municipalities. Compared to evening and Sunday schools, these were full-time schools (Olofsson, 2005). With a growing and differentiated labour market, education became essential for entering into the labour market. The political role of education as an instrument for social, cultural and economic change became increasingly important.

The increased political role that education was ascribed was also related to equality (see Lindensjö & Lundgren, 2000). At the time there were two parallel school systems on the primary level: one public (*folkskola*) and the one academically oriented (*realskola*). The central political issue during the first half of the century was how to make the system more equal. The question concerning organization was: How to connect the public school with the academic school? A solution was agreed upon in the Parliament in the 1930s. The public school system became the bottom school for further education. After the academic school there was a three- or four-year long upper secondary education (*gymnasium*), which gave access to university studies. After World War II the educational system was radically reformed. The comprehensive nine-year system (*grundskola*) was implemented during the 1960s and the upper secondary schools were integrated in a two-year and a three-year upper

secondary school system (*gymnasieskola*). Adult education expanded and so did the university system, which in the 1970s became program-oriented.

The restructuring of the Swedish school system during the 1990s occurred in three stages:

- increased decentralization and deregulation (started in the 1970s);
- revised educational goals and content;
- and increased consistency of the legal, financial, ideological, and evaluative systems to respond to the changes.

With these changes the National Board of Education (NBE), the state agency for schooling since 1920, was replaced by a new central agency: the National Agency for Education (NAE). NAE accentuated national evaluation and control. In 1991, a new government was constituted. The first educational reform was to create an independent school system. The government introduced rules for establishing independent schools. Although not being public, these schools had to follow the national curriculum. After being approved by the National Agency for Education they were financed by the municipalities to the same extent as the public schools.

During the 1990s, preschool, compulsory school and school childcare had become gradually more closely associated with one another. In many municipalities they were physically joined and shared the same staff. In 1995, municipalities became obliged to provide childcare for all children aged 1-12. As of recently, special needs children and children of parents who are working, studying or are on parental leave also have this right. In addition, it was decided that students aged 20 or more could attend adult education programmes that include basic and upper secondary adult education (with corresponding content to compulsory and upper-secondary school) as well as Swedish for immigrants.

To summarize the main reforms of the 1990s:

- a decentralization of the entire school system;
- a new model for political governing built on goals and results governing;
- new curricula;

- the National Board of Education (NBE) was abolished and replaced by a new agency: the National Agency for Education (NAE);
- a three-year-long program-oriented and course-oriented upper secondary school system;
- a new market system;
- an independent school system;
- pre-school education was moved from the social sector to the educational sector and given a curriculum;
- a new school for six-year-olds;
- a program for adult education.

On average, Sweden spent annually 8% of its GNP (or 174 billion Swedish crowns), on education in the first decade of the 21st century. Costs had increased by 18% over a five-year period and throughout almost 40% of the Swedish population had been enrolled in either educational programs or was working in schools. In this context, the Swedish population is a prime example of what is called the *'Homo pedagogicus'* (Lundgren, 2002).

3. The 21st century

After 1890 industrialization accelerated. New inventions and new industries were established. Except for the recession in the 1920s Sweden developed as a modern industrial nation. Industry developed and gave an expanding economy. In the political climate of that time demands on human capital were met with an expansion of education and the establishing of new types of school forms. On the lower secondary level there were - in the 1940s - eight different forms of schools and on the upper secondary level there were five types of school systems. On the primary level the children started in the same school and could after grade four or six enter an academically oriented school for five or four years. The entrance was determined on marks or, later, on an entrance test.

During World War II the planning of a unified public school system started. The first motive for reforming and unifying the educational system was to shape a system that would provide equal opportunities. Another motive was of an administrative character: to simplify the national system by creating one unified system. A third motive was to form democratic education. The experiences from the thirties and the forties were important arguments for fostering the values of democracy in the next generation. In the report from the first School Committee of 1940, these motives were formulated in the following way (SOU, 1944): "With the continuous change of democratisation there is a more visible will to organize the school system in such a way that each type and each degree of formation is possible for each young citizen, irrespective of sex, place of living, class and economic conditions." During a ten-year period, between 1942 and 1952, the number of pupils in elementary schools increased drastically and urbanization increased. In its turn, this expansion demanded new physical space and more teachers.

The economic impact of education came into focus. During the 1950s, several economists demonstrated how investments in education were related to economic growth. The economic motives for reforming the educational system became the soundboard in the political discourse about educational reforms. Another set of arguments was related to the international scene. The launching of Sputnik (1957) and the Cold War had consequences for curriculum development in Sweden. A year later, the International Association for the Evaluation of Educational Achievement (IEA) was founded. One of the initiative holders was a Swedish educator, Torsten Husén.

4. Educational research, educational policy, educational engineering

The construction of the public school as a bottom school was a political compromise. Even if the construction gave entrance to continuing education, the choices in reality followed family and geographical backgrounds. The chairman for the Social-democratic party Tage Erlander characterized the then existing school system as "*a class society in miniature*" (Erlander, 1973). The Social-democrats and the Liberals argued for a common comprehensive school, while the conservatives wanted to have early ability grouping. The professors of education at the time were asked to give an answer to the question at what age the children could be divided into different study lines. There were four professors of education and educational psychology at the time. Three argued for a division at grade four, i.e. at eleven years of age, the

fourth argued for a later differentiation. The reason for the latter was that the practical talents developed slower than the theoretical talents (Elmgren, 1952). This was explored in an experimental period of ten years, which was never evaluated. In 1962 a parliamentary decision was taken on a nine-year comprehensive school (*grundskola*). The formation of a comprehensive school system involved researchers. Educational research and psychological research achieved a position and trust in the public discourse. The then central agency for schools - the NBE - was given resources for financing educational research and evaluation (Achenhagen, Berg, Entwistle, Popekewitz, & Vislie, 1997). The strong relationship between educational research and educational policy meant that a form of social or educational engineering was established. With a contemporary expression it can be called evidence-based policy-making.

The educational policies of the 1950s and 1960s were thus based on an idea of '*educational engineering*'. The NBE was given the role of evaluating the educational system and to follow and analyse societal changes. These evaluations were to be carried out by educational researchers and be used as an empirical ground for change - '*The rolling curriculum reform*'. Upper secondary education was reformed in 1964 and 1968. Theoretical and vocational study lines were organized within a unified secondary school system (*gymnasieskola*). Educational research had an impact. The construction of the secondary level and the curricula was, to some extent, based on research (Dahllöf, 1960; Härnqvist, 1958).

The changes towards non-ability classes were criticized. To teach in comprehensive classes, i.e. to teach in heterogeneous classes, was different compared to teaching in homogenous classes. The response to those who questioned the possibility of achieving the same quality in heterogeneous classes as in homogeneous ones, was that the teaching must be individualized. One discernible solution for such an individualization was to develop educational technology. Already during the 1920s there had been experiments with school radio. At the end of the sixties experiments started with school television The NBE launched several projects aimed at developing 'individualized' instructional methods, based on explored American examples. The projects failed. New projects around individualized instruction focussed on programmed learning. Within the NBE a special working group was established in order to develop a new curriculum. This curriculum work was based on the idea that each goal had to be articulated in terms of behaviour. The curriculum worked was never finished, as criticism forced a closure.

5. Changed economic and political conditions

The decision on a comprehensive school was a compromise and compromises have unexpected consequences. Grade 7 to 9 offered many study alternatives, which held the consequence that schools had to be large. The increasing urbanization demanded new school buildings. New large schools were situated in housing blocks in the outer edges of the cities. Discipline problems increased. In addition, having had education and good marks became more and more necessary in order to enter the labour market. The medial pressure on schools increased and the public discourse about education was vivid. These consequences formed the background for the reforms of 1970s which was a decade of changed economic conditions. For the first time since the 1930s, the economy dropped. As a consequence of the Arabian-Israeli war in 1973, OPEC countries dramatically raised oil prices to nearly four times their usual level. The second crisis came in 1978, with the revolution in Iran. Student 'revolutions', ignited in Paris, focussed attention on educational systems and the inability to shape equal education. The expectations of increased efficiency and productivity called for concrete, well-articulated goals and a steady direction. But in the 1970s and 1980s, the governing subject - the government and administration - became weaker and fragmented. Evidence of this resides in the splitting-up of mass parties into smaller political factions, beginning around 1980, which thereby forced the creation of fragile governing coalitions. It can be argued that the classical ability of a government to be strong and able to reject demands was lost in the 1970s.

The political authority of a government and its administration is derived from two elements: its effectiveness and public consent. Effectiveness and consent are related, but can be in conflict. In order to guarantee the consent of the electors, more and more interest groups and associations was formed. During the expansion the existence of organizations favoured the negotiating climate for reforms. Now it created new problems. As more organizations were formed, the more negotiations became necessary to gain support for one or another line of action, or for a reform. A cooperative negotiating context was formed, but such a context was susceptible to indifference with respect to participation: citizens could become demotivated. These problems resulted in governing documents, like curricula, that became more abstract and allowed for various interpretations. Such documents, however, did not meet the needs of a new political context, i.e. well-articulated goals and a steady direction.

What also changed during the 1980s and 1990s was the financial situation. With limited resources, various sectors of government were forced to compete with one another. A consequence of this competition was, in some places, that goals for education were broadened in order to make the educational sector look as important as, or more important than, other sectors. This broadening of goals was reinforced by the necessity to satisfy various, and often different, demands. Once again, the contradiction between what was produced and what was needed became apparent. Goals became more abstract despite the fact that more clearly stated goals were needed.

6. Decentralization and privatization

The welfare state came under attack. Public education had been an active part in building the Swedish welfare state. The comprehensive school system had attracted international attention. But few studies had been carried out on the outcome of the reforms. By the 1970s, the debate focussed more and more on the effectiveness of the school system. The criticism was on academic outcome, as reforms had not delivered what was promised. New reforms were needed. The main problem was to finance new reforms and to fulfil expectations in a changing work life and a new economy. In the 1980s these problems were accentuated.

The goal of social equality through equal educational opportunity was still unfulfilled. Differences between students of different backgrounds remained and, in some cases, increased. In addition, students seemed to learn subordination rather than democratic citizenship values. Education, as an instrument for social change, seemed to have become a fairly blunt instrument that was difficult to control from the centre. While reforms succeeded in increasing access to education, socially and geographically, social background remained the best predictor of educational attainment (Härnqvist, 1992). However, in international tests Sweden came out rather well. Compared to other countries Sweden had rather good results with a low deviation, which indicated a fairly equal system, but there was also some indication on comparatively low results: On 33 international measurements from 1964 to 2003 Sweden was twelve times among the best, eleven times over the average and seven times average. Two times Sweden was in the bottom rank (mathematics in 1964 and 1980). The measurements on results from mathematics teaching in 1964 and in 1980 were used in the debate as indications of a system on its way down. One of the biggest daily papers had a campaign in the 1990s in which the school system was described as not only poor but in a state of moral disaster. The presented solution was to open up for private alternatives and strengthen the demands.

In the mid-1980s and the early 1990s, two National Commissions recommended major changes in the governance of the welfare system (SOU, 1990). Swedish education policy shifted from a centrally organized system to a decentralized system and later to market-orientation (Lindensjö & Lundgren, 2000). This trend was consistent with the experience of many other countries that incorporated elements of local development, school improvement projects, school-based evaluation and role changes for school leaders. Social Democrats as and non-socialist party members contributed to these changes, but did so with different motives: While the Social Democrats, at least initially, considered the new form of governance as a way of attaining equality and informing local school development through evaluation, non-socialists wished to introduce both new goals and new instruments that would promote individual choice (Englund, 1995).

Criticism of the welfare state focused on difficulties in governance, inefficiencies, and an overload of administrative tasks. Government bureaucracies appeared to be inflexible, increasing in size, and costly, *"leaving civil society with small possibilities for intervention and participation"* (Klette, Carlgren, Rasmussen, Simola, & Sundkvist, 2000). In addition, better-educated citizens called for more influence over their own lives and in social affairs. What has been thought of as the Swedish model, with its strong public sector, came under attack and was increasingly being considered as a problem rather than as an effective agent in the distribution of benefits and an instrument for economic development and social change. The transformation from an industrial to a service and knowledge marketplace, which required new information technologies, put new and increased demands on education in a response to the adult population's need to obtain the skills required to compete in the changing job market (Englund, 1995). In the late 1980s, a parliamentary committee received the task of investigating political governance and suggested a new model (Du Rietz, Lundgren, & Wennås, 1987). The Conservatives and the Liberals argued for the opening-up of the system for independent schools and thereby create a market. The Centre Party argued for decentralization, and the Left Party supported the continuation of a centralized system. The Social Democrats were divided in either keeping the centralized system or decentralizing it. The Minister of Schools resigned and a new Minister was appointed. He was delegated to decentralize the school system. A bill was presented in 1990. In this bill, the decentralization of the school system was suggested and a new model for political governing was presented.

7. Curriculum reforms since the 1960s

The first curriculum for the comprehensive school (*läroplan för grundskolan*) was established in 1962. It was rather extensive, including national goals, syllabi and timetables regulating the number of lessons for each subject and grade. Even teaching methods were suggested. It was a part of a centralized governed school. In 1970, a new national curriculum was implemented. The changes compared to the one of 1962 concerned mainly the organization of grades from seven to nine reducing the complexity of study programmes. In the 1970s the educational system, as pointed out, became more decentralized. The 1980 curriculum was accordingly less detailed and opened up for more of teacher freedom in choice of content and methods. Each school had to have a working plan (school-based curriculum) and the teacher had to work in working teams. The 1994 curriculum followed the same tendency as the one of 1980.

For curricula from 1960s up to the 1980s were presented to the government by the National Board of Education. With the decentralization in the 1990s and the change of the central agency, a committee headed by the NAE directorgeneral worked out the new curriculum (SOU, 1992). The forthcoming law was a curriculum that presented the national goals for the school system and the ground of values (värdegrund). For each subject the syllabus had to be goal-oriented in order to give teachers and teaching teams space to adjust the content to that local context and to contemporary developments. The rationale was that in a world that rapidly changes, it is important that schools have room for continuous adjustments of content. At the same time, the curriculum regulated sharper than before the responsibilities of school leaders and teachers. Parallel to the work of the curriculum committee, a second committee was given the task to construct a new marking system. The existing marking system from the 1960s was built on a relative scale, i.e. the distribution of marks had to follow the Gauss curve. The committee suggested an absolute system with a non-pass grade. It was built on a simple taxonomy. The government made some changes in the bill and an absolute system was introduced. The discussion on how to evaluate and assess goals given in the national curriculum and the way knowledge was to be assessed and evaluated by the marking system came in conflict with one another.

Criticism towards the school system increased. Teachers were opposing the decentralization and argued for a centrally governed system. In some municipalities the local government was infected by new business models and created systems for clients and contractors. Housing segregation and independent school created increased differences in outcomes. Sweden went through a financial crisis during the implementation of the new curriculum. As a consequence, municipalities had to cut down on expanses and schools had to reduce teaching staff. The necessary in-service training programmes could not be executed. In the 1990s, equality lost the 'e' and became quality. Quality, however, has a lot of faces. The concern about quality has translated into focus on outcome measures, program monitoring and program evaluation (Nytell, 2006). In recent years, the production of (internationally comparable) statistics has increased due to a rising interest on the part of politicians, the media and the public. Municipalities and schools are now required to review their activities and present results in a quality report. On the basis of these reports, the national government provides support to municipalities to help them achieve national goals. Rankings for lower and upper schools, as well as universities, have become a more frequent phenomenon in recent years. During 2001, the national government constructed an extensive database containing quantitative and qualitative data, which is now available on the Internet. In addition, national school inspectors monitor the quality of education for a range of special topics. While at least some of the Swedish educational reforms have been designed to decentralize and increase flexibility, central control also has been strengthened: there is increased focus on outcome measures as a way of improving educational quality.

8. The new millennium

Sweden is a more divided and polarized country today than it was ten to fifteen years ago, with respect to income, wealth, living conditions and housing segregation. Categories traditionally associated with exclusion are unemployment, low education and low income. In the 1990s, youth and ethnic background gradually received political attention and programmes supporting the youth and students of various ethnic backgrounds in entering the labour market were implemented. Even though education has expanded significantly, societal divisions continue to be reflected in education and, in some respects, they have also increased. A rather large number of students cannot enter a national program at the upper secondary school level, and many of those who enter do not complete their upper secondary school or higher education. Also noticeable is the more frequent use of ability grouping in schools, as well as the decrease in special education within classes and the increased number of children attending special schools. Children from marginalized families are less likely to succeed in school. The new grading system makes a distinction between those who succeed and those who fail more visibly than before. Moreover, a larger proportion of students attend special programmes in upper secondary school and dropout rates are high. A relatively small proportion attends higher education at all and few of those can be found in high status programs.

The restructuring of Swedish education provides an interesting case study of policy change implemented by a welfare state in transition, with scarce finances, governing problems, and - at least in the perception of part of the population - a lack of legitimacy. It was hoped that decentralization, deregulation and freedom of choice would increase democratic participation, efficiency and professionalism. At the same time, however, greater control in the form of accountability occurring at every level of the education system has contributed to renewed centralization. Since the beginning of the 1990s, the Swedish administration of education at the national level has changed several times. Tasks like monitoring, inspection and development have been interchangeably managed by one, two or three agencies. In the early years of restructuring, the independence and accountability of the municipality level was stressed. Shortages in the school system, especially in relation to the inability in handling school development and poor student performances, led to a split of the National Agency. The controlling task was separated from the responsibility to support school improvement. National evaluations of the school system remained part of the National Agency's responsibility. The task of examining the standards of quality and equivalency of educational programs was executed under a new authority - the National Schools Inspectorate. At the same time, the amount of money designated towards inspections doubled. In addition, the Agency became responsible for the authorization of and grants to independent schools.

9. A self-fulfilling prophecy

Results from the PISA studies highlight Sweden as being in a rather good position. However, the tendency to loose position and attain weaker results is still evident, even if it does not appear as significant (Åström, 2008). The public discussion has, nevertheless, concentrated on crisis. Results from PISA have been mixed with earlier results from IEA studies (TIMSS and PIRLS) as well as results from national tests, evaluation and inspection reports. The Minister of Education has used criticism emanating from these results for advocating change. The crisis of the Swedish educational system is a fact in the public discourse. Widening the debate through national newspaper reports and articles, for example, has been difficult. The ways of handling this alleged crisis have been both to reinforce market solutions with independent schools and to control students' performances earlier in their study cycles, and more frequently, through tests, marks and inspection. The number of independent schools has increased at the comprehensive school level and even more so at the upper secondary school level. There is an on-going debate on this issue in relation to questions on equity. The enhanced control is in part considered as a response to the equity problem, regarded as a first step to reducing the gender, ethnicity and class gap in students' performances. There seems to be an on-going increase of production and circulation of information on students' performances and school results.

One consequence is a shortage in teachers. It became very easy to enrol in teacher education. Many programmes cannot be filled with candidates. Students entering teacher education programmes have on average lower marks than before. Social backgrounds of enrolled students have changed as well. The lesson to learn here is that creating policy while ascribing a crisis that fits a given belief and solution creates a real crisis. Voices in support of a recentralization of the educational system have emerged and the government has launched a large program for teacher in-service training that parallel new possibilities for teachers to obtain further education at the master and doctoral levels, and a new special needs teacher education. A new teacher education system has been implemented in 2011. The financial crisis is over and Sweden came out in good standing. Thus, there is space for reforms and expansion. However, a reconstruction of the old welfare system is not on the agenda. The objective is a more competitive educational system.

With these measures, the relative autonomy of the municipalities, schools and teachers is challenged in several ways. Simplification of and clearness in curricula objectives and state-governed intervention through visitations of development activities and inspections are examples of the reduction of the scope of action that exists at the local level. The centre-right Alliance government of 2006 started with announcing a series of reforms and new policies aiming at strengthening the evaluation and control over educational outcomes. It took time to turn the recommendation into an Act that was implemented in 2010. The Act regulates stronger inspection and regulations. It also states that teaching should be based on science and proven experience.

10. New solutions?

During the first decade of the century a number of issues have been commissioned and several changes have been suggested, but yet not proposed to the Parliament. Quite a lot of these reforms have been rushed through the policy process. This is especially true when both the extent and the potentially far-reaching consequences of the suggested changes are considered. Some of the more major reforms, expected to pass through Parliament in the near future, are a grading system, a new curriculum for the comprehensive school, a restructuring of the upper secondary school, and new teacher education. Already decided is a change of the grading scale and a new education program for principals.

The relation between educational research and educational policy formulation and implementation is vague. Educational engineering is just a memory from the past. While there are demands on evidence-based research for teachers, the call for evidence-based policy remains absent. A major change in upper secondary education constitutes a break with the previously dominant trend of inclusion. Its aim is a clear division of students into three separate streams: Either study-oriented, vocation-oriented or oriented towards apprenticeship education and training. Again, assessment is an important aspect of the reform in upper secondary education. There is a sharpening of the rules for entrance, passing through and exit. Rather than a path to the future - the title of the official report - it stands out as a crossroads.

The intensive reform period in the 1990s ended with the reform of teacher education starting in 1997. The Agency for Higher Education evaluated teacher education in 2005. The report was rather critical and pointed out issues to be solved. Three years later, a follow up of the first evaluation was done. Positive changes were observed, but still some critical points prevailed. These were taken as reasons for reforming the teacher education again. A new committee was established in 2008 with rather restricted directives and a time limit of one year. The proposal from the committee was followed by a reform that is recently implemented. Teacher education has been given a more strict character of academic education, strengthening subject studies, subject didactics and research in educational sciences. The basic guideline is to approach teacher education as basic education from which further education has to be built in order to create specialization. This means also that the opportunities for teachers to continue to graduate studies will be expanded.

11. Conclusion

Considering the implemented reforms and the reforms still to come one can safely assume that changes in some respects challenge the very core of the Swedish educational system. At least as it is manifested in objectives put forward in Government commissions and laid down in educational acts ever since post World War II. Outspoken ambitions - to make not only compulsory education, but also secondary and tertiary education available and accessible to all - have resulted in an extensive expansion of the system. In order to manage remaining inequality problems the 1990s restructuring of the system - emphasizing professionalism, democratization and efficiency - meant to create a scope of actions for local actors. During the first decade of the 21st century there are, however, several signs pointing to a closing down of the space for professional autonomy, student influence and impact and locally based and initiated school development. This is partly due to a renewed strong central administration focussing on activities such as monitoring, control, inspection, evaluation and assessment on the level of both the individual and the system. If the system revolves around more easily measured results rather than more complex objectives we risk losing the 'e' in equality completely.

References

Achenhagen, F., Berg, J., Entwistle, N., Popekewitz, T., & Vislie, L. (1997). *An evaluation of Swedish research in education*. Stockholm: Swedish Council for Research in the Humanities and Social Sciences.

Dahllöf, U. (1960). *Kursplaneundersökningar i matematik och modersmålet* [Syllabus studies in mathematics and mother tongue]. Stockholm: SOU 1960:15.

Du Rietz, L., Lundgren, U.P., & Wennås, O. (1987). *Ansvarsfördelning och styrning på skolområdet* [Division of responsibility and governing within the school system]. Stockholm: Allmänna förlaget.

Elmgren, J. (1952). *School and psychology. A report on the research work of the 1946 School Commission*. Stockholm: Ecklesiastikdepartementet.

Englund, T. (Ed.). (1995). *Utbildningspolitiskt systemskifte?* [A paradigm shift in educational policy?]. Stockholm: HLS Förlag.

Erlander, T. (1973). Tage Erlander 1940-1949. Stockholm: Tidens förlag. 1973.

Härnqvist, K. (1958). *Beräkning av reserver för högre utbildning* [Calculation of reserves for higher education]. SOU 1958:11, 7–92. Stockholm: Ecklesiastikdepartementet.

Härnqvist, K. (1992). Utbildningsreformer och social selection [Educational reforms and social selection]. In R. Åberg (Ed.), *Social bakgrund, utbildning, livschanser* [Social background, education, life opportunities]. Stockholm: Carlssons Förlag.

Key, E. (1900). Barnets århundrade. Stockholm: Albert Bonniers förlag.

Klette, K., Carlgren, I., Rasmussen, J., Simola, H., & Sundkvist, M. (2000). *Restructuring Nordic teachers: An analysis of policy texts from Finland, Denmark, Sweden and Norway*. Oslo: University of Oslo.

Lindensjö, B., & Lundgren, U. P. (2000). *Utbildningsreformer och politisk styrning* [Educational reforms and political governing]. Stockholm: HLS Förlag/ Stockholm University Press.

Ljungberg, J., & Nilsson, A. (2009). Human capital and economic growth: Sweden 1870-2000. *Cliometrica*, 3(2), 71-95.

Lundgren, U. P. (2002). "Homo pedagogicus?" Framtider, 3, 4-10.

Nytell, H. (2006). *Från kvalitetsidé till kvalitetsregim. Om statlig styrning av skolan* [From a quality idea to a quality regime: On state governing of schools]. Uppsala Studies in Education No. 114. Uppsala: Uppsala University.

Olofsson J. (2005). *Svensk yrkesutbildning. Vägval i internationell belysning* [Swedish vocational education. Options in international comparison]. Stockholm: SNS Förlag.

Rose, R. (1980). Challenge to governance. London: SAGE.

SOU 1944:23 (1944). *Skolan i samhällets tjänst* [School in the service of society]. Stockholm: Ecklesiastikdepartementet. P. 41.

SOU 1990:44. (1990). *Demokrati och makt i Sverige: Maktutredningens huvudrapport* [Democracy and power: The main report]. Stockholm: Allmänna Förlaget.

SOU 1992:94. *Skola för bildning* [A school for "Bildung]. Stockholm: Utbildningsdepartementet 1992.

Åström, M. (2008). *Defining integrated science education and putting it to (the) test*. Linköping: Faculty of Educational Sciences, Linköping University.

Previously published in this CIDREE yearbook series:

- 1. Turning the Perspective New Outlooks for Education
- 2. A Europe of Differences Educational Responses for Interculturalism
- 3. Becoming the Best Educational Ambitions for Europe
- 4. The Integrated Person How Curriculum Development Relates to New Competencies
- 5. Different Faces of Citizenship Development of Citizenship Education in European Countries
- 6. Schools for Quality What Data-based Approaches Can Contribute
- 7. The Education of 4- tot 8- Year-Olds Re-designing School Entrance Phase
- 8. A toolkit for the European citizen The implementation of Key Competences. Challenges and opportunities.
- 9. Many Voices Language Policy and Practice in Europe
- 10. Beyond Lisbon 2010 Perspectives from research and development for education policy in Europe
- 11. Beginning teachers A challenge for educational systems
- 12. Create learning for all What matters?

